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P R O C E E D I N G S  

[ 9 : 3 5  a.m.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good morning ladies and 

gentlemen. 

to take testimony at the Rate Commission, we'll continue our 

hearings to receive direct cases of participants other than 

the Postal Service in Docket R2000-1. 

Inasmuch as we do not have a quorum requirement 

I have one procedural matter that I have to deal 

with this morning. Yesterday the Postal Service filed a 

motion to disallow written discovery on updated testimony 

and related materials. 

The Postal Service contends that written discovery 

on these materials will be burdensome in the context of the 

amended schedule, and that no written discovery should be 

permitted. 

I'm denying that motion. Let me explain that I'm 

denying the Postal Service's request for a blanket 

prohibition on written discovery related to testimony and 

supporting documentation filed in response to Order 1 2 9 4 .  

The Postal Service may still interpose objections 

to specific written discovery requests that are 

inappropriate for any of the standard reasons or grounds, 

including the ground that specific discovery requests may be 

unduly burdensome. 

Presiding Officer's Ruling Number 71 revised the 
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procedural schedule in light of Order 1294. It retained the 

final date for submission of discovery directed to the 

Postal Service. 

Discovery was permitted through July the 31st for 

the purpose of allowing participants to obtain information 

from the Postal Service to enable preparation of rebuttal 

testimony. 

Order Number 1294 contemplated that parties, 

including the Postal Service, would be permitted to submit 

testimony incorporating the updates called for in that order 

as part of their rebuttal testimony to be filed on August 

14th. 

Therefore, discovery on testimony and related 

materials submitted by the Postal Service was obviously 

contemplated by the order (Order 1294). 

Furthermore, focused written discovery will help 

the participants and the Commission develop a cogent and 

complete record for the evaluation of the Postal Service's 

rate proposals. 

The Postal Service suggests that responding to 

written discovery may impede its preparation for the 

remaining phase of the case. Again, I'll consider specific 

objections that particular discovery requests would impose 

an unreasonable burden on the Service. 

However, in the past it has always been viewed as 
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helpful to have parties identify particular areas of 

interest through written questions submitted prior to 

technical conferences. 

The written discovery requests should be of 

assistance to the Postal Service in preparing for technical 

conferences to be held next week. 

I have been able to comment favorably several 

times during this case on the willingness of counsel to work 

together cooperatively to resolve potential procedural 

problems. 

The Postal Service complains about the scope of 

Time Warner Interrogatory Number 3. That's TW/USPS-ST-44-3. 

Perhaps counsel could discuss whether the scope of that 

question might be narrowed, or whether the availability of 

particular data at the technical conference might be 

satisfactory for some purposes. 

The Postal Service also suggests that 

Interrogatory OCA/USPS-ST-44-1 is inappropriate, yet it then 

proceeded to indicate that it already submitted the 

requested information for the record. 

Under that circumstance, it would seem that the 

Postal Service could simply provide an answer identifying 

the relevant Library Reference or other places in the record 

where the information has been supplied. 

To assure that parties are not confused about the 
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status of the Postal Service motion and my ramblings about 

it this morning, we'll issue a separate Presiding Officer's 

Ruling incorporating my comments this morning, and hopefully 

we will get that out by the end of the day today. 

Does any participant have a matter that they'd 

like to address today? 

Mr. Feldman? 

MR. FELDMAN: Mr. Chairman, thank you. On July 

14th, I introduced into the record, the written testimony of 

Victor Navasky on behalf of The Nation. 

At that time, we were unable to have at that time 

a written declaration by Mr. Navasky, affirming his 

testimony. Of course, he was not required that day to 

testify, given the lack of cross examination. 

I do have two copies, including an original of Mr. 

Navasky's declaration, and I would ask that we be allowed to 

put it into the record at this time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Most certainly. If you would 

provide those two copies to the Court Reporter, I'll direct 

that that material be transcribed into the record. 

[Declaration of Victor Navasky for 

NA-T-1 was received into evidence 

and transcribed into the record.] 
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MR. FELDMAN: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Anyone else? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, we'll mention that 

there are six witnesses scheduled to appear today: 

Merriman, Shick, Glick, Haldi, Neels, and Crowder. 

Mr. McLaughlin - -  oh, Mr. Burzio is here. 

MR. BURZIO: There is a substitute. The second 

team is here today. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, some of us have wondered 

over the years if Mr. McLaughlin's first name was actually 

Burzio, but we did find out at some point that it was Tom. 

[Laughter. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So, welcome, Mr. Burzio. Is 

Witness Merriman here today, or do you intend to enter this 

testimony by motion? 

MR. BURZIO: Mr. Merriman is here, and Saturation 

Mail Coalition calls him as a witness. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Counsel, you may begin when you 

and your witness are ready. 

Whereupon, 

ROGER MERRIMAN, 

a witness, having been called for examination, and, having 

been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as 

follows: 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BURZIO: 

Q Please state your name for the record. 

A My name is Roger Merriman. 

Q And where are you from? 

A I'm from Pierre, South Dakota. 

Q What is your occupation? 

A I am President of Merriman Printing and 

Publishing, Inc. 

Q Do you have with you at the stand, a copy of a 

document entitled Direct Testimony of Roger Merriman on 

Behalf of the Saturation Mail Coalition, which has been 

marked for identification as SMC-T-2? 

A I do. 

Q Was that document prepared by you or under your 

supervision and direction? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q Do you have any corrections or additions to that 

document ? 

A I noticed when I reviewed it that a map that I had 

submitted had been left out. I believe that when you showed 

it to me now, that an erratum has been submitted which 

included the map. 

Q All right, with - -  are there any other corrections 

or additions to your testimony? 
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15655 

A No, there isn't. 

Q Is this the testimony that you wish to adopt in 

this proceeding? 

A I do. 

MR. BURZIO: Mr. Chairman, I will hand two copies 

of the document marked SMC-T-2 to the Reporter, and move its 

admission into evidence and its transcription into the 

record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any objection? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, it's so ordered; 

the materials will be accepted into evidence and transcribed 

into the record. 

[Written Direct Testimony of Roger 

Merriman, SMC-T-2, was received 

into evidence and transcribed into 

the record. I 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

( 2 0 2 )  842 -0034  



1 5 6 5 6  

c 

SMC-T-2 

BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, D. C. 

POSTAL RATE AND FEE CHANGES, 1997 : Docket No. R2000-1 

DIRECTTESTIMONY OF 
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INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND 

My name is Roger Merriman and together with my wife, Helen, and son, Curt, 

I have owned and operated Merriman Printing and Publishing, Inc., the publisher of 

the Farmer and Rancher Exchange since 1977. 

Beginning with a circulation of 12,000 in 1981, the Farmer and Rancher 

Exchange has grown to 42,000 households in South Dakota, Nebraska, Wyoming, 

North Dakota, and Montana. 

The Farmer and Rancher Exchange is the largest weekly advertising 

publication distributed free in the upper midwest region. We are primarily an 

agricultural publication and are regarded as the buy and sell bible for farm families 

and agricultural businesses in a five state area. Most of our circulation is 

distributed by saturation mail. However, due to the popularity of our publication and 

in response to requests, we also mail by standard and first class mail to readers 

outside our circulation area including the States of Minnesota, Iowa. and Colorado. 

Our circulation coverage is exclusively rural and midwestern small towns. 

We exclude from our circulation the big metropolitan areas of South Dakota, like 

Sioux Falls and Rapid City, where consumers may not be tied into the agrarian 

economy and advertisers have a range of media choices to reach their customers. 

Because of our large rural geographic footprint, we and other rural saturation 

mailers are different from other metropolitan-area free papers, shoppers, and 

newspapers in that we truly are a captive customer of the USPS. There are 

multiple newspapers and shoppers in the metropolitan areas we do not serve that 

can cost-effectively use their own private carriers. For our publication and 

approximately 2,500 regular advertisers who rely on us to reach agrarian 

24 households and businesses in our market area, the USPS is the only game in 
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town. I have attached to my testimony a map of our circulation area to give a picture 

of the broad geographic territory we reach. To put this in further perspective for 

Washington, DC-based Commission members and staff, let me note that a typical 

DC suburb has a higher population than our entire circulation area covering 

270,000 square miles. 

My family has a farming background and has been involved in operating a 

family farm for five generations. I belong to, and participate in, several trade and 

business associations relating to the publishing and shopper industry, local 

business and mail advertising, including the Independent Free Papers of America, 

the Midwest Free Papers Association, the Alliance of Independent Store Owners 

and Professionals, and the Saturation Mail Coalition. We also belong and actively 

participate in the local business chambers operated by the Cities of Pierre, Rapid 

City, Winner, Chamberlain, Belle Fouche, and Mitchell. 

My family also has had a longstanding relationship with the USPS. For 70 

years, and four generations, a member of our family has operated a star route for 

rural delivery. 

PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY 

I am testifying on behalf of the Saturation Mail Coalition, a group that 

includes numerous free paper publishers like me, because affordable rates for 

saturation mail advertising are absolutely essential to the survival of my business. 

I wholeheartedly endorse the USPS's recommendation to modestly reduce the 

pound rate charged for ECR mail over the break point. My testimony aims to: 

1. 

2. 

Describe the importance of a mailed free paper to a rural community. 

Explain why my paper, and the advertisers and consumers I serve, 

would benefit by the USPS's proposal to lower the pound rate. The 

USPS would also benefit by more sensible pricing that would help it 

increase its pound rate revenues. 
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M E  IMPORTANCE OF A MAILED FREE PAPER 
IN A RURAL COMMUNITY 

For the agrarian households that receive our paper, the Farmer and Rancher 

Exchange is the "buy-sell bible." Although we promote our publication as 100% 

advertising, to our readers it is essential business information to help them 

productively run their businesses and their lives. 

The rural nature and consumer value of our publication is not unique within 

the saturation mail industry. There are many other saturation mailers that serve 

rural areas in the south, the midwest. and throughout the nation. All saturation mail 

programs provide valuable consumer information. However, I believe that this 

value is especially important in rural markets, because of the geography and 

demographics of rural areas. We do not serve affluent suburbs that have a vast 

array of nearby shopping opportunities. Many of the rural households that we and 

other saturation mailers serve live on tight budgets, and depend on the consumer 

values our publications offer to help make ends meet. For these households, 

shopping is not a spur-of-the-moment daily stop at the neighborhood store, but a 

well-planned weekly excursion to a distant store where every dollar saved is 

important. 

As the number of family-owned farms has decreased, the market area for 

our consumers' shopping patterns and advertisers has become increasingly large. 

You will not find a Ford dealership or a combine service shop in every little town. 

Auto, equipment, and implement dealers may draw on a market area 400 miles 

away. Farm machinery and equipment dealers often offer a service radius of 200 

to 300 miles. Our advertisers and readers depend on the information we provide. 

Our paper's run of press (ROP) pages run from 32 to 64 pages. 

The ROP pages of the paper include display ads, livestock advertisements, 

and classifieds that reach our entire circulation. For insert advertisers, we are able 
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to offer partial coverage that is defined by advertiser needs and postal delivery 

areas. Our advertisers are able to buy insert coverage by carrier route and can 

purchase insert distribution for as few as 200 pieces. 

I believe our publication performs a valuable service for businesses and 

consumers in the five state rural area we serve. The Farmer and Rancher 

Exchange, together with the postal carriers, provide an essential information 

highway, or rural route web if you will, for this vast rural community. 

By keeping postal rates for saturation distribution of our paper reasonable 

and stable over the past five years, the Postal Service and the Postal Rate 

Commission have helped our advertisers and readers. Our ability to expand 

circulation, thus allowing our advertisers to reach more households, is a direct 

result of reasonable distribution costs. How does this translate into value for our 

advertisers and consumers? Let me illustrate: 

Most of our readers cannot run to the mall or the corner store for their 

shopping needs. Buying groceries, hardware, and other consumer goods can 

mean a lengthy road trip. Even before fuel prices were on the rise, our readers 

would study the specials found on the pages of our insert advertisers, like 

Menards, K-Mart, Country General, Wal-Mart, farmer cooperative stores and grain 

elevators, grocers, and general stores, in planning a buying trip. 

A somewhat sad, but important component of our advertiser mix is the farm 

auction. Consolidations, estate, and going out of business sales regularly appear 

on our pages. Eager buyers shopping for the best deal think nothing of driving six 

to eight hours to attend a good farm auction. For the selling family, our ability to 

help them reach a large and interested audience brings them the best price 

possible for a sale that often represents the end of several lifetimes of farm labor. 

We call our publication the “buy and sell bible” because buyers and sellers 

study it for pricing and market information. “What can I charge?” “What should I 
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pay?” Our paper helps agricultural buyers and sellers be efficient in the 

marketplace. In the past, we ran livestock and commodity price information at 

below cost prices as a public service to our advertisers and readers. (This 

information is like the NASDAQ of livestock and commodity markets.) Increases in 

postal rates, and the rates we must pay when we exceed the break point, have 

caused us to increase our charges for these ads. But this is still our lowest 

advertising rate and barely covers our printing and distribution costs. 

Most of our Farmer and Rancher Exchange readers may also be 

advertisers. A rancher who wants to sell 10 bulls can reach potential customers in 

a five state area through a classified ad that costs only $9.00 for up to 30 words. 

Without us, the same advertiser would need to be in seven to ten different 

publications to cover the same geographic area and, in the case of daily or weekly 

papers based in the major cities, the advertiser would have to pay for reaching 

households that are not potential buyers. 

I know our paper is read and valued by consumers. Recently, our paper 

participated in an audit conducted by an independent audit company to verify our 

circulation delivery numbers and readership. The verified audit report concluded 

that our paper has 86% readership! This number is off the charts for both the free 

paper industry and subscription papers and periodicals. 

IMPACT OF POSTAL RATES 

The stable postal rates of the last five years have been beneficial to my 

business, our advertising customers, readers, and the USPS. These have been 

the years of the greatest circulation growth in our saturation mail base and growth 

in our requester circulation for distribution outside our saturation coverage area. 

24 This has brought additional revenue to the USPS. 
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After 20 years in this business, I can tell you what happens to free papers 

when there are unreasonable increases in postal rates. For papers in 

metropolitan and suburban areas, alternate delivery for all or part of the circulation 

is a viable option. In the 1980% when postal rates for third class mail experienced 

big hikes, many free papers set up their own delivery force. In my years of 

attending trade association meetings, I have heard other publishers describe how 

they would follow the USPS letter carrier to design the best distribution routes. 

Publishers switching to alternate delivery would “cherry pick” their coverage areas. 

The first circulation switched from the mail to private carrier is the easy-to-deliver, 

dense urban areas. For areas that are not cost-effective to deliver, like spread out 

suburban or rural areas, papers might maintain this circulation with the USPS. 

Publishers who made the switch to private carrier would boast they were now 

better able to compete with newspapers for the delivery of insert advertising and 

that they could often pick up additional pieces and revenue from advertisers that 

were using the mail. 

For rural publishers, switching to private carrier is not a choice. Unreason- 

able postal rate increases force us to cut back on our saturation circulation, reduce 

or charge for requester distribution, and do what we can to raise prices. This 

means our advertisers pay more and get less and households requesting free 

delivery of our paper must be refused. At best, we switch more of our circulation to 

racks located in stores or public buildings. It is a poor substitute, but it is what rural 

free papers must do in the face of unreasonable increases in postal Costs. 

Speaking from my own experience over the past 20 years, I can tell YOU how 

we responded to postal rate increases. In the 1980s when postal rates for third 

class mail increased steeply on two separate occasions, we were forced to steeply 

increase our advertising prices. Our circulation growth was stagnant. In response 

to one postal rate increase, we cut back on saturation distribution. 
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I believe a modest decrease in the pound rate for ECR saturation mail would 

benefit mailers, our advertising customers and consumers, and the USPS. 

I would estimate that all but six issues a year of our paper are at the pound 

rate. We have many insert advertisers including major chains and smaller regional 

or local stores that want to be distributed in our publication, With the high pound 

rate, papers that are routinely into the pound rate in urban areas may have to 

"celebrate" their success by switching all or part of their distribution from postal 

distribution to private carrier. As discussed above, our geographic market does not 

give us that choice. Although the USPS has kept our business, it has lost the 

business of other heavier shoppers and remains at risk that successful mailed 

free papers may become private carrier competitors as their paper size grows. 

Although we have remained with the USPS, the existing high pound rate has a 

detrimental impact on our advertisers and consumers. 

We are the only weekly shared mail option for insert advertisers to reach 

farm and ranch households in parts of a five state area. However, these major 

advertisers are very sensitive to the weight-related prices we must charge. Our 

plant is constantly getting calls by advertisers wanting to change format, circulation 

coverage, reducing page count and size, and other inquiries all aimed at allowing 
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them to reduce the weight-related/distribution costs of inserting their ad into our 

paper. These same advertisers are also doing inserts into private carrier free 

papers or newspapers that have circulation in metropolitan areas, like Rapid City 

or Sioux Falls, that we do not cover. These advertisers do not have to pay such 

finely tuned weight-related advertising costs to distribute their inserts with 

nonpostal distributors. Some of our advertisers do not understand the difference 

between mail distribution and private carriers. We receive frequent complaints 

from advertisers asking why our insert rates are so much higher than the rates 

charged by newspapers or free papers that use their own carriers. I have to explain 

the weight-based postal rates I pay the Postal Service. The great differences in 

pricing between private carrier newspapers and free papers and shared mailers 

creates more work and headaches for our advertisers and our paper. 

As a result of this, many of our advertisers do a different version of an insert 

ad for our mailed paper, that is shorter and lighter than they would do that same 

week, for circulation in papers delivered by private carriers in metropolitan areas. 

The high pound rate results in rural readers getting smaller and lighter flyers than 

their cousins in the cities, that provide less shopping information so vital to 

consumers in our rural market area. In addition to our readers getting less 

advertising information than the consumers in the city and suburban areas, this 

also puts us at a competitive disadvantage. 

From a market standpoint, the USPS's charges for heavier pieces are out Of 

kilter with the charges of private carrier companies, newspapers, and shoppers 

that use alternate distribution. I cannot speak to the USPS's internal costs for 

heavier pieces of mail. But I can tell you what my fellow publishers do officially, or 

in practice, when it comes to how they compensate their carriers and how they set 

prices with their big advertising customers. From a cost standpoint, many of my 

27 fellow publishers pay private carriers to do both the inserting and delively of their 
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free paper. It is not uncommon for carriers to be paid one cent or less to both 

insert the piece and deliver it. The same penny is commonly paid regardless of the 

size or weight of the piece for anything from a single sheet up to 16 or even 32 

pages. Papers that distribute by private carrier do not need to concern themselves 

with paper stock, cut and size of the paper, or other issues about the insert that 

impact weight. 

Private carrier newspapers and free papers are also free to set their 

advertising prices with little or no regard to weight. Although most prices are 

individually negotiated with the advertisers, with appropriate discounts for 

frequency and volume, my fellow publishers with private carriers usually set their 

prices (both on the rate card and individually negotiated "off the rate card" prices) 

based on the number of pages without regard to weight. For example, some 

private carrier shoppers that distribute in Iowa might charge $40 per 1,000 for eight 

pages and $50 per 1,000 for twenty-four pages. These are the rate card rates. An 

advertiser committing to high volume coverage and frequency could certainly 

negotiate for lower prices. Free papers that distribute by private carrier have price 

setting freedom that mailers do not enjoy. They do not face a last minute shuffle, 

as publishers do who distribute by mail, when the advertiser chooses a paper 

stock that is a little too heavy and is suddenly surprised to find its postal distribution 

costs are much higher than the inserting rates it is paying a shopper with a private 

carrier force or a newspaper. 

Even under the USPS's proposed new pound rate, there will still be 

significant disparities in costs between what private carriers pay for delivery, the 

weight-insensitive rates they charge to advertisers, and the rates mailed 

publications will pay. But the modest reduction proposed by the USPS will help our 

advertisers. 
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A reduction in the pound rate will also be beneficial to consumers and the 

communities we serve. One of the problems with the present pound rate is that it 

makes every free paper publisher think twice before printing pages that take you 

from under the break point to over the break point. We can and must charge our 

insert advertisers for the costs associated with their pieces that require us to pay 

more postage. But when the weight costs are related to the pages in our paper, it 

always comes out of our pocket. The consequence of this dilemma is that 

publishers at or near the break point think twice about giving away "free" advertising 

space to charities, community events, and other local and social causes. 

This has been the case for our publication. In the past, we printed . 
commodity and livestock pricing information at greatly reduced prices. This was 

information of great value and interest to our readership. We now charge 

advertisers the lowest rates we can afford to print this information but it still costs 

them more. As a result of these charges, consumers get less information, and get 

it less often. 

We are constantly approached by local charities, fund raisers, and 

community event sponsors for free promotional space in our paper. The rates I 

must pay for our paper when it is overweight have caused me to cut back on the 

amount of free space I give these events. We still run a number of such spots, 

particularly when they are unique to our community. For example, farming and 

ranching can be a dangerous business. Every year, we have helped with fund 

raisers for injured farmers to raise funds for their medical expenses and families. I 

would resume doing more for community events and charities if the pound rate for 

heavier pieces was reduced. 

Speaking for other publishers in the industry that use the mail, I can attest 

that my experience is not unique. In addition to community events and charities, 

27 many other free paper publishers give away reader ads where consumers can run 
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CONCLUSlOy 

Years ago, farm and ranch families were able to buy food and services 

locally. There no longer is a Main Street or "town" for the areas we serve. Most 

towns on our map have little more than a bar, a post office, and a few signs 

memorializing the public buildings that used to be there, Our readers need to look 

far and wide to find out about household and business goods and services. We 

provide essential information to shorten the search. I know what our paper means 

to our readers. In the yearsour family has handled delivery for a USPS star route, 

we have seen people standing by their mailbox waiting to get our paper. Our paper 

helps farm and ranch families, and the businesses in our community, exchange 

essential information. The modest reduction proposed in the rates we must pay 

for heavier pieces would help us get more information in the hands of our readers. 

In order for publications like ours to continue to serve vast rural areas, postal 

rates must remain fair and competitive. The farmer and ranch families in the rural 

areas we serve want and need to receive the service we provide. The present high 

pound rate makes our task of linking advertisers and farm families together more 

difficult. I urge the Postal Rate Commission to approve a reduction in the current 

pound rate proposed by the USPS and to recommend rates for saturation flats that 

are no higher than the USPS proposed rate. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Merriman, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of Designated Written 

Cross Examination that was made available earlier this 

morning? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Absolutely. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, counsel, 

if I could get your assistance to provide two copies of the 

Designated Written Cross Examination of this witness to the 

Court Reporter, I'll direct that the material be received 

into evidence and transcribed into the record. 

[Designated Written Cross 

Examination of Roger Merriman was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 
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NAAISMC-T2-10 NAA. USPS 



1 5 6 7 5  

RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO M P s  lNERRCGATORlES 

MPS/SMC-TZ-l . At page 2, lines 24-26, you state the 'more sensible pricing' would 
help the Postal Service increase its pound rate revenues. 

a. By .more sensible,' do you mean that the pound rate should be lower? 

b. If the pound rate were reduced, would the pound rAte revenues from your 
publication be increased? Explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Yes. 

b. 

number of advertisers that 'lighten up" their mailed inserts because of the high pound 

rate. With a lower pound rate, I expect they would add pages to their inserts to display 

more products and provide more consumer information, similar to the larger Inserts 

used in more populated areas served by daily newspapers. In addition, 1 believe that 

we would generate some new advertisers or encourage existing advertisers to 

Increase their frequency of distribution. 

Yes, I am confident that they would. As I explained in my testimony, we have a 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AN'S INTERROGATORIES 

AN'S/SMC-TZ-2. At page 4, lines 8-10, and at page 5, lines 20-24, you praise the 
'stable' postal rates paid by.your publication over the past five years and state that the 
stable rates have resulted In your greatest circulation growth and additional revenues 
to the Postal Service. Would these benefits be diminished if rates were to remain 
stable over the next three years? Explain any negative answer. 

RESPONSE: 

No, however, I believe a more reasonable pound rate would further enhance 

these benefits. 

.. .. 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AAPs INTERROGATORIES 

AAPSISMGT2-3. Why, as you testify at page 8, line 6, is switching to a private carrier 
not an option for rural publishers? Would the cost be higher i f  they switched? 

RESPONSE: 

Switching to private carrier in whole or in part is an option for some rural 

publishers. Of course. the further apart homes are the higher our costs. In my own 

experience, I formerly had approximately 120 carriers working for me to deliver our 
paper in the more concentrated population areas of our circulation. I could stili save 

costs by maintaining a carrier force in these limited areas, but postal rates are now 

reasonable enough for me to pay the higher costs. For most of our circulation area, 

where homes are very spread out, it would not be cost-effective for us to use a private 

carrier force. Although I have personal experience with operating private carriers, I do 

not hold myself out as an expert on this subject. I can quote Joe Green, who was a 

witness for your association in the last postal rate case, on the "rule of thumb' he 

gave at a meeting I attended of free paper publishers. He told publishers that were 

thinking of switching all or part of their mail distribution to private carrier that, in 

general, private carrier would not be cost-effective for routes where there are four 

homes or fewer per mile. The most optimum routes for private carrier were 28 homes 

per mile. The exception he described to this 'rule of thumb" was for heavier papers 

where postage costs would be so high that having a thinly populated rural carrier 

force could still be worthwhile. This is what I explain in page 6 of my testimony where 

I describe how publishers 'cherry pick' their coverage area. They use the USPS for 

the higher cost. less dense areas, and establish their own carriers for the easy to 

deliver. densely populated areas. Certainly, there are some portions of the 

geographic area we cover that are so thinly populated that it would not be Cost- 

effecthre for us to serve them by private carrier. 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRlW T O M S  INTERROGATORIES 

AAPSISMGT24. (a) If the ECR rates proposed by the Postal Service were 
Implemented, by how much would you reduce the rate charged to your insert mailers? 
(b) If the ECR rates proposed by the Postal Service were implemented, by how much 
would you reduce the rate charged to your classified advertisers? 

RESPONSE: 

(a) 
our prices to reflect the changes in the basic piece pound rates we pay. I cannot tell 

you what our rates would be or how much we would reduce our rates. 

Because our insert customers are weight and price sensitive, we would adjust 

(b) 
advertlsing rates are already a fraction of the cost charged by our competitors (see my 

answer to W S M C - T 2 - 1  where I demonstrate that our rates for classifieds are 6% of 

the cost to buy a classified ad in the shared mail option offered by a joint purchase in 

the community papers covering our area), I doubt we would reduce the rate we charge 

our classified advertisers. 

Because our basic piece rate would increase by over 5%. and our classified 
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- RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRlh4AN TO W S  INTERROGATORIES 

AAFT2SMCT2-5. You refer at page 7, line 23, to the 'weight-related prices' y w  charge 
to your major insert advertisers. Please provide a rate schedule showing those 
prices or, If such a schedule is not available, describe the rates applicable to inserts. 

RESPONSE: 

See my answer to NAAISMGT2-8. 

We do not have a rate schedule. We do individual quotes for advertisers 

wanting to send inserts. 

The prices we charge are determined based on the pound rate we pay for 

postage, our inserting and handling costs, and a charge to reflect our overhead and 

profit This latter mark up would be adjusted depending on the volume and frequency 

commitments the advertiser is willing to make and competitive conditions. Our 

starting point, however, for determining our price would always be the pound rate we 

must pay the USPS for postage. 
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.. 
.- RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO /bWs lNERROGATORlES 

AAPS/SMC-TZb. If as you State at page 8, lines 6-12, the prices that must be charged 
by free papers that use the mail must be so much higher than the rates charged by 
free papers that are delivered outside the mail, why am there free papers in urban 
areas (such as the Miami Flyer described by AISOP witness Baro) in the mail? 

RESPONSE 

I cannot speak for the individual decisions made by all mailed free papers in 

urban areas but I can offer some insights based on my experience in operating a 

cenier force and my observations. 

As I discuss in my answer to AAPS/SMC-T2-3, I could save some dollars today 

by operating my own carrier force in limited areas. I am willing to pay the higher cost 

for postal distribution to allow me to focus my business on publishing a paper. It is 

convenient to deal with a single source for distribution that offers reasonably 

consistent universal delivery. There are many headaches with having to manage a 

delivery system, not the least of which is having a one day a week labor force. getting 

calls and complaints from consumers at night when a paper is stuck in a tree or in a 

snow blower, and worrying about the safety of carriers. Many daily newspapers, and 

some free paper carrier forces, appear to be subject to exceptions in child labor laws 

where very young children can deliver papers. Designing routes that keep children off 

of busy roads and worrying about safety are worries I believe many publishers want to 

avoid. This has been a particularly sensitive area in South Dakota 

carrier for the Sioux Falls Argus Leader was murdered while working on a route. In 

many urban areas, I am certain free papen do not want to be responsible for any 

employee or subcontractor's safety in particular parts of the m. 

Chffd 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AAPS INTERROGATORIES 

.- 

AAPSISMC-T2-7. You state at the bottom of page 8 and the top of page 9 that carriers 
working for "private carriers' are often paid one cent or less to insert and deliver an 
advertisement, and that this payment 'commonly' applies even up to 32 pages. 
Please provide all of your support for these claims, including specifically an 
identification of the 'private caniers' that pay one cent or less to their carriers for 
inserting and delivering 32-page inserts. 

RESPONSE: 

I have attended meetings of my local and national free paper association 

where private carrier publishers descnie their private distribution costs. Speaking 

from my own experience when I had private carriers that delivered our paper, with all 

the inserting done by us at our plant, my fixed price per paper was 6 cents regardless 

of weight. 

I do specifically recall attending a meeting at a free paper conference where 

publishers who used private carrier talked about the per piece rates they paid 

independent contractors for delivery of the paper and the task of doing insertion of 

advertisements and delivery of the paper. I did not write down the names of individual 

attendees or their papers. There was a consensus among several publishers at this 

group that they were able to find and hire independent contractors in city areas to pay 

rates, on average, of 4 cents per paper and rates of one-half cent to one cent per 

insert Higher rates were paid for ~ r a l  mutes and different rates for motor caniers. I 

can remember thinking that I wished 1 could pay that little for lnsertr regardless of 

weight. I do remember that Joe Green, who was a witness for your association in the 

last rate case, was a speaker at one of these meetings. He stressed that one of the 

benefits of private carrier delivery for free paper publishers was that publishers would 

not have to worry about the weight of their inserts and that there were 'great margins" 

for insert delivery. I also recall Ed Marks, a publisher that has owned free papen 

throughout the counby, talking about his experience and how publishers could Pay 

half a cent to carriers to insert a single sheet and one cent for all other pieces. 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AAPS INTERROGATORIES 

AAPWSMGT2-8. You state at page 10, lines 2-4, that the present pound rate causes 
publishers to Wink twice' before adding content that takes the piece above the break 
point. (a) If the added content is advertising, doesn't that advertising produce 
edditional revenues? (b) In 1999, what percentage of the content of the Farmer and 
Rancher Exchange was advertising? (c) Would publishers think only once if the 
pound rate proposed by the Postal Service were adopted? (d) At what pound rate 
would this supposed problem disappear? 

RESPONSE: 

The problem I am describing with the present pound rate being too high is that 

it creates incentives for free papers to stop giving away free advertising space to 

chanties, community events, and other local and social causes. Most free papers do 

have some of this information in their papen. As the free paper becomes larger and 

starts paying postal rates over the breakpoint, and finding our paper io less 

competitive with other nonpostal media, we are tempted to cut our costs by giving 

away less free or subsidized space. In 1999,2% or less ofthe pages in our paper 

was 'free" or community event or charity space. Approximately 6% to 10% of the 

pages in our paper were reports relating to livestock market information that is 

published by us at a subsidred rate. In the past when more of my paper was 

delivered by my own private carrier force at a fixed rate of 6 cents per paper and 

inserts regardless of weight, I would not think *once" or 'twice' about giving away free 

space to good causes and I did not charge for publishing the livestock market 

Information at the rates I need to charge today. A redudon in the pound rate would 

make me focus less on the money I am taking out of my pocket when we run reduced 

rate information or give away free space. 
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RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AAPS INTERROGATORIES 

.- 

AAPS/SMC-T2-9. At page 10, lines 16-24, you testify about giving space to charities 
and community events. (a) In 1999. what percentage of the mn-of-press space in your 
publication was donated for this purpose? (b) In 1999, what percentage of the inserts 
were used for this purpose? (c) IS it your testimony that publishers will give space to 
chanties only if there is no additional postage cost associated with that space? (d) 
Please quantify the amount by which you have 'cut back' on free space and specify 
the time period during which that cat back took place. (e) Please confirm (or explain 
why if you cannot) that donating runof-process space to a charily generally does not 
affect the weight of the piece (because it does not cause an Increase in the page 
count or weight of the page) and therefore, while it might prevent sale of that space to 
a paying advertiser, It does not affect the postage. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) See answer to AAPS/SMC-T2-8. 

(b) None. 

(c) 

papers exceed the break point and pay at the pound rate and we can measure a 

precise, additional cost in adding pages or Inserts to our paper. 

(d) 

No. It is my testimony that we will give less space, or cut back space. when our 

I cannot preciseiy quantify how much we have cut back or give exact time 

periods for when the cut backs took place. I can say in general that as the demand for 

our paper has grown, and we find most of our mailings at the pound rate, that these 

cut backs have occurred. In the past, when some of the circulation of our paper was 

delivered by 120 prbate carriers (that delivered our paper at a fixed price of 6 cents per 

paper regardless of weight), approximately 15% to 20% of the pages in our paper 

went to nonpaid space. 

(e) 

based on the amount of advertising we have. We seldom have any open space. We 

do not need any Yiller.' 

Not confirmed. We do vary the sue of our paper and the number of pages 



15684 

.- 
RESPONSES OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO AAPS INTERROGATORIES 

AAPSISMC-T2-10. At the bottom of page 10 and the top of page 11, you discuss giving 
away reader ads. (a) Please confirm that these ads would typically be run-of-press 
ads, not inserts. (b) In 1999. what percentage of your publication's run-of-press 
content was devoted to free reader ads? (c) In 1999, what percentage of your 
publication's run-of-press content was 'filler." 

RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Zero. 

(c) 

not run any "filler." 

See answer to AAPS/SMC-T2-9. There is great demand for our paper. We do 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WITNESS MERRlMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NAA/SMC-T2-2. Wdh respect to The Exchange, 

a. 

b. 

How many individuals are on staff of The Exchange? 

How many of the individuals on the staff of The Exchange are reporters 

What percentage of the space in your paper is devoted to news and 

or editors serving the needs of rural America? 

other editorial matter of interest to rural America? 
c. 

d. Does your advertising revenue cross-subsidize the news and editorial 
activities of your paper? 

... 

RESPONSE: 

a. 40 

b-d. 

my testimony, we believe our paper does a better job of serving the "needs of rural 

America" than the local community papers or the daily newspapers in surrounding 

larger metropolitan areas. Please see my answer to NAA/SMC-TI-I. Most of the 

news and editorial matter carried in the community papers in our area is merely 

reproduced news off of wire services and local announcements. 

We do not have reporters or editors as such but as explained in pages 3 to 7 of 

The Farmer & Rancher Exchange does have three salespeople who are 

located out of our central office in the smaller communities we serve. This allows 

them 'to give personalized and better services to our many small business customers. 

Our paper does print at reduced rates livestock reports and other market 

information of great interest .to rural America. I would estimate that approximately 6% 

to 10% of the pages of our paper contain this type of information that is offered at 

reduced rates designed to cover our direct costs. Our other advertising revenues 

subsidize the reproduction of this information. This advertising revenue also cross- 

subsidizes the space we give for free to local charities, community events, or other 

local and social causes. 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WITNESS MERRIMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NAA/SMC-T2-3. You suggest that free shoppers have left the postal system to go to 
private carriers and raise the specter of many more poised to change to private 
delivery if saturation ECR postal rates are not lowered, Please provide all evidence 
you have to support this claim, including specific names and dates of shoppers 
leaving the postal system for private delivery. 

RESPONSE: 

I would take issue with your characterization of my testimony that I "raise the 

specter of many more [free shoppers] posed to change to private delivery if saturation 

ECR postal rates are not lower." Page 5 of my testimony was based on 20 years in 

business where I state, 'I can tell you what happens to free papers when there are 

unreasonable increases in postal rates. For papers in metropolitan and suburban 

areas, alternate delivery for all or part of the circulation is a viable option. In the 1980s, 

when postal rates for third class mail experienced big hikes, many free papers set up 

their own delivery force." I do not believe I am raising the "specter" that many free 

papers are poised to leave the USPS if "saturation ECR postal rates are not lowered." 

I would state that based on my experience and association with other 

publishers that in the 1980s more than 50% of the publishers who belonged to IFPA 

(Independent Free Papers of America) distributed their paper through the USPS. 

Many of these publishers left the USPS in the 1980s and I would estimate today that 

approximately 75% of IFPA members have their own private carrier force. 

The best evidence that I can submit to show that free papers can and will leave 

the USPS if prices are too high, and that free paper publishers are constantly 

comparing and evaluating the benefits of private carrier distribution costs with postal 

delivery, is to point to at least three different businesses or persons I know of that help 

publishers "convert from postal delivery to carrier home delivery.' I am attaching to 

this interrogatory answer a copy of a brochure put out by Smith Associates, a 

business I understand to be affiliated somehow with Gannett Company, Inc., that was 
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distributed at an association meeting of free paper publishers. The brochure 

represents that Smith Associates can help free papers "convert from postal delivery to 

camer home delivery; Convert employee delivery force to independent contractors, 

reducing employment-related costs; and can help "increase pre-print profits." I have 

heard from other publishers that Smith Associates has represented that this 

conversation from postal delivery to carrier home delivery can be accomplished for 

some publishers "for free" as Smith Associates gets paid out of the savings the 

publisher realizes when it ceases to use the USPS. Another business that I 

understand can and does help publishers convert from postal delivery to private 

carrier is Advertiser Postal Service Corp. out of Gaylord, Michigan. Another person 

who I know provides services to assist publishers from switching from the USPS to 

private carrier is Joe Green, who submitted testimony on behalf of AAPS in the last 

postal rate case. Green publishes a number of shoppers but also operates a private 

carrier business. I have attended meetings where Green has appeared as an expert 

and resource to publishers who want to switch all or part of their distribution from the 

mail to private carrier. At one of the meetings I attended, Green and one of his 

customers discussed how the conversion was going and how the costs for private 

carrier delivery were substantially less than the former postal costs she paid. I did not 

take down the names of the persons or shoppers who said they had left the USPS in 

whole or in part for private delivery. Speaking from my own experience, I can attest 

that it is more impractical and unlikely that highly spread out or rural areas, like the 

area I cover, will find it cost-effective to switch completely from the mail to private 

delivery. Green provided a rule of thumb that the most optimum route for private 

carriers would have 28 homes per mile. In the past, I had approximately 120 private 

carriers that did private delivery for us in the portions of our circulation area that were 

more dense. After reclassification, I switched to the mail as a matter of convenience, I 
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- 3 -  

could still save from $400 to 8500 a week by doing my own carrier delivery in the more 

densely populated areas. 

Free'paper publishers, like me, will continue to evaluate the cost benefits of 

having our own private carrier with postal delivery. I can name some publishers that 

do a mix of both that are SMC members including The Reminder of Coventry, Rhode 

Island, Decker Advertising, Inc. of Delhi, New York, Antigo Area Shoppers Guide, Inc. 

of Antigo, Wisconsin, the Berkshire Pennysaver of Lee, Massachusetts, the County 

Pennysaver of Massena, New York, and the Oneida Madison Pennysaver of Clinton, 

New York. A specific example of one of the publishers who attended an association 

meeting that mentioned switching from the mail to private carrier because of postal 

rates and in particular the pound rate was the Pennysaver of Plymouth, New 

Hampshire. 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WlMESS MERRlMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NMSMGT2-4. Please refer to page 4, lines 8-9 of your testimony. Please explain 
what you mean when you say that postal rates for saturation distribution of your paper 
have remained "reasonable" over the past five years. 

RESPONSE: 

The postal rates that we have paid since 1996 have been reasonable in the 

sense that we have been able to offer our advertising customers reasonable prices. 

Reasonable in the advertising business generally means cost-effective. With the 

exception of the problem I explained in my testimony with the pound rate, our postal 

rates have allowed us to offer print advertising, distributed by mail, to the advertisers 

we serve at cost-effective advertising rates. 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WlTNESS MERRIMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NAA/SMC-T2-5. Please refer to page 4, lines 8-9 of your testimony. Please explain 
what you mean when you say that postal rates for saturation distribution of your paper 
have remained "stable" over the past five years. 

RESPONSE: 

I believe the meaning of my statement is clear in the conteA of my testimony 

between pages 5 and 8. Although our rates went up by over 14% in January, 1995, 

there was a partial offsetting reduction in our rates through reclassification in 1996. 

The basic rate I pay for saturation pieces increased by 2.2% in January, 1999. 

I 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WlTNESS MERRIMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NAA/SMC-T26. Please look at page 5 of your testimony. You say that your verified 
audit shows an 86% readership (or .86 readers per copy) and that this number is off 
the charts for subscription papers and periodicals. Are you aware that the average 
readership of a newspaper is 2.148 readers per copy? 

RESPONSE: 

Your question is comparing apples and oranges. An audir company 

conducting a independent survey asked the question, 'Do you or someone in your 

household normally read or look through the Farmer & Rancher Exchange?" 86% of 

all respondents answered "yes." It has been my experience that when newspapers 

refer to "readership," they may not be referring to a survey where newspaper 

recipients or subscribers were asked if they read the paper. Readership statistics as 

used in the newspaper industry are often extrapolated, without any third party survey or 

audit, from the census figures for the number of households in a given community 

times the number of people per household. In our market area, we have 2.67 people 

per household. Doing the math this way, we can, and do, boast that our paper has 

more than 110,000 readers with mailed circulation to over 42,000 homes. 

One of the reasons newspapers like to cite readership figures is to avoid the 

questions that arise as their paid circulation decreases. For advertisers, the key 

question is often penetration. In the one area of our geographic coverage where we 

compete with a daily newspaper, Rapid Ctty. the number of paid subscribers or the 

penetration of that paper in the market area it covers is less than 25%. 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WTNESS MERRIMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NANSMC-T2-7. Have you reduced the rates that you charge advertisers, as the ECR 
pound rate has declined since 1995 in real, inflation-adjusted terms? 

RESPONSE: 

Our overall rates have not "declined" since 1995 as January, 1995 produced an 

increase of 14.2% in the saturation rates we pay. In the interests of answering your 

question fairly and completely, I would volunteer that our insert rates have, thanks in 

part to the savings of reclassification and the stability of the pound rate, remained 

substantially the same for the past five years. Our ROP rates have increased since 

January, 1995 from 14% to 18%. I would point out that during this same period we 

have increased our circulation by approximately 25% so that the effective rate increase 

for our ROP advertisers was a wash or a modest decrease. 
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RESPONSE OF SMC WlTNESS MERRIMAN TO lNTERROGATORlES OF NAA 

NAAISMC-T2-8. Please describe the basis by which you charge for insert advertising 
in your shared mail program. In particular, do you charge on a piece per thousand 
basis, or by some other means? 

.' . 

RESPONSE: 

Like our postal rates, we need to charge based on weight. Because some of 

our advertisers, who primarily use nonpostal media, are not used to charges based 

on weight, we make it a point in giving price quotes to our advertisers to give them a 

range of prices based on the estimated size of their advertising tab and to state, "Price 

is dependent only on weight and not on page numbers or page size." For our more 

sophisticated, larger advertisers, they are well aware of postal pricing and the effect of 

weight. For our smaller advertisers, we make it clear we need to see the piece, and 

weigh it, before an exact price can be quoted. We can quote an advertiser in terms of 

price per piece or price per thousand. We will allow the advertiser to buy as few as 

200 pieces in a single carrier route. 
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.- 
RESPONSE OF SMC WlTNESS MERRIMAN TO INTERROGATORIES OF NAA 

NAA/SMC-T2-9. Please state your understanding of the extent to which other 
saturation mailers price advertising on the same basis that you do. Please also 
provide the basis for your understanding. 

RESPONSE: 

It is my understanding that other mailers also price their advertising based on 

weight, which is determined largely based on the postal rates and pound rates we 

pay. I believe it is common for other mailers to quote their prices based on a price per 

thousand. 
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_- 
RESPONSE OF SMC WTNESS MERRIMAN TO lNTERROGATORiES OF NAA 

NWSMC-T2-10. Do your mailings qualify for destination entry discounts? If so, 
please state what proportion of your mailings are entered at which level. If not, please 
explain why not. 

RESPONSE: 

Less than 10% of our mailings qualify for discounts at the DDU level. It is cost- 

effective for us to enter this mail by transporting to Mobridge. South Dakota, Rapid City, 

South Dakota, and Pierre, South Dakota for entry at the DDU as these cities are within 

150 miles of our main office and have significant levels of circulation. It is not cost- 

effective, or practical, for us to transport the balance of our circulation to the sectional 

centers or delivery unit offices that would serve the balance of our circulation. 

- 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any Additional 

Designated Written Cross Examination for this witness? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, is there anyone in the 

room who wishes to cross examine this witness? 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Mr. Chairman, I have one just 

very brief question for Mr. Merriman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Mr. Merriman, your testimony 

indicated that some of your issues weigh more than the 

breakpoint. Could you give us an indication of how often 

this occurs? 

THE WITNESS: A majority of the time, it occurs; 

I'd say that probably 90 percent or better of the time that 

it would be over the breakpoint. 

COMMISSIONER OMAS: Thank you. That's all I have, 

Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Anyone else on the Bench? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Any followup to the Bench 

question? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, counsel, would you need 

some time with your witness to prepare for redirect? 

MR. BURZIO: There is no redirect. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. That being the 

case, Mr. Merriman, I want to thank you for your appearance 

here today and your contributions to our record, and also 

for clarifying for me, the pronunciation of the capital. 

[Laughter. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If someone had asked me, I 

could point to it on the map and spell it, but I'm not sure 

I would have pronounced it right until today, so we thank 

you for making us a little bit smarter, not only with 

regards to your testimony, but the geography, too. Thank 

you. 

THE WITNESS: The Weather Channel doesn't even 

know where we're located. 

[Laughter. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You're excused, sir. 

[Witness Merriman excused.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We have a substitute today 

again, I see. 

MR. VOLNER: Today is second team day. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, we won't comment on 

whether it's first team or second team. Mr. Volner, would 

you like to call your witness? 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, there were no 

interrogatories to Mr. Shick, and there were no requests for 

oral cross examination. So rather than burden the 
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Commission, what I'd like to do is have his testimony 

admitted on motion. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

MR. VOLNER: I am going to hand to the Reporter, 

two copies of the Direct Testimony of Joseph E. Shick on 

Behalf of the Association for Postal Commerce and Mail 

Advertising Service Association, which has been designated 

PostCom et al-T-2. 

There is a written declaration attesting to the 

correctness and the adoption of the testimony attached to 

the testimony itself. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any objection? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, the testimony of 

Witness Shick will be received into evidence. You'll 

provide the copies to the Reporter, along with the 

attestation, and the material will be transcribed into the 

record and entered into evidence. 

[Written Direct Testimony of Joseph 

E. Shick, PostCom et al-T-1, was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 
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Purpose and Autobiographical Sketch 

My name is Joseph E. Schick. I submit this testimony on behalf of the 

Association for Postal Commerce and the Mail Advertising Service Association 

("Postcom. -- et al."). In separate testimony of its economic consultant, Postcom, 

-- et al. has shown why drop entry discounts should reflect 100% of the measured 

cost savings the Postal Service realizes from this worksharing activity. The 

purpose of my testimony is to show why, as a practical matter, full recognition of 

the cost savings associated with drop entry serves lo advance other non- 

transportation Postal Service operational objectives. In particular, I show that 

strengthening the incentives for drop entry serves to encourage mail to be placed 

on pallets. 

I am Director of Postal Affairs at Quad!Graphics, Inc. headquartered in 

Pewaukee. Wisconsin. Quad is one of the largest printing and distribution 

companies in the United States for magazines, catalogs, books, parcels and 

other direct mail marketing materials. I have more than 15 years of experience in 

Postal Affairs and have been employed in my present position since 1990. I am 

the current Chairman of MTAC; I have served and continue to serve on 

numerous technical advisory committees and informal industry working groups. I 

testified before this Commission in Docket R97-1 on matters related to drop 

entry. 
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STRONG DROP ENTRY INCENTIVES PROMOTE PALLETIZATION OF MAIL 

The depth of the discounts offered by the Postal Service for the drop entry 

of mail influences more than the decision whether it is worthwhile for mailers to 

enter their mail at a destination entry facility. From the standpoint of the mailer 

and mail service provider, it is the total cost of the job (including postage) that 

counts. Several of the postal related costs, such as sortation, are reflected in the 

rate structures of both the Standard (A) and Periodical rate schedules. There is, 

however, one component of the total cost of a mailing job that is not reflected in 

the current rate schedules - the cost of placing presorted mail in containers 

(sacks, gaylords or pallets) - for transportation to the Postal Service facility. 

At each step of the mail preparation process, mailers and mail service 

providers have choices and, at each step, the choice taken is very strongly 

influenced by the trade-off between the cost of preparing and presenting a 

mailing and the benefit that the mailer will receive in terms of reduced postage. 

The choice of type of containerization and of transportation does not have to be, 

and often is not, the same for an entire mailing job. It is not uncommon for a 

mailer to split the run of a catalog into geographic parts. Some parts are drop 

entered; others are not. Nor are containerization and transportation decisions 

made independently of one another. i 

The basic calculus of cost against the benefit of discounted rates applies, 

and is applied, regardless of the size of the mailing. In each case, the decision Is 

driven by the amount of the postal cost savings that will be realized by drop 

2 
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entering a portion of the mailing at a particular destination entry point. For 

example, at a particular drop entry discount level, a mailer may decide to drop 

enter all of its mail at a single BMC or SCF close to the point of printing even 

though only a portion of the mailing will qualify for the drop entry discount. In yet 

other cases, the mailer may decide that It is necessary to split the mailing entirely 

and to use plant-load Postal Service trucks for some portion of the mailing job, 

using private sector transportation only for that location or those locations at 

which drop entry makes economic sense in terms of the total cost of the job. At a 

deeper level of discount. the mailer may decide that it is cost effective to enter 

mail at 2.3 or more separate destination entry points. 

This disaggregation of mailing job by point of entry carries with it a distinct 

difference in the kinds of containers that are used for transport. The reason for 

this lies in the cost difference associated with the type of containerization. For 

drop entered mail, it is almost imperative to use pallets to the maximum extent 

possible. Pallets permit most efficient use of the cubic capacity of the truck 

thereby keeping the transportation cost - paid for by the mailer -- at the lowest 

feasible level. Also, pallets can be loaded onto (and off) trucks very quickly, 

reducing stop time and demurrage charges. However, for mail that is not drop 

entered and for mixed loads where only a portion of the load will qualify for the 

discount, the decision as to the choice of container is very different: Since the 

mailer has already paid for Postal Serviceprovided transportation through the 

undiscounted rate, the mailer's only incentive is to find the least costly means of 

getting the mail onto the Postal Service trucks (in a plant load operation) or to the 

3 



15705 

.- 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

closest postal facility. The fact is that the palletization of mail requires costly and 

sophisticated equipment (forklifts, palletizers and the like) and is in many 

circumstances. therefore, more costly than the use of either sacks (or for certain 

types of mail) gaylords. 

It is also important to consider the depth of dropship entry. Two elements 

of the mail preparation process affect the depth of entry - presort and 

containerization. These are separate elements, but are tied together because of 

postal requirements and mail volume. 

As indicated, in a normal mailing operation, each mailing job is presorted, 

containerized and set up for distribution based on its own merits. If. for instance, 

a mailing has no carrier route presort, it will not be eligible for any DDU 

(Destination Delivery Unit) discounts. That would be due to the fact that only 

carrier route mail can claim that level of dropship discount. If, in that same 

mailing, there were no 5digit, 3digit or SCF level pallets, the mail would not be 

entered at a SCF. It could only be entered at either a BMC (Standard (A) mail) or 

ADC (Periodicals), if palletized. If, in that same mailing, all or most of the mail 

was in sacks, we would not dropship regardless of sack level because of material 

handling and added transportation costs associated with sacks. 

However, i f  we were presented with greater incentives for carrier route 

and/or !%digit presort and !%digit palletization, there would definitely be a change 

in behavior related to mail preparation in the printing and consolidation industry. 

Expansion of the presort discounts and harmonization of those discounts across 

classes would prompt co-mailing, co-palletization and, as a result, deeper drop 

1 
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entry. Although we are hopeful that the Postal Service will restructure its presort 

incentives in the future, no significant changes in the presort structure for 

Standard (A) mail have been proposed in this case. 

Moreover, the landscape of dropshipping has changed since the drop 

entry discount structure was initiated for Standard (A) mail in 1991. At that time. 

dropshipping at a SCF meant going to one designated building in the city where 

the SCF was located. Any mail that we had on a trailer that qualified for entry at 

that facility was off-loaded there. Since that time, because of the volume of mail 

that has moved in the SCFs for dropship entry into the Postal Service, numerous 

postal annexes have appeared. In some cities, a SCF may be represented by 5 

or more different buildings located miles apart. In many instances, we are being 

required to off-load different classes of mail at different facilities for the same 

SCF dropship discount. Because we are combining those classes of mail on the 

same trailers to maximize our transportation efficiencies and to help control our 

costs, we actually end up losing those efficiencies at destination. 

This relationship between presort and containerization and the changed 

landscape of drop entry makes it especially important to maximize the incentives 

for drop entry deep into the postal system. To do this, it is Imperative that the 

drop entry differentials be preserved and that the full cost savings associated 

with drop entry be reflected in the discount. 

Experience with the drop entry discounts in Standard (A) shows that the 

deeper the discount the more volume that is drop entered. It is also the case that 

the more mall that is drop entered, the more mall that will be placed on pallets. 

5 
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As there are many of us in the mailing industry that believe that container-based 

discounts deserve renewed consideration. at the very least, it should be 

recognized that drop entry discounts promote palletization and that a strong 

incentive to drop entry also promotes palletization. 

Palletlzatlon Benefits the Postal Service 

The Postal Service has openly acknowledged that it realizes cost and non- 

cost benefits when mail is presented to it on pallets. Although, under the plant 

verified drop ship system, the mailer actually bears the cost of offloading the 

truck at the destination entry point, the Postal Service benefits even at this step 

of the mail handling process: the quicker the truck gets in and out. the sooner the 

unloading bay will be available for another entry. simplifying the Postal Service's 

administration of the drop entry process. Also, it has long been recognized that 

crossdocking operations -which are pelformed by Postal Service personnel - 
are much less timeconsuming and more accurate when the mail has been 

presented on pallets. Further, when the mall is to be further worked or sorted at 

the destination entry point, mail on pallets can be more conveniently staged, 

whether the sortation is manual or automated, pallet of mail can be more readily 

moved to the location in the plant at which it is to be sorted than other any form 

of containerization. Further, working with industry, the Postal Service has 

developed pallets that are stackable and can be conveniently transported from 

the postal facility at which they have been off loaded to the mail service 
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provider's plants. Last, but by no means least, the use of pallets significantly 

reduces the risk of, and incidents of, injury to Postal Service employees. 

All of these considerations, of course, translate into more efficient mail 

handing and processing at less cost to the Postal Service. Not ail of these 

benefits to !he Postal Service are incorporated into the drop entry discount. 

Some of them may be unquantifiable. Nonetheless, it plainly makes sense to 

reflect 100% of the cost savings associated with drop entry that the Postal 

Service is able to measure in order to promote realization of these other 

operational objectives. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There was no Designated Written 

Cross Examination for this witness. Does anyone have 

written cross examination that they would like us to 

consider? 

If not, then, counsel, we thank you for your 

assistance with regard to Mr. Shick's testimony. 

You also, I believe, have the next witness, who 

I've yet to swear in. I was hoping he would be in the room 

today so I could finally swear him in and get it straight 

once and for all, but we can proceed on motion, if you'd 

like. 

MR. VOLNER: Mr. Chairman, there being no requests 

for oral cross examination of Witness Sander A. Glick, I 

would like to move his testimony in on motion. And I will 

hand to the Reporter, two copies of the Direct Testimony of 

Sander A. Glick on Behalf of the Association for Postal 

Commerce and Mail Advertising Service Association, which we 

have designated PostCom et al-T-1. 

There is an attestation adopting the testimony 

attached to the testimony itself. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you would provide that 

material to the Court Reporter - -  is there any objection? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, I'll direct that 

the material be transcribed into the record and received 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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[Written Direct Testimony of Sander 

A. Glick, PostCom et al-T-1, was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 
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AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 
My name is Sander A. Glick. I co-manage the Economic Systems practice 

at Project Performance Corporation (PPC). a consulting firm based in McLean, 

Virginia. PPG provides economic and technology consulting services to private 

and public sector clients. I joined PPC in 1994 as an Analyst and am now a 

Program Manager. Since joining the firm, I have worked on a number of 

economic and cost issues for mailer associations, the Department of Defense, 

and the Department of Energy. 

Reply Mail (QBRM) and the appropriate method for distributing rural carrier costs 

to mail classes and subclasses. In this case, I am also testifying for the 

Magazine Publishers of America (MPA) regarding the Postal Service's costing 
methods and joint Postal Service/lndustry efforts to reduce Test Year costs and 

for the Recording Industry Association of America (RIM) regarding the 
appropriate method for determining the cost difference between Standard (A) 
flats and parcels. I am an industry representative on the Mailers' Technical 

Advisory Committee's (MTAC) Package Integrity Work Group and was an 

industry observer on the MTAC Package Integrity Study. 
I attended the Maxwell School of Citizenship and Public Affairs at 

Syracuse University, where I received a Masters of Public Administration in 1994, 

and Carleton College, where I received a Bachelors Degree, magna cum laude, 

in Physics in 1993. I am a member of the American Economic Association and 

the System Dynamics Society. 

In Docket No. R97-1, I testified regarding the fee for Qualified Business 

ii 
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1. PURPOSE AND SCOPE OF TESTIMONY 

In this testimony, I propose a rate design for Standard (A) with two 

important attributes. First, it provides mailers with the appropriate incentives to 

prepare their mailings in a way that minimizes the combined mail processing and 

transportation cost to mailers and the Postal Sewice in the Test Year. Second, it 

encourages mailers to barcode flats, which will facilitate the Postal Service's 

automation program. 

My proposed rate design passes through 100 percent of destination entry 
cost savings. This rate design will not only increase the amount of Standard (A) 

mail that is dropshipped, but will also increase the amount of mail that is 
presented on pallets (see witness Schick's (PostCom, et al.-T-2) testimony). As I 

describe in my testimony for MPA, increased palletization will reduce the number 
of bundles that will break in the Test Year, which in turn will lower Postal Service 

costs. Further, as described by witness Unger, pallets are much less costly to 
handle than similarly presorted sacks. USPS-ST-43 at 4-5. 

automation discounts for Standard (A) flats are reasonable, they are based upon 
flawed cost studies. Specifically. the modeled cost savings upon which he bases 
his discounts are understated. Thus, the proposed passthroughs are a 
considerably smaller proportion of costs saved than witness Moeller presents 
them to be. Also, the Postal Service's flats cost model ignores the value that 

barcoded flats will provide to the Postal Service's flats automation program and a 

large porlion of the savings that result directly from automation requirements 
pertaining to address quality. While these benefits are hard to quantify, they are 

high and justify a passthrough of more than 100 percent of the quantifiable cost 

savings in this case. The remainder of my testimony provides detail to support 

these points. 

Second, while I believe that witness Moeller's (USPS-T-35) proposed 
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Section II of my testimony summarizes the Postal Service's proposed 

dropship discounts, estimates dropship discounts based on full passthroughs, 
and describes precedents for passing through 100 percent of destination entry 
cost savings. Section 111 discusses several reasons why the Postal Service has 

understated the ws t  savings that result from barcoding, quantifies the degree to 

which the Postal Service understated the value of automation mail, and briefly 

describes the value that barcodes will provide to the Postal Service's flats 

automation program. 

II. DROPSHIP DISCOUNTS SHOULD REFLECT ALL DESTINATION ENTRY 

COST SAVINGS 

A. The Postal Service's Proposal Passes Through Only About 75 Percent 
of Destination Entry Cost Savings 

In this docket, witness Moeller proposes passthmughs of destination BMC 
(DBMC) and destination SCF (DSCF) cost savings of 73 percent and 77 percent, 

respectively, for the Standard (A) Regular subclass (USPS-T-35 at 15) and 
passthroughs of 73 percent for DBMC, 77 percent for DSCF. and 77.5 percent 
for destination delivery unit (DDU) entry for the Standard (A) Enhanced Carrier 
Route (ECR) subclass. Id. at 27. 

cost savings because 100 percent passthmughs send the appropriate price 
signal to mailers and, as described by witness Schick,' will result in a more 
efficient mailstream? Also, full passthroughs of destination entiy cost savings 

In contrast, I propose 100 percent passthroughs of all destination entry 

'Witness Schick notes that increased dropship discounts willdncrease palletization as well as the 
volume of mail that is dropshipped. Data provided by witness Crum (USPS-T-27) further support 
this point. Specifically, Crum shows thal approximately 72 percent of Standard Mail (A) pounds 
entered at destination BMCs and 88 percent of Standard Mail (A) pounds entered at deStinatlOn 
SCFs is prepared by mailers on pallets, whereas only 3 percent entered at origin associate 
offices. 20 percent entered at origin SCFs. and 30 percent entered at origin BMCs are prepared 
on pallets. USPS-T-27. Attachment C, Table 6. 
21ncreased palletization will reduce Postal Service costs including container handling costs. 
USPS-ST-43 at 4-5. 
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are more consistent with recent Commission recommendations for both Standard 

(A) and other mail classes. 

6. Full Passthroughs Send the Appropriate Pricing Signals 

In Docket No. R97-I, witness Bemstein described why passing through 

100 percent of cost savings, an example of efficient component pricing (ECP), 

sends the theoretically correct price signal: 

... any activity that can be performed by more than one agent 
should be performed by the most efficient (least cost) agent. In the 
case of postal services, the principle of Efficient Component 
Pricing can be applied to the establishment of a discount granted 
to mailers for performing some task that would otherwise be 
performed by the Postal Service, such as mailer presorting 
instead of Postal Service sorting. ECP minimizes the total cost of 
providing mail service, where the total cost is the sum of the 
Postal Service's cost plus the mailer's cost of worksharing (known 
as a user cost) if the mailer chooses to workshare. Under ECP. 
the price difference between a non-workshared mail category and 
its workshared component should equal the difference between 
the Postal Service costs of the non-workshared and workshared 
mail category. Docket No. R97-1, USPS-T-31 at 72-73. 

In those situations where the cost for mailers to perform an activity is 
significantly different than the cost for the Postal Service to perform it, small 
deviations from ECP will not have a large impact on mailer behavior. 

Dropshipping. however, is not one of those activities. As witness Schick 

indicates, increasing dropship discounts will increase palletization and 

dropshipping. 

C. Full Passthroughs Are Consistent With Recent Comrnlssion Declslons 
Commission precedent also indicates that destination entry passthroughs 

higher than those proposed by witness Moeller are appropriate. In Docket No. 
R97-1, the Commission recommended destination entry passthroughs of 85 

percent for Standard (A) mail. Op. R97-1 at W 3 1 .  Furthermore, the 

Commission recommended 100 percent passthroughs of destination entry cost 

savings for all but the non-transportation portion of the DDU entry cost avoidance 
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16 

for Periodicals Regular mail3 and nearly 100 percent for Standard (B) parcel post 

in that case, Id. at V-538 for Periodicals and V488-495 for Parcel Post. 
In Docket No. MC95-1. the USPS proposed 100 percent passthroughs of 

all destination entry cost savings for the newly proposed Enhanced Carrier Route 

(ECR) subclass and 95 percent for Standard (A) Regular. Op. MC95-1 at V-152- 
153. The Commission recommended 100 percent passthroughs for both 

subclasses. Id. at V-250. In addition, the PRC recommended a 100 percent 

passthrough of the transportation and non-transportation cost avoidances 
estimated for DSCF and DDU entry Periodicals Regular mail (again, excluding 

consideration of the unzoned editorial rate). Id. at V-141-142. 
Table I presents a summary of the Commission-recommended 

passthroughs of destination entry cost savings for the major mail subclasses in 
Docket Nos. MC95-1 and R97-1. Note that except for the passthrough of DDU 

cost savings for Periodicals Regular mail in Docket No. R97-1, these 
passthroughs are all higher than the Postal Service's proposal for Standard (A) 

mail. 

i 

~~ ~~ 

?he editorial pound rate for Periodicals is flat. Therefore, the effective destination entry discount 
for Periodicals mail is less than 100 percent. 
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ClasslSubclass I MC95-1 
2 

R97-1 

5 

1 Table 1. Recent Commlssion-Recommended Passthroughs of Destlnation 

Regular 
DSCF (pcllb) 
DDU 

1 OO/l 00' 100/100~ 
100/100 1 00i703 

Periodicals 

Standard (A) 
Regular 

DBMC 
DSCF 

Standard (A) 
ECR 

DBMC 
DSCF 
DDU 

Standard (B) 
Parcel Post 

DBMC 
DSCF 

100' 85' 
100 85 

1 oo6 85' 
100 85 
100 85 

1 oo8 
92 

DDU 
.- 

99 ' 

'On the pound rate, passthrough is 100 percent for transportation 
savings and 70 percent fw non-transportation savings. 
'Op. MC95-1 at V-250. 

R97-1 at ~ 4 3 1 .  
60p. MC95-1 at V-250. 
'Op. R97-1 at V-431. 
'Op. R97-1 at V488-493. DSCF discount of 45 cents per piece and 
cost avoidance of40.7 cents per piece; DDU discount of 72 cents per 
piece and cost avoidance of 72.4 cents per piece. 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

D. PostCom's Proposed 100 Percent Passthroughs Are Appropriate 

Table 2 presents a comparison of the per-piece and per-pound discounts 
that result from using the Postal Service's reduced passthroughs of destination 

entry cost savings and the full passthroughs that I propose. As this table 

demonstrates, increasing the passthroughs to 100 percent in all cases increases 

the discounts by 0.7 to 0.8 cents on a per-piece basis and three to four cents on 
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Enhanced 
Canler 
Route: 
Piemrated 
DBMC 
OSCF 
oou 
OBMC 
DSCF 
DDU 

Pound - ra t e d 

6 

0.0235 73 0.017 100 0.024 0.007 
0.0280 77 0.022 100 0.029 0.007 
0.0357 77.5 0.028 100 0.036 0.008 

0.114 73 0.083 100 O.l'I4 0.031 
0.140 77 0.108 100 0.140 0.032 
0.173 77.5 0.134 100 0.173 0.039 

I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

a per-pound basis. Also, it maintains the Postal Service's proposed DBMC- 

DSCF differential and increases the DSCF-DDU differential. Attachment A 

presents rates based upon these proposed passthroughs. 

Table 2. Comparison of USPS and PostCom Destination Entry Discounts 

and Passthroughs for the Standard (A) Regular and ECR Subclasses 
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Witness Moeller's logic is flawed. Incorrect and inconsistent assumptions 

in the Postal Service's flats cost model, USPS-LR-1-90, understate cost savings 

by a significant amount: 

The flats cost model overstates FSM 881 accept rates for 

nonbarded flats. 

The flats cost model fails to take into account the lower wage rates 

that are paid to BCWOCR clerks as compared to keyen and clerks 

who manually sorl flats. 

The flats cost model understates the proportion of Incoming 

secondary sorts that will be performed on flat sorting machines in 

the Test Year. 

The flats cost model uses inconsistent assumptions regarding FSM 

1000 keying and FSM 1000 BCR productivities. This results in a 

data anomaly. 

Furthermore, as described by witness Lubenow (PostCom, et al.-T-3), the 

Postal Service has not quantified all of the cost savings that result from the 

higher address quality that result directly from automation requirements. Finally, 
while Postal Service witnesses clearly understand the effect that barcoded flats 

have on automated flat sorting productivity, Unger, Tr. 21/8275. the Postal 

Service has failed to quant i  this value. 

environment, it is appropriate to maintain automation discounts at the level 

proposed by witness Moeller. The remainder of this section discusses the 

reasons why the Postal Service's model underestimates cost savings, models 

automation cost savings using a revised version of the flats cost model, and 

Therefore, given these points and the rapidly changing flats processing 
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8 

1 

2 

discusses additional reasons why witness Moeller's proposed automation 

discounts should not be reduced. 

A. Incorrect and lnconslstent Assumptions in  the USPS Flats Cost Model 
Lead to Understated Cost Savings 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

In this section, I first describe the reasons why the Postal Service's cost 
model understates automation-related cost savings. I then estimate more 

accurate automation-related cost savings using an improved version of the USPS 
9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

flats cost model. While my corrections are focused on the Test Year flats 

processing environment. the value of automation will increase further in the 
coming years as the Postal Service begins delivery point sequencing (DPS) 
barcoded flats.' 

1. FSM 881 Accept Rates 
Based upon input from USPS Operations, the Postal Service's flats cost 

model incorrectly assumes that the FSM 881 OCR accept rate for nonbarcoded 
flats is between 80 and 90 percent? USPS-LR-1-90, worksheet "Accept Rates." 
These accept rates are significantly higher than the 70 to 80 percent FMOCR 
read rates that were cited by the Postal Service in its "Strategic Improvement 
Guide for Flats Processing." which was just issued in September 1999. USPS- 

LR-1-193 at 21. 

Furthermore. the FSM 881 accept rates for nonbarcoded flats used in the 
USPS flats cost model are similar to the average accept rates for FSM 881s in 
"BCWOCR mode," a mode which processes barcoded flats on the BCR and 
nonbarcoded flats on the OCR. USPS-LR-1-90. worksheet "Accept Rates": 
USPS-LR-1-107, Yrscrub.xls; Unger. Tr. 21/8175-8177. Because accept rates 

'Delivery Point Sequencing flats will Increase USPS emclency because the unit cost for 
performing a manUal incoming secondary sort for flat-shaped mail is more than four cents while 
the unit wst of an incoming seconday sod on an AFSM 100 Is approximately one cent. USPS- 
LR-1-90, worksheet "Mailflow Model Costs", wlumn 21. 
'Note that the notation 'FSM 881 OCR'ln USPS-LR-1-00 denotes an FSM 881 in BCWOCR 
mode prWsSing nonbarcoded flats. Yacobucci, Tr. 511439. This is different than what 'FSM 
881 OCR" denotes in MODS. In MODS, 'FSM 881 OCR" indicates an FSM 881 in BCWOCR 
mode processing all flats. Unger. Tr. 2?/8175-8177. 
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Scheme 
Outgoing Primary 
ADC 
Incoming Primary 
Incoming Secondary 

9 

USPS Flats Cost Model' PostCom Model 
80% 75% 
80% 75% 
85% 75% 
86% 75% 

.- 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

r 
8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

are much higher for barcoded flats than for nonbarcoded flats, using what 
amounts to average accept rates for FSM 881s in BCWOCR mode as proxies for 
the accept rates for nonbarcoded flats is inappropriate. Using actual incoming 

secondary FSM 881 6CR and FSM 881 BCWOCR accept rates for FY 2000, 

Institutional Response to PostComlUSPS-ST43-6, I was able to calculate an 

average accept rate for nonbarcoded flats on the FSM 881 BCWOCR. My 
calculations, which were confirmed by witness O'Tormey, result in an average 

FSM 881 BCWOCR - Incoming Secondary accept rate for nonbarcoded flats of 
approximately 75 percent. Tr. 21/8353-8354. 

(e.g., outgoing primary) will be higher than that for the incoming secondary sort 
and to be consistent with the "Strategic Improvement Guide for Fiats 
Processing," I use this accept rate for all FSM 881 BCWOCR sorts of 

nonbarcoded flats. By increasing the effect of the presence of a barcode on the 

Since there is no reason to believe that the accept rate for other sorts 

15 ' FSM 881 BCWOCR accept rate, using this more accurate FSM 881 BCWOCR 
16 accept rate for nonbarcoded flats increases automation-related cost savings. 
17 

18 

19 

20 2. Average Labor Rate 
21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

Winess Kingsley indicates that the Postal Service's flats cost model uses 
identical labor rates for all clerks despite the fact that automated (BCWOCR) 

operations are staffed primarily by PS-04 and casual clerks while manual sorting 

operations are staffed by PS-05 clerks, and FSM keyers are PS-05 or PS-06 
clerks. Kingsley. Tr. 5/1803-1804; Kingsley, Tr. 5/1840-1841. (Table 4 shows 

FY 2001 average labor rates for each type of derk.) Since automation flats are 

more likely to be sorted in automated operations, using .an average labor rate for 

all operations understates automation-related cost savings. 
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Level 
Casual 

PS-04 

PS-05 (Manual Sorting and Keying) 
PS-06 (Keying) 

10 

Rate 

$1 1.49 

$27.41 

$31.41 

$32.93 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

worksharing cost models. Lacking such information in this case, I have used 

data from witness Kingsley's interrogatory responses to develop approximate 
operation-specific wage rates for flat sorting operations. I use these rates in the 

revised flats cost model (filed as MPA-LR-2), which I developed with witness 
Stralberg (Tw-T-1). 

In implementing this adjustment, I generally use PS-05 wage rates for 
manual sorting, PS-05 and PS-06 wage rates for FSM keying, and casual and 
PS-04 wage rates for OCWBCR operations. Then, I proportionally adjust these 

13 

14 

15 Sewice's model. USPS-LR-1-90. worksheet "Data." 

wage rates to ensure that the weighted-average wage rate for all piecesorting 
operations, $28.24. is consistent with the average wage rate in the Postal 

16 

17 3. Incoming Secondary Operatlons 

18 

19 

20 

zi 
22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

The incoming secondary machinelmanual factors (IS factors) used in the 
Postal Service's flats cost model for FSM 881s and AFSM 100s understate the 

extent to which Standard (A) flats will receive incoming secondary sorts on flat 

sorters in the Test Year. Witness Yacobucci defines IS factors as "the 

percentages of flats by machine type that flow to a machine for incoming 

secondary piece handlings that the machine actually processes. The remaining 

flats not actually processed on the machine are processed manually." USPS-T- 

25 at 16. For example, the IS factor off@ percent in the USPS flats cost model 
for AFSM 100s and FSM 881s for Standard (A) Regular flats, USPS-LR-i-90, 

1 
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21 

28 

worksheet "Data," indicates that the Postal Service performs a manual incoming 

secondary sort on fifty percent of flats that meet all machinability requirements, 

receive all other sorts on a flat sorter, and are sorted at plants that have 

machines. 

On cross examination. witness Kingsley justified the use of a fifty percent 
IS factor for AFSM 100s and FSM 881s by first indicating that flats in small zones 

would not be sorted on machines: "So, for flats, if we already know that they are 

small zones, we aren't going to put them on a flat sorter. that automatically is 30 
percent." Kingsley. Tr. 511977. 

Then she indicated that another twenty percent of flats are not sorted on 

an FSM because they are rejected or cannot be handled by a machine. 

Specifically, when asked, "So you are projecting that between the things that 
cannot be handled by a machine, for one reason, and the pieces that are 
rejected by a machine, for some reason, those are going to make up 20 percent 
of the universe of flats in a test year. You add that to 30 and you get the 50. is 

that right?" she responded "Approximately, yes." Kingsley, Tr. 5/1978. 
While witness Kingsley's argument that less than 100 percent of 

machineable flats will receive an incorning secondary sort on a flat sorter is 

reasonable, the appropriate percentage for Standard (A) Regular flats should be 

seventy percent (the percentage of flats that destinate in zones with ten or more 
routes), not fifty percent, for several reasons. 

First, witness Kingsley indicated that, at the end of the Phase I AFSM 100 
deployment, there will be no shortage of flat sorting machines. Kingsley, Tr. 

5/1631. Therefore, the capacity problem, which she identified as the primary 
reason for manual flat sorting, will be alleviated by the Test Year. USPS-T-10 at 
15; Kingsley. Tr. 5/1691. Her assessment can be verified using evidence on the 
record. According to witness Yacobucci's model, there will be approximately 13 

billion machineable, non-carrier route flats in the Test Year! Excluding witness 

?his number was calculated by summing machineable flat volumes for First-class Mail, 
Standard (A) Regular, Standard (A) Nonprofit. Periodicals Regular, and Perlodlcals Nonprofit 
from USPS-LR-1-90, To do this. I used the method recommended by witness Yacobucci during 
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Kingsley's thirty percent of flats that destinate in small zones leaves 

approximately nine billion machineable, noncarn'er route flats that will destinate 
in zones where the Postal Service plans to perform incoming secondary sorting 

The Postal Service will have more than enough capacity to sort all of 

these flats to carrier route on flat sorters. In the Base Year, before the OCR 

modification to FSM 881s' and the Postal Service's effort to increase FSM 
utilization (USPS-T-IO at 10 and 15), the Postal Service performed 

approximately five billion incoming secondary sorts on FSM 881s. USPS-LR-I- 

107. Yrscrub.xls. Phase I of the AFSM 100 deployment will provide an additional 

16 billion sorts in the Test Year: Based upon witness Tayman and witness 
Kingsley's confirmation that the primary use of the Phase I AFSM 100 machines 

will be to automate incoming secondary sorting and witness Kingsley's estimate 
that at least half of the savings from Phase I will be from automating incoming 

secondary sortation, witness Buc (DMA, et al.-T-I) calculated that Phase I of the 
AFSM 100 deployment will provide at least six billion incoming secondary sorts. 

Kingsley. Tr. 91782; Tayman, Tr. Z314; Kingsley, Tr. 5/1660; DMA, et al.-T-1. 

The 11 billion Test Year incoming secondary sorts (6 billion 'on AFSM 
100s and 5 billion on FSM 881s) that will be provided by FSM 881s and AFSM 
100s is more than enough to automate the incoming secondary sorting of all 
machineable flats that are not in small zones0 Given the capacity available, the 

significant productivity gap between AFSM 100 sorting and manual sorting. and 
the AFSM 100's capability to combine zones, OTormey. Tr. 21/8370. the Postal 

Service may even want to consider (as it did for the delivery point sequencing of 

cross-examination. Yacobucci. Tr. 5/1485-7. These calculations are made In MPA-LRQ. 
worksheet 'Total Volumes." 
'Witness Kingsley noted that the FSM 881 modification significantly increased the volume of Rats 
!hat received their incorning secondary sort on a flat sorter. USPS-T-10 et 14. 
I calculated this figure using the method described by witness Kingsley. Klngsley. Tr. 5/1981. I 

multiplied 166.5 Test Year machine-equivalents (USPS-LR-I83 at 1-12) by 52 weekslyear. 6 
dayslweek. 20 hourdday. and 15,000 pieces per hour. USPS-LR-1-90, worksheet 
"Produclivities." footnote 7. Also, note that this completely ignores the Phase II AFSM 
deployment. 
'Even If you use witness OTormey's 13.5 billion Test Year AFSM 100 sorts. O'Tormey. Tr. 
21/8371. which is approximately twenty percent less than the figure I developed. there will still be 
enough capacity to sort ell machineable flats that are not in small zones. 
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letters) sorting some flats that destinate in zones with less than ten routes in 
automated operations. Kingsley, Tr. 511980. 

Second, on cross examination, witness Kingsley's explanation of the 
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reason why the IS factor is fifty percent, rather than seventy percent, is 

unsatisfactory. Specifically, she states: 

I think that Mr. Yacobucci's models [the USPS flats cost 
model] take into account most of those situations, where it 
is too small of a zone, we have reject rates, we have 
nonmachinability issues, and some of it, again, is coverage 
factors. We will not have AFSM 100s everywhere. There 
are only 173 machines, and there are 250 processing 
fadlities. So we know that it is not going to be available to 
cover every zone with 10 or more carrier routes. Kingsley, 
Tr. 5/1979. 

While witness Kingsley is correct that the USPS flats cost model does take 

these 'situations" into account, she is wrong that these situations should reduce 
19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

the IS factor to fifty percent. Specifically, as discussed above, the IS factor 
represents "the percentages of flats by machine type that flow to a machine for 
incoming secondary piece handlings that the machine actually processes." 

USPS-T-25 at 16. First, nonmachineable flats and flats that destinate at faciliiies 
without AFSM 100s and FSM 881s do not "flow" to AFSM 100s and FSM 881s 
for incoming secondary sorting in the first place. Second, rejects do flow to 

AFSM 100s and FSM 881 s but, based upon machine-specific accept rates, are 
26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

31 

32 

33 

34 

35 

explicitly rejected from these machines. 

4. FSM 1000 Productlvlties 

The flats cost model uses actual productivities from MODS for FSM 1000 

keying operations, but assumption-based productivities for FSM 1000 BCR 
operations. USPS-LR-1-90, worksheet "Productivities," footnotes 4 and 6. 

Specifically, due to a lack of Base Year FSM 1000 BCR productivity data, the 

Postal Service assumed that FSM I000 BCR productivities are exactly the same 

as FSM 881 BCR productivities. The inconsistent treatment of FSM 1000 keying 

productivity and FSM I000 BCR productivity results in a significant data 
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Description FSM I000 

Outgoing 594 

ADC 543 
Incoming Primary 599 

Incoming Secondary 863 

14 

FSM 881 

664 
53 1 

556 

488 

'"his clearly Is anomalous. According to YTD FY 2000 MODS data, FSM 1000 BCR 
productivities are about twice as high as FSM 1000 keying productivities. Institutional Response 
to PostCom/USPS-ST43-6, Attachment 3. 
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4 passthrough of 204 percent. 

improved automation-related cost savings estimates (and still ignoring address 

quality-related savings), Moellets Basic Automation discount represents a 126 
percent passthrough and his 3/5-Digit Automation discount is based upon a 

5 

6 

7 Avoldances 
Table 6. Comparison of Automation-Related Mail Processing Cost 

8 
9 automalion cost avoidances. 

10 'USPS-T-25 at 5, Table 11-4. 

11 

12 

13 

14 

While witness Stralberg and I made several additional improvements to 
the USPS flats cost model (for a detailed description of these improvements. see 
TW-T-I), only one of these has a significant impact on automation-related cost 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 reasonable. 

avoidances. Specifically, the lower Test Year bundle breakage assumptions 
used in the revised model reduce automation-related cost savings because they 

reduce the number of piece sorts that are required for presorted mail. As I 
describe in my testimony for MPA. these lower Test Year bundle breakage 

assumptions, MPA-LR-2, worksheet "Control Sheet," are both appropriate and 

21 

"Another option for resolving the anomaly would be using M D  M 2000 produclivites for FSM 
1000.5. 



15730 

16 

.- 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

B. The Postal Service Ignored the Cost Savings That Result Dlrectly From 
Automatlon Requirements Pertaining to Address Quallty 

As described by witness Lubenow. the high address quality of automation 

flats results in significant (although hard to quanti) cost savings. In this section, 

I show that address quality is higher for automation mail than for nonautomation 
mail; describe why better address quality results directly from automation 

requirements; and explain that while the Postal Service's flats cost model 

explicitly models some of the cost savings that result from improved address 

quality (e.g.. higher accept rates), it ignores many others. 

To set a context for this discussion, a recent Postal Service study of 
undeliverable-as-addressed (UAA) mail, defined as "all mail that cannot be 

delivered to the person or business at the address specified", found that the total 
cost for processing UAA mail is about $1.5 billion. USPS-LR-1-82 at 30. 

Therefore, address quality does have a large impact on Postal Service costs. 

1. High Address Quality Results Directly From Automation Requirements 
In his testimony, witness Lubenow explains why address quality is higher 

for automation flats than for nonautomation flats. In this section, I simply make 

two additional points: (1) while the Postal Service's Operations witness (witness 
Kingsley) has no data to prove that automation flats have higher address quality 

than nonautomation flats, she believes that this Is the case; and (2) witness 
Kingsley agrees that higher address quality stems directly from automation 

15 

16 
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18 

19 
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21 

22 

23 requirements. 
24 
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31 

First, when witness Kingsley was asked to confirm that there is a 

difference in address quality between automation flats and nonautomation flats, 
she states, 'I would assume yes, but have no data to support." Kingsley, Tr. 

5/1805-1807. Second, when asked whether highel address quality results 

directly from automation requirements, she staled: "Automation rate flats must 
bear addresses that are sufficiently complete to allow matching to the current 

USPS ZIP+4 File and must be matched using current CASS-certified address 

matching software to obtain the correct numeric ZIP+4 d e .  These are not 
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requirements for non-automation non-canier route presort flats and this could 

result in some differences in address quality." Id. 

2. Address Quality Affects Much More Than Reject Rates 

In his testimony, witness Lubenow explains that the higher address quality 

of automation flats not only reduces the reject rate on flat sorters, but also 

decreases many other costs to the Postal Service. The Postal Service, however, 

only explicitly modeled the cost savings from lower reject rates, stating that "LR-I- 

90 accounts for any other mail processing costs caused by address problems via 

the CRA cost adjustments." Yacobucci. Tr. 5/1481. Accounting for costs caused 
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20 

by address problems via the CRA cost adjustments essentially ignores them for 

the purpose of determining automation-related cost savings. 
For the vast majority of Standard (A) Regular flats, most of the unit costs 

added by the CRA adjustment, 3.484 cents, come from the "NOT 
WORKSHARING-RELATED CRA COST" adjustment, which is added to ail 

Standard (A) rate categories and therefore does not reflect cost differences 

between rate categories. For 3/5-Digit presort flats, the "PROPORTIONAL CRA 
ADJUSTMENT FACTOR" increases the automation cost savings by less than 0.1 

cent, and this amount accounts for all worksharing-related costs not explicitly 
modeled, not just the cost of poor address quality. USPS-LR-1-90, worksheets 

21 

22 

23 

"Cost Averaging" and "Scenario Costs." Because a large portion of the cost of 
poor address quality is unrelated to the reject rate, the Postal Service's flats cost 

model understates automation-related cost savings pertaining to address quality. 

C. Barcoded Flats Will Facilitate the Postal Service's Flats Automation 

24 

25 

26 Program 
27 As witness OTormey describes in his testimony, the Postal Service's flats 

28 automation/mechanization efforts have been met with mixed results. USPS-ST- 

29 42 at 7. As shown in Table 7. these mediocre results can be traced directly to 
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Fiscal Year 

18 

Flat Sortlng Machine 

.- 
I 

I UU" 

1994 
1995 
I996 
1997 
1998 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 (TPH in Thousands)' 

the large decreases in FSM productivity that have occurred as more flats have 

shifted from manual processing to machine processing.'* 

Table 7. Flat Sorting Productivlty 

. ." 
735 

-719 
714 
670 
613 
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The introduction of the FMOCR presents an additional 
challenge to the management of flats processing 
operations. Ideally. all FSM 881 machineable flats should 
be processed on the FMOCR. However, depending on the 
mailbase being processed. the reality Is that only 70% 10 
80% of the non-barcoded flats inducted will be read by the 
FMOCR. which means that 20% to 30% of the flats 
inducted will not be read by the FMOCR. Therefore. 
occasionally there will not be enough processing time or 
equipment available to key the non-reads coming from the 
FMOCR on a multiposition flat sorting machine (MPFSM) 
keying sort program and still meet service commitments. 
At limes, the high non-read rate of a particular mailbase 
may make i t  less productive to process it through the 
FMOCR and then key the rejeds than it would be to key all 
the flats the first time through. However, the much higher 
throughput for FMOCR Induction versus keyed induction 
should eliminate the latter consideration in almost all 
cases. 1 

The ideal scenario for each facility is to maximize 
automated flat processing and reduce keying operations to 
a minimum. The bottom line, however, is that each facility 
will need lo evaluate FMOCR versus MPFSM processing 

"Another data sel in USPS-LR-1-283 shows that FY 99 FSM productivity was even lower than FY 
98 FSM productivity. USPS-LR-1-283. LR283MPA.xls. BY98 variability dalasel (scrubbed). 
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for each processing operation, taking into consideration 
site-specific productivities, machine availability, and 
mailbase readability. USPS-LR-1-193. Strategic 
improvement Guide for Flats Processing at 21. 

While it is possible that the challenges presented by nonbarcoded flats 

may not adversely impact the AFSM 100 deployment to the same extent as they 

have past FSM deployments, it is also possible that barcoded flats will have an 
even larger impact on the success of the AFSM 100 deployment: 

[Dluring the initial deployment of the AFSM 100's. the 
potential volume of suitable mail will be greater than the 
capacity of the machines to be deployed. We expect to 
prioritize mail for processing on available AFSM 100's to 
achieve the best overall results. We have found that bar 
coded mail generally meets our overall preparation 
guidelines and processes more efficiently than non bar- 
coded. 

The AFSM has a throughput that is several times greater 
than either the FSM 881 or the FSM 1000. By placing the 
best mail available on the AFSM 100. we will maximize 
throughput and minimize downtime, including downtime 
that might result from $ms that occur when Inferior quality 
mail is presented ... 
Increasing the volume of bar coded mail is a major part of 
our strategy for flats, as it was for letters. Unger, Tr. 
2118181-8182 

Until we know the extent to which the presence of barcoded flats will affect 

the AFSM 100 deployment, I believe that it is prudent to continue encouraging 

mailers to barcode flats with a discount at the level proposed by witness Moeller. 
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ATTACHMENT A. SUMMARY OF POSTCOM PROPOSED RATES 

Regular Sub&" E n h a w  Can(.rRwb 
Entwsd a1 destinalka Entered st darunatii: 

Automuan BMC SCF DW BMC SCF DDU 
Leu- 
Baslc 0204 0.180 0.175 
Mipn 0.197 0.173 0.1Ed 
MQil 0.176 0 152 0.147 

Fkts (pc.rsld) 
Bask 0.271 0.241 0242 
ysdgit 0.235 0.211 0.206 

Basic 0.135 0.135 0.135 
Y5dbH 0.099 0.099 0.099 

per pound: 
Bark 0.681 0.517 0.521 
35diii 0.BBl 0.547 0.521 

Lee.= 
Bark 0.182 0.158 0.153 0.146 
Aula 0.170 0.146 0.141 0.1% 
HUM) 0.159 0.135 0.130 0.123 
Saluahn 0.150 0.128 0.121 0.114 

0.158 0.153 0.146 
0.137 0.132 0.125 
0.131 0.128 0.110 

0.062 0.062 0.062 
0.041 0.041 0.041 
0.035 0.035 0.035 

0.444 0.411 
pnsort EMC SCF DDU HigbD 0.5W 0.470 0.444 D.411 
L.U,ll Saturatbn 0.584 0.470 0.444 0.411 
Bask 0246 0.222 0.217 
y s d i p l t  0.229 0.205 0.200 

Rsridu Sbw Surdlame 0.150 
NonJ.Han (ps-mted) 
W l C  0.315 0.291 0268 
W M i g l  0.282 0.2% 0.233 

Non4.nm ( I b d )  
par piom: 
Baaii 0.179 0.179 0.179 
31531pH 0.126 0128 0.126 

F p w n d '  
Bask 0.681 0.547 0.521 
Y5diin 0.631 0.547 0.521 

b l d u a l  Shape Svrcharpe 0 leu 
B a d e  Dirmunl 0.030 

SauX8: 
Rewsed rsrrbn of USPSLR-1.166. rrpl-mm.xk, Warksheele('sUm' 
Revised wm!m arturns 100 wrcant paulhrwahr of dmpship -1 ravings 
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I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregc..ig Direct Testimony of 

Sander A. Glick on Behalf of The Association for Postal Commerce And Mail 

Advertising Service Association (PostCom et al. - T-I) was prepared by me and 

that, if called upon to testify under oath, it would be my testimony. 
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Sander A. Glick 

Executed 
July k, 2000 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There was some Designated 

Written Cross Examination for Witness Glick. Are you 

prepared to enter chat material also, counsel? 

MR. VOLNER: I am, Mr. Chairman. The Designated 

Written Cross Examination of Witness Glick consists of the 

Newspaper Association of America Interrogatory T-1-2, and 

the Postal Service Interrogatories T-1-1 through 6. 

I have two complete sets of the Written Cross. 

The answers were submitted under attestation, and I don't 

believe that a further attestation is necessary. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That's correct, counsel, and if 

you'd please provide those to the Reporter, I'll direct that 

the material be received into evidence and transcribed into 

the record. 

[Designated Written Cross 

Examination of Sander A. Glick was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1 0 2 5  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036  

( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  
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USPSIPostcom-TI-I. Please see your testimony at Page 6. Table 2. 

a. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

e. 

f. 

g. 

Confirm that your proposed increase in the DBMC piece discount is 50%. 
If you cannot confirm, please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
Confirm that your proposed increase in the DSCF piece discount is 38%. 
If you cannot confirm, please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
Confirm that your proposed increase in the DDU piece discount is 38%. If 
you cannot confirm, please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
Confirm that your proposed increase in the DBMC pound discount is 44%. 
If you cannot confirm, please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
Confirm that your proposed increase in the DSCF pound discount is 40%. 
If you cannot confirm. please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
Confirm that your proposed increase in the DDU pound discount is 37%. 
If you cannot confirm, please provide your proposed percentage increase. 
If. in subsequent rate proceedings, the passthrough of 100 percent of the 
calculated cost avoidances used to support the destination entry discounts 
were to lead to reductions of 40% in the discounts, would you continue to 
advocate 100 percent passthrough? If not, what passthrough would you 
recommend? 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Confirmed. 

d. Confirmed. 

e. Confirmed. 

f. Confirmed. 

g. If the calculated cost avoidance included all cost savings that result from drop 
shipping and the lower cost avoidance was one that I believed would continue 
into the future, I would advocate a 100 percent passthrough. If I believed that the 
calculated cost avoidance ignored a portion of the savings that result from 
dropshipping or there was a large amount of uncertainty about the value of drop 
shipping in the future USPS operating environment, I would.argue that reducing 
destination entry discounts only to increase them again in the next case would be 
inappropriate. 
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USPS/Postcom-TI-2. Please see Attachment A of your testimony which 
includes POSTCOM proposed rates for Standard Mail (A). 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

Please confirm that the POSTCOM proposed increase for non-destination 
entry 3/5-digit automation flats is 15.8 percent. If you cannot confirm. 
please provide the percentage increase you are proposing for non- 
destination entry 3/5-digit automation flats. 
Please confirm that your proposed increase for nondestination entry 315- 
digit automation flats exceeds the largest USPS proposed percentage 
increase in Standard Mail (A) Regular for pieces not subject to the 
Residual Shape Surcharge. 
Please confirm that the POSTCOM proposed increase for nondestination 
entry Saturation letters is 15.4%. If you cannot confirm, please provide 
the percentage increase you are proposing for nondestination entry 
Saturation letters. 
Please confirm that your proposed increase for non-destination entry 
Saturation letters exceeds the largest USPS proposed percentage 
increase in Standard Mail (A) ECR for pieces not subject to the Residual 
Shape Surcharge. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed. Note that this rate increase is only slightly higher than the 
increase that the Postal Service is proposing for DSCF entry 3/5-digit 
automation flats. To the extent that mitigating rate shock should be 
considered in rate design, I believe that a 15.8 percent rate increase for non- 
destination entry mail is an improvement over a 14.8 percent rate increase 
for DSCF entry mail because nondestination entry mailers have an 
opportunity to reduce their rate increase through increased worksharing. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Confirmed. Note that nondestination entry saturation letters comprise 
only one percent of Standard (A) ECR volume. 

d. Confirmed. 
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USPSIPostCom-TI-3. On page 10 of your testimony, you state that you 

developed MPA-LR-2 with Time Warner witness Stralberg. Please refer to the 

mail processing unit costs on the worksheet entitled 'CRA Cost Pools' within 

MPA-LR-2. 

(a) Please confirm that these mail processing unit costs are identical to the mail 

processing costs on the worksheet entitled 'CRA Cost Pools' within USPS 

LR-1-90. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

changes due to proposed volume variability, cost reduction program, cost 

allocation, or cost distribution differences from the Postal Service's proposal. 

If you do not confirm. please explain. 

(c) Please confirm that, if these mail processing unit costs reflected any changes 

due to proposed volume variability, cost reduction program, cost allocation, or 

cost distribution differences from the Postal Service's proposal, then the 

proposed presorVautomation cost differentials calculated from MPA-LR-2 

would, in all likelihood, be different. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

(b) Please confirm that these mail processing unit costs do not reflect any 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Confirmed. In particular, note that the CRA costs would increase if the Postal 

Rate Commission recommended using its traditional mail processing volume 

variability method. 
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USPSIPostCom-Ti4 Please refer to your testimony at page 7, at lines 20-22, 

where you state that "as described by witness Lubenow (PostCom, et al.-T-3), 

the Postal Service has not quantified all of the cost savings that result from the 

higher address quality that result directly from automation requirements." 

(a) Please identify and describe each distinct component of cost savings that 

results from the higher address quality associated with automation 

requirements. 

(b) Please quantify each distinct cost savings as a percentage of total mail 

processing costs and provide the supporting data, reports, or analyses. Show 

all calculations and provide citations for all figures used in your analysis. 

RESPONSE: 

(a)-(b) For examples of the activities necessitated by address deficiencies, 

please refer to PostCodUSPS-T-3 at 20-22. Also, refer to Section 3 of USPS- 

LR-1-82. While these activities will be performed for both automation and 

nonautomation flats, the higher address quality of automation flats will reduce the 

frequency with which these activities are performed for automation flats. I, like 

the Postal Service itself (PostConWSPS-Tl0-9(h)), have not quantified the unit 

cost of all of the individual activities necessitated by address deficiencies. 



15743 

USPSIPostCom-TI-5. Please refer to your testimony at page 17, at 14-16, 

where you state that "accounting for costs caused by address problems via the 

CRA cost adjustments essentially ignores them for the purpose of determining 

automation-related cost savings." 

(a) Please quantify the percentage of total mail processing costs caused by 

address problems and provide the supporting data, reports, or analyses. 

Show all calculations and provide citations for all figures. 

(b) Please identify each CRA mail processing cost pool that address problems 

(c) For each CRA mail processing cost pool identified in subpart (b), please 

affect. 

quantify the percentage of the cost pool's total mail processing cost that is 

caused by address problems and provide the supporting data, reports, and 

analyses. Show all calculations and provide citations for all figures. 

RESPONSE: 

(a) In FY 1998, USPS accrued mail processing costs were approximately $14 

billion. As I noted in my testimony, the Postal Service's UAA Study indicated that 

the FY 1998 cost of UAA mail is approximately $1.5 billion. USPS-LR-1-82 at 30. 

While not all of these costs are mail processing costs, this $1 .Sbillion cost figure 

represents more than ten percent of accrued mail processing costs. Because 

this study only addresses UAA mail, it is a conservative estimate of the total cost 

caused by poor address quality. 

(b>(c) I have not performed a detailed analysis of the costs caused by address 

deficiencies. The intent of the referenced statement was to rebut witness 

Yacobucci's contention (Tr. 5/1481) that differences in address quality are taken 

into account through the use of a CRA adjustment. As I noted in my testimony, 

this isn't the case. For 3/5-digit flats (which comprise the vast majority of 
Standard (A) Regular flats), the CRA adjustment increases the automation 

differential by less than 0.1 cent. To further illustrate this point, this amount 

represents less than one-tenth of a second of a clerk's time. 
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USPSIPostCom-T1-6. Please see your testimony at pages 10-13. You state 

that, for eligible Standard A Mail flats, 70 percent of incoming secondary 

processing should be on an FSM in the test year (IS factor), an increase of 20 

percentage points over witness Yacobucci's LR-1-90 factor of 50 percent. 

a. Please confirm that volume arrival and operation clearance times along with 
service standards (i.e. operating window) would have an impact on incorning 
secondary processing. If you do not confirm. please explain. 

b. Please confirm that the distance of a delivery unit from a plant with an FSM 
may prohibit incoming secondary processing on a FSM in the plant in order to 
transport it to the delivery unit in time for delivery. If you do not confirm. 
please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a-b. Confirmed for preferential mail. Please note that these factors are not 
as relevant for Standard A mail as for preferential mail because, as USPS 
witness Unger stated in his testimony, "time sensitivity is not as frequently a 
factor for Standard A mailings." USPS-T-43 at 6. For more detail on this 
point, please refer to Section C of witness Unget's testimony (USPS-ST-43). 

Furthermore, as I calculated on pages 11-12 of my testimony, the Postal 
Service will have more capacity in the Test Year than they need to provide 
incoming secondary sorts on machines for all eligible flats in large zones. 
Because of this and the cost difference between FSM sorting and manual 
flat sorting, if the aforementioned factors are important for non-preferential 
mail (and therefore are even more important for preferential mail), I would 
expect that the Postal Service would appropriately use its FSM capacity to 
perform incoming secondary sorts on mailpieces destinating in small zones 
just as it did for the delivery point sequencing of letters. Kingsley, Tr. 
5/1980. 

L 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there Additional Written 

Cross Examination for Witness Glick? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, counsel, I thank you 

again for your assistance. 

MR. VOLNER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Olson? 

MR. OLSON: One moment. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: One moment, okay, we'll give 

you a moment. We'll go off the record for just a moment. 

[Discussion off the record.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Olson, I believe you have 

the next witness. 

MR. OLSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On behalf of 

Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., Val-Pak Dealers 

Association, Inc., and Carol Wright Promotions, Inc., we 

would like to call to the stand Dr. John Haldi. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Haldi is already under oath 

in this proceeding several times over. I thought about 

swearing him in again today, and then transferring one of 

those to Witness Glick, but I am told by the General 

Counsel's Office that that doesn't work. So, we will just 

proceed when you are ready, Mr. Olson. 

Whereupon, 

JOHN HALDI, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Court Reporters 

Washington, D.C. 2 0 0 3 6  
( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  
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a witness, having been recalled for examination and, having 

been previously duly sworn, was examined and testified 

further as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Dr. Haldi, I would like to hand you two copies of 

what is identified as the direct testimony of Dr. John Haldi 

concerning Standard A Enhanced Carrier Route mail on behalf 

of Val-Pak, et al., designated as VP-CW-T-1, and ask you if 

this was prepared by you or under your direction and whether 

you adopt this as your testimony in this docket? 

A Yes, it was and I do adopt it. 

Q Okay. And could I also ask you if anything 

unusual happened in the last couple of days with respect to 

your preparation to go on the stand today causing you to 

develop an addendum to your testimony? 

A Yes, it has. I think if I just were to read this 

into the record, hopefully, it will be self-explanatory. In 

final review of my direct testimony prior to appearance on 

the witness stand today, beginning late Tuesday and 

culminating late Wednesday, yesterday, I discovered that one 

portion of my testimony relies on information which I had 

understood and believed to be accurate at the time the 

testimony was submitted, but which I no longer believe to be 

a sufficiently reliable basis for a change in Postal Service 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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costing. 

The subject is the letter-flat cost adjustment 

predicated on the existence of appreciable letter shaped 

pieces with a Detached Address Label, that is a DAL, in the 

mailstream. 

While researching my testimony, I had received 

information that such mailings had occurred, at least in 

Houston, Texas, and was provided a copy a letter shaped mail 

piece which was said to have been accompanied by a DAL. 

also received other anecdotal information concerning the 

existence of such pieces in the mailstream. 

I 

In my testimony, I propose that the Commission 

make an adjustment in letter-flat costs based on an estimate 

.4 of the volume of such pieces which I developed. Before 

-5 taking the witness stand, particularly in reviewing certain 
- 

-6 Postal Service interrogatories received, I endeavored to 

' -7 verify the information in my testimony regarding letter 

i8 shaped pieces with DALs and to assemble other illustrations 

:'. 9 of such pieces. 

:1 0 Unfortunately, I have been unable to confirm to my 

:! 1 satisfaction the information about letter shaped pieces with 

.:2 DALs on which I previously relied. In view of the short 

.< 3 amount of time between the time remaining before taking the 

14 witness stand, I have been unable to revise - -  strike the 

.!5 word "to" here - -  to revise VP-CW-T-1 in a way that I would 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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have preferred. 

Accordingly, I hereby withdraw the portions of my 

testimony which relate to letter shaped pieces with DALs and 

ask the Commission to give them no weight in determining 

costs in this docket. This would include entries at page 11 

- -  I will skip the line numbers here, pages 1 4 ,  15 ,  page 1 7 ,  

page 1 8 ,  page Al, page A 7 ,  page A9, page A l l .  

A number of my interrogatory responses must be 

viewed in the same light. In terms of the effect on my 

recommended rates in Table 7 ,  page 5 6 ,  this costing change 

requires that all recommended piece rates for nonletter, 

high density and saturation Standard ECR mail be decreased 

by one-tenth of one cent, i.e., the rates shown in rows 1 4 ,  

15 ,  19, 2 0  should be decreased by one-tenth of one cent. 

Nevertheless, I would recommend that the Postal 

Service develop an estimate of such volume of letter shaped 

pieces with DALs as may be in the mailstream. And if such 

mail pieces - -  if such pieces constitute significant volume, 

to make necessary adjustments to IOCS tally procedures to 

ensure that pieces which would necessarily play the flat 

rate are not mischaracterized as letters. 

Yesterday, I asked counsel for Val-Pak, Carol 

Wright to contact counsel for the Postal Service and for 

Advo, Inc., the two parties which have been interested in 

this issue, and advise them of this change in the testimony, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1 0 2 5  Connecticut Avenue. NW. Suite 1 0 1 4  
Washington, D . C .  20036  

( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  
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and I understand that those calls were made. 

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman, I would confirm that I 

had notified Mr. Alverno and Mr. McLaughlin about the 

change, and the best news I can give you is that that 

results in much shorter cross-examination today than 

otherwise would have been necessary . 
BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Dr. Haldi, would you like to adopt that addendum 

as part of your testimony so that it would also be 

transcribed in the record? 

A Yes, I would. 

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman, with that, we would move 

the admission of the direct testimony of Dr. John Haldi, 

accompanied by the addendum. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there an objection? Mr. 

Alverno . 
MR. ALVERNO: There is no objection, Mr. Chairman, 

but I simply have one request, and that is, given the time 

period in which we have had to deal with this particular 

change, we would simply request the right, or reserve the 

right to conduct limited cross-examination - -  or written 

cross-examination I believe on lines 12 to 21 of page 2. I 

don't anticipate that there will be a need to do so, but in 

the event that there is, these deal with the page numbers 

that relate to the testimony that is being given no weight, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



15750  

1 and also to the effect on the rates themselves. 

2 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Your rights are reserved in 

3 that regard, sir. 

4 MR. ALVERNO: Thank you. 

5 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Having heard no objection, I 

.' 6 will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies 

, ?  of the corrected direct testimony of Witness Haldi, and that 

: 8  testimony will be transcribed into the record and received 

9 into evidence. 
I 

:,. 0 [Direct Testimony of John Haldi, 

. i 1 VP-CW-T-1, was received into 

-2  evidence and transcribed into the 

13 record. I 

'. 5 

i9 

?, 0 

.! 1 

' 2  2 

'! 3 
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AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 

My name is John Haldi. I am President of Haldi Associates, Inc., an 

economic and management consulting firm with offices at 1370 Avenue of the 

Americas, New York, New York 10019. My consulting experience has 

covered a wide variety of areas for government, business and private 

organizations, including testimony before Congress and state legislatures. 

In 1952, I received a Bachelor of Arts degree from Emory University, 

with a major in mathematics and a minor in economics. In 1957 and 1959, 

respectively, I received an M.A. and a Ph.D. in economics from Stanford 

University. 

From 1958 to 1965, I was an assistant professor a t  the Stanford 

University Graduate School of Business. In 1966 and 1967, I was Chief of 

the Program Evaluation Staff, U.S. Bureau of the Budget. While there, I was 

responsible for overseeing implementation of the Planning-Programming- 

Budgeting (“PPB) system in all non-defense agencies of the federal 

government. During 1966 I also served as Acting Director, Ofice of 

Planning, United States Post Office Department. I was responsible for 

establishing the Office of Planning under Postmaster General Lawrence 

OBrien. I established an initial research program, and screened and hired 

the initial staff. 
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I have written numerous articles, published consulting studies, and co- 

authored one book. Items included among those publications that deal with 

postal and delivery economics are an  article, "The Value of Output of the Post 

Office Department," which appeared in The Analysis of Public Output (1970); 

a book, Postal Monopoly: An Assessment of the Private Express Statutes, 

published by the American Enterprise Institute for Public Policy Research 

(1974); an  article, "Measuring Performance in Mail Delivery," in Regulation 

and the Nature ofpostal Delivery Services (1992); an article (with Leonard 

Merewitz), "Costs and Returns from Delivery to Sparsely Settled Rural 

Areas," in Managing Change in the Postal and Delivery Industries (1997); an  

article (with John Schmidt), "Transaction Costs of Alternative Postage 

Payment and Evidencing Systems," in Emerging Competition in Postal and 

Delivery Services (1999); and an  article (with John Schmidt), ?Controlling 

Postal Retail Transaction Costs and Improving Customer Access to Postal 

Products," in Current Directions in Postal Reform (2000). 

I have testified as a witness before the Postal Rate Commission in 

Docket Nos. R97-1, MC96-3, MC95-1, R94-1, SS91-1, R90-1, R87-1, SS86-1, 

R84-1, R80-1, MC78-2 and R77-1. I also have submitted comments in Docket 

NO. RM91-1. 
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I. PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY 

This testimony has two purposes. The first is to propose several 

changes in the design of rates for the Standard A ECR Mail Subclass, based 

on analysis of the data and information presented by the Postal Service in 

this case. The effect of these changes is illustrated by developing a different 

set of ECR rates that yield the total revenue proposed by witness Mayes for 

the ECR Subclass. The second is to propose ECR rates that incorporate the 

above-cited rate design changes while setting a lower target revenue for the 

ECR Subclass than that proposed by witness Mayes. 

3 
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11. INTRODUCTION 

This testimony is presented on behalf of Val-Pak Direct Marketing 

Systems, Inc. (‘VPDMS”) and Val-Pak Dealers’ Association, Inc., hereinafter 

collectively referred to  as “Val-Pak,” and Carol Wright Promotions, Inc., 

hereinafter referred to as “Carol Wright.” As described more fully below, Val- 

Pak’s mail primarily consists of letter mail sent at the Standard A Mail ECR 

Saturation rate, while Carol Wright’s and Cox Sampling’s mail consists of 

both letter and non-letter mail primarily sent a t  the Standard A Mail ECR 

High-Density rate. 

VPDMS is the nation’s largest firm in a subset of the hard-copy, direct 

mail cooperative advertising industry which is sometimes referred to as 

“coupons in an envelope.” Carol Wright is one of the largest firms in this 

same market segment. Headquarter ofices of all three companies are located 

in Largo, Florida. VPDMS and Carol Wright are wholly-owned subsidiaries 

of Cox Enterprises, Inc. of Atlanta, Georgia. Val-Pak and Carol Wright 

jointly mail over 700 million pieces annually. 

17 VPDMS Mailing Practices 

18 

19 

VPDMS entered 416 million pieces of its own mail in the United States 

in 1999, and is estimated to mail 450 million pieces during the year 2000. In  

4 
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addition, it entered 27 million pieces under contract for various clients in 

1999. 

About 95 percent of WDMS‘ mailings use letter-shaped number 10 

envelopes, while about 5 percent use letter-shaped 6” x 9” envelopes. The 

average weight of a VPDMS piece is about 2.5 ounces. All are trayed by 

VPDMS for individual carrier routes and entered at  the Standard A Mail 

ECR Saturation Rate. 

In business for over 30 years, W D M S  operates throughout the United 

States through approximately 210 U.S. franchisees which are members of the 

Val-Pak Dealer’s Association, Inc. The work of these franchisees is 

supplemented by efforts of approximately 1,200 sales representatives. 

VPDMS’ mailings reach 47.7 million households and over 1 million 

businesses in the United States each year. Its mailings can be highly 

targeted to meet the marketing needs of even the smallest retail businesses. 

This is accomplished by Val-Pals’s geographic advertising plan, which divides 

the country into thousands of “Neighborhood Trading Areas” C‘NTAs”), most 

consisting of approximately 10,000 residences. These NTAs are built around 

neighborhood purchasing patterns, taking into account factors such as traffic 

zones and natural barriers, such as rivers. Through this NTA construct, 

businesses can precisely target for advertising purposes those geographic 

market segments that are most economically attractive. Advertisers may 

5 
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purchase coverage for the entire nation, or any number of NTAs, from several 

thousand down to  only one. 

Most franchisees mail at least eight times per year, with many offices 

mailing on a monthly schedule. 

Each year, over 130,000 individual advertisers purchase saturation 

advertising with VPDMS. Some of these advertisers are national or regional 

businesses, but the vast majority are small, local businesses. 

Once an advertiser places an order with a VPDMS franchisee for 

distribution of a particular coupon to  a particular geographic area with a 

particular frequency, the order is directed to Val-Pak's corporate 

headquarters in Largo, Florida. There, the graphics for the coupon are 

created. WDMS fashions as many as one quarter million advertising 

layouts each year. 

After review and approval by the advertiser, the coupons are printed in 

either Largo, Florida or Las Vegas, Nevada (for 11 western states). Printing 

may be simple, involving only one color, or may involve sophisticated four- 

color printing. 

VPDMS has been encouraged by the Postal Service to  put delivery 

point barcodes on all of its mail. At present, 100 percent of WDMS' mail is 

Delivery Point Barcoded. VPDMS incurs additional computer charges as a 

result of adding the delivery point barcode to mailing lists that have only ZIP 

6 
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+ 4 information. VPDMS works closely with firms supplying mailing lists to 

ensure that it buys the cleanest and most up-to-date lists available 

anywhere. For example, when the Postal Service changes boundary lines, 

these lists are updated by list companies supplying VPDMS within the next 

bimonthly update from the Postal Service. 

Also, for 10 years, VPDMS has participated voluntarily in Postal 

Service tests, such as those involving traying letter-shaped carrier route mail 

and palletizing trays, despite the fact that these procedures have caused 

VPDMS to incur additional costs. VPDMS has been a national test site for 

such tests. Since such traying became mandatory, VPDMS has been in full 

compliance. 

Virtually all of VPDMS' mail is transported by truck at VPDMS' 

expense, of which 97 percent is entered at the destinating SCF. Of the 

remainder, 2 percent is entered at BMCs, with about 1 percent of the mail 

being entered locally, in either St. Petersburg, Florida or Las Vegas, Nevada. 

VPDMS advertisers require that the Val-Pak mail be delivered in a 

timely fashion. For example, if a pizza carry-out firm issues $1-off coupons to 

be delivered during a particular week, it must anticipate the additional 

business generated by purchasing additional ingredients and hiring 

additional staff. If the mail is delivered too early, the client may not be 

7 
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prepared, or if late, the extra ingredients can be wasted and the staff can 

stand idle. 

Several other national and regional firms around the country are 

known to operate in a manner similar to that of Val-Pak. Money Mailer of 

Manhattan Beach, California, is believed to  be the second largest such firm, 

followed by many others, such as  Super-coups in Boston, Massachusetts, 

United Coupon in Springfield, Virginia, and Tri-Mark in Wilmington, 

Delaware. Many other competitors operate only in limited geographic 

markets. 

Carol Wright Mailing Practices 

Carol Wright is located in Elm City, North Carolina. Its mail consists 

of approximately 20 million envelopes containing cooperative .advertisements 

sent 11 times per year to households throughout the United States. Carol 

Wright mailed 200 million pieces in 1999, and is estimated to mail 200 

million pieces again in 2000. These mailings consist of shared mail 

advertisements and coupons for national and regional account customers of 

Carol Wright. 

The Carol Wright cooperative mailings generally use 6" x 9" envelopes. 

The weight of a piece typically ranges between 2 and 4.5 ounces, with an  

average weight of 2.8 ounces. 

8 
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Carol Wright’s primary customer base differs from Val-Pak‘s in that it 

serves the major packaged goods manufacturers and direct response 

companies, whereas Val-Pak‘s primary customer base is comprised of local 

retailers reached through a network of franchisees. 

The Carol Wright Cooperative Mailing Program offers customers 

highly targeted geographic and demographic distribution of their marketing 

message by means of distribution segments based on a market structure 

which is also divided into retail trade zones. 

Timeliness of delivery is also a major concern for Carol Wright and its 

customers. All Carol Wright cooperative mailings have a four-day delivery 

target window, usually Monday through Thursday. Carol Wright customers 

depend on and demand that this standard be met. In many cases, customers 

have other promotional efforts such as radio, television, and in-store 

promotions scheduled to occur in conjunction with the distribution of Carol 

Wright cooperative mailings. Retailers also depend on timely delivery, so 

that they will be prepared with sufficient shelf stock and store staffing. 

Carol Wright, in conjunction with the Postal Service, participates in 

the voluntary “Advance Notification and Tracking System” program. That 

program enhances Carol Wright’s worksharing efforts by alerting 

postmasters of the impact which Carol Wright cooperative mailings may have 

on that week’s work load for the Postal Service. 

9 
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8 0 Letter-flat differentials are increased to correct for 
9 a misstatement of costs that arises from 

10 inconsistencies between the way data are recorded 
11 by the Inter-Office Cost System (‘‘IOCS”) and the 
12 Revenue, Pieces and Weight (‘‘RPW’) system. 

13 The pound rate is not dramatically reduced due to 
14 the unreliability of the weight-cost studies used by 
15 the Postal Service to support its proposed 
16 reduction. 

This part of my testimony develops alternative rates for Standard A 

ECR Mail which are designed to achieve several important objectives. For 

reasons explained below, they depart from the rate design of witness Moeller 

(USPS-T-35) in these important ways: 

17 The passthrough for destination entry discounts is 
18 
19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

maintained at the Commission’s previously 
approved rate of 85 percent. 

In order to  illustrate clearly the effect of these changes, rates have 

been designed using (i) the same formula employed by witness Moeller and 

the Commission, and (ii) the Test Year After Rates revenue target of $5,162 

million proposed by witness Mayes (USPS-T-32), which represents an 

10 
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k The Postal Service’s Calculated Cost of Letters is Overstated 
and the Cost of Flats is Correspondingly Understated 

Within Standard A Mail, Postal Service data systems systematically 

overstate the cost of letters while the cost of flats is correspondingly 

understated. This situation is caused by a mismatch between (i) the way the 

RPW system records revenue, volume and weight on the one hand, and 

(ii) the way that the IOCS develops mail processing and city carrier in-office 

costs on the other. This mismatch biases the letterhonletter cost 

differentials used for ratemaking within all four Standard A subclasses. As 

explained below, the mismatches between revenues and costs arise from two 

separate practices: 

Overweight letters: the IOCS misclassifies as 
letters pieces that have letter-shaped dimensions 
but weigh in excess of 3.3 ounces, pay the pound 
rate, and are therefore entered for revenue 
purposes as nonletters. 

Detached address label (“DAL”) letter-shaped 
mailings: the IOCS misclassifies as letters 
mailings of letter-shaped pieces accompanied by a 
DAL. 

1 USPS-T-32, Exhibit USPS-32B, p. 1. 
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1. Overweight letters. Letter-shaped pieces that weigh in excess of 

the weight breakpoint (approximately 3.3 ounces) are required to pay 

nonletter-shaped mail rates.’ In other words, all such pieces are entered in 

Part D of Form 3602, which consists generally of flats. The RPW system may 

therefore record the revenues, pieces and weight as nonletters, even though 

all such pieces meet the Domestic Mail Manual’s C‘DMMs”) height, length, 

and width dimensions for letters. From a rate category perspective, data in 

the RPW are recorded correctly, because these overweight pieces pay the 

nonletter rate. The IOCS, on the other hand, conforms with DMM 

definitions. Consequently, whenever such mail is tallied, it is recorded as 

letter-shaped (unless the thickness happens to exceed 0.25 inches), and the 

costs are subsequently assigned to letter-shaped mail. From a rate category 

perspective, the IOCS data are not ~o r rec t .~  The fact that definitions in the 

DMM are not in sync with definitions used for ratemaking purposes or the 

RPW represents a fundamental problem with the Postal Service’s data 

systems, at least with respect to the ratemaking process. 

See Response to  VP-CW/LJSPS-T5-3 (Tr. 2/846). 

The way Standard A Mail is entered on Form 3602 and recorded 
in the RPW system needs to be conformed with the IOCS instructions in 
Handbook F-45, In-Ofice Cost System, Field Operating Instructions (USPS- 
LR-1-14), USPS witness Ramage recognizes the inconsistency between the 
two systems, but opines that it might be easier to change the RPW System 
than the IOCS (see Response of witness Ramage to Question Raised by OCA 
During Hearings, filed April 18,2000). 

12 
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Recording the revenues, pieces and weight of an identifiable subset of 

mail as nonletters while systematically charging the costs of that mail to 

letters obviously results in a mismatch of the data. The effect is to  misstate 

the unit costs of both letters and nonletters. Computation of unit cost for 

letters and flats is straightforward; i.e., 

Total Cost 

Total Volume 
_ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _  Unit Cost = 

Within the letters category, IOCS tallies of overweight pieces 

misclassified as letters increase the numerator (total cost) of the fraction used 

to compute unit costs while the RPW system fails to record any corresponding 

increase to the denominator (total volume), thereby incorrectly increasing 

and overstating the unit cost of letters. 

The reverse is true for nonletters. Within the nonletters category, 

the RPW system includes such heavy-weight nonletters in the denominator 

(total volume), while the IOCS fails to record such pieces (when tallied) in the 

numerator (total cost) of the fraction, thus incorrectly reducing and 

understating the unit cost of nonletters. The following schema is designed to 

help visualize what happens when the IOCS fails to classify pieces in 

conformity with the RPW System. The costs for letters increases while the 

nonletter costs are concurrently understated. 

13 
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2. Detached address labels. When a detached address card is being 

cased, the IOCS tally clerk is instructed to  “always use the accompanying 

mailpiece to  determine ~ h a p e . ” ~  Following these instructions, when the 

accompanying mailpiece is letter-shaped, the IOCS will record the piece as 

such, and costs will accrue to letter-shaped mail. At the same time, however, 

under Postal Service regulations, letter rates cannot be paid for letters 

with detached address labels (“DALs”), so all Standard A Mail entered 

with DALs must pay the nonletter rate.5 Thus, on Form 3602, all DAL 

mailings are entered as nonletters, regardless of the DMM definition of 

shape; hence the RPW system appropriately records the revenues, pieces and 

weight as nonletters. This clearly results in another serious mismatch, since 

costs of DAL-accompanied letter-shaped mail are systematically charged to 

letters, while revenues, pieces and weights are systematically charged to 

1 USPS-LR-1-14 (Handbook F-45), pp. 12-11; see response to VP- 
CWILTSPS-T5-l(c) (Tr. 2/843-44). 

5 Response to  VP-CWILTSPS-T10-7 (Tr. 5/1932). 
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flats. Again, the RPW data reflect the correct rate category information, 

while the IOCS data do not.6 The net result is exactly the same as with 

overweight letters; i e . ,  it systematically increases the unit cost of letters, 

while reducing the unit cost of flats. 

3. Adjustments to unit costs and letterlnonletter differentials. 

The two mismatch problems discussed here are fundamental to the different 

ways that the RPW System and IOCS record data. Consequently, the data 

for Standard A Mail in Docket No. R97-1 also reflect the same biases. The 

unit cost data in Docket No. MC95-1, however, were not similarly biased 

because their unit cost development was not based on IOCS, relying instead 

on modeled cost. These systematic biases in the underlying cost data 

identified above probably explain much or all of the apparent decline, 

heretofore unexplained, in the shape-based cost differentials since Docket No. 

MC95-1. 

Because of the two mismatch problems, the unit cost of letters is 

clearly overstated and the unit cost of flats is correspondingly understated, 

and an appropriate adjustment therefore needs to  be made to the unit cost 

differential for shape. As explained below, data exist for making an 

6 The way Standard A Mail is entered on Form 3602 and recorded 
in the RPW system needs to be conformed with Handbook F-45 (USPS-LR-I- 
45) so that IOCS clerks, when tallying an employee handling a detached 
address card, will record the shape in a consistent manner. 

15 
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adjustment on account of overweight letters, but data on the volume of DAL 

mail in Standard A do not exist.’ 

4. IOCS Tallies of Overweight letters. The number of IOCS tallies 

for all Standard A ECR letters, by pertinent weight range, is shown in 

Appendix A, Table A-1. The number of tallies for letters in the 3.0 to  3.5 

ounce weight range is shown (183 tallies), but the number of tallies for letters 

above and below the 3.3 ounce breakpoint is not known precisely. Allocating 

60 percent of these tallies to  the 3.0 to 3.3 ounce range and 40 percent to the 

3.3 to  3.5 ounce range, this mismatch cost is conservatively estimated at  

about 2.6 percent of the total cost attributed to letters.’ 

As no information is available concerning the presort condition of 

overweight letters, the adjustment to the letter-flat cost difference is 

distributed uniformly over Standard A ECR Basic, High-Density and 

Saturation presort categories. The computed adjustment to  the letter flat 

unit cost differential is shown in Appendix A, Table A-2. 

’ See response to VP-CW/USPS-T5-l(c) and 2 (Tr. 2/843-45). 

An alternative estimate, based on volume data used by 0 

witnesses Daniel (USPS-T-28) and Moeller (USPS-T-35), indicates that ECR 
pieces with letter-shaped dimensions (per the DMM) and weighing over the 
3.3 ounce breakpoint may constitute as much as 17 percent of total ECR 
“letters.” The total cost assigned to “letters” on account of these heavy- 
weight pieces would be even higher, assuming that their extra weight causes 
some costs to be incurred. See Appendix A for further discussion. 

16 
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5. Letter-shaped pieces with DALs. Unlike the situation with 

overweight letters, no information is available on the volume or presort 

category of DAL mailings within Standard A ECR where the mailpiece itself 

has all letter-shape  dimension^.^ Yet such mailings clearly exist within 

ECR." Moreover, the volume of individual DAL mailings could be 

substantial, inasmuch as some of the largest ECR mailers in the country are 

well known for use of DALs on a regular basis. Under the circumstances, and 

until the Postal Service can achieve consistency in its data systems which 

underlie the computation of unit cost for individual rate categories, some 

adjustment not only is appropriate, but required. Accordingly, I have 

conservatively assumed that only 1.0 percent of the total ECR flats volume in 

FY 1998 consisted of mismatched DAL mailings. The relatively minimal 

adjustment to  the unit cost of letters and flats is shown in Appendix A, Table 

A-2. For the reason stated above, the resulting adjustment is also applied 

uniformly over all presort categories." 

See response to W-CW/USPS-T5-2 (Tr. W843). 

See Moeller cross-examination exhibit W-Moeller-XE-1 (Tr. lo 

10/4137-38). 

l1 The Postal Service calculates the lettednonletter differential for 
High-Density at 0.280 cents, and for Saturation at  0.478. No explanation is 
offered as to why the calculated Saturation differential is 70 percent greater 
than the High-Density differential. If the Postal Service implements the 
necessary changes to  the IOCS to eliminate the mismatch problem, the 
rather large difference in these shape differentials may be reduced or 

(continued ... ) 
17 
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The combined result of the two adjustments is to increase the 

letterhonletter differentials by 0.466 cents, as follows (cents): 

Presort Category 

Basic 

High-Density 

Saturation 

USPS 
Letter-Flat 
Differential 

1.790 

0.280 

0.478 

Adjusted 
Letter-Flat 
Differential 

2.256 

0.746 

0.944 

B. Studies of the We Lht-Cost Relation5 ip Are Not 
Adequate to Support a Reduction in the Pound Rate 

For reasons explained more fully in Appendix B, studies of the weight- 

cost relationship offered by the Postal Service in this docket must again be 

rejected as inadequate to  demonstrate that the effect of weight on costs is 

overstated.'* "hey provide no basis for the Commission to recommend a 

drastic reduction in the pound rate as requested by the Postal Service. 

Accordingly, I propose that the ECR pound rate be set at $0.661, which is 

slightly less than the existing rate and is equal to the same rate proposed by 

"(...continued) 
eliminated. Until better data become available, a uniform adjustment over 
the different presort categories would appear to be the most appropriate 
alternative. 

l2 

therein. 
See USPS-T-28 (witness Daniel) and the library references cited 
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witness Moeller for the Standard A Regular S~bc1ass.I~ Retaining the pound 

rate at close to  its present level, while increasing all piece rates by an 

amount sufficient to provide a 4.9 percent increase in revenues from the ECR 

Subclass, produces a decrease in the pound rate relative to the piece rate. 

Moreover, for reasons explained in the next subsection, I propose an increase 

in the passthrough for destination entry worksharing discounts, which 

further reduces the actual rates paid by ECR nonletter mailers who enter 

their mail at  destination facilities. 

9 C. The Passthrough for Destination Entry Discounts 
10 Should Be Increased 

1 1  

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

In Docket No. R97-1, the Commission established the passthrough for 

destination entry discounts at  85 percent of avoided costs. For reasons 

explained here, I propose that in this docket the passthrough either be 

maintained at  a level of 85 percent or raised higher. My testimony is limited 

to design of rates for Standard A ECR Mail. Nevertheless, I would suggest 

that this 85 percent passthrough and the resulting destination entry 

discounts be applicable to  all Standard A Mail, as has been the custom in 

l3 Should the Commission adopt witness Moeller’s proposed pound 
rate of $0.661 for the Regular Subclass, rather than the current $0.663, the 
rate proposed here will avoid having the anomalous situation of an ECR 
pound rate which exceeds that of the Regular Subclass. 
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prior dockets, and as the Postal Service proposes to  continue in this docket.I4 

Applying an 85 percent passthrough to the avoided costs developed by 

witness C r ~ r n ' ~  results in the destination entry discounts shown in Table 1. 

Table 1 

Standard A Mail 
Proposed Destination Entry Discounts 

(1) (2) (3) 

costs 
Entry Avoided Pound Piece 
Point (5 per Ib.) Rate Rate' 

DBMC $0.114 $0.097 $0.020 

DSCF 0.140 0.119 0.025 

DDU 0.173 0.147 0.030 

I Computed at 3.3 ounces. 

Witness Moeller proposes a passthrough for destination entry at 

DBMCs that is 4 percentage points less than the passthrough for destination 

l4 For reasons discussed here and in Appendix B, a passthrough of 
more than 85 percent would be warranted for Standard A ECR Mail. Since 
this testimony makes no attempt to  design rates for any of the other three 
Standard A subclasses, the impact on those subclasses of a passthrough 
greater than 85 percent has not been investigated here. 

l5 USPS-T-27, Attachments B and C. 
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entry at DSCFs and DDUs." My proposal would maintain a uniform 

passthrough for all destination entry points because I can find no rationale 

that supports a reduced passthrough for those mailers who lack sufficient 

volume to ship deeper into the Postal Service network. In my view, fairness 

and equity dictate that the basis used to determine the incentives offered to  

mailers who enter mail at DBMCs should be on par with the basis that 

underlies the incentives offered to mailers who enter mail at DSCFs and 

DDUs, and who have the larger volumes typically required to  justify entering 

mail deeper into the postal network. 

Since the rates in the previous case (and the underlying rationale for 

those rates) are presumed to be fair and equitable, justification is needed for 

a departure from the established precedent. In Docket No. R97-1, the 

Commission used an 85 percent passthrough to establish destination entry 

discounts for Standard A Mail. Witness Moeller provides no justification for 

his systematic reduction in the 85 percent passthrough. In fact, his 

testimony focuses solely on the absolute amount of the discount (and changes 

in the absolute amount), and does not even discuss the 85 percent standard 

adopted by the Commission. 

Several good reasons support maintaining the passthrough for 

destination entry discounts at 85 percent. One is that weight-related costs 

l6 USPS-T-35, pp. 14-16. 
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are almost surely avoided by pre~ortation.'~ However, the per-piece presort 

discounts do not recognize or reward any such cost avoidance, and it is not 

possible even to contemplate adding a weight-related component to the 

presort discounts because the Postal Service's weight-cost studies are 

incapable of estimating cost avoidance due to presort. The deeper that mail 

is entered into the Postal Service network, the more highly presorted it is, 

almost by definition. Although it is not possible in this docket to recognize 

any weight-related cost avoidance from presortation, maintaining the 

destination entry passthrough at least equal to  85 percent of avoided cost 

gives recognition to cost avoidance that is documented to be weight-related. 

Another reason is that Standard A mailers respond to such discounts. 

In FY 1998, the amount of all Standard A Mail that received destination 

entry discounts was 62 percent by volume, and 71 percent by.weight." This 

level of destination entry indicates that a private sector freight consolidation 

network now exists to  complement the Postal Service's own transportation 

network. It also indicates that a substantial percentage of all Standard A 

mailers find competitive private sector transportation more advantageous, 

since only 38 percent of Standard A volume (and 29 percent by weight) uses 

the Postal Service for transportation from originating entry points. 

l7 See Appendix B for an explanation of the underlying rationale. 

USPS-LR-1-125, FY 98 Billing Determinants, Section G-6, p. 5 
(data are for Commercial and Nonprofit combined). 
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Maintaining the passthrough at a level at least equal to  85 percent will 

retain the incentive for Standard A mailers to  continue taking advantage of 

destination entry discounts, and also will retain the incentive for 

transportation companies, including those that specialize in consolidating 

shipments. Growth of this competitive private sector transportation network 

has benefitted mailers and the Postal Service by helping to hold down the 

total cost of mailing, and nurturing this network can be viewed as an 

important step to help keep mail competitive with other media. 

A further reason which supports maintaining the passthrough at 85 

percent or higher is that the Postal Service’s projected Test Year increase in 

highway costs over FY 1998,27.6 percent,” may be understated in light of 

recent increases in the cost of oil. The Postal Service is asserted to be facing 

a $300 million increase in transportation cost over Base Year.because of 

increasing fuel costs.’” Higher transportation costs increase the cost 

avoidance from destination entry. Worksharing discounts that reflect such 

increased cost avoidance have higher value. 

Yet another reason for maintaining the passthrough at 85 percent is 

the Postal Service’s continuing inability to  increase its efficiency and total 

factor productivity (“TFP”), to  keep cost increases well below the level of 
~ 

USPS-T-27, Attachment B, Table 5. 

USPS, April 4,2000, Release No. 25, citing then-Chief Financial ’” 
Oficer and Executive Vice President Richard Porras. 
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inflation, and to provide mailers with the efficient and economical 

management which they deserve. A higher passthrough is fully consistent 

with the principle of efficient component pricing. Increasing passthroughs 

and worksharing discounts will encourage more private sector participation. 

Admittedly, it may also add slightly to the rate increases for those mailers 

who do little or no worksharing. But artificially holding down the level of 

worksharing discounts sends the wrong signals to  high-cost mailers, does 

nothing to promote social efficiency, and helps perpetuate the Postal Service 

in its inefficient ways. 

Maintaining the passthrough at least equal to  85 percent and offering 

discounts for destination entry which are deeper than those proposed by 

witness Moeller will provide benefits to every category of Standard A ECR 

Mail, most especially to  nonletter-shaped mail entered at the pound rate.*l If 

the pound rate is set at $0.661 as I propose, my proposed discount of $0.147 

per pound for DDU entry (up from the current discount of $0.126 per pound) 

reduces the net pound rate from $0.537 to  $0.514, a decrease of 4.3 percent. 

In light of the fact that the entirety of the 4.9 percent increase in revenues 

must be derived from the piece rate in this case, and under witness Moeller's 

proposal some piece rates for Standard A Mail could increase by as much as 9 

21 Of pound-rated Standard A ECR Mail, 96.3 percent (by weight) 
receives a destination entry discount. USPS-LR-1-125, N 98 Billing 
Determinants, Section G-3, pp. 1-2. 
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D. Other Passthrough Adjustments 

If an average rate increase of 4.9 percent is to be imposed on the ECR 

subclass, a fair and equitable starting point for rate design would be an 

across-the-board increase by the required amount. However, maintaining the 

pound rate essentially unchanged negates even the possibility of such an 

across-the-board increase. In order to help spread the effect of the rate 

increase proposed by witness Mayes more evenly, two further changes have 

been made to  witness Moeller's rate design. First, the letterhonletter 

passthrough for High-Density mail is increased from 65 to 95 percent (the 

same passthrough as witness Moeller recommends for Saturation ECR Mail). 

Second, the presort passthrough for High-Density mail is increased from 125 

to  140 percent. This helps to offset the fact that the Basic letter rate is set 

equal to the rate for Basic nonletters. 

22 The corresponding reductions for DSCF and DBMC entry are 3.4 
and 3.7 percent, respectively. 
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1 E. Initial Standard A ECR Rates 
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The effect of the rate design changes described above is shown in the 

rate schedule in the top portion of Table 2. The rate for Basic letters remains 

unchanged from the rate proposed by witness Moeller, at 17.5 cents. The 

percentage changes of each rate cell from current rates are shown in the 

bottom portion of Table 2. The maximum increase is 8.0 percent (and not 

10.0 percent, as with witness Moeller’s proposed rates). 

l -  
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Table 2 

Standard A ECR Rates Resulting 
from Proposed Changes in Rate Design 

(dollars) 

5 
6 
I 
8 
9 

10 
11 
12 

13 
14 
15 
16 

17 
18 
19 
20 
21 

22 
23 
24 
25 

Letters: 
Basic 

Destination-entry 

BMC SCF 

0.175 0.155 0.150 
Automation 0.163 0.143 0.138 
High Density 0.149 0.129 0.124 
Saturation 0.140 0.120 0.115 

Non-Letters (pc-rated): 
Basic 0.175 0.1 55 0.150 
High Density 0.156 0.1 36 0.131 
Saturation 0.149 0.129 0.124 

Non-Letters (Ib-rated): 
per piece: 
Basic 0.039 0.039 0.039 

Saturation 0.013 0.013 0.013 

per pound: 
Basic 0.661 0.564 0.542 
High Density 0.661 0.564 0.542 
Saturation 0.661 0.564 0.542 

High Density 0.020 0.020 0.020 

DDU 

0.145 
0.133 
0.119 
0.110 

0.145 
0.126 
0.119 

0.039 
0.020 
0.013 

0.514 
0.514 
0.514 
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Table 3 

Percentage Changes from Current Rates Resulting 
from ECR Rates with Proposed Changes in Rate Design 

4 

5 
6 
I 
8 
9 

10 

1 1  
12 
13 
14 

15 
16 
17 
18 
19 

20 
21 
22 
23 

24 
25 
26 
21 

Letters: 
Basic 8.0% 
Automation 4.5% 
High Density 7.2% 
Saturation 7.7% 

Non-Letters (pc-rated): 
Basic 8.0% 
High Density 3.3% 
Saturation 6.4% 

Non-Letters (Ib-rated): 
per piece: 
Basic 56.0% 
High Density 42.9% 
Saturation 333.3% 

per pound: 
Basic -0.3% 
High Density -0.3% 
Saturation -0.3% 

Example: 8-02 piece 
Basic 3.6% 

Saturation 2.7% 
High Density 1.4% 

Destination-entw 

BMC 

6.2% 
2.1 % 
4.9% 
5.3% 

6.2% 
0.7% 
4.0% 

56.0% 
42.9% 
333.3% 

-3.4% 
-3.4% 
-3.4% 

1.3% 
-1.3% 
0.0% 

SCF 

6.4% 
2.2% 
5.1 % 
5.5% 

6.4% 
0.8% 
4.2% 

56.0% 
42.9% 
333.3% 

-3.7% 
-3.7% 
-3.7% 

1.1% 
1.5% 
-0.2% 

DDU 

6.6% 
2.3% 
5.3% 
5.8% 

6.6% 
0.8% 
4.4% 

56.0% 
42.9% 
333.3% 

-4.3% 
-4.3% 
-4.3% 

0.9% 
-1.9% 
-0.6% 
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IV. DESIGN OF STANDARD A ECR RATES 
TO MEET A REDUCED REVENUE TARGET 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 ma ye^.'^ The key changes are: 

This Section explains the development of my proposed rates for 

Standard A ECR Mail. The Postal Service’s revenue target for ECR, 

provisionally used to isolate and illustrate the modifications discussed in 

Section I11 of my testimony, is herein reduced by $177 million, or 3.4 percent, 

below the $5,283 million TYAR target proposed by witness Moeller following 

9 
10 

Revenue Coverage 
($, million) (Percent) 

11 USPS (MayesNoeller) 5,283 209 
12 Alternative proposed 5.106 - 202 
13 Difference 177 7 

14 

15 

16 

17 

The proposal here reduces minimally the existing, very high coverage 

of ECR recommended by the Commission in its Opinion and Recommended 

Decision in Docket No. R97-1, by 1.0 percent, whereas witness Mayes 

proposes to raise it even higher. 

23 There is a slight discrepancy between the cost figures of witness 
Mayes and witness Moeller: 2471.864 vs. 2466.132. These costs are 
expanded by a contingency allowance of 2.5 percent. Mayes uses a coverage 
of 208.8, Moeller a coverage of 209.0. Mayes’ final revenue requirement is 
5290.283; that of Moeller, 5283.071. The figure adopted here is that of 
Moeller, which he has used in his detailed rate design for ECR. 
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The proposed rates generating the above revenue target retain the 

same basic rate design features discussed in the prior section; that is: 

(i) adjustment of the letterhonletter differential for mismatches between the 

RPW system and the IOCS; (ii) passthroughs at 85 percent for destination 

entry discounts; and (iii) a pound rate of $0.661. 

It is not necessary to  consider raising any other rates to  offset ECR 

revenue reductions, because I consider the Postal Service’s revenue 

requirement to be excessive. In particular, the requested contingency 

allowance of 2.5 percent is too high. It represents an astonishing 46 percent 

of the proposed increase to  the revenue requirement. Reducing the revenue 

requirement to a reasonable level provides a substantial margin of relief, 

especially for those products that do not deserve the proposed rate increases. 

The following discussion explains why, within Standard A, ECR is most 

deserving of such relief. 

15 A. The Proposed Contingency is Too High 

16 

17 

18 

19 

Historically, the contingency provision has served two purposes: (1) to 

provide insurance against a test year deficit resulting from possible 

forecasting errors whose cumulative effect would be to underestimate the 

Postal Service’s operating profit, and (2) to help offset truly unforeseeable 
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events that, by definition, are not capable of being forecasted and which could 

not be prevented through honest, efficient, and economical management.24 

The Postal Service, by its own admission, has added significantly to its 

forecasting capabilities. According to witness Tayman, in Fiscal Year 1999 

the Postal Service created a new forecasting organization within its Finance 

function, which added new people and focused existing personnel on the 

forecasting process.z5 Moreover, the Postal Service’s forecast for FY 1999 

results is, on net balance, sufficiently close to the mark that a contingency 

fund of $1.7 billion would appear to  be far more than adequate. Given the 

Postal Service’s improved forecasting capability, it should not need such a 

large contingency to insure against forecast error. 

If the Postal Service’s forecasts turn out to  be accurate, and if the 

cumulative effect of unforeseeable events turns out to  have na effect on Postal 

Service finances (i.e.,  if the pluses from unforeseeable events balance out the 

minuses), the Postal Service should have a Test Year surplus equal to  the 

amount of the contingency plus the amount budgeted for recovery of prior 

years’ losses. This amounts to  quite a substantial sum. 

1. The Postal Service has ample authority to borrow for 

capital improvements. Whatever surplus is generated by the amount of 

24 

25 

See Op. & Rec. Dec., Docket No. R84-1, at 

See response to  ANMAJSPS-T9-9 (Tr. 2/146). 

1017. 
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the contingency approved by the Commission will be available to finance in 

part the Postal Service’s capital improvements program. Moreover, according 

to  the Postal Service’s Annual Reports, during the last six years it has 

reduced outstanding debt by $3.8 billion, from $9.2 billion a t  the end of FY 

1992 to $5.9 billion a t  the end of FY 1998, while continuing to  record net 

capital investment on its books. 

The Postal Service is not required to fund its capital improvements in 

advance, through retained earnings, or on a pay-as-you-go basis. It has 

ample borrowing authority, at highly favorable government rates, to fund its 

capital improvements program over the same period that the new equipment 

is deployed and put into service. Despite all of the publicity that has 

accompanied its automation program, according to witness Tayman the 

Postal Service has never exceeded its annual statutory borrowing limit. (Tr. 

2/177). And its outstanding debt a t  the end of FY 1998 was less than 40 

percent of the aggregate statutory limit of $15 billion. 

If the Postal Service’s capital improvement program were approaching 

the statutory cap with respect to its borrowing limit, and any shortfall in 

cash flow would operate to curtail that  program, there could indeed be a 

reason for a significant contingency allowance. But this simply is not now, 

and actually has never been, the case. Until the Postal Service accelerates 

its capital improvement program, net capital investment (ie., investment in 
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excess of depreciation and amortization) should be funded over time through 

conventionally employed borrowing, not through surpluses intentionally 

created by a deliberately excessive allowance for contingency. 

2. The RPYL mechanism operates as a retrospective 

contingency allowance. The Postal Reorganization Act expressly 

envisions a contingency allowance, but it does not provide any mechanism for 

recovery of prior years’ losses (“RPYL”). Without the RPYL mechanism, it 

would be imperative that the Postal Service achieve financial break-even 

during the Test Year, otherwise it would be seriously disadvantaged by any 

shortfall. The RPYL mechanism acts, however, as a retrospective 

contingency mechanism, backstopping and taking over much of the function 

of the contingency fund. With the RPYL mechanism firmly established, it is 

not necessary to  be overly conservative about protecting against any shortfall 

during the Test Year via a large prospective contingency. In essence, the 

retrospective contingency protection of the RPYL mechanism largely fulfils 

the requirements of the Act. Moreover, as discussed below, too large a 

contingency factor may, over the long run, be self-defeating. 

3. The contingency itself should never be a major factor 

driving rates higher and volumes lower. Under the universal service 

obligation as it presently exists, the Postal Service provides delivery six days 

a week to most addresses in the country. The fmed costs of this delivery 
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network are large. To help spread these fixed costs and keep rates affordable 

to  all, the Postal Service requires large volumes of mail. Recently, the Postal 

Service, the Commission, the GAO, and others have rightly expressed 

concern about the prospect of major future declines in volume. Particular 

concern exists about electronic information transfer applied to bill 

presentment and bill payment, which threatens to cut seriously into First- 

Class Mail volume. This development threatens serious erosion of the 

monopoly protection provided by the Private Express statutes. Also of 

concern, though involving smaller total volumes, are the very high coverages 

and rates assigned to mail products of relatively high elasticity, such as ECR 

and Priority Mail, which bear a disproportionate burden of institutional 

costs. 

Every rate increase, however small, contributes to  driving volume out 

of the system. It may be objected that mail products, even the relatively 

elastic ones, have elasticities below unity in absolute value; therefore, rate 

increases will raise, rather than depress, postal revenues?6 This is true in 

the short run, but fails to  account for technological change that occurs in the 

longer run. The higher the rates, the more likely they are to stimulate 

innovations in competing activities that the Postal Service has difficulty 

26 Technical issues connected with the definition of elasticity and 
its magnitude are discussed further below. 
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following or offsetting. Past experience indicates that markets, once lost, are 

seldom, if ever, recaptured by the Postal Service. 

In order to  preserve necessary volume, the Postal Service needs to keep 

rate increases to  an absolute minimum. It is a truism, of course, that a 

prospective contingency allowance contributes to current rate increases, 

leading to volume declines. 

What needs to  be recognized explicitly in this case is the extent to 

which the proposed prospective contingency is driving not only the proposed 

rate increases, but also the volume declines projected to occur because of the 

rate increases. Table 4 illustrates the point. As can be seen from the last 

three rows of Table 4, almost half the rate increase, an astonishing 46 

percent, is driven by the prospective contingency factor. The 2.5 percent 

prospective contingency is also the factor that drives the proposed rate 

increase above the rate of inflation. 

For these reasons, the proposed prospective contingency is not only 

high, but also counter-productive to sound management of the Postal Service. 

It superficially appears to  provide the Governors with additional cash, as a 

cushion against inflation, enabling them to defer the next rate case. Yet, in 

reality, it does just the opposite. By driving up postal rates across the board 

faster than the rate of inflation, it stimulates the kind of competition that is 

based on innovations both in information technology and in more traditional 
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arts. With the current extremely rapid pace of technological and 

institutional changes in the private sector, the initial revenue increases 

provided by higher postal rates can easily turn into painful market losses 

even before the next rate case. Thus, a higher contingency allowance leads to 

a counter-intuitive result. Instead of providing a cushion that would delay 

the need for the next rate case, it can actually hasten the day when yet 

another rate increase, also above the rate of inflation, will be needed. 

I suggest that the Commission limit the prospective contingency to no 

more than 20 to 25 percent of the projected shortfall without any contingency; 

ix., to  between $400 and $500 million in this case, with the proviso, in 

conformity with established practice, that any shortfalls which actually 

materialize beyond that amount be made up through the retrospective 

contingency RPYL mechanism. 

I also suggest that at least $177 million of any such reduction (ie., 

$1,200 million to  $1,300 million) in the revenue requirement be directed to  

reducing the unit contribution demanded of ECR mail, for reasons discussed 

below. 
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Table 4 

Role of the Contingency in Driving Rate Increases 
and Volume Declines 

Test Year Costs: 
Cost Segments 
RPYL 

Amount 
($, 000) 

68,046,556 
268.257 

68,314,813 

Dist. 

Less: Test Year Revenue Before Rates -66,328.401 

Shortfall Without Contingency 1,986,412 53.9% 

Contingency Before Rates 1,701 .I64 46.1% 

Increase in Revenue Requirement 3,687576 100.0% 

Sources: Test Year Costs and Contingency, USPS-T-9, p. 22, Table 15. 
Test Year Revenue Before Rates, USPS-T-32, Exh. USPS-32A, p. 1. 
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B. The Unit Contribution and Coverage 
of Standard A ECR Mail is Too High 

Under witness Mayes' proposal, the coverage of Standard A ECR Mail 

is exceedingly high, 208.8 percent, and among the highest of all subclasses. 

A substantially greater burden of institutional contribution is placed upon 

ECR Mail than the other commercial subclass within Standard A. 

Test Year 2001 After Ratesz7 

Unit 
Contribution Coverage 

(cents) (uercent) 

ECR 8.194 208.8 
Regular 5.478 132.9 
Difference 2.716 75.9 

Unit contributions and coverages describe the same underlying 

situation. Given one, the other can always be readily calculated. It is 

recognized that the Commission has traditionally explained its 

recommendations in terms of coverages. Nevertheless, the non-cost criteria 

of 3622(b) can and should be applied to the unit contributions, as well as 

percentage markups and coverages. A focus on unit contributions helps 

demonstrate why the burden on ECR is excessive. 

'' The derivation of the Postal Service's unit coverages and unit 
contributions for Test Year 2001 is shown in Appendix C, Table C-1. 
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1. Percentages vs. absolute magnitudes. Much discussion in 

postal rate cases revolves around coverages, markups, and percent increases. 

At times, however, attention needs to  focus simply on dollars and cents - 

absolute, not relative, values. Working with absolute figures can bring much 

needed clarity to the ambiguities that arise when the relationships between 

rates and costs are viewed solely in percentage terms. For example, witness 

Mayes testifies:“ 

The more highly prepared the mail, the lower the postal cost 
attributed to that mail. The lower the costs attributed to  that 
category of mail, the lower the cost base to which the rate level 
is applied. If the same cost coverage is assigned to  two 
categories of mail differing only in the degree to which the 
mailer has prepared the mail, the more highly-prepared mail 
would have a reduced unit contribution. Thus, as the degree of 
preparation increases over time, all else equal, the coverage 
required to obtain the same contribution also increases. 
[Emphasis added.] 

Within certain limits, this statement is a mathematical truism, as 

witness Mayes herself  acknowledge^?^ Beyond that, however, it requires 

analysis. First, according to witness Mayes, the “same contribution” 

represents the “difference between revenue and volume-variable cost.” When 

only percentages are discussed, it is easy to lose sight of how such 

percentages operate when applied to mail products that have different unit 

USPS-T-32, p. 10,ll. 1-8. 
29 Response to VF’-CWAJSPS-T32-l(a) (“I-. 11/4388). 
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costs. When the coverage assigned to any mail product is raised, that mail 

product will yield progressively a higher unit contribution. Therefore, when 

a sufficiently high coverage is assigned to a lower-cost product, its unit 

contribution, in absolute terms, will necessarily exceed that of a higher-cost 

product. Such is exactly the situation regarding Standard A ECR and 

Regular Mail. That is, the exceedingly high coverage of lower-cost ECR Mail 

imposes a unit contribution which substantially exceeds that of higher-cost 

Regular Mail. 

2. Past pattern of unit contributions. Figure 1 and Table 5 show 

the unit contributions of Standard A ECR and Regular Mail for seven data 

points, beginning with the Commission’s Opinion and Recommended Decision 

in Docket No. R97-1, and ending with the Postal Service’s proposals in the 

current d ~ c k e t . ~ ”  

The origin of the unusually high burden of institutional contributions 

placed on Standard A ECR goes back to Docket No. MC95-1, when the ECR 

Subclass was created from Third-Class Bulk Rate Regular (“BRR”). In 

adopting its recommended contribution, the Commission relied on the non- 

cost criteria of Sec 3622(b), summarized as: 

Backup data, including the coverages that correspond to the unit 
contributions discussed, are presented in Appendix C, Table C-1. 
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1 Fairness and Equity 6 Degree of Preparation 
2 Value of Service 7 Simplicity 
4 Effect of Rate Increases 8 ECSI 
5 Available Alternatives 9 Other Factors 

I 
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3.791 3.571 BR 

6 

Figure 1 
Unit Contribution from Standard A ECR 

and Standard A Regular 
1997 - 2001 

(cents) 

6.01 0 

5 

:: 0 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 

YWtS 

t E C R - B R  t R e g l l a r - B R  +ECR-AR+Regular-AR 1 
Source: Table 5 
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1997 

1998 

1999 

2000 

2001 

2001 

Source: 

Table 5 

Unit Contributions of Standard A 
ECR and Regular Mail (cents per piece) 

PRC R97-1 7.552 

Actual (CRA) 8.572 

Actual (CRA) 8.660 

Actual (CRA) 7.605 

Projected 7.978 

R2000-1 BR 7.460 

R2000-1 AR 8.194 

Appendix C, Table C-1 

Reaular 

5.444 

7.289 

6.010 

5.344 

3.791 

3.571 

5.478 

ECR - Reg 
Difference 

2.108 

1.183 

2.650 

2.261 

4.186 

3.889 

2.716 
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In Docket No. R97-1, witness OHara testified that no less than three 

of these criteria, Nos. 2, 5, and 6, would have strongly supported lower 

contributions for ECR. That counsel remains valid to the present day. 

Nevertheless, the Postal Service at that time justified its requested high cost 

coverage for ECR, 228 percent, by focusing solely on criterion 4 and its desire 

to avoid major, disruptive readjustments in rate relationships between 

existing groupings of mail. 

The Commission offered support to  efforts to reduce ECRs cost 

coverage by stating that "the largest volume subclasses in First-class and 

Standard Mail should have roughly equivalent markup indices."31 The 

Commission, nevertheless, expressed its concern that reductions in 

contributions to institutional costs from the former Third-Class Bulk Rate 

Regular (out of which the ECR subclass was created) should not directly 

increase the institutional cost burden placed on First-class Mail. Tension 

between the opposing concerns of (i) reducing the excessive institutional 

contributions by ECR Mail by giving more weight to criteria 2, 5, and 6 of 

Section 3622(b), as against (ii) dampening the resulting impacts on other 

classes and subclasses (criterion 4), has carried over from Docket No. MC95- 

1, through Docket No. R97-1, to the current docket. 

31 Docket No. MC95-1, Op. & Rec. Dec., ¶ 1019. 
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In addition to the data taken from Docket Nos. R97-1 and R2000-1, 

Figure 1 and Table 5 show actual unit contributions for 1997-1999, as well as 

projected contributions for the year 2000 and Test Year 2001. As can be 

observed from Figure 1, the unit contributions of ECR and Regular Mail have 

tended to diverge rather than narrow. The unit contribution from Regular 

Mail, which was lower to  begin with, has subsequently declined rather 

sharply, whereas the unit contribution from ECR has remained relatively 

constant. The rates recommended by the Commission in Docket No. R97-1 

resulted in a unit contribution difference between ECR and Regular of 2.1 

cents (Table 5). After the rate increase proposed by witness Mayes in this 

docket, the difference in unit contribution would increase to  2.7 cents. 

The overall trend of widening differences in effective unit 

contributions, wholly ignored by the Postal Service in its case-in-chief, is 

reason for concern. It indicates that (i) rate increases for Regular Mail have 

failed to  keep up with increases in unit costs, and (ii) the burden of 

institutional costs is being shifted from the subclasses most affected by cost 

problems to other subclasses whose costs have remained under control by 

virtue of the high degree of preparation by mailers (criterion 6). A higher 

unit contribution relative to other subclasses is no way to “reward” mailer 

worksharing. Nor is a long-term increase in unit contribution relative to 

other subclasses reconcilable with criterion 6 (degree of mailer preparation). 
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3. Ex ante vs. actual unit contributions. The last column of Table 

5 shows the Commission's ex ante figure for the difference between the unit 

contributions of ECR and Regular Mail at the conclusion of Docket No. R97-1, 

2.1 cents per piece. The Postal Service projects that in the year 2000 the 

difference in unit contributions will rise to 4.2 cents, double the ez ante 

figure. Given this discrepancy, it is relevant to consider what could likely 

happen in future years should witness Mayes' proposal in the current docket 

prevail. The actual difference in the years 2001-2003 could easily turn out to 

be substantially larger than she anticipates. Should the past be prelude, by 

the year 2003 the differential could as much as double, from the anticipated 

2.7 cents to as high as 5.4 cents per piece. 

4. Contribution differences from comparable mail products. 

ECR and Regular Mail have comparable content, insofar as the vast majority 

of volume in each subclass consists of advertising mail. Both subclasses have 

the same service standards and the same priorities. The principal demand 

feature that is different between the subclasses i s  that Regular Mail is more 

suited to  demographic targeting, whereas ECR is more suited to geographic 

targeting. Regular Mail simply requires more Postal Service processing and 

transportation than ECR, because ECR is more highly prepared. 

When the efficient component pricing principle for monopoly 

bottleneck pricing is applied, comparable products should have unit 
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contributions that are roughly equal. Thus, the widely divergent unit 

contributions of the Standard A ECR and Regular subclasses border on an 

anomaly in the rate structure. For that reason, it would seem essential to  

move toward a condition of at least rough equality between the unit 

contributions of these two subclasses, albeit moving in a deliberate manner. 

On the other hand, given the genuine need for that movement, deliberation 

can hardly be regarded as an excuse for standing still, let alone for regressing 

as the Postal Service proposes. 

Rates based on witness Mayes' intentional widening of the ECR versus 

Regular difference, from 2.1 cents at the conclusion of the Docket No. R97-1 

rate case to  the 2.7 cents now proposed, cannot reasonably be regarded as 

giving proper weight to  criterion 1, Fairness and Equity. 

The unit contribution from ECR Mail is simply too high. Besides being 

unfair to  ECR mailers, this failure to  bring the difference under control by 

lowering the unit contribution of ECR runs counter to  the Commission's 

principle of rough comparability among rates of comparable classes or 

subclasses!' Moreover, it is also contrary to  what a rational, businesslike 

approach to the management of the Postal Service would suggest. 

3' See Docket No. MC95-1, Op. and Rec. Dec., T4212. 
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C. Widening the Gap in Unit Contributions and 
Coverages Makes Poor Management Sense 

1. Cost incurrences vs. institutional contributions. I shall now 

return to an issue discussed earlier. Cost coverage of different subclasses 

may obscure the underlying unit cost differences and their significance. 

When a sufficiently high coverage is assigned to the lower-cost product, such 

as Standard A ECR mail, its unit contribution, in absolute terms, can and 

does exceed that of a higher-cost product, such as Standard A Regular Mail. 

Figure 1 shows that unit contributions of ECR Mail have consistently 

exceeded those of Regular Mail, and the difference widens considerably from 

Docket No. R97-1 to  the proposals in the current docket. Yet at the same 

time Table 6, below, clearly indicates that unit costs of Standard A ECR Mail 

over the same years are well below those of Regular Mail, consistently less 

than half. 

Whenever the unit contribution of a mail product with a low unit cost 

exceeds that of a product with a higher unit cost, the Postal Service is in the 

position of incurring higher costs to obtain a lower contribution. Or, in 

business terms, it is spending more to earn less. This situation is only one 

step removed from that of the legendary firm (reportedly now defunct) that 

lost a little on each unit but tried to make up for it on volume. 

In N 1999, total revenues, costs, and contributions were as follows ($, 

millions): 
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ECR Reeular 
Total revenues 4,827 7,935 
Total volume-variable costs 2.336 5.851 
Total contribution 2,491 2,084 

As the above data the Postal Service spent only $2.3 billion on 

Standard A ECR Mail to  obtain a contribution of almost $2.5 billion. An 

outlay of almost $6.0 billion was required to  obtain a contribution of slightly 

over $2.0 billion from Regular Mail. 

33 See Appendix C, Table C-1. 
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Table 6 

Unit Costs of Standard A 
ECR and Regular Mail (cents per piece) 

L 
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13 

1997 

1997 

1998 

1999 

2000 

2001 

2001 

Source: 

- ECR 

PRC R97-1 7.330 

CRA 5.977 

CRA 5.860 

CRA 7.132 

Projected 6.999 

R2000-1 BR 7.517 

R2000-1 AR 7.530 

Appendix C, Table C-1. 

Re a u I a r 

15.732 

13.545 

14.477 

15.004 

16.521 

16.653 

16.644 

ECR - Reg 
Difference 

-8.403 

-7.568 

-8.616 

-7.873 

-9.522 

-9.137 

-9.1 14 
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2. Rates influence demand for mail products. Prices send signals 

to  mailers; specifically, higher prices of a given product of mail will reduce 

the volume of that product, and vice uersa. As between different mail 

products, the effect varies and can be quantified by the economists' elasticity 

measure, computed and presented by witness Tolley. 

The elasticity of ECR Mail as reported by witness Tolley is -0.808; that 

is, the volume of ECR falls by 0.808 percent whenever the ECR rate is 

increased by 1 per~ent.3~ The elasticity of Regular Mail is 

percent rise in the rate of Regular Mail reduces the volume by only 

percent, 

times more price-sensitive than that for Regular Mail. This means that the 

same percentage rate increase will reduce ECR volume over 

than it would reduce Regular Mail volume. Conversely, the same percentage 

rate reduction would expand ECR volume by over 

would expand Regular Mail volume. 

?' Thus, a 1 

less than in the case of ECR. The demand for ECR is over 

times more than it 

The high elasticity of demand for Standard A ECR probably reflects a 

number of factors, but above all, the ready availability of alternatives 

(criterion 5) .  Such alternatives include advertising in local newspapers, 

shopping guides (which may be given out in stores or delivered by alternate 
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delivery companies), radio, and local television spots. A high elasticity also 

indicates a relatively low value of service (criterion 2). 

The above discussion shows why it makes poor management sense to 

keep the unit contribution and thus the coverage of ECR a t  the very high 

current level, let alone raise it further. This, in effect, disproportionately 

discourages the use of ECR - intentionally restricting growth in the subclass 

that has a particularly favorable ratio of contributions to cost - a very 

unbusinesslike decision. 

To be sure, section 3622(b)(4) of the Act imposes a duty on the 

Commission to consider the impact of rate increases on mailers (criterion 4). 

That is, however, only one of eight non-cost criteria. The Commission and 

the Postal Service must also give proper weight to the other criteria and 

consider cost increases from the point of view of the efficiency of postal 

operations. In this docket, the increase for Regular Mail barely covers the 

cost increase. At the same time, ECR rates increased from levels that the 

Service and the Commission have acknowledged were already too high, 

discouraging the use of ECR. 

The Postal Service is charged to provide mailers with "honest, efficient, 

and economical management." The Act also requires that the Postal Service 

be financially self-supporting, by achieving an  operational outcome that 

breaks even financially. The eight criteria of the Act surely were not 
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intended to  use the ratemaking process as a mechanism to turn the Postal 

Service into a sort of welfare agency, attempting to  use a few subclasses to 

nurture and support every high-cost category of mail. To those few 

subclasses asked to  carry so heavy a burden, such an  outcome is not fair and 

equitable (criterion 1). The Commission should also consider rates from the 

point of view of postal efficiency. This should certainly include consideration 

of whether the application of rate criteria, and the rates that result, are 

helping to sustain long-term financial viability of postal operations. 

In conformity with the above discussion, it should be decided that the 

ratemaking target for ECR, over time, is to reduce the unit contribution of 

ECR relative to Regular Mail. This reduction should progressively move to a 

lower level, even if such reductions are undertaken slowly to  avoid highly 

disruptive efTects on users of other mail products. 

Many irrationalities of the rate structure ultimately derive from the 

Postal Service’s loss of control over its costs, especially the costs of handling 

nonletters. The consequent cost imbalances lead the Service to manipulate 

the rate structure, in  an  effort to soften the impact of its more critical 

inefficiencies on certain segments of the mailing public. One hopes that the 

Postal Service would feel pressured to control its o w n  costs so that the ECR- 

Regular gap could be moderated. Such a result would make the ECR-Regular 

adjustment process far less painful. 
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1 D. Proposed Rates 
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6 Standard A ECR Mail. 

The rates which I propose for Standard A ECR Mail are shown in 

Table 7. They incorporate all the rate design changes discussed previously in 

Section 111, as well as the reduced revenue requirement discussed in the 

present Section IV, designed to moderate the unit contribution demanded of 

I 

8 

9 

The rates proposed here are fair and equitable (criterion l), because 

they reflect cost incurrence better, by virtue of the rate design changes which 

they incorporate, and reduce the very high unit contribution, albeit by a 

10 small amount. 

11 

12 

13 

The slight reduction in coverage from 203 to 202 percent also accords 

with the relatively high elasticity, low processing priority, and relatively low 

value of ECR service (criterion 2). 

14 

15 

16 

17 institutional expenses. 

18 

19 

20 

21 

The proposed coverage of 202 percent ECR Mail, of course, is amply 

sufficient to meet ECRs attributable costs (criterion 3), together with a 

generous, indeed still disproportionately high, contribution to the Service's 

No deeper reduction in coverage has been proposed at the present 

time, in order to avoid possibly adverse effects of rate increases on other 

classes and subclasses (criterion 4). Although past coverages, ever since the 

creation of the ECR subclass, are held to have been significantly, inequitably, 
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and inefficiently excessive, the Commission’s concern for avoiding rate shock 

is recognized. Therefore, the reduction in coverage proposed here is minimal, 

indeed symbolic, subject to the urgency that the Commission adopt a long- 

term target of gradually reducing ECR coverage over the years to roughly the 

same range as  now applies to Standard A Regular Mail. 

Ample available commercial alternatives (criterion 5) and the high 

degree of preparation (criterion 6) of ECR Mail would have counseled a 

substantially deeper reduction in coverage, but had to be balanced for now 

against the considerations of criterion 4. 

L 
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Table 7 

Proposed Standard A ECR Rates 
(dollars) 
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24 

Destination-entrv 

BMC SCF DDU 

Letters 
Basic 0.170 0.150 0.145 0.140 
Automation 0.1 58 0.138 0.133 0.128 
High Density 0.144 0.124 0.119 0.114 
Saturation 0.1 35 0.115 0.110 0.105 

Non-Letters (pc-rated) 
Basic 0.170 0.1 50 0.145 0.140 

Saturation 0.144 0.124 0.119 0.114 
High Density 0.1 51 0.1 31 0.126 0.121 

Non-Letters (Ib-rated) 
per piece: 
Basic 0.034 0.034 0.034 0.034 
High Density 0.015 0.015 0.015 0.015 
Saturation 0.008 0.008 0.008 0.008 

per pound: 

High Density 0.661 0.564 0.542 0.514 
Saturation 0.661 0.564 0.542 0.514 

Basic 0.661 0.564 0.542 0.514 
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Table 8 

Percentage Changes from Current Rates Resulting 
from ProDosed Standard A ECR Rates 
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24 
25 
26 
21 

Letters 
Basic 4.9% 
Automation 1.3% 
High Density 3.6% 
Saturation 3.8% 

Non-Letters (pc-rated) 
Basic 4.9% 
High Density 0.0% 
Saturation 2.9% 

Non-Letters (Ib-rated) 
per piece: 
Basic 36.0% 
High Density 7.1 % 
Saturation 166.7% 

per pound: 
Basic -0.3% 
High Density -0.3% 
Saturation -0.3% 

Example: 8-02 piece 
Basic 2.2% 

Saturation 1.2% 
High Density 0.0% 

BMC 

2.7% 
-1.4% 
0.8% 
0.9% 

2.7% 
-3.0% 
0.0% 

36.0% 
7.1% 

166.7% 

-3.4% 
-3.4% 
-3.4% 

-0.3% 
-2.9% 
-1.7% 

SCF 

2.8% 
-1.5% 
0.8% 
0.9% 

2.8% 
-3.1 % 
0.0% 

36.0% 
7.1% 

166.7% 

-3.7% 
-3.7% 
-3.7% 

-0.5% 
-3.2% 
-1.9% 

DDU 

2.9% 
-1.5% 
0.9% 
1 .O% 

2.9% 
-3.2% 
0.0% 

36.0% 

166.7% 
7.1 % 

-4.3% 
-4.3% 
-4.3% 

-0.9% 
-3.7% 
-2.4% 
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Appendix A 

ADJUSTMENT TO THE UNIT COST DIFFERENTIAL 
BETWEEN LETTERS AND FLATS 

2 
3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

This Appendix provides detailed information on adjustments for two 

separate mismatches between the IOCS and RPW data collection systems 

which have the effect of misstating the cost differentials. As explained in the 

text, the first mismatch arises from pieces whose height and length are 

letter-shaped, are under 1/4 inch in thickness but over 3.3 ounces in weight; 

ie., ”heavy-weight letters.” These pieces are recorded by RPW as 

nonletters (because they pay the nonletter rate), while under IOCS 

instructions they are recorded as letters, thereby attributing their cost to  

letters. To remedy this error, the costs of such heavy-weight letters are 

shifted from letters to  flats. 

The second mismatch arises from letter-shaped pieces entered with a 

detached address label. These pay the nonletter rate and are entered and 

recorded by the RPW system as nonletters, for the reason that letters are not 

eligible to be entered with DALs. At the same time, under IOCS instructions 

such pieces would be recorded as letters, thereby attributing their cost to  

letters. To remedy this error, again, the estimated costs of letter-shaped 

pieces with a DAL are shifted from letters to  flats. 
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Adjustment for Heavyweight Letters 

Cost estimate. The adjustment procedure here requires that the cost 

of heavy-weight letters be estimated. IOCS raw tallies for Standard A Mail 

by weight increment are provided by witness Ramage.3G For the purpose 

at hand, the tally data are less than ideal in two respects: (1) they are for all 

Standard A Mail, not ECR mail alone; and (2) only the raw tallies are 

available, not dollar-weighted tallies. Nevertheless, the information that is 

available can be used to develop a reasonable yet conservative cost estimate, 

as described here. 

The tally data available from witness Ramage are shown in Table A-1. 

The first step is to  estimate the percentage of heavy-weight tallies; i .e.,  tallies 

for letter-shaped mail over the 3.3 ounce breakpoint. As shown in column 1, 

the total tallies for letters numbered 14,839. Of these, 14,345.were for pieces 

that weighed no more than 3.0 ounces, and 311 tallies were for pieces that 

weighed more than 3.5 ounces. 

Some 183 tallies reported pieces that weighed between 3.0 and 3.5 

ounces, but no further breakdown within the 3.0 to 3.5 ounce increment is 

available. Row 5 of Table A-1 uses a linear interpolation, based on 40 

3G Response of witness Ramage to question of the OCA during oral 
cross-examination (filed 4/18/2000). 
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percent of the tallies between 3.0 to 3.5 ounces in weight, to estimate 73 

tallies in the 3.3 to  3.5 ounce range. 

The total tallies of letter-shaped pieces that are overweight (3.3 to 16 

ounce) are obtained by adding the tallies in Row 5 to the tallies in the 3.5-16 

ounce range, shown in Row 6, yielding a sum of 384 tallies (row 6). This 

represents 2.589 percent of the total tallies of Standard A letter-shaped 

pieces. This percentage can be applied to the total cost of Standard A ECR 

letters by assuming that (i) the ECR subclass has the same proportion of 

heavy-weight letters as all Standard A Mail, and (ii) the dollar weighted 

costs of heavy-weight letters are in proportion to the raw tallies. 

The above 2.589 percent adjustment appears rather conservative when 

judged by other available data which are drawn from the ECR Subclass 

alone. Witness Daniel (USPS-T-28) estimates that Standard A ECR Mail 

will contain 13,127.962 million letters of all weights in Test Year Before 

Rates, while witness Moeller estimates the volume of letters below the 3.3 

ounce breakpoint to be 10,799.400 million?' The difference between 

witnesses Daniel and Moeller, 2,328.562 million letters, 

18 

19 represents 17.7 percent of all ECR letters, which is almost 

" See response to VP-CWIIJSPS-1 (Response filed May 4,2000) 
and witness Daniel response to ADVOIIJSPS-T28-1 (TT. 4/1202). 
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7 times greater than the estimate developed here, based on IOCS tallies for 

all Standard A Mail. 
. . .  . . 

If heavy-weight letters do indeed constitute 

large share of all ECR mail that meets the DMM definition of letters, then (i) 

volume data developed by the RPW System and costs developed by the IOCS 

(which uses DMM definitions) are substantially out of sync, and (ii) the 

mismatch problem discussed in this testimony should be a matter of serious 

concern. The Commission has repeatedly stressed its desire to establish cost- 

based rates. Sound cost data are a fundamental prerequisite to implement 

cost-based rates successfully. Its concerns about the quality of Postal Service 

cost data are well founded. 

Cost adjustment. The procedure used here to adjust costs is shown 

in Table A-2, rows 1-10, The volumes of Standard A ECR letters and flats, 

respectively, are shown in row 1, columns 1 and 3. The volume of letters and 

flats, 13,127,961,721 and 20,455,078,077, respectively, correspond to the total 

volumes used by witness Daniel.% Unit costs (total costs/volume) for letters 

and flats, before any mismatch adjustments, are shown in Table A-2, row 2. 

The unit cost of letters is 6.855 cents, and the unit cost of flats is 7.396 cents. 

The unadjusted letter-flat difference amounts to 0.542 cents, as shown in 

row 3. 

38 USPS-T-28 and USPS-LR-1-92. 
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Table A-1 

Overweight Standard A Pieces 
With Letter-Shaped Dimensions 

(1) 
Tallies 

Weight Standard A 
(02.) ECR “Letters” 

1 0 to 3.0 14,345 

2 3.0 to 3.5 183 

3 3.5 to 16 31 1 

(2) 
Tallies as % 

of Standard A 
ECR “Letters” 

96.671% 

1.233% 

2.096% 

4 Total 0 to1 6 14.839 
5 Est. 3.3 to 3.5 

40% of row 2 73 

6 Subtotal 3.3 to 16 
= Overweight Pieces 384 

100.000% - 
0.493% 

2.589% 

Notes: 
Col. 1, rows 1-4 

Col. 1, row 5 
Col. 1, row 6 
Col. 2 

Response of USPS witness Ramage to question of the OCA 
during oral cross-examination (filed 4/18/00). 
By linear interpolation. 
Sum of rows 3 and 5. 
Percentages based on column 1, row 4. 
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Since the percentage of letters in excess of the 3.3 ounce breakpoint is 

2.589 percent of all ECR letters, I estimate that 2.589 percent of all 

attributable ECR letter costs should be shifted to  nonletters. This percentage 

applied to the total cost of Standard A ECR letters, $899,867,000, amounts to 

$23,298,666, which is the estimated cost mistakenly attributed to letters. 

This is the amount that needs to be shifted from letters to  flats. The 

adjustment is shown in Table A-2, row 5, columns 2 and 4. 

Total volumes and costs after adjustment for the first mismatch are 

shown in Table A-2, row 6. Volumes recorded by RPW do not change. 

Adjusted costs result from adding the cost adjustment in row 5 to the total 

costs in row 1. Adjusted unit costs are shown in row 7, columns 2 and 4. 

The difference between the respective unadjusted unit costs in row 2 and the 

adjusted unit costs in row 7 are shown in row 8, columns 2 and 4. The 

adjusted unit letter-flat difference, calculated from the unit costs in row 7, 

amounts to 0.833 cents, and is shown in row 9. Finally, the change in the 

letter-flat difference produced by the first mismatch adjustment, obtained as 

the difference between row 3 and row 9, is shown in row 10 (this can also be 

computed as the difference between row 9 and row 3). 
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Table A-2 

Adjustment in Unit Cost Differential Between Letters and Flats 
For Overstatement of Letter Costs, and Corresponding Understatement 

of Flats Costs On Account of Mismatch Involving 
Overweight and DAL-Entered Letter-Shaped Pieces 

Volume cost Volume 
Standard A Standard A Standard A 

Row Item ECR Letters ECR Letters ECR Flats 
(1) (2) (3) 

1 Total volume or cost 13.127.961,721 899,867,000 20,455,078,077 
2 Unadjusted unit cost, cents 6.855 
3 Letter-fiat unit cost difference, cents 

1" Mismatch Adjustment: 
Overweight Pieces with Letter-shaped Dimensions 

4 Estimated percent of letters cost 2.589% 
5 Est. cost shined from letter to flats (23,298,666) 
6 Totals after 1st adjustment only 13,127,961,721 876.568.334 20,455.078.077 
7 Unit costs adj. for 1st mismatch. cents 6.677 
8 Unit cost changes, cents -0.177 
9 Letter-fiat unit cost difference, cents 
10 change in letter-flat difference, cents 

2"' Mismatch Adjustment: 
DAL Items Misclassified as Letters 

1 1  
12 13 

14 

15 
16 
17 
18 
19 

20 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 

Est. basis of flat volume mismatched 
Est. volume of fiats mismatched 
Est. number of mismatched fiats as 

Shift the percent of letter costs in 

Tofais after 2nd adjustment only 
Unit costs adj. for 2nd mismatch, cents 
Unit cost changes, cents 
Lener-flat unit cost difference, cents 
Change in letter-flat difference, cents 

Both Mismatch adjustments Combined 

Sum of both shifts of letter costs to flats 
Totals after both adjustments 13,127,961,721 
Unit costs adj. for both mismatches. cents 
Unit cost: combined change, cents 
Letter-flat unit cost difference, cents 
Change in lener-fiat difference, cents 

% of total letter volume 

row lo flats 

1.558% 

13,127,961,721 

1 .OOO% 
204,550,781 

(1 4,021 ,I 03) 
885,845,897 20,455,078.077 

6.748 
-0.107 

(37,319,768) 
862,547,232 20,455.078.077 

6.570 
-0.284 

cost 
Standard A 
ECR Flats 

(4) 

1,512,906,000 
7.396 
0.542 

23,298,666 
1.536.204.666 

71510 
0.114 
0.833 
0.291 

14,021,103 
1,526,927,103 

7.465 
0.069 
0.717 
0.175 

37,319.768 
1,550.225.768 

7.579 
0.182 
1.009 
0.466 
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Table A-2 
(continued) 

I -  

NOTES: 
Row 1 : 
Row 2: 

Letters at USPS-LR-1-92, Section 2, p. 16; flats ibid., page 19. 
Letters: 100 * (2) / (1) at row 1; flats 100 * (4) / (3) at row I. 

ROW 3: (4)-(1). 

Row 4: Table A-1, row 6. 
Row 5: 
Row 6: 
Row 7: 
Row 8: R o w 7 - r o w 2  
Row 9: (4) - (2) at row 7. 
Row 10: Row9-row3. 

Cost shift =total letter costs on row 1 multiplied by percentage on row 4. 
Volumes are unchanged; costs are row 1 costs plus row 5 cost shifts. 
Letters 100 * (2) / (1) at row 6; flats 100 * (4) / (3) at row 6. 

Row 11: 
Row 12: 
Row 13: 
Row 14: 
Row 15: 
Row 16: 
Row 17: 
Row 18: 
Row 19: 

1 % of flats volume in row 1. 
Volume on row 12 expressed as percent of total volume of letters on row 1. 
Cost shift= total letter costs on row 1 multiplied by percentage on row 13. 
Volumes are unchanged; costs are row 1 costs plus row 14 cost shifts. 
Letters 100’ (2) / ( l )a t  row 15;flats 100(4)/(3)at row 15. 
Row 16 - row 2. 
(4) - (2) at row 16. 
Row 18 - row 3. 

.- 

Row 20: Row 5 + row 14. 
Row 21: 
Row 22: 
Row 23: Row 8 + row 17. 
Row 24: (4) ~ (2) at row 22. 
Row 25: Row 24 -row 3. 

Volumes are unchanged; costs are row 1 costs plus row 20 cost shifts. 
Letters 100 (2) / (1) at row 21: flats 100 (4) / (3) at row 21. 
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Adjustment for Letter-Shaped Pieces With a DAL 

The adjustment for letter-shaped pieces entered with DALs is 

presented in Table A-2, rows 11-19. In the absence of any volume data on 

DAL mailings, I estimate that 1 percent of the total volume of Standard A 

ECR flats consists of letter-shaped pieces with DALs that are classified by 

the IOCS as letters. The number of these pieces, 204,440,781, is shown in 

row 12. The same number of pieces, when expressed as a percentage of total 

letter volume, is 1.588 percent, as shown in row 13. 

Letter-shaped pieces with a DAL are not enveloped (if they were 

enveloped, they could not be mailed with a DAL). That is, they are 

necessarily 'loose," and may consist of an outside multipage, untabbed folded 

piece with an envelope and/or other loose pieces inserted into the centerfold, 

as in Moeller cross-exam exhibit VP/CW-CXE-l. The Postal Service does not 

have any cost data or cost study to ascertain whether such pieces cost more 

than ordinary enveloped letters?' In the absence of any such study or data, 

to be conservative I treat these pieces as if they had the same cost as all other 

letter-shaped mail, and adjust the cost proportionately. Accordingly, I 

estimate the cost of these misclassified pieces as 1.588 percent of the total 

cost of letters, or $14,021,103, which is the cost that has to be shifted from 

letters to flats. This adjustment is shown in row 14, columns 2 and 4. 
~ ~ 

39 Response to AAF'S/lJSPS-T28-1 ("r. 4/1157). 
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The results of the second mismatch adjustment are presented in rows 

15-19, which are obtained in a manner analogous to that applied to rows 6- 

10. Row 15 shows the total volumes and costs that result only from the 

second adjustment. Volumes, again, do not change. Adjusted costs result 

from adding the cost adjustment in row 14 to  the unadjusted total costs in 

row 1. Adjusted unit costs are shown in row 16, columns 2 and 4. The 

difference between the unadjusted unit costs (row 2) and the adjusted unit 

costs (row 16) are shown in row 17. The unit letter-flat difference, calculated 

from the unit costs in row 16, amounts to  0.892 cents, and is shown in row 

18. Finally, the change in the letter-flat difference produced by the second 

mismatch adjustment alone, that is, without previously undertaking the first 

mismatch adjustment, is shown in row 19 and amounts to 0.175 cents. The 

change in the letter-flat difference shown on row 19 is thus obtained as the 

difference between row 18 and row 3 (not between row 18 and row 9). 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

Heavy Letter and DAL Mismatch Adjustments Combined 

The effect of both mismatch adjustments combined is shown in rows 

20-25 of Table A-2. Row 20 shows the sum of cost shifts in row 5 and in row 

14. Row 21, columns 2 and 4, shows total costs after both adjustments, which 

is the sum of row 1 and row 20. Row 22 shows adjusted unit costs; these are 

derived by dividing adjusted total costs on row 21 by the corresponding 
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volumes. Row 23 records the difference between the unit costs in row 22, 

reflecting both adjustments, and the unadjusted unit costs in the 

corresponding columns in row 2. Row 24 presents the calculated unit letter- 

flat difference, 1.009 cents, which is computed from the unit costs in row 22. 

Row 25 shows the change in the letter-flat difference produced by both 

adjustments as the difference between row 24 and row 3. 
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Appendix B 

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN COST AND WEIGHT 
WITHIN STANDARD A MAIL 
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In Docket No. R97-1, my testimony on Standard A ECR Mail contained 

the following statement concerning the Postal Service’s attempt to study the 

weight-cost relati~nship.~’ 

The relationship between weight and cost of mail is an issue 
that has bedeviled the Postal Service and the Commission for 
many years. Despite a number of studies by the Postal Service, 
including one in this docket, the results remain inconclusive, 
unconvincing and inadequate for ratemaking purposes. 

As Yogi Berra reportedly said, “It’s deja vu all over again.” This 

appendix will again examine the weight-cost relationship, this time in more 

detail, in a further effort to establish a framework and rationale for more 

definitive studies on how weight affects costs, especially within Standard A 

ECR Mail. I will also endeavor to explain not only why the present studies 

are woefully deficient, but also why any study based largely on IOCS tallies 

is likely to be equally deficient. 

40 Docket No. R97-1, VP/CW-T-l, Appendix D (footnotes omitted). 
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W h a t  Weight-Cost Relationship Does the Study Seek to Estimate? 

Witness Daniel is admirably frank about the difficulties of trying to 

estimate the effect of weight on costs, especially when relying heavily on 

IOCS data, which were “not specifically designed for the purpose of 

measuring the impact of weight on costs.”41 As she points out, “The shape, 

origiddestination combination, cube, and level of presorting and 

dropshipping of mail can affect the cost of mail.”4z 

The likely possibility that mail in different presort conditions, entered 

at different points in the postal network, can give rise to  different weight-cost 

relationships raises a fundamental threshold question: Which particular 

weight-cost relationship does the study seek to estimate? In this instance, 

the answer would appear to  be: estimate the weight-cost relationship that is 

most appropriate for the purpose of establishing pound rates for the two 

subclasses of Standard A Mail. 

The rate structure for Standard A Mail already recognizes destination 

entry discounts, computed on a per-pound basis (and converted to  per-piece 

discounts at the breakpoint). As a starting point, it seems reasonable to 

assume that the study seeks to  determine the weight-cost relationship for 

mail that does not receive any destination entry discount; i .e.,  mail that is 

41 USPS-T-28, p. 4,ll. 24-25. 

42 Id, p. 3,ll. 26-27. 
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entered at an “originating” facility some place in the postal network that is 

prior to, or short of, a destinating BMC. The subsequent cost to move the 

mail to destination facilities, including all costs of loading, unloading and 

cross-docking, are reflected in the destination entry discount for mail entered 
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The Destination Entry Discount Model Sheds Light On and Is an  
Additive Component of the Total Weight-Cost Relationship 

The model for Standard A Mail destination entry discounts computes a 

weight-cost relationship for mail of all shapes, at all levels of presortation, 

and which varies with the extent of dropshipment. Curiously, witness 

Daniel’s efforts to  estimate the weight-cost relationship for Standard A Mail 

neither utilizes nor scarcely references this aspect of the weight-cost 

relationship estimated by witness C r ~ m . ~ ~  The assumption that all dock 

handling costs are accurately captured by the destination entry model leads 

to some immediate observations. 

43 Technically, these destination entry discounts are applied in a 
“top-down” approach to ratemaking. This discussion assumes (i) that the 
model used to develop the discounts is appropriate, and (ii) that costs avoided 
when mail is entered at a destination entry point are, on average, equal to  
costs incurred by the Postal Service when mail is not so entered and instead 
must be transported by the Postal Service. 

USPS-T-27, pp. 1-6 and Attachments A-C. She does, however, 
use witness Crum’s data to  adjust for worksharing; see response to  
ADVO/USPS-T28-10 (Tr. 4/1209-20). 
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First, weight-related costs developed by the 
destination entry model can be added to the 
weight-related costs for those mail processing and 
delivery functions not captured by the destination 
entry model. 

Second, if the destination entry model is considered 
reliable, the object of the study should be to 
estimate the weight-cost relationship for the 
“excluded” functions ; i.e., the per-pound costs that 
are embedded (implicitly) within CRA costs for 
mail processing and delivery, without attempting 
to duplicate or replicate the results captured by the 
destination entry model. 

Third, if dock handling costs are reasonably 
captured in the model used to develop destination 
entry discounts, then it would seem inappropriate 
to include dock handling tallies in the study 
because such inclusion would result in double- 
counting. 

Fourth, the non-transportation (cross-docking) 
portion of the weight-cost relationship that is 
developed in the destination entry model, and that 
has withstood the test of scrutiny and time, is 
developed without any reliance on or study of IOCS 
tallies by weight increment. 

Fifth, for the destination entry component &e., for 
transportation and dock handling costs) of the total 
weight-cost relationship, costs predictably increase 
smoothly and continuously with weight; other 
weight-related costs should build on and be in 
addition to the weight-related costs documented in 
the destination entry model. 
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The Weight-Cost Relationship for Mail Processing 

In this section, I will again explain why (and how) weight of mail has a 

direct impact on mail processing costs. Further, for a given presort condition, 

the weight-cost relationship would, in general, appear to be continuous and 

monotonic. 

I argue that the more extensive the amount of processing required by 

mail within postal facilities, the greater the effect of weight on cost. The “flip 

side” of this proposition is that  the greater the depth to which mail is 

presorted, and the more processing steps that are avoided, the greater will be 

the costs avoided by heavier weight mailpieces. In effect, that presortation of 

a given number of pieces when they are heavier avoids more costs than 

presortation of the same number of pieces when they weigh less. As a result, 

the presort discounts, which are based solely on per-piece costs avoided, are 

likely missing a weight component. If the preceding argument is correct, it 

has a number of immediate implications. 

First, each major level of presortation will have a different weight-cost 

relationship; e.g., the weight-cost relationship for saturation ECR mail likely 

differs from that for Basic ECR mail, which in turn, may be quite different 

from Basic Presort or Basic Automation. Facing up to the possibility of 

multiple cost-weight relationships that reflect the differing levels of 

presortation again raises the fundamental threshold issue: Which weight- 

- 
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cost relationship should the study seek to estimate if only one weight-cost 

relationship is to be estimated for each subclass of Standard A Mail? In 

order to  be conservative (from a ratemaking perspective), I would suggest 

that the study should endeavor to focus on mail with the highest weight- 

related cost, which is the least presorted mail within the subclass; i.e., the 

Basic category for ECR and Regular Presort. The pound rate for the subclass 

should reflect all weight-related costs, and the discount structure should 

reflect both weight-related and piece-related cost avoidance wherever 

appropriate (the destination entry discounts do this; the presort discounts do 

not). 

A second implication is that any study which 

tallies from the least presorted mail to the most presorted 

is likely yield a result 

that, at  best, is useless and, at  worst, is hopelessly confused and even 

misleading. This is one reason why any attempt to use IOCS tallies to 

document how weight affects mail processing costs would appear to be fatally 

flawed from the outset, at  least until IOCS tallies can distinguish presort 

condition. 

Witness Moeller has previously observed that a properly-designed 

study must control for variations Tn the amount of drop shipping, 

presortation, average haul of non-dropshipped mail, and other factors, all of 

.- 
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Daniel has similarly noted the problems that arise from inability to control 

for such factors. The data in USPS-LR-1-92 do not control for any of these 
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A Hypothetical Example to Illustrate the Effect 
of Weight on Mail Processing Cost 

The following example seeks to  explore and illustrate more concretely 

how weight can affect the cost of Standard A Mail. Like a formal simulation 

model, this hypothetical allows conditions to  be controlled so as to focus solely 

on what happens when the weight of pieces in a mailing increases and, 

hopefully, to  illustrate some worthwhile points. 

As noted previously, it is generally recognized and understood that for 

any given class or type of mail (eg. ,  letters or flats) with homogeneous 

density, weight is a good proxy for cube because the two vary in tandem. For 

a simple illustration, consider a nationwide bulk mailing of 1,600,000 

identical letters or flats (this number is deliberately selected because it is 

readily divisible by 16, the number of ounces in a pound, which facilitates 

following the simple math that is involved). If each mailpiece has a uniform 

45 

46 

Docket No. R97-1, response to  NAAILTSPS-T36-22 (Tr. 1517714). 

An effort is made to adjust for destination entry which increases 
weight-related cost over the initial effort. See response to ADVOAJSPS-T28- 
10 (Tr.40209-20) and responses cited therein. 
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weight of 0.5 ounces, total weight will be 50,000 pounds. One @foot to 44- 

foot trailer can carry approximately 40,000 pounds, hence 50,000 pounds is 

slightly more than the capacity of one trailer?' And if each mailpiece has a 

uniform weight of 1.0 ounce, total weight will equal 100,000 pounds (more 

than two trailer loads). Table B-1 illustrates how cube of this hypothetical 

mailing increases uniformly with an increase in average weight of the 

1,600,000 pieces in the mailing. 

Table B-1 
Weight Cube Relationship of Mail 

(1,600,000 pieces) 

Weight Total Trailer 
Per Piece Weight Loads 
(ounces) (pounds) (approximately) 

0.5 
1 .o 
1.5 
2.0 
2.5 
3.0 
3.5 
4.0 

50,000 
100,000 
150,000 
200,000 
250,000 
300,000 
350,000 
400.000 

1.25 
2.50 
3.75 
5.00 
6.25 
7.50 
0.75 
10.00 

The density (pounds per cubic foot) of letters and flats may differ 

slightly, but for a given type of mail, this example illustrates how weight and 

cube of a mailing vary directly with the weight of individual pieces in a bulk 

47 Since weight limits vary by state, the weight capacity of a trailer 
is necessarily approximate. 

B-8 



15831 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

I 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

mailing. The range of data in Table B-1 is suficient for the points that will 

be illustrated here, but the range could be extended readily up to 16 ounces, 

the weight limit for Standard A Mail. 

Dock handling costs. How do weight and cube affect mail handling 

costs? More trailer loads of mail will, of course, mean more containers of 

every type used to ship the particular type of mail; e g . ,  letter trays, pallets, 

sacks, OTRs, etc. Using the lowest weight (0.5 ounces) and the heaviest 

weight (4.0 ounces) contained in Table B-1 for illustration, it probably costs 

about 10 times as much to load or unload 10 trailers as it costs to  load or 

unload one trailer. Precisely this relationship is captured by the destination 

entry cost model.‘* 

Mail opening and moving empty equipment costs. Assuming 

that the mail in this hypothetical example is in Basic presort condition, each 

“container” (including pallets) will have to enter a P&DC, and the mail will 

have to be opened and moved through the appropriate processing centers for 

piece sortation; e.g., letter sorting machines, flat sorting machines, etc. At 

the point(s) where the containers are opened, empty containers and 

associated materials ( i e . ,  empty “equipment”) will accumulate. 

48 The cost to  unload a trailer full of mail can and will vary 
depending on whether the mail in the trailer is bedloaded (e.g., in sacks), 
palletized, or in rolling stock such as OTR containers. This consideration is 
of no consequence to a weight-cost study, where the concern is about the 
effect of weight on cost for any specified method of loading trailers. 
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For example, suppose the mail is shrink-wrapped on pallets. As 

average weight of each piece in the mailing increases, shrink-wrapping 

material from between 1 and 10 trailer loads of mail (depending upon the 

weight of the pieces) will accumulate and need to be removed from the 

premises and, ultimately, disposed of. Similarly, the empty pallets from 

between 1 and 10 trailer loads of mail will accumulate and need to be moved 

to wherever empty pallets are sent. And if the mailing consists of letters in 

cardboard trays, the empty non-reusable trays from between 1 and 10 trailer 

loads of mail will also accumulate and need to be moved and disposed of. 

One does not need to be a rocket scientist to comprehend that more 

weight causes more empty equipment, more refuse, and more tallies of “not 

handling mail; moving empty equipment” (or other tallies for removing 

refuse, such as shrink wrapping material or empty cardboard. letter trays). 

Obviously, not handling mail tallies that are taken during such operations 

contain no information that could be used to distribute them to mail on the 

basis of weight increment, even though the costs of these operations are 

clearly weight-related. 

Direct tallies tend to reflect that when pieces are being handled 

individually, a heavy-weight piece can be handled at approximately the same 
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rate (and cost) as a lighter- weight piece.4g Consequently, when functions 

whose cost is obviously driven by weight (e.g., moving empty equipment, or 

removing refuse as it accumulates) are derived largely from use of direct 

tallies of individual piece-handling operations (which are used as a proxy to  

distribute the cost of not handling tallies), the end result is virtually 

guaranteed to  miss completely the causal relationship between weight and 

cost. It seems completely inappropriate to use direct tallies from individual 

piece-handling operations to  distribute to weight increment the costs 

associated with some, if not all, of the not handling tallies. The effect of 

weight will be systematically understated. This is another important reason 

why using the IOCS approach to study the weight-cost relationship is 

fundamentally flawed. 

When direct tallies are used to  distribute not handling tallies (such as 

those discussed above) to the classes and subclasses of mail, the procedure 

may reasonably trace cost causation to the subclasses. The same procedure, 

however, most likely does not trace cost causation to  different weight 

increments, for reasons explained here. Witness Daniel states that she 

49 The response to ABA&NAF’WSPS-T28-28 (Tr. 41188) 
indicates that heavier-weight pieces are more prone to  cause machine jams, 
which increase cost. This observation is unassailable. However, the response 
to  ABA&NAPWSPS-T21-19 (Tr. 7/2938) states that “IOCS does not 
separately identify machine downtime due to  jams,” hence IOCS would be 
unable to pick up any such weight-related costs associated with single-piece 
handling. 
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allocates costs “to weight increment in a manner consistent with how the 

CRA allocates costs to  subclass and are not a s ~ u m p t i o n s . ” ~ ~  It should be 

noted, however, that she assumes that the CRA methodology for allocating 

costs to subclass is equally appropriate for allocating costs to weight 

increment. This assumption is critical to  the methodology which she 

employs, and for reasons stated herein I would respectfully disagree as to  its 

appropriateness. 

Moving mail within facilities. After containers are opened, the 

mail will undergo piece sortation (e.g., letters on letter sorting machines, flats 

on FSMs or manual). As the pieces are sorted, they will need to be swept 

(either from machines or manual cases) and then moved to the next 

operation. As mail is swept, it is put into relatively small containers (e.g., 

letters in trays, or flats in tubs), and as these containers fill up they in turn 

are put into larger, intermediate-sized wheeled containers suitable for 

movement within the facility, such as hampers. 

For the sake of this discussion, it is convenient to  establish a 

dichotomy between (i) individual piece-handling operations, and (ii) bulk- 

handling operations. A “bulk operation” is defined here as one where more 

than one piece of mail is being handled, whether it be a handful of mail, a 

bundle, a tray, a tub, a sack, a pallet, a hamper, an OTR, etc. Thus, when 

Response to AAPS/USPS-T28-2 (Tr. 4/1158) (emphasis added). 
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pieces of mail are not being sorted, they are handled in bulk. Weight tends to  

have a systematic effect on all bulk-handling operations, and on occasion it 

can also affect piece-handling  operation^.^^ 

As intermediate-size containers fill up, they must be moved manually 

to the next operation, because virtually all Postal Service facilities currently 

lack any mechanical handling method, such as tray management systems, to  

move mail within the facility. Again, it does not require a rocket scientist to 

comprehend that 10 trailer loads of mail will require the manual filling of 

more small containers (e.g., trays and tubs) and intermediate-size containers 

(e.g., hampers) than 1 trailer load, and more labor will be required to  load 

and move those extra intermediate-size containers through the facility. 

IOCS mixed mail tallies. After pieces of mail have received at least 

an initial sortation inside the facility, and the mail is being moved about in 

intermediate-size containers, such as hampers, a reasonable likelihood exists 

that various pieces of mail, probably of the same shape but of varying weight, 

have been commingled. If an employee is tallied when moving such a 

container, the tally will be recorded as handling mixed mail. Since the 

container likely holds pieces of differing weights, no real basis exists for 

distributing such mixed mail tallies on the basis of weight increment. 

Response to  ABA&NAF'M/USPS-T28-28 (Tr. 4/1188). 
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Again, if direct piece handling tallies are used to distribute mixed mail 

tallies to  weight increment, and if those direct piece-handling tallies show 

little relationship between weight and cost, their use will mask the 

underlying causal relationship between weight, the number of containers 

that must be moved manually through the facility, and the additional cost of 

such movement that is caused by more weight and cube. To repeat, the 

systematic bias is to  understate the effect of weight on cost. For Standard A 

ECR Mail, 71.5 percent of all mail processing tallies were for 

mail, and only 28.5 percent were single piece tallies.52 Inappropriate 

distribution of mixed mail tallies to weight increment is yet another reason 

why the IOCS approach to  a study of the weight-cost relationship is 

fundamentally f l a ~ e d ? ~  

The discussion of this hypothetical example is intended to demonstrate 

that weight affects costs in large measure via bulk operations, which include 

all operations that entail moving mail around and through the facility, and 

probably less so through individual piece handling operations?' The 

62 Response to VP-CW/USPS-T28-24 (Tr. U1342-44). Mixed mail 
tallies represented 22.3 percent of city carrier in-office tallies. 

63 See USPS-T17, pp. 12-17, for more detail and discussion on how 
the Postal Service CRA methodology uses direct tallies to distribute mixed 
mail tallies and not handling tallies to the classes and subclasses of mail. 

" If direct tallies of individual piece-handling are not an 
appropriate basis for distributing the costs of other functions to weight 
increment, then the number of direct tallies is of little immediate 
consequence to accuracy of the results. In others words, doubling or even 

(continued.. .) 
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operations whose costs are most affected by weight would seem to be almost 

precisely those operations that the Postal Service has done the least to 

document and model. 

Modeled cost for  commercial and nonprofit mail. In the first 

reclassification case, Docket No. MC95-1, the newly proposed categories did 

not conform to  the categories for CRA costs, hence average CRA costs for the 

new categories were not available. Consequently, the Postal Service used a 

“bottom up” approach and developed detailed cost models for the proposed 

categories of Standard A commercial mail. The documented modeled costs 

consisted largely of piece-handling costs, and the costs so modeled accounted 

for roughly two-thirds of all CRA costs of Standard A commercial mail. 

Subsequently, in Docket No. MC96-2, the Postal Service used 

essentially the same models to estimate the cost of Standard A Nonprofit 

Mail. In this instance the modeled costs accounted for over 80 percent of all 

Standard A Nonprofit CRA costs. Since the handling of commercial and 

nonprofit mail is rather similar, the difference in the share of CRA costs 

captured by the models was striking. The average weight of Standard A 

Nonprofit Mail is somewhat less than its commercial counterpart, which 

%(...continued) 
tripling the number of individual piece-handling tallies would not throw any 
light on how weight affects the cost of other “bulk-related” operations. See 
ABA&NAPM/USPS-T28-9 (Tr. 4/1174). 
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could account for most or all of the difference. Had the Postal Service 

continued to pursue and refine the “bottom-up” modeling efforts which it 

undertook in the two reclassification dockets, it might have come up with a 

credible study on how weight affects costs. 

Weight-related presort cost avoidance. Another important point 

that can be demonstrated by the hypothetical example discussed above is the 

cost avoidance potential of presortation. Consider two pairs of mailings of 

1,600,000 pieces. Each mailing in the first pair is to an identical list of 

addresses, each is in Basic presort condition, and the only difference is that 

in one, each piece weighs 0.5 ounces, and in the other, each piece weighs 4.0 

ounces. Both mailings must receive piece sortation prior to  being sent to  the 

DDU, hence each will incur weight-related mail processing costs as they are 

moved about and through postal facilities, but the heavier mailing will incur 

more such costs. 

The second pair of mailings also contain identical pieces that weigh 0.5 

and 4.0 ounces, respectively. In this case, however, each mailing is 

concentrated and presorted to Saturation level. Assuming that this latter 

pair of mailings is entered at  the same originating upstream facility as the 

first pair, each of these two mailings needs only be cross-docked until it 

reaches the appropriate DDUs. Both will avoid whatever weight-related mail 

processing costs were incurred by the first pair of mailings. When the two 
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mailings from the first pair had to be taken into a P&DC for piece sortation, 

the heavier-weight mailing incurred more cost than the lighter-weight 

mailing. Therefore, the heavier-weight mailing in the second pair will avoid 

more costs when presortation enables it to avoid such intermediate 

processing. 

As the preceding example illustrates, presortation, in addition to 

avoiding piece-related costs, also avoids weight-related costs. However, this 

cost avoidance is not recognized in the per- piece discounts given for 

presortation. Unfortunately, the Postal Service’s weight-cost studies in this 

docket were not designed to study the weight-cost relationship for different 

levels of presortation, and they thus do not provide reliable information to 

enable any refinement or modification of existing presort discounts to give 

better recognition of weight-related cost savings. 

The Effect of Weight on Destination Entry and Mail Makeup 

Destination entry. By definition, destination entry requires 

dispatching a truck to the destinating facility. Economic efficiency in truck 

transportation is achieved by utilizing a truck to its maximum capacity. For 

any given size of bulk mailing, increasing the weight of each piece will 

expand the total weight and cube of the mailing (as shown in Table B-l), 
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thereby increasing the number of postal facilities to  which direct shipment by 

a mailer is economical. 

When an individual mailing is not of sufficient size to make 

destination entry economical, consolidation with other mailings is a 

possibility. Small, lightweight mailings may sometimes piggyback with large 

mailings and be entered deep into the postal network, but in general, as 

weight and cube of a mailing increase, deeper destination entry becomes 

increasingly feasible. 

The conclusion from the preceding general discussion is that heavier 

weight pieces are more likely to  be destination entered. This conclusion is 

supported by data from the billing determinants. Table B-2 shows the 

average weight and percent of mail that received destination entry for four 

presort categories of Standard A Mail. The percentage of mail.that receives 

destination entry increases uniformly with average weight in 3 of the 4 

presort categorie~.~~ 

65 "he only slight aberration occurs in the 3/5-digit non- 
automation category. There the percentage of pound-rated pieces that 
receives destination entry is lower than the percentage of piece-rated flats. 
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22 
23 
24 
25 

26 

27 
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29 

Letters 
Non-Letters: 

Piece-rated 
Pound-rated 

Letters 
Non-Letters: 

Piece-rated 
Pound-rated 

Table 8-2 
Standard A Mail 

Average Weight and Destination Entry 
FY 1998 

A. Standard A Regular 

3/5-digit 
Automation 
Category 

(1) (2) 
Average Percent 
Weight Destination 

(ounces) Entry 

0.843 55.5% 

2.218 59.7 
5.320 71.9 

8. Standard A ECR 

Basic Category 

0.734 73.5% 

2.032 90.6 
5.094 95.3 

3/5-digit 
Non-Automation 

Cat ego ry 

(3) (4) 
Average Percent 
Weight Destination 

(ounces) Entry 

0.701 43.6% 

1.848 54.1 
7.634 47.4 

Saturation Category 

0.955 89.3% 

2.934 96.5 
4.869 98.0 

Sources: Part A, USPS-LR-1-125, G-2, pp. 1-2. 
Part B, USPS-LR-1-125, G-2, pp. 1-2. 
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Mail makeup. It is sometimes asserted that mail makeup varies with 

weight.56 Exactly what this means, however, is not always specified. It is 

well known, of course, that within the 0 to  16 ounce range of Standard A the 

percentage of flats increases as the average weight increases. As between 

letters and flats, the makeup differs; Standard A letters are now entered in 

trays that are usually stacked on pallets, while Standard A flats are 

generally entered in bundles on pallets. Beyond the effect of weight on shape 

and packaging, another issue is whether weight of individual pieces can 

affect the level of presort. 

Prior to  mail reclassification in Docket No. MC95-1, it seems entirely 

possible that weight of the pieces (holding shape constant) in a Standard A 

(formerly third-class) mailing may also have affected the degree of 

presortation. Under the previous regulations, fewer but heavier pieces could 

qualify as bundles and skin sacks: thus, increasing the average weight of 

pieces could change the makeup. The role of bundles and sacks was greatly 

reduced following reclassification and the revised regulations for mail 

makeup. It is not known whether increasing the weight of pieces within a 

given mailing continues to  affect the level of presortation under the revised 

regulations. If it is believed that increasing the weight of the pieces in a 

66 See response of USPS witness McGrane to W-CWAJSPS-ST44- 
3, Docket No. R97-1 (Tr. 15/7225-28). 
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given mailing can still change the level of presortation, and hence the 

makeup, the possibility seemingly could be investigated readily via one of the 

simulation models used by commercial mailers to estimate the extent to  

which a mailing will qualify for presort discounts. 

5 Data Quality Study 

6 

7 

8 
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In response to  a request from the House Subcommittee on the Postal 

Service to  conduct an independent review of the quality of data used in 

ratemaking, in 1997 the GAO, the Commission and the Postal Service jointly 

prepared specifications for a Data Quality 

out prior studies of the relationship between weight and to cost as a singular 

failure. In describing the issue, it states that 

That study has singled 

12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 

19 

20 

21 

The Postal Service has used essentially the same methodology 
for estimating the relationship between costs and weight since 
1984 ... Intervenors and the Postal Rate Commission have 
criticized this methodology. These criticisms have focused on 
both the quality of the underlying data and anomalous results 
that indicate lightweight postal items across classes cost more to 
handle than heavier weight items. 

Importantly, the Data Quality Study notes that “[wleight information 

can only be obtained from mail that is identified individually, which is now 

less then half of all IOCS tallies.” This is the crux of the problem. When 

57 USPS Data Quality Study, Contract No. 102590-97-B-1972, 
Summary Report, pp. 92-94 (dated April 6,1999). 
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IOCS tallies are the primary data source, piece-handling tallies are the chief 

source of weight increment data, while weight (and cube) is an important cost 

driver in all the non-piece-handling operations within a postal facility. 

The Data Quality Study states that small sample size often appears to 

be a problem.” In my estimation, the issue of small sample size is something 

of a red herring. Tripling or quadrupling the sample size is not likely to 

improve matters one whit. The methodology - using the weight-cost 

relationship of piece-handling operations as a proxy to estimate the weight- 

cost relationship of bulk handling operations - is fundamentally wrong. 

Under these circumstances, any precision engendered by a larger sample will 

only make the result more precisely wrong, and it is wilful self-deception to 

pretend otherwise. 

The Data Quality Study concludes its critique with the.appr0priat.e 

recommendation that the Postal Service “Develop engineering studies that 

track weight in conjunction with other mail cost-causing characteristics 

through the entire production process.” (Recommendation No. 45.)” All 

parts of the production process are important, but should the Postal Service 

undertake any such study, it should pay particular attention to those parts of 

the process that the Postal Service has not modeled and where IOCS tallies 

58 See response to N M S P S - T 9 .  

59 The Postal Service has not conducted any such study; see 
response to N M S P S - 1 0 .  
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Problems With Weight-Cost Studies Proffered in this Docket 

Data from the weight-cost studies of Standard A ECR letters by half- 

ounce increment up to four ounces are shown in Table B-3, Part A. Data by 

one-ounce increments up to 16 ounces are shown in Part B.60 Each respective 

part contains volumes (column l), total cost (column 2), and unit cost (column 

3). These data are used to compute a statistic known as link relatives, shown 

in column 4. 

Link relatives are statistical indicators particularly suited to 

illustrating variations in a data series. They are defined as differences 

between successive data within the series that are put on a percentage basis 

by division into the starting value of each difference. Algebraically, the link 

relative associated with any data point a(i) of a series a(l), a(2), ... , a(n) is 

defined as the difference a(i)-a(i-1) divided into a(i-l), that is, (a(i)-a(i-l))/a(i- 

1). 

Part A shows link relatives by half-ounce increments up to four ounces. 

Part B shows link relatives by one-ounce increments up 16 ounces. 

Regardless of whether the data in Part A or Part B are used, it can be 

6o USPS-LR-1-92, Section 2, pp. 14-16. 
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observed readily that both link relative series are highly unstable. Whereas 

it would be reasonable to expect that with increasing weight the cost of a 

piece increases monotonically and, perhaps, in a smooth progression, the 

percentage changes represented by the link relatives show substantial jumps 

and drops; they even turn negative, not only at higher weights where sample 

sizes are smaller, but also at lower weights. Thus, in the series of half-ounce 

increments (Part A) the 2.5 to 3 ounce weight range dips below zero, 

signifying that costs actually decrease as weight of a piece increases, a wholly 

unacceptable anomaly. Likewise, the supposedly more stable series of one- 

ounce increments gives anomalous results for six of the sixteen data ranges. 

The unit cost data are so unstable that they should be rejected for 

ratemaking purposes even if my fundamental objections to  the underlying 

methodology were to be entirely bypassed. 

Anomalous results such as those displayed in Table B-3 are to be 

expected from raw data which do not control for entry point, presort 

condition, shape, or any other variable that may affect cost but is not 

systematically related in any meaningful way to weight. IOCS data are not 

specifically designed to measure the impact of weight on cost, and neither the 

data nor the methodology are appropriate for distributing costs to weight 

increments. Tallies from non-weight driven functions should not be used to 

distribute the costs of weight-driven functions. 
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Table 8-3 

Standard A ECR Letters Test Year Before Rates Mail Processing and Delivery Unit 
Costs and Link Relatives by Detailed Weight Increments 

Col 
Col 

9 
10 
11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 

1-3: 
4: 

Volume 
Weight Standard A in 
(02.) ECR "Letters" 

(1) 

Total Cost 
weight range 

($, 000) 

A. Half-Ounce Increments 

0 to 0.5 
0.5 to 1 .O 
1 .O to 1.5 
1.5 to 2.0 
2.0 to 2.5 
2.5 to 3.0 
3.0 to3.5 
3.5 to 4.0 

0 to 1 
1 to2 
2 to 3 
3 to 4 
4 to 5 
5 to 6 
6 to 7 
7 to 8 
8 to 9 
9 to 10 
l o t 0 1 1  
11 to 12 
12to 13 
13to 14 
14tO 15 
15to 16 

6,002,737,918 
4,028,968,606 
1,208,061,022 

637,085,612 
592,087,281 
442,638,331 
149,904,296 
43,560,381 

321,077 
287,252 
96,270 
68,973 
66,806 
48,576 
22,493 
8,800 

B. One-Ounce Increments 

10,031,706,524 
1,845,146,634 
1,034,725,612 

193,464,677 
15,309,250 
3,941,074 
2,231,720 

695,295 
178,765 
202,361 
1 19,745 
57,499 
92,788 
63,344 
15,182 
1 1,253 

608,329 
165,243 
11 5,382 
31,293 
2,434 
1,304 

674 
188 
83 

115 
103 
25 
35 
21 
17 

116 

Unit 
cost 
6) 
(3) 

0.053 
0.071 
0.080 
0.108 
0.113 
0.110 
0.150 
0.202 

0.061 
0.090 
0.112 
0.162. 
0.159 
0.331 
0.302 
0.271 
0.463 
0.569 
0.858 
0.436 
0.381 
0.326 
1.137 

10.295 

Unit Cost 
Link 

Relatives 
(4) 

33.3% 
11 .8% 
35.9% 
4.2% 

-2.7% 
36.7% 
34.6% 

47.7% 
24.5% 
45.1% 
-1.7% 

108.2% 
-8.8% 

-1 0.3% 
70.8% 
22.9% 
50.8% 

-49.2% 
-12.6% 
-14.4% 
248.8% 
805.5% 

USPS-LR-1-92, Section 2, pp. 14-16 
Defined as successive percent changes over starting base of each 
change, Le., 1 OO*(a(i)-a(i-l))/a(i-I) 
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Research Recommendations 

The focus of the discussion here has been on mail processing costs, 

because they constitute a major share of total costs. Accordingly, the specific 

research recommendations offered here relate to mail processing. As 

indicated below, however, both in-ofice city carrier costs and street costs 

could merit further investigation as well. 

With respect to  mail processing costs, it is strongly recommended that 

the Postal Service focus study on the cost of those non-piece handling 

functions that it has not yet modeled. This could be done through further 

modeling efforts. Alternatively, some other methodology, such as the 

engineering study recommended by the Data Quality Study, or simulation or 

time-and-motion type studies might be appropriate. As part of any study 

effort which the Postal Service undertakes, it should focus attention on those 

miscellaneous handling and allied labor operations that are avoided by 

presortation, with a view towards ascertaining whether the avoided costs are 

suficient to  warrant an extra weight-based component in presort discounts. 

Witness Daniel admits that “no other studies have been undertaken 

since Docket No. R97-1 to  study the effect of weight on carrier street time 

costs.”61 Consequently, witness Daniel has no data whatsoever to offer on the 

issue. She has simply reexamined previous assumptions, assumed in this 

See response to AAPS/USPS-T28-3 (Tr. 4/1159). 

B-26 



1 5 8 4 9  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

I 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

docket that elemental level costs are weight-related, and hoped that by using 

this different assumption her results will be “blessed by the God of 

compensating errors.”62 Such an approach is hardly satisfactory for 

ratemaking purposes. The Postal Service should conduct an empirical study. 

In response to the question “Is it more costly to  handle an eight-ounce 

bound catalog or an eight-ounce shared mail set with numerous coupons and 

single sheets of glossy paper inside a supermarket brochure,” witness Daniel 

states that to  her knowledge the Postal Service has not conducted any study 

of the degree to which mail is loose or bound affects 

average weight of a typical flat is less than the average weight of shared mail 

sets with coupons and single sheets inside a supermarket brochure, this is a 

related issue which also deserves empirical study. 

Since the 

13 Recommendations for the Commission 

14 

15 

16 

17 

The Commission should not rely on any of the weight-cost studies of 

Standard A Mail that the Postal Service has submitted in this Docket. By 

the Postal Service’s own admission, the studies do not control for any of the 

important variables, such as presort, that drive weight-related costs. The 

‘* The Postal Service apparently does not consider witness Daniel’s 
assumption to have any validity, and does not use it for the CRA. See 
response to OCAILTSPS-T12-11. 

63 Response to AAPS/USPS-T28-1 (Tr. 41157). 
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results are too fraught with inconsistencies and other problems to constitute 

a reliable basis for ratemaking purposes. 

The evidence strongly suggests that there are weight-related mail 

processing costs. Further, in the Postal Service’s current cost-identifying 

methodology, a bias exists to  understate these weight-related costs because 

the cost of bulk-handling functions most likely to  be driven by weight are 

distributed using direct piece-handling tallies that are far less affected by 

weight. 

Finally, greater presortation helps avoid some or even all weight- 

related mail processing costs, yet none of this cost avoidance is recognized in 

presort discounts. Presortation is of course a prerequisite for destination 

entry. When presorted mail is entered at a destinating facility, the 

Commission can have confidence that upstream operations have been 

bypassed and any weight-related mail processing costs have been avoided. 

Although the data in this docket do not suffice to incorporate a weight-related 

element in any presort discount, the Commission can help rectify the 

situation by increasing the passthrough used to compute the destination 

entry discounts. I strongly recommend this course of action to the 

Commission. 
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Table C-1 presents the detailed data underlying the discussion of unit 

contributions and coverages in Section IV of the text. 

The data have been compiled from a number of sources, beginning with 

the Commission’s Opinion and Recommended Decision in Docket No. R97-1. 

Actual data from the Services’ Cost and Revenue Analysis are used for 1997, 

1998, and 1999. Projections for the year 2000 have been taken from Docket 

No. R2000-1, as noted in the source listing appended to the table. Data for 

the year 2001 are the Postal Service’s figures for Test Year Before Rates and 

at the Service’s proposed rates, for Test Year After Rates, respectively. 

Coverage is defined as total revenue over total volume-variable cost, 

both given in $ million. The ratio is expressed in percentage terms. The 

total contribution is the algebraic difference between total revenue and total 

volume variable cost, in $ million. Unit costs and unit contributions are 

derived by dividing the respective totals by the total volume, in millions of 

pieces. The resulting quotients, obtained in dollars per piece, are converted 

to cents per piece by multiplying them by 100. 

c- 1 
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All data are shown for both ECR and Regular Mail, in two separate 7- 

row blocks. The differences between the respective figures, defined in each 

case as  ECR minus Regular, are presented in a third 7-line block. The 

negative numbers in rows 15-21 of columns (l), (21, and (5) have no special 

analytic significance. They simply show that total volumes and therefore, 

total revenues and total volume-variable costs, are larger for Regular Mail 

than for ECR, which indicates broader usage by the mailing public. 

What is noteworthy and analyzed in the text is that the ECR - Regular 

differences in unit costs (rows 7-21 in column 6) are negative, while the 

differences in unit contributions (rows 7-21 in col7) are positive. This shows 

that ECR has lower unit costs than Regular Mail, but its unit contributions 

are greater. In terms of orders of magnitude, the unit costs of ECR are 

roughly less by half  than those of Regular Mail. The unit contributions of 

ECR are roughly more b y  half than those of Regular Mail. 

The contrast points to a near-anomaly in the rate structure. 

c-2 
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Table C-1 

Effective Unit Contributions and Coverages 
of Standard A ECR and Regular Mail 

4 
5 
6 
7 
8 
9 

10 

11 
12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
20 

21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
21 

28 
29 

30 
31 
32 
33 
34 
35 
36 

37 

38 

39 
40 
41 
42 
43 
44 
45 
46 
47 
48 
49 

Total Total Vol: Total Volume Unit 
Revenue Vbl. Cost Coverage Contribution Pieces 

Year ($,million) ($,million) (percent) I$, million) (million) 
(1) (2) (3) (4) ( 5 )  

Standard A ECR 

1 1997PRC 4,280 2,108 203.0 2172 28,759 
2 1997Actual 4,552 1,883 241.7 2,669 31,505 
3 1998Aetual 4,943 1,999 247.8 2.952 34.111 
4 1999Aetual 4.827 2.336 206.6 2.491 32.756 
5 2000Pm)’d 4.896 2,288 214 0 2.608 32.691 
6 2001BR 5,037 2,528 199 2 2.509 33,631 
7 2001 AR 5,162 2.472 208 8 2,690 32,828 

Standard A Regular 

8 1997PRC 8.017 5,956 134.6 2.061 37,858 
9 1997Actual 6,777 4.406 153.8 2,371 32,528 

10 1998Actual 7,223 5,104 141.5 2,119 35,257 
11 1999Actual 7.935 5.851 135.6 2.084 38.996 
12 2OOOProj’d 8,465 6,885 122.9 11580 41;674 
13 2001BR 8.653 7,125 121.4 1,528 42,784 
14 2001AR 9,070 6,824 132.9 2,246 40,999 

Difference Between Standard A ECR and Regular 

15 1997PRC -3,737 -3.848 68.4 111 -9,099 
16 1997Aetual -2,225 -2.523 87.9 298 -1,023 
17 1998Actual -2.270 -3.105 106.3 835 -1.146 
18 1999Actual -3,108 -3;515 71.0 407 -6;240 
19 2OOOPmj’d -3.569 4,597 91.0 1,028 -8,983 
20 2001BR -3,616 4,597 77.8 981 -9,153 
21 2001AR -3.908 4,352 75.9 444 -8,171 

SOIUCeS: 

1997 PRC 

1997 Actual 
1998 Actual 
1999 Actual 
2000 Pmj’d 

2001 BR 

2001 AR 

Unit 
Cost Contribution 

(eentdpe) (eentdpc) 
(6 )  (7) 

7.330 7.552 
5.977 8.472 
5.860 8.660 
7.132 7.605 
6.999 7.978 
7.517 7.460 
7.530 8.194 

15.732 5.444 
13.545 7.289 
14.477 6.010 
15,004 5.344 
16,521 3.791 
16,653 3.571 
16.644 5.478 

-8.403 2.108 
-7.568 1.183 
-8.616 2.650 
-7.873 2.261 
-9.522 4.186 
-9.137 3.889 
-9.114 2.716 

Test Year Volume, Cost, Rewnue, and Cost Remvery by Class, at  Commission Recommended 

Cost and Revenue Analysis. 
Cost and Revenue Analysis. 
Cost and Revenue Analysis. 
Revenues and Volume, USPS-T-32, Exhibit USPS-32C. p.l; Volume Variable Cost, USPS-T-14, 

Doeket No. RZOW-1, Revenues and Cost, USPS-T-32, Exhibit USPS32A, p.l; Volumes USPS-T-6, p. 
5 .  
Doeket No. R2000-1, Revenues and Cost, USPS-T-32, Exhibit USPS-32B, p.l; Volumes USPS-T-6, p. 
5 .  

Rates. Docket No. R97-1, Op. & Ree. Dee., Appendix 0, p.1. 

Exhibit USPS-14E. Cast Segment Summary, ECR. total. 
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Direct Testimony of Dr. John Haldi (VP/CW-T-1) 

Concerning Standard Enhanced Carrier Route Mail 

on Behalf of 
Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., 
Val-Pak Dealers’ Association, Inc., and 

Carol Wright Promotions, Inc. 

Addendum 
July 20, 2000 

In final review of my direct testimony prior to appearance on the 

witness stand, beginning late Tuesday, and culminating late Wednesday 

(yesterday], I discovered that one portion of my testimony relies on 

information which I had understood and believed to be accurate at the 

time the testimony was submitted, but which I no longer believe to be a 

sufficiently reliable basis for a change in Postal Service costing. The 

subject is the letter-flat cost adjustment predicated on the existence of 

appreciable letter-shaped pieces with a detached addressed label (“DAL”) 

in the mailstream. 

While researching my testimony, I had received information that 

such mailings had occurred in Houston, Texas, and was provided a copy 

of a letter-shaped mail piece which was said to have been accompanied 

by a DAL. I also received other anecdotal information concerning the 

existence of such pieces in the mailstream. In my testimony, I proposed 

that the Commission make an adjustment in letter-flat costs based on an 

estimate of the volume of such pieces which I developed. 
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Before taking the witness stand, particularly in reviewing certain 

Postal Service interrogatories received, I endeavored to verify the 

information in my testimony regarding letter-shaped pieces with DALs 

and to assemble other illustrations of such pieces. Unfortunately, I have 

been unable to confirm to my satisfaction the information about letter- 

shaped pieces with DALs on which I previously relied. 

In view of the short amount of time between the time remaining 

before taking the witness stand, I have been unable to reviseXVP/CW- 

T- 1 in the way that I would have preferred. Accordingly, I hereby 

withdraw the portions of my testimony which relate to letter-shaped 

pieces with DALs, and ask the Commission to give them no weight in 

determining costs in this docket. This would include: page 11, lines 20- 

23; page 14, line 8 to page 15, line 4; page 17, line 1 to page 18, line 8; 

page A-1 line 14 through 20; page A-7, Table A-2, lines 11-25; page A-9, 

line 1 to page A- 1 1, line A- 1 1 .  A number of my interrogatory responses 

must be viewed in the same light. 

In terms of the effect on my recommended rates in Table 7, page 

56, this costing change requires that all recommended piece rates for 

non-letter High Density and Saturation Standard ECR Mail be decreased 

by 0.1 cent (i.e., the rates shown in rows 14, 15, 19, and 20 should be 

decreased by 0.1 cent). 
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Nevertheless, I would recommend that the Postal Service develop 

an  estimate of such volume of letter-shaped pieces with DALs as may be 

in the mailstream, and, if such pieces constitute significant volume, to 

make necessary adjustments to IOCS tally procedures to ensure that 

pieces which would necessarily pay the flat rate are not mischaracterized 

as letters. 

Yesterday, I asked counsel for Val-Pak/Carol Wright to contact 

counsel for the Postal Service and for ADVO, Inc., the two parties which 

had been interested in this issue, and advise them of this change in the 

testimony, and I understand that those calls were made. 
L 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Haldi, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross-examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, they would, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, counsel, 

if I could also ask your assistance in providing the court 

reporter - -  

THE WITNESS: There was one change to the 

interrogatory responses. That change has been incorporated 

here. That was Advo/VP-CW-T-1-4. I misstated a word where 

I said - -  I said "understated" when I should have said 

"overstated" in my response to part (b) . 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And that has been incorporated 

into the packet? 

THE WITNESS: That has been changed and 

incorporated. 

MR. OLSON: It has, Mr. Chairman, and that had 

been submitted and circulated on July 17. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. If you would 

provide two copies of the corrected designated written 

cross-examination of the witness to the court reporter, I 
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will direct that that material also be entered into evidence 

and transcribed into the record. 

[Designated Written 

Cross-Examination of John Haldi, 

VP-CW-T-1, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record. 1 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  
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BEFORE THE 
POSTAL RATE COMMISSION 

WASHINGTON, DC 20268-0001 

Postal Rate and Fee Changes, 2000 Docket No. R2000-1 

DESIGNATION OF WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 
OF VAL-PAK DIRECT MARKETING, VAL-PAK DEALERS, 

8 CAROL WRIGHT 
WITNESS JOHN HALDI 

(VP-CW-T-1) 

Partv 
Advo, Inc. 

Interroaatories 

ADVONP-CW-TI-1, 3-7, 9 
MOAANP-CW-TI -1-2, 5 
NAANP-CW-TI-1, 3-6, 8, 13 
USPSNP-CW-TI-3-5, 7, 9-13, 15-16, 18-19, 21- 
23, 28-29 

Mail Order Association of America USPSNP-CW-TI-12, 15, 19 

Newspaper Association of America ADVONP-CW-TI -1 -2,4-7 
MOAANP-CW-TI-2-5 
NAANP-CW-TI-19, 12-13 
USPSNP-CW-TI-18, 9-12, 14, 16, 18, 22-23, 27 

United States Postal Service ADVONP-CW-TI-1 I 3-6,Q 
MOAANP-CW-TI-1-3, 5 
NAANP-CW-T1-3,5-9, 11-13 
USPSNP-CW-TI-Id, 11-12, 15-29 

Respectfully submitted, 

7 y y & . d u  
( Y  Margaret P. Crenshaw 

Secretaty 
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INTERROGATORY RESPONSES OF 

WRIGHT 
VAL-PAK DIRECT MARKETING, VAL-PAK DEALERS, 8 CAROL 

WITNESS JOHN HALDI (T-1) 
DESIGNATED AS WRITTEN CROSS-EXAMINATION 

lnterrooatory 
ADVONP-CW-TI-1 
ADVONP-CW-TI -2 
ADVONP-CW-TI3 
ADVONP-CW-TI 4 
ADVONP-CW-TI -5 
ADVONP-CW-TI -6 
ADVONP-CW-TI -7 
ADVONP-CW-TI-9 
MOAANP-CW-TI -1 
MOAANP-CW-TI -2 
MOAANP-CW-TI -3 
MOAANP-CW-TI-4 
MOAANP-CW-TI -5 
NAANP-CW-TI -1 
NAANP-CW-TI -2 
NAANP-CW-TI-3 
NAANP-CW-T 1-4 
NAANP-CW-TI-5 
NAANP-CW-TI-6 
NAANP-CW-TI-7 
NAANP-CW-TI -8 
NAANP-CW-TI9 
NAANP-CW-TI-11 
NAANP-CW-TI-I2 
NAANP-CW-TI-I 3 
USPSNP-CW-TI -1 
USPSNP-CW-TI9 
USPSNP-CW-TI-3 
USPSNP-CW-TI -4 
USPSNP-CW-TI-5 
USPSNP-CW-TI -6 
USPSNP-CW-TI-7 

Desionatina Parties 
Advo. NAA, USPS 
NAA 
Advo. USPS 
Advo. NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
Advo. NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA 
Advo, USPS 
Advo, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
NAA, USPS 
NAA 
Advo, NAA. USPS 
Advo, NAA 
NAA 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA 
Advo. NAA, USPS 
Advo. NAA, USPS 
NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
NAA, USPS 
USPS 
NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
NAA, USPS 
NAA. USPS 
Advo, NAA. USPS 
Advo, NAA. USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
NAA, USPS 
Advo, USPS 
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USPSNP-CW-TI -8 
USPSNP-CW-T1-9 
USPSNP-CW-TI-10 
USPSNP-CW-TI-11 
USPSNP-CW-TI-12 
USPSNP-CW-T1-13 
USPSNP-CW-TI-14 
USPSNP-CW-T1-15 
USPSNP-CW-T1-16 
USPSNP-CW-T1-17 
USPSNP-CW-T1-18 
USPSNP-CW-T1-19 
USPSNP-CW-T1-20 
USPSNP-CW-T1-21 
USPSNP-CW-T1-22 
USPSNP-CW-T1-23 
USPSNP-CW-T1-24 
USPSNP-CW-T1-25 
USPSNP-CW-T1-26 
USPSNP-CW-TI-27 
USPSNP-CW-TI -28 
USPSNP-CW-T1-29 

USPS 
Advo, NAA 
Advo, NAA 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
Advo, MOAA. NAA, USPS 
Advo 
NAA 
Advo, MOM,  USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
Advo, MOM. USPS 
USPS 
Advo, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
Advo, NAA, USPS 
USPS 
USPS 
USPS 
NAA, USPS 
Advo, USPS 
Advo, USPS 



15862 

Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVONP-CW-TI-1. 

In Table A-2, you shift only your estimate of "heavy-weight letter" wsts from ECR 
letters to ECR flats. In support of this shift, you indicate your belief (on page A-3) that the 
difference between witnesses Daniel's and Moeller's estimates of TYBR letter volume 
"ostensibly corresponds to the volume of heavy-weight ECR lmers in the Test Year Before 
Rates..." Although USPS LRs 1-92 and El02 show that there arc also ECR "heavy-weight 
letter" volumes, you do not shift any of those volumes from ECR letters to ECR fits. 

Please conlirm that you believe the difference in witness Daniel's and 
Moeller's volume estimates is due to heavy-weight ECR letters. If this is 
incorrect, please explain your statement cited above. 

Pleasc explain fully why it is appropriate to shift the "heavy-weight Imer" 
costs to ECR flats but not the correspondiig "heavy-weight" letter volumes. 

Please explain fully why it is appropriate to use the "heavy-weight letter" 
volumes with volumes and costs for letters below the 3.3 breakpoiit in order 
to develop average cost or [ofl letters below the 3.3 breakpoiit. 

Confirmed. Witness Daniel's volumes iaclude aU the letter-shaped pieces, 

where witness Moellcr's volumes are confined to letter-shaped pieces that 

weigh less than rhe bmkpobt and qualify for later rates. 

See my rrsponse to USPSNP-CW-T1-29. 

I do not understand the question as stated. As Icndeavored to errplain inmy 

testimony, the appropriate unit cost for 'Letters" (mcaning later-shaped 

p i e s  that weigh less than the brcakpoiht and sualify for the letter raw) 

should be dctcmmd . by the cost of those lettm only mall lctter-shapcd 

pieces, including heavy weight lettm); Le.. the cost and volume of such 
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Response of W-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

heavy weight letters should be excluded, not included, as the question 

implies. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVONP-CW-T1-2. 

Please refer to Table A-1 of Appendix A. There, you use Standard A IOCS mail 
processing tallies to estimate the proportion of total ECR letter costs which you claim 
belongs to ECR flats. In that Table, you use the LR 1-92 letter and flat volumes and costs. 
Since you admit that the tally data are less than ideal, why did you use these data rather 
than the explicit ECR letter and flat costs and volumes in LR 1-92 to determine the 
proportion of total ECR letter costs that the IOCS allocates to "heavy-weight letters?" 

-&&: 

See my testimony, VP-CW-T1-1, Appendix B, and my response to USPSNP-CW- 

T1-18 concerning my reservations about the unit cost data in USPS-LR-1-92. Among my 

reservations is the way 'mixed mail." "not handling," and other tallies are allocated on the 

basis of inappropriate proxies. I felt more comfortable using tallies that drectly identified 

the piece being handled. 
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Response of W-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of Advo, he .  

ADVONP-CW-TI-3. 

On page A-3, you state: 

Witness Daniel (USPS-T-28) estimates that Standard A ECR Mail 
will contain 13,127.962 million letters of all weights in Test Year 
Before Rates, while witness Moeller estimates the volume of lmerS 
below the 3.3 ounce breakpoint to be 10,799.400 million. The 
difference between witnesses Daniel and Moeller. 2,328.562 million 
letters, ostensibly corresponds to the volume of heavy-weight ECR 
letters in the Test Year Before Rates, aud represents 17.7 percent of 
all ECR letters, which is almost 7 times greater than the estimate 
developed here, based on IOCS tallies for all Standard A Mail. 
(Footnote deleted) 

You then estimate an amount of ECR letter cost which you state belongs to ECR flats. 

Since witness Daniel's TYBR volumes and costs assume the BY98 mail mix 
while witness Moeller's volumes and costs have been adjusted for expected 
changes in mail mix, please explain why you believe that the full difference 
between witnesses Daniel's and Moeller's TYBR letter volumes is due 
strictly to ECR flats that have been mis-characterkd as ECR "heavy-weight 
letters." 

Please explain why you believe none of the difference between witnesses 
Daniel's and Moeller's TYBR letter volumes may be assumed to be due to 
DMMdefined parcel shapes. 

(a)-@) M y t e s t i m o n y w a s b a s e d o n a w  . Ofthediffemlcebetwan 

wimesses Daniel and Moeller. See Postal Service respows to W- 

CWAJSPS-1 (May 4,2000) and W-CWAJSPS-2 (Jruw 6,2000). 
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Revised 7/17/00 

Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVOIVP-CW-T1-4. 

A comparison of Witness Daniel’s and Moeller’s base year 1998 volumes (in 
thousands) is as follows: 

LR 1-92 LR 1-66 
0 @fQelw 

ECR Letters 13,295,273 12,943,927 
ECR Non-Letters 20,763,854 21,115,200 
ECR Parcels (from LR 1-102) 48,083 48,083 
Total ECR Volume 34,059,127 34,059,127 
ECR Flats (Non-Letters less Parcels) 20,715,771 21,067,117 

(a) Please confirm that, if witness Moeller’s BY RPW volumes are correct, then 
witness Daniel’s ECR flat volumes are understated. If you cannot, please 
explain why not. 

Please confirm that, if witness Moeller’s BY RPW volumes are correct, then 
witness Daniel’s ECR letter volumes are overstated. If you cannot, please 
explain why not. 

@) 

Resnonse: 
I assume that your question intends to refer to Moeller’s source as USPS-LR-1-166, 

not as incorrectly stated, LR-1-66. On that assumption: 

(a) If witness Moeller’s BY RPW ECR flat volumes are correct, then clearly 

witness Daniel’s ECR flat volumes are understated, as the question posits. 

Note, however, that each witness uses different definitions; see responses to 

ADVO/USPS-T28-1 and VP-CWIUSPS-1 and 2. Thus, on their own terms, 

each witness is correct. 

@) On the assumption that witness Moeller’s BY RPW ECR letter volumes are 

correct, then clearly witness Daniel’s ECR letter volumes are @&$$t&&3, as 
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Response of W-CW Witness John Hal@ to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

the question posits. Note, however, that each witness uses different 

detinitions; see responses to ADVO/USPS-T28-1 and W-CWNSPS-1 and 

2. Thus. on their own terms, each wimess is correct. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVONP-CW-Tl-5. 

On page A-9, you estimate that 1 .O percent of the total volume of ECR flats consists 
of letter-shaped pieces with DALS that are classified by the IOCS as ECR letters. In 
addition to the shift in "heavy-weight letter" cost, you also estimate the cost of that 
DAL-related letter volume and also shift it to ECR flats. 

Please confirm that, because it is in addition to your "heavy-weight letter" 
cost adjustment, your DAL-related letter cost shift assumes that the 
DAL-related letter costs are for pieces weighting less than 3.3 ounces. If 
this is not correct, please explain fully. 

Please provide all support for your estimate that 1 .O percent of total ECR 
flat volume consists of DAL-related letters weighing less than 3.3 ounces. 

Given that the volumes in USPS LR 1-92 nfl& shape volume that 
corresponds to operational costs (processing category) rather than billing 
determinants, please explain fully why you believe that all the DAL-related 
letter volume is already included within the ECR flat volume used in LR 
1-92 and has been specifically excluded from the LR 1-92 letter volumes. 

.- 

confirmed. 

Please see my responses to USPSNP-CW-T1-3.4. and 5. 

Please see my responses to USPSNP-CW-T1-3.4. and 5. My DAL 

estjmate is a minimal estimate, designed to acknowledge the existence of 

Imer-shaped mailpieces accepted by the Postal Service with DAL's. and is 

not iutended as a rmmcricaUy h quantity with more than OIIC siwcant 

figure. While there exists a possibility of overlap betwcim the two mismatch 

correctiom, I still posit that such a minimum is to be taker~as mging from 
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Response of W-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

0.5 to 1.499 percent, rounding to 1 percent with one significant figure. This 

should take care of any possible overlap. 
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Response of VPCW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVONP-CW-Tl-6. 

On page 16 of your testimony, you state: 

As no information is available concerning the presort condition of 
overweight letters, the adjustment to the letter-flat cost difference is 
distributed uniformly over Standard A ECR Basic. High-Density and 
Saturation presort categories. 

If there were information available concerning the presort condition of overweight letters, 
how would you use it? 

Reswnse: 

If the distribution of ECR overweight letters by presort condition were available, 

and if that distribution differed from the presort distribution of 'non-overweight" ECR 

letters, it would be used to make adjustments to the letter-flat cost differences. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of Advo, Inc. 

ADVONP-CW-TI-7. 

On page 27, Table 2, of your testimony, you propose a letter-flat differential of 0.9 
cents at the ECR saturation level, which is a 95% passthrough of the letter-flat differential 
you show on page 18 and which you develop, in part, in Appendix A. 

Since your Appendin A addition of .466 cents to the letter-flat differential is 
not de-averaged by density level or dropship status, why do you believe it is 
appropriate to pass through so much of it? 

Do you believe that your proposed letter-flat cost differential is entirely or at 
least 95 % shape-related (as opposed to weight-related)? If so, please explain 
fully your basis for this belief. If not, please explain fully why you propose 
a passthrough that is greater than the shape-related portion of the cost 
differential. 

Please conlirm that, with your Appendix A adjustments, you believe the 
ECR costs by shape are sufficiently reliable to develop a proposed ECR rate 
schedule. If this is incorrect, please explain fully. 

I am not certain that I fully understand the question; Le., I do not see the 

linkage which you suggest should exist between the level of a passthrough 

and homogeneity of that mail to which the passthrough is applied. If my 

letter-flat differential w m  de-averaged by density level and/or dropship 

status, the v a y  nature of de-averaging is such that some rate cells would 

receive a larger impact while others would receive a smaller impact. I 

would propose a 95 percent passthrough in either case. 

The presort tree docs not allow for a weight-Elad component to the letter- 

flat cost differential (nor do the presort differentials allow for a weight- 

related cotuponat; see my mpow to NAANPCW-Tl-3). Until the 
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Postal Service develops a more reliable methodology for tracing the effect of 

weight on costs, reflecting the entire difference in the shape-related discount 

on a per piece basis seems appropriate. 

(c) confirmed. 
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ADVONP-CW-TI-9. 

If you have performed analyses of the wsts and wnm%utions by products within 
ECR, either for the USPS proposed or for your own proposed ECR rate schedule. please 
provide them. 

Res oo ns : 

In this docket, I did not perform a bottom-up cost analysis for the costs in individual 

rate categories or rate cells, as I did for my testimony in Docket No. R97-1, VP/CW-T-I. 
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MOAANP-CW-T1-1. 

Please confirm the following Standard A Enhanced Carrier Route Pound Rates: 

The USPS proposed pound rate for no destination entry of $0.584 in R2ooO- 
1; 

Your proposed pound rate for no destination entry of $0.661 in R2000-1; 

The USPS proposed pound rate for no destination entry of $0.53 in R97-1; 

Your proposed pound rate for no destination entry of $0.53 in R97-1. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. See my response to M O M - C W - T I - 2 .  

confirmed. 

Confirmed. See my response to M O W - C W - T 1 - 2 .  
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MOAANP-CW-T1-2. 

Please explain all reasons for not adopting the USPS’ proposal in R2000-1 for the 
pound rate for Standard A ECR, a rate that is higher than the pound rate you proposed in 
R97-1. 

m n s e :  

My testimony in Docket No. W7-1. VP/CW-T-1. used a “bottom-up” approach to 

estimate costs for each rate cell (for mail entered at piece-rates). Rates were then 

developed from the bottom-up unit costs in my testimony. It was my conviction then, and 

it remains so, that the Postal Service and the Commission would be better served by 

developing and using bottom-up costs as the basis for setting rates, especially as the Postal 

Service faces increasing competition both from delivery of hard copy as well as electronic 

media. For its own reasons, however, the Commission opted not to rely on my approach; 

see Docket No. R97-1, Opinion and Recommended Decision, 15314. 

A substantial amount of work was involved in developing bottom-up costs in Docket 

No. R97-1, and it was my desire there to focus on the methodology of developing those 

costs, and establishing rates based on those costs. without ‘muddying the waters” with 

respect to other issues such as the appropriate pound rate. It was for this reason that I 

elected tortcommend the same pound rate as the Postal smi. and this is exactly what 

my testimony stated. Specifically. at page 52. lines 24, I said: 

S i  the weightest relationship is not known with any degree of certainty. 
it was decided to adopt the Postal S m i c t ’ s  proposed rate of $0.53 per 
pound for pieces that weigh in excess of the breakpiint. 
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In other words, I had absolutely no conviction whatsoever that $0.53 represented a 

cost-based pound rate, or in any other way was the "right" rate. In Appendix D to my 

Docket No. R97-1 testimony I made a considerable effort to explain why the weightcost 

study in USPS-LR-H-182 lacked credibility and should not be relied on for ratemaking 

purposes. In this docket, I find the weightcost studies of witness Daniel equally lacking in 

credibility, and I reject using such studies as the basis for malting any fundamental change 

in the pound rate; see Appendix B to my testimony in this docket for further discussion. 
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MOAANP-CW-TI-3. 

In your ‘Appendix B. The Relationship between Cost and Weight within Standard 
A Mail” at B-3 (lines 10-13) you critique USPS witness Daniel’s weightcost study for not 
using USPS witness Crum’s results [for] destination entry cost savings. 

Did you make any effort to use witness Crum’ results to modify and/or 
restate witness Daniel’s weightcost relationship? 

If the answer to a) is yes. please provide your analysis and results. 

If the answer to a) is no, please explain how you believe witness Crum’s 
results should be integrated into witness Daniel’s costs study. 

No. 

n. a. 

In Appendix B to my testimony in this docket. I have endeavored to provide 

a detailed explanation why. in my opinion, the use of IOCS tallies to 

estimate the effcct of weight on cost is fundamentally flawed. Before 

addressing your query about ‘iotegrating the results,” let me clarify my 

position. 

First, it sams highly likely, to the point of almost virmal certainty. that 

there exist a multiplicity of weightaa relationships, depending upon how 

p m r t e d  the mail is, ad where in the network it is entmd. Wimws 

Daniel’s IOCSbased study makes no effort to d e w  which weightast 

relationship she is attempting to measure. The Mure to define at the outset 
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which weightcost relationship she is endeavoring to estimate stems directly 

from the fact that the IOCS does not - and cannot - make any distinction 

between (i) mail which is entered deep into the network versus mail which is 

entered at originating facilities and must be moved through the entire 

network, or (ii) between mail which is lightly presorted versus that which is 

highly presorted. If, for example, one were to undertake a study by stating 

initially that the purpose is to estimate the weightast relationship for the 

most lightly presorted mail that receives no destinationentry discount (which 

would be a reasonable place to start for ratemaking purposes), then I cannot 

conceive of how IOCS tallies could be the exclusive, or even partial, basis 

for such a study. 

Second, a substantial amount of work in Postal Service plant and distribution 

centers, and the tallies recorded when such work is beiig performed, are 

causally and d r d y  related to weight, but all such tallies are recorded 

variously 8s 'not handling mail." 'moving empty equipment." or 'moving 

mixed mail about the facility in large COntaiMs." or somc other activity 

(q.. 'removing waste material used to shrink-wnp pallerst). Distributing 

the costs associated with all of these weight-related tallies (whm no mail 

was handled) by w of tallies from individual piece handling operations. 

c 
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where there is probably little or no relationship between weight and cost, 

distorts and biases the result and understates the effect of weight on cost. 

To address dirwtly your query about “integrating” witness Crum’s results 

into witness Daniel’s weight-costs study, I think that would be l i e  miXing 

good apples with bad apples. The purpose of witness Cnun’s study, which 

uses the model developed in a prior rate case by witness Atcheson (and used 

in all subsequent dockets), is to differentiate among distinct weight-cost 

relationships, depending upon where in the network the mail is entered. 

Any complementary study would need to make the same kind of distinctions, 

but the IOCS tallies cannot be separated in this way. 
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MOAANP-CW-T14. 

In your "Appendix B. The Relationship between Cost and Weight within Standard 
A Mail" at B-4 (lines 14-19): 

Does your "observation" imply that wimess Daniel has double counted dock 
handling costs in her weightcost study? 

If your answer to part a) is yes, please confinn that this alleged double count 
will result in estimated unit costs that are biased higher than the actual unit 
costs? (If you cannot confinn, please explain the logic for your answer.) 

If your answer to part a) is no, please explain what you mean and identify 
'the study" (at line 17) to which you refer. 

No. 

n.a. 

The term 'the study" as it appears at the above-citcd place in my testimony 

is intended to refer to any study of the weightcost relationship that is 

designed to complement the destination may model. See page B-26, lines 

7-16. for further discussion concaning such possible study (you will note 

there an absclw of any rcfmncc to an Iocs-based study). 
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MOAANP-CW-T1-5. 

In your 'Appendix B. The Relationship between Cost and Weight within Standard 
A Mail," you state that "For Standard A ECR Mail, 71.5 percent of all mail processing 
tallies were for mixed mail" at B-14. Please provide the ahlation of this result from the 
data provided in response to VP-CWNSPST28-24, referenced in your footnote (52). 

Remorse: 

The attachment to the response to W-CWNSPS-T28-24, part b, provides the 

following data concerning BY98 IOCS Direct Tally Counts - Clerks and Mailhandlers 

Standard Mail (A) ECR: 

Total 
UiiB Distribution 

Employee Handling Single Piece of Mail: 

Employee Handling Multiple Pieces of 
Mail, Item or Container: 

All Mail Processing (3.1) 848 28.5% 

All Mail F'rocessing (3.1) zL21 
TOTAL 2,979 100.01% 

Perhaps it would have been more Bccurate to describe the 2,131 tallies shown in the 

second row above as 'non-single piece" tallies. ratha than 'mixed" tallies. 
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Please refer to your tcstimOny pags 18-19, when you propose Sating the ECR 
pound rate at $0.661. which is "slightly lcss than the cxisting rate and is equal to the same 
rate proposed by witncss MoeUcr for the Standard A Regular Subclass." You justify this 
rate in Footnote 13 by stating 'Should the Commission adopt witness MoeUcr's proposad 
pound rate of $0.661 for the Regular Subclass. rather than the curmt $0.663, the rate 
proposcd here will avoid having the anomalous situation of an ECR pound rate which 
wcceeds that of the Regular subclass. " 

a. Does this constitute the entirety of your reason for your proposed ECR 
poundrate? Ifnot, whatothcrrcasonssupportyourECRpoundratc 
proposal? 

Why would it be anomalous if the ECR p o d  ratc were to ex& the 
Regular pound ratc? 

Your statements seem to imply that the Regular pound rate is a constraint on 
the ECR pound rate rather than a reason for a particular value for the 
Regular pound rate. Do you wee with this interpretation? If so, what 
would k your rationale for cboosi the poud rate aside from the 
umstrah? If you disagree with this intuprctation. do you propose that the 
ECR and Regular pound rate always k set equal? 

b. 

c. 

d. IftheRegul~pOd rate WCIC instcad&d 88 part Of Pn aaoss-thc-board 
increase of 9.4% for the Regular subclass to S0.663*1.094 = $0.725, would 
you thentind it reasonable to set the ECRpound rate also to SO.725. Why 
or why not? 

ResDonsc: 
(a) No. Reasons supp01%1~ my proposed pound rate arc p ~ t n t c d  at pages 18- 

19and Appcndix B of mytdmony, whae I argue that cost estimatcS based 

on the IOCS syatcmatically uodcraate the effect of weight on  cost^. Indeed. 

given the way IOCS talks are recorded, I doubt whether any amount of 

analysis of IOCS talks could cvcr result in the development of a credible 
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relationship between weight and costs. There is now. as there has been for 

ycars, an unfilled need for the Postal Service to perform a cnd i l e  weight- 

cost study. Such a study could proceed either by (i) W i g  a new and 

On- StatiStifal mahodO~OgY. including M approPnate . sampsi sh.atcgy, 

or (ii) building a carefully calibrated model that takes into accant aU 

relevant causative factors (see my Appcndix B. page E%, lines 616, for 

fuaher discussion). Pending such a study by the Service, no credible 

rationale exists for changing the pound rate of Standard A ECR Mail in any 

but a marginal way, such as I suggest by (i) the adjushncnt h m  0.663 to 

0.661 dollars per pound, and (i) not adjusting the pound rate upward while 

all piece rates inclwse. which reduces the pound rate in relation to the piece 

rate. I would note that Appendii B grows out of prior critiques which I 

have done on the w of I o c s  tallies to detarrmv * thecostfunctionof 

weight. In Docket No. R97-1. I spsificd how such a study could be 

undatalrm. The implications of the Postal Smice’s refusal to do a proper 

study are for someoneclse todraw. but tbe wrong response would be for the 

Commission to base rates on a study sinrply kcpuse the Postal Savice 

refuses to Undntake a proper one. 

(b) The anomaly is implicit in the discussion in Appendix B of my tcStimony. 

Thm, I show that the moreamail product has tok processed by the 
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Smice, the greater is the l i l y  understatement of weight-related costs, as a 

mult of ignOriag the impact of weight on processing costs. ECR mail by 

defiuition requires far’ more workshariag than Standard A Regular Mail. 

sincc the service has to UndertaLC substantially morrprOcessjnspcrpiece of 

Regular mail than per picce of ECR mail, I would expect ECR to have a 

relatively smaller amount of weight-reW costs than Standard A Regular. 

Given this situation, I would regard it as anoxnalous if the ECR pound rate 

werc to exceed the Regular pound ratc. 

(c) Yes, as explained in my response to pnceding part (b), the pound rate for 

Standard A Regular Mail should serveas a n p p p a b o ~  on the pound ratc 

for ECR mail. See my response to part (a) for my rationale for choosing the 

pound rate. (The third subquestion includai in part (c) is not applicable.) 

(d) No, not necessarily. See my response to pnceding parts (a) and a). 
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NAAIW-CW-T1-2. 

You state on pages 19-20, that 'Nevertheless. I would suggest that this 85 percent 
passthrough and the resulting destination entry discoum be applicable to all Standard A 
Mail, as has becn the custom in prior dockas, aod as tbt postpl Scrviccproposcsto 
continue in this docket. " Do you agree that your statement is intended to state that the 
passthrough (whatever number is used) should apply to all Standard A Mail, and is PQf 
intended to state that the Postal Service is proposing to continue a 8S pcrccnt passthrough? 

Rcswnse: 
Yes. In terms of wimess Mocller's proposal destination entry passthroughs, which 

obviously arc not 85 pcrcen!, his testimony speaks for itself. 

.- 

I 
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NAANP-CW-Tl-3. 

On page 22, l i i  1-2, you state 'However, the per-pica presort discounts do not 
recognize or reward any such cost avoidance.. . " Is it possible that the per-piece presort 
discounts reflect an average of weight-related cost avoidance and piecc-related cost 
avoidanct'l Why or why not? 

Rcswnse: 
The derivation of presort discounts for standard A Mail is reported by witness 

Miller' who states: "My analysis relies upon shapc-spccific CRA mail processing unit 

costs. which are reported by cost pool in the In-OfIice Cost System (IOCS).... The CRA 

mail processing unit costs arc subdivided into 52 cost pools.... The costs are 'mapped' to 

each cost pool using the Productivity Informetion Reporting Systcm or MODS operation 

number associated with each IOCS tally. .. . I have classifred each cost pwl into one of 

three categories: worksharing-related proportional. worksharing-related fixed, or wn- 

worksharingre lated.... WhmitisnotpossibletowlateCRAmnilprocessiagunitcostsat 

the rate category level,. . . I have wd cost models to &-avenge an appropriate CRA mail 

processing unit cost benchark. A cost model has been developed for each rate 

category. 

To auswer this question, one nccds to assess whahn pad to what extent weight- 

related costs arc wpturcd by (i) witness Miller's analysis of MODS costs pools us- IOCS 

tallies, and (i) witness Miller's cost models that were wd in thc abscnce of an appropriate 

.- 

' USPST34. pp. 3-11.15-18. and Appendix II. 

Id., pp. 4-5. 
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CRA mail processing unit cost benchmark. To assist in answering this question, I bave 

compiled the following information from the tables in witness Miller’s Appendices I and II. 

A. Distribution of Cost pools 
(-1 

Worksharing 
Related 

Proportional Fixcd 
Firstclass Lmers 

Bulk Metered Mail Lmgs 11 6 
Automation Carrier Route Pmort 11 6 

Nonautomation Presort 16 2 
Automation Noncanicr Roue Presort 11 7 

StandardALetten 

Proportional Fixed 
FirstClass Laters 

BulkMaercdMailLmgs 67 13 
Automation Carrier Route Resort 65 15 

Nonautomatl ‘on PrrJOrt 69 2 
A u t o m a t i o n N ~ c r ~ ~ ~ t  60 15 

StandardALmen 

Non- 
Work- 
shpring 
Related 

35 
35 

34 
34 

Non- 
work- 
sharing 
Related 

20 
20 

29 
25 

As can be seen in Part A above. many cost pools are classified as Mn-worksharing 

related. However. as shown in Pan B, only about 20 to 29 pacent of all mail process@ 

unit costs arc classified as non-worksharing related. It would s c ~ n  reasonable to presume 
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that some weight-related costs are captured in witness Miller's workskuiug related costs 

pools. I would note, however, that neither the analysis of MODS cost pools using IOCS 

tallies, nor the modeling approach, mgnizc weight as a d i i  factor. The 'work- 

sharing related proportional" category is based on picce volum; unit costs in thc models 

are likewise derived by division into piece volume. 

I have not attempted to analyzc the non-worksharing related cat pools to dacrmine 

what share of weight-related costs they might represeat. To the extcnt that the per-piece 

presort costs and discounts do reflect an average cost that indudes somc weight-related 

costs, that illustrates an important part of the problem, because weight as a distinct factor 

in both mail processing costs and presort savings is thereby left uarccognized. That is one 

reason why my testimony proposed that destination entry discouats, which do hrporate 

the effect of weight, should be maintained at the current 85 perctnt level. rntbrrthanbeing 

reduced. as wimess Maller proposar.' 

3 USPST-35. pp. 26-27. 
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NAANP-CW-Tld. 

On page 23, lines 1-3, you state "Maintaining the passthrough at a level at least 
equal to 85 percent will main the incentive for Standard A mailers to continue taking 
advantage of destination entry discounts." Would retaining the absolute mount of the 
discount also raain the incentive? W h y  or why mt? 

RtsDoIIJt: 
No. If the absolute amount of the discount were raained. the incentive would be 

weakened in relation to incrrases in the costs that destination mtry avoids. Mailm must 

balance costs which they incur against the discounts earned. whcnmailas' costs incnase 

while the discounts stay f r o m  at previous absolute levels, for somc frpction of mailers 

who had previously engaged in cost sharing, the balance tuns unfpvorable, and such 

mailers will respond by letting the Postal Service carry the incrrased load. Withrrspeato 

destination enay, transportation costs PIC the primary consideration, and they tend to 

inmasc as fuel prices, vehicle costs. and drivers' wages rise. It should be kept in mind 

that rattcasesarenccdcd inthefirstplncckcauseof costincrrsscs. 
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NAAIVP-CW-T1-5. 

On page 23, l i i  1-6, you discuss the ‘competitive private scctor transportation 
network. ” What evidence do you have that costs for this network have increased at the 
same rate as transportation costs for the Postal Service? 

Resoonsc: 
I have not stated that the costs of the competitive private saxor actwork have 

i u c r d  at the same rate as transportation costs for the Postal Service. nor do I have any 

data or other evidence that such an assertion is necessarily co rn .  It is not genaanc to the 

point which I made in my testimony. 

By way of further discussion, however. for intercity transpori the Smice relies on 

contracted services. drawing gcacrally on the same pool of private-sector long-distance 

contractors as WorLrharing mailm. As indicated in my response to NAANP-CW-T14, 

all o p t o r s  of trucking flee& arc facd with paying the prrvpiling marlra late for fuel. 

vehicles and wages (subject, of come, to any existing cOntra*ual arraugcments which 

might result in a short delay before costs arc passed through). wheo k t  underlying costs 

incrrase, they will gmrally incraLpe intandm for all operaton and users, Muding rhe 

Postal Wi. The net tmspomion cost to usas. however. depcllds on additional 

factors such as the percentage of capacity of trucks that is utilized. as well as the number of 

hours per day the vehicle is utili. F i  ways to keep eucks filled prd rolling can 

hclp bold down unit costs in the face of rising w6k for factor iuputs such fuel .  
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Please refer to your testimony page 25, l i i  4-8, w h m  you state that a 'fair and 
equitable starting point for rate design would be an across-the-board increase by the 
required amount, Howeva. maintaining the pound rate essentially udaugd negates even 
the possibility of such an across-the-board imrcase." Do you agree that if you w a r  Mt 
heldto this remictiononthepound rate. that an across- increase would be 
possible? W h y  or why mt? 

Bcsl2ns: 
Yes. Of course, thk possibility is grounded in elementary mathematics. Beyond 

that, such an across-thcboard inucaSt would be a reasonable starting point if all rates 

could be thought of as having settled into a configuration of approximak mutual 

equilibrium. What we often see, however. is 

fact that rates have not scaled into a configuration that could be described as mutual 

equilibrium. Valid ~e~8o11s why an across-the-board inuepSe may not be thc most 

appropriate rate design can arise from considaations such as new forms of rpte de- 

averaging. previous &averaging that is still being phased in. changes in costs a r i s i i  from 

automation and new data, new cost studies, or changes in cost methodology. 

ongoing adjustment proces~ reflecting the 
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NAANP-CW-T1-7. 

Please refer to your testimony. page 25,lincs 8-10, where you discuss two further 
changes to Mr. Mocller’s rate design. Did you consider any other changes? If so. please 
describe them. 

ResDonse: 
One change that I both considend and incorprated into the model used to design 

my recommended rates was elimination of rounding in the intermediate calculations. Such 

pasthrough percentages by means of the rounding. when it is undertaken in danmuvng 

presort tree, can give rise to excessive discontirmitie. that is. comparatively large jumps in 

the final rata provoked by and disproportionate to slight changes in rate-making 

paramaers. 

. .  
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N M - C W - T 1 - 8 .  

Please refer to your testimony page 25.lincs 13-15, where you propose that the 
presort passthrough for High Density mail k increased from 125 to 140 percent, to help 
offset the fact that the Basic letter rate is set equal to the rate for Basic Wnlctters. Did you 
consider proposing that some of the cost difference betwcen Basic letters and Basic 
nonletters be rdlened in the rates. Why or why not? 

RtsDonse: 
No. I was aware that witness MoeIler, for underaandable reasons, assigns very 

high priority to ksep i  the Basic ECR letter and Basic ECR nodater rates equal, in order 

to support the Service’s automation program. by providing d m  with mag motiVation 

to use the Automation category. I did not wish to frustrate this rate design objective, 

which serves to support postal efficiency through automation. 
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N W - C W - T l - 9 .  

Please rder to page 26, lines 6-7, where you state that "The maximum increase is 
8.0 percent (and not 10.0 pcrccnt. as with witness Moeller's proposcd ram)." Does this 
indicate that you find moderaling rate incr*lses in individual rate cells a deskable goal? 
Would the way to moderate rate innweS for the largest number of individual rate cells be 
to give each rate cell the samc inmase? Why or why not? 

ResDonse: 
W o n  3622@)(4) of the Postal Rtorganizstion Act lists as one of the ratmaking 

criteria 'the effect of rate incxtascs on the general public, business mail WTS, and 

mtaprises in the private sector of the economy engaged in the delivery of mail matter 

other than latcn. " Although the Commission has stated that the criteria in 8 3622@) arc 

not b d i g  below the subclass level, and it will not apply all of the criteria systematically 

to the individual rate cells within a subclass. on rmm~wu occasions it has r~~~a thc lc s s  

invoked this particular criterion at the rate cell level; Le., it has rejectcd rate 

m- 'om on grounds that they did not sufficiently moderate rate increases for 

individual rate cells. The criterion in 8 3622@)(4) cau, of coum. be in tension with other 

criteria and objectives. For example, when &averaging rates to 

promote workshariag, or to promote automation and c f f i c i i ,  higher rate di&nntials 

that work against modcation of rate incrraseS may be W i l e .  In this io9taoce. witness 

Moellcr's higher p i e  rates w a e  driven in no small pBTt by his proposed reduction in the 

pound rate. Inasmuch as I r e j d t h e  studies which undcrkhispmpoaed pound rate. and 

recommended only a modcra~~ inrrcasc in his proposed passthroughs for destination entry 

(to the level mmmmded by the Commission in Docket No. R97-I), modanho ' nofratc 

and 
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increases over individual rate cells assumes higher relative priority. Given the pnccding 

considerations, in my own proposed rate design, I wantcd to be s u n  that I did not exceed 

Mocller’s largest increase, 10 percent. and I was p l d  to k able to do slightly better. 

As to the second question in this interrogatory, I assume the rcfaeoce to havingthe 

same ratc inccases means the same percentage increase, as opposcd to the same absolute 

increase. It is a mathematical muism that the way to mbimizc the largest percmtage rate 

increase is to make the percentage rate increases for al l  rate cells equal to each other, but 

SCE my response to NAANP-CW-TI4 for a discussion of valid reasons for deviating from 

an equal percentage increase in each rate ell. Similarly, it is ais0 a mathematics( truism 

that the way to minimizC the absolute amount of rate iocnase is to set the abwlute amount 

of rate inrrease equal in all ratcoeus. 
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of Newspaper Association of America 

NAANP-CW-TI-11. 

Please confirm that the effect of your proposed rate changes on page 56 is to 
increase revenues per piece by 1.2876, versus Mr. Moeller’s 4.94%. If you cannot 
confirm, please provide the percent increase in revenues per piece corresponding to those 
rates 

Resmnse: 

I can not confirm because I did not find such a computation necessary for my own 

rate design, nor have I undertaken it. Since, however, revenue per piece is calculated as 

the ratio of the revenue target over the volume of mail, it appears reasonable that the 

increase in revenue per piece would be less with my proposed rate design than with witness 

Moeller’s. Under my proposed rate design, (i) the numerator of the ratio decreases, 

because my proposed revenue target is 3.35 percent lower than that of witness Moeller; and 

(ii) the denominator of the ratio volume increases. because my proposed iates are on 

average lower than those of wimess Moeller, which will cause the volumes corresponding 

to my rates to be somewhat higher than volumes corresponding to witness Moeller’s rates. 



15897 

L 

i 

Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of Newspaper Association of America 

NAANP-CW-T1-12. 

Please coniirm that your proposed rate changes on page 56 include a ECR Basic 
Letters rate of $0.172, which is lower than the Regular 5digit Automation rate of $0.170 
proposed by Mr. Moeller. If you cannot confirm, please explain. Do you find anything 
anomalous about this particular rate relationship? Please explain. 

ResDonse: 
I cannot confirm because the question appears to be mistakenly phrased, with the 

two numbers reversed. Assuming that to be the case, and provided that the reversal is 

corrected, I confirm that my proposed ECR Basic later rate is $0.170 and witness 

Moeller’s proposed ReguIar Sdigit Automation rate is $0.172. 

I do not find comparisons between witness Moeller’s proposed rates and my 

proposed rates useful, since we have different revenue targ-, but I have these thoughts. 

First, my rate design preserves wimess Moeller’s proposed 1.2 cent difference between 

ECR Basic letters and ECR Automation letters (up from 0.6 cents currently). This 

differential preserves the increased incentive for ECR Basic letters to convert to ECR 

Automation letters. Second. my rate design maintabu the Basic ECR letter rate qual to 

the Basic ECR flat rate. In view of my proposed rates assuming a revenue targel that is 

3.35 percent lower than that of witness Moeller. I saw no reason to deny the benefits of 

such a reduction to ECR Basic letters and flats. In fact, it shuck me that the Fairness and 

Equity criterion in 5 3622@)(1) r e q u i d  that these rate cells be treated ratably with respect 

to any such reduction. Third, the unit cost for ECR Basic laters is not all that high. It 

makes no sense to offer ECR Basic letters as a born fide rate classification and then use 
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rate design to eliminate it totally as a realistic alternative (Le., by having a ratecost 

relationship that is dramatically out of line with other ratecost relationships within the 

subclass). 
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NAA/VP-CW-T1-13. 

Please refer to your testimony at page 29, lines 14-17. Please confirm that the 
Postal Service in this case does not propose to use the same costing methodologies as the 
Commission used in Docket No. R97-1. Please further confirm that. as a result, the cost 
coverages recommended by the Commission in Docket No. R97-1 to those in the testimony 
of witness Mayes are not based on a consistent approach. 

Rem%: 

I c o h  that when underlying cost methodologies differ, some inconsistencies are 

bound to occur when comparisons are made between dockets. In my testimony, I have 

emphasized the problems that arise in working solely with coverage or markup 

percentages. and have suggested that comparisons of unit contributions should also be used 

as an important check. For example, unit contributions of Standard A ECR and Regular 

Mail (based on Postal Service methodology and CRA costs) project an unambiguous picture 

of the relationship between the two subclasses in tnms of their institutional contributions 

(cents): 

1998 1999 
StandardA ECRMail 8.7 7.6 

DifferCllCC 2.7 2.3 
StandardA RegularMail 49 22 

In this particular regard, I would appear to be in agrerment with the testimony of 

NAA wimess Tye in the cumnt docket. in which he states: "It is important to consider unit 

contributions. First, they highlight the actual wntriiution bebg made by the average 

piece.'4 

4 NAA-T-1, p. 42. ll. 2-3. 
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USPSNP-CW-TI-1. 

Please refer to page 16 of your testimony where you allocate tallies in the 3.0 to 3.5 
ounce range. 

Identify all documents in this docket that led you to quantify 60 percent of 
tallies in the 3.0 to 3.5 ounce to letters and 40 pemnt to the 3.3 to 3.5 
ounce range. Rovide citations for any documents identified in your 
response- 
Confirm that the rate for letter-rated ECR pieces is currently below that for 
ECR pound-rated picces at a given density tier. 
Confirm that the current rate for an ECR saturation uondropshipPea l m r  is 
13.0 cents. If not corn, please provide the correct figure. 
Coxuirm that the current rate for a 3.5 oullcc ECR saturation 
noudropshipped piece is 14.8 cents. If not conlirmed, please provide the 
corre-ct f i p .  
Confirm that there is a 1.8 cent incentive for 3.5 ounce ECR saturation 
nondropshipped piece to become eligible for the letter-size rate. If not 
fonfumed, please explain. 
Since thm is a lower rate for ECR picces in the letter category, is it 
reasonable to conclude that mailers might choose to manage the weight of 
their pieces so that they pay the lower lctter rate? Please explain your 
response. 
Please co& that. given the rate incentive in subpart (f). it would be 
reasonable to expas that a grcater proportion of talIiea would be categorized 
within the 3.0 to 3.3 ounce range than the 60percent figure presented in 
your testimony. Please fully describe any nonconfirmation. 

Iundmtand that this question. din*cd topage 16 of m y  testimony, intends 

torefcrtomyasslmrptron . that 60 paccnt of thc tallies in thc 3.0 to 3.5 

ouw range idmtify mail items with weights that fall into the 3.0 to 3.3 

ouw subrange. Le.. iaters. and4Opacentwith weights that fall into the 

3.3 to 3.5 OUIICC subrange. i.e., flats. M y  assumption was not based on any 
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Postal Service documents because I was unable to find any documents that 

provided detail on the numbcr of tallies within the above subranges. 

Cannot confirm. The statement is false for Basic. (b) 

(c) confirmed. 

(d) Confirmed. 

(e) confirmed. 

(0 Yes. if they decided to substitute mailing something different from what they 

arc currently mailiig. They would have to frad a way to reduce the weight, 

which might be accomplished by using lighter weight paper, or reducing the 

size and/or contents of the auilpicce. The crow elasticity of substitution 

between the volume of this "something different" and current mailings may 

vary quite substantially. S i  there is no clear definition of what this 

"something different" might be under varying conditions. much less 

statistical estimates of the magnitude of the crossclasticity under such 

varying conditiions. the simplest Bssumptioll scemcd rtasonablc unda the 

Circumstances ; namely, that within the 3.0 to 3.5 ounce weight range, the 

number of tallies varies linearly, the amuption I used m my testimony. 

Any other 'non-linear" asamption would have been at least as arbitrary, if 

aot more so, given the lack of information on the dist r i ion within the 3.0 

to 3.5 OumX weight range. 

(B) Sccmynsponsetopart(f). 
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USPSNPCW-TL-2. 

You state on page 17 of your testimony that letter shaped-pieces with DALs 
"clearly exist within ECR." In support of this proposition, you cite a cross-examination 
exhibit VP-Moeller-XE-1 at Tr. 1014137-38. 

confirm that this is  the exhibit fhat was introduced at the April 24,2000 
hearing. If not confirmed, please explain. 
State whether you were the recipient of the mailpiece that is marked as 
Exhibit VP-Moeller-XE-1. 
If your answer to subpart @) is aftinnative, state whether the copies cited in 
your response at 10/4137-38 represent the entirety of the contents of the 
mailpiece, ad state the basis for your rrsponse. 
At the time you prepared your testimony, did you have first-hand knowledge 
that the contents of the mailpiece that is marked as Exhibit VI-Moeller-XE- 
1 w m  in fact those that were represented to be in the exhibit at the April 
24, u)oo hearing when the exhibit was transcribed? If affirmative, state the 
basis of your response. 
Is it your understanding that the cross-examination exhibit included a DAL? 
Does page 2 of the cross-examiOation exhibit contain an address that meets 
the specifications for DALs? Please explain your response. 

confirmed. 

I was not the addressee. 

n.a. 

I had personally seenthe mailpiece. and it is my mdemamh ' gthatthe 

mailpiece in Exhibit VP-Moeller-XE-1 was delivered, in wnjunction with a 

DAL. to theaddressccon thcDAL. Id0 not know what thcrest of thc 

qustionmeaus. 

When delivered, it is my understanding that it included a DAL. 
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(9 No. Page 2 of the cross-examination exhibit is not the DAL; it is the 

envelope that was inside of the newspaper-type wrap shown in the first page 

of the exhibit. 
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united states Postal service 

USPSIYP-CW-T1-3. 

You state on page 17 of your testimony that you have 'comatively assumed that 
only 1.0 percent of the total ECR flats volume in FY 1998 consisted of mismatched DAL 
mailigs . " 

Confirm that you are assuming that one percent of all ECR flats are actually 
lettcr shaped pieces mailed with DALs. If you cannot wniirm, please 
explain. 
Confirm that you are applying this assumption to Basic and High-Density 
nonletters. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Is it your understanding that DALs are frequently used for pieces in the 
Basic tier? Under what conditions would DALs be used for Basic rated 
letters? 
In preparing for your written testimony, did you have discussions regarding 
volumes of letter-shaped DAL d i g s  with persons having lmowledge 
about this subject? 
(i) If so, identify separately each of the person(s) you interviewed or had 

discussions with by name, title and organization. 
(ii) Provide copies of any notes of conversatiom that you had with such 

persons (exclude any privileged attorney-client wmmunications). 
In preparing your written testimony, did you review any studies, analyses. 
or other data concerning the 1 .O percent assumption? 
(i) Identify each piece of information that you considered by title, date, 

and author; and 
(ii) Provide a copy of each piece of information that you considered. 
Was the 1.0 percent figure based on a calculation? If so. please show the 
derivation of the 1.0 percent figure. 
E x p h  why the 1.0 percent figure has two significant digits. 
State whether you wnductai any review or analysis of IOCS tallies to arrive 
at the 1 .O percent assumption. 

Confirmed. 

C o s ,  I am applying this assumption to all ECR mnlctras. 

No. My u n d c r s w  is neither that DAL's an fraluently used nor that 

they an infrequently used. With respect to the sccond question posed. I am 
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unaware of any standards in the DMM. Also see m y  response to USPSNP- 

CW-TIJ. 

(d) No. I was unable to find anyone knowledgeable about the volumes of letter- 

shaped DAL d i g s .  I am unaware of any data or statistics available from 

the Postal Service concerning the volume of DAL di of any shape. 

No. I have not been able to locate such studies, analyses, or other data. To 

the best of m y  knowledge the Postal Service has not produced any such 

studies. analyses. or 0 t h ~  data concerning the volume or cost of W i n g  

DAL mailings. 

No. It was based on the confumed existence of letter-shaped pieccs mailed 

with DAL's. Given the fact that such mail pieces do exist. together with the 

absence of any effort by the Postal Service to quantify the frequency of 

occurrmce of such mail pieces. I regard one pcrcent as a consmative 

minimal estimate of the relevant volume. The commission's use of this 

(e) 

(f) 

minimal estimate when formulating its rrconrmendatous might m e  to 

motivate the service eifhcr to eliminate this imgularity in its operations. or 

else. to undertal;e credible s t a W  estimation of the volumcs involved. In 

my judgment, ignoring the existaxx of such mailpiem is unfair and 

inequitable. 

(9) I attach no statistical significance to the presentation format of two 

si@cant figures in the text. and wish to state that whcnutilhg the 
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United States Postal Service 

numerical designation for "one percent," I find a single significant figure 

entirely acceptable. 

(h) NO. My understanding of the i n s t ~ ~ ~ t i ~ ~ ~  in USPS-JA-1-14. Handbook F- 

45, is that when IOCS tally clerks sample someone W i g  DALs. they are 

to record the dimensions of the mailpiece that accompanies the DAL, but 

they do not indicate that the piece sampled was part of a DAL mailing. 

Based on this understanding, I do not know how anyone could review IOCS 

tallies to analyzed any aspect of DAL d i g s .  

c 
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USPSNP-CW-T14. 

Please see your testimony at Appendix A, page 1, where you refer to IOCS 
instructions regarding the tallying of pieces with a detached address label PAL). In 
preparing your testimony, did you attempt to determine, for any time period, thc number 
of tallies that involve a piece that is both letter-shaped and associated with a DAL? 

Resoonse: 

No. As explained in my nsponse to USPSNp-CW-T1-3@), I do not understand 

how anyone even could begin to analyze either the cost or other charaaeristics of DAL 

d i g s  from the information recorded in IOCS tallies. 



Response of VP-CW witness John Haldi to Interrogatory of 
United States Postal Service 

USPSIVP-CW-TI-5. 

Please see your testimony at page A-9, l i e s  9-10 where you state that letter-shaped 
mail can be sent with a DAL if it is loose. but not if it is enveloped. Please provide 
citations to the Domestic Mail Manual that support this statement. 

ResDoox: 

For the above-referenced statement in my testimony, I relied upon (i) the fact that 

the Postal Service accepts pieces such at the one in Moeller-XE-1, and (ii) wiMss 

Kingsley's response to VP-CWAJSPS-TlO-7, which states that 'Lmns cannot be mailed 

with DALs, so pieces must qualify as and pay the flat rate to be eligible." 
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USPSNP-CW-Tl-6. 

Please refer to your testimony at page 17, lies 12-13 where you describe your 
adjustment to the unit costs of letters and flats as 'relatively minimal". Please confirm that 
your "relatively minimal" adjustment leads to a 97% increase in the letterlflat differential 
at the saturation tier. If not confirmed, please explain. 

peswnse: 

Confirmed. The point of my testimony is precisely that a small error in 

classification can lead to a substantial error in the letter/flat differential. This sensitivity is 

to be mathematically expected regarding any variable of relatively modest size that is the 

difference of two substantially larger numbers, and which is doubled when the error 

involves mistakenly shifting a fraction of one of the larger numbers to the other larger 

number. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-7. 

You state on page 19 note 13 that your proposed $0.661 pound rate for ECR "will 
avoid having the anomalous situation of an ECR pound rate which exceeds that of the 
Regular subclass." 

a) 

b) 

Please explain how it would be anomalous for the ECR pound rate to exceed 
the Regular pound rate. 
Do you agree that it is desirable to keep the pound rate for ECR at or below 
that for Reguhr? Please explain your response. 

Remnse: 

(a) 

@) 

See m y  response to NAA/VP-CW-Tl-l@). 

In this docket, I agree with the desirability of keeping the pound rate for 

ECR at that for Regular because, having rejected witness Daniel's weight- 

cost studies, no evidentiary basis exists to support a reduction in the pound 

rate. Concerning the latter point, see m y  response to MOM-CW-T1-2 .  
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USPSA'P-CW-T1-8. 

Please see your testimony at page 21, lies 10-12. You state: '[iln Docket No. 
R97-1, the Commission used an 85 percent passthrough to establish destination entry 
discounts for Standard A Mail. Witness Moeller provides no justitiCaton for his systematic 
reduction in the 85 percent passthrough." 

Please confirm that the Commission deviated from 100% to 85% 
passthrough for destination entry discounts in Docket No. R97-1. If not 

Please provide what you belicve to be the Commission's justification in 
Docket No. R97-1 for departing from the Docket No. MC95-1 100% 
passthrougbs for destination entry discounts that formed the bask of the 
then-current discounts. Provide citations for your response. 

confirmed, please explain. 

confirmed. 

See Docket No. R97-1, Opinion and Recommended Decision, f5SOl. where 

the Commission states that -a higher passthrough would increase basic 

rates." 
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USPSNPCW-TI-9. 

Please refer to your testimony at page 24 linc 14. where you propose a ECR pound 
rate of 66.1 cents. 

a) 
b) 

c) 

Please confirm that the current ECR pound rate is 66.3 cents. 
Please provide your understanding of the underlying quautitative suppoa for 
the current level of the ECR pound rate. 
Using your analysis from subpart @), please show why your proposed rate 
of 66.1 cents is superior to either the current 66.3 cents or the Postal Service 
proposed pound rate of 58.4 cents. 

(a) C o h e d .  

@) My understadng of the quantitative support underlying the current pound 

rate, or any other pound rate that might be proposed by the Postal Service, 

is that it lacks crediiility because the Postal Service has failed rrpeatedly to 

produce a credible d y  of the weightast relationship. Given the 

Senice's failure to produce a crediile weightast study, going back over 

several rate cases, no substantial deviation from the current rate can be 

justiiied, especially not a major reduction in the pound rate while there is an 

average k e a %  of 4.9 percent for the ECR subclass. Also see my response 

to MOAANP-CW-TI-2. 

(c) See my response to NAA/VP-CW-Tl-I. As explained there, I consider the 

pound rate for Standard A Re- to be an upper bound on the ECR pound 

rate. I do not maintain that my proposed rate of 66.1 mts is Superior to the 

current rate of 66.3 cents. Should the Commission reject wimess Moeller's 
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proposed reduction in the pound rate for Standard A Regular, 66.3 cents 

would be an appropriate pound rate for ECR in this docka. 
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UsPsIvP-Cw-TI-10. 

Plcase refer to page 22 of your testimony where you present the proportion of 
Staudard Mail (A) that received destination entry discounts. You state: "[iln 1998, the 
amount of all Standard A Mail that received destination entry discounts was 62 percenf by 
volume, and 71 percent by weight." 

a) Please co- that one possible explanation for the large participation in 
these discounts is that the discounts are overstated. Please fully describe any 
negative answer. 
Please d e s m i  how the proportion of mail claiming destination entry mes 
gives you guidance into the appropriateness of the level of the discounts. 

b) 

Remonse: 

(a) I am uncertain how to interpref the term "overstated," but I will endeavor to 

answer the question as best I can. The discounts are based on the Postal 

Service's avoided transportation and dock handling costs. Based on the 

large participation in these discounu, it would appear tbat the Postal 

Service's avoided costs for transportation and dcck handling arc high in 

relation to costs for comparable services available from competitive private 

sector firms. Those lower costs, in turn, could reflect the fact that private 

carriers achieve greater utilization of their vehicles than does the Postal 

Service. Such utilization would I k l y  make private Kctor transporntion 

more economical than Postal Service transporntion (I am informed that 

vehicle utilization is the key to achieving lower unit costs in grad 

transporntion). Basing the destination entry discounts on Postal Service 

costs avoided thus promotcs lowst c o m b i d  cost and social dficiency. and 
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under these circumstances I would not describe the discounts as 

'oventated." 

Widespread usage indicates that (i) demand for the discount is elastic, and 

(i) the discount is doing what it is intended to do; Le., promote 

worksharing, lowest combined cost, and social efficiency. Although 

elasticity of demand for the discount alone does not determine the 

appropriate amount of the discount, it is a consideration when establishing 

the appropriate level of the passthrough. For example, if utilization of the 

(b) 

discount were highly inelastic with respect to the level of the passthrough, 

one might use that fact to argue for a lower passthrough. At the time of 

Docket No. R97-1, the presorted Priority Mail discount had low utilization. 

One solution might have been to increase the level of the presort discount in 

an effort to promote greater utilization. but the other solution, which was 

wd iastead, was to eliminate the discount and discontinue presorted 

Priority Mail. 
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USPSNP-CW-TI-11. 

Please refer to your testimony at page 18, lines 14-15, where you refer to ‘drastic 
reduction” in the pound rate proposed by the Postal Service. 

a) Please confirm that the reduction to which you refer is the proposed 7.9 cent 
reduction in the ECR pound rate. If you cannot confirm, please describe the 
reduction you are referring to, and the level of that reduction in terms of 
-per p o d .  
Please confirm that in Docket No. R97-1, the Postal Service proposed a 
reduction the in ECR pound rate of 13.3 cents in the ECR pound rate. If 
you cannot confirm, please provide what you believe to have been the 
proposed reduction. 
Please confirm that in Docket No. R97-1, your testimony on behalf of Val- 
Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., Val-Pak Dealers’ Association, Inc., 
and Carol Wright Promotions, Inc. recommended that the Commission adopt 
a conservative approach aad accept the Postal Service’s proposed pound 
rates for Standard Mail A. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Spaifcally, confirm that at page D-11 of your tcsdmony p r .  27115162) in 

it-is recommended that the Commission adopt a conservative 
approach and accept witness Moeller’s proposed pound rates 
for Standard Mail A. 

b) 

c) . 

d) 
Dodra NO. W7-1. YOU stated: 

If not confirmed. please explain. 

&!xmS: 

(a) Confirmed that the absolute amount of the reduction is 7.9 cmts. which 

amounts to a reduction of 11.5 percent. S i w  piece rates are proposed to go 

up by an average of over 4.9 percent, in comparison with piece rates, the 

pound rate is proposed to decline by over 16 percent. 

(b) confirmed. 

(c)-(d) Confirmed; see m y  response to MOAANPCW-T1-2 to understand this 

issue better. 
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USPSNP-CW-Tl-U. 

Please see your testimony at page 22, lines 7-10. You state, "[allthough it is not 
possible in this docket to recognize any weight-related cost avoidance from presortation, 
maintaining the destination enuy passthrough at least qual to 85 percent of avoided cost 
gives recognition to cost avoidance that is docummted to be weight-related. " 

Please confirm that it is your belief that there are weight-related cost savings 
due to presort. If you cannot confirm, please explain. 
Please confirm that presort discounts are on a per-piece basis. 
Is it your contention that, all else equal. the presort discounts therefore 
under-reward presortation of heavier pieces relative to lighter pieces? If this 
is not your contention, please explain. 
Is it your contention that, a l l  else equal, the presort discounts 'over-reward' 
presortation of lighter pieces, relative to heavier pieces? If this is not your 
contention, please explain. 
Is it your belief that the destination enuy discounts, which are based on 
weight, compensate for situations described in subparts (c) and (d)? 
Please confirm that the destination enuy discount for a oncance piece is 
based on a weight of 3.3 ounces. If you cannot confirm, please explain how 
the desrination entry discount for a one-ounce piece is established. 
Do destiuation entry discounts also "over-reward" lighter weight piem 
relative to heavier weight pieces? Please explain your response. 

- -  -.-- 

confirmed. 

confirmed. 

(c)-(d) As explained in m y  Appendix B, this appear to be the case. Also see my 

response to NAANP-CW-TI-3. To the extent chat weight-related costs are 

included in the existing per piece discounts, this would be the case. To the 

extent that weight-related cow are not reflected in the existing per piece 

discounts, the failure to estimate weight-related costs that are avoided by 
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presortation and destination enfry would disadvantage heavier weight pieces 

more than lighter weight pieces. 

No. It is my belief that the destination entry discounts are appropriately 

based on weight, hence I do not view those discounts as 'compensating" for 

the situations d d M  in subparu (c) and (d). 

(e) 

(0 confirmed. 

(g) With respect to piece-rated mail pieces that weigh between less than 3.3 

ounces, the Postal Service and the Commission have long followed this 

practice to prevent anomalies. However, basing the destination entry 

discounts on a weight of 3.3 ounces can be seen giving a higher passthrough 

to lighter weight pieces relative to heavier weight pieces. Above the 3.3 

ounce breakpoint. the destiuation entry discounts increase proportionately 

with weight. 
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USPSIVPCW-T1-13. 

Pleasc see your testimony at page 22, line 11, where you state that a reason to 
maintain the destination enuy passthroughs at 85 percent is because "mailers respond to 
such discounts." .. 

How does whether mailers "respond" to discounts provide guidance on the 
passthrough level? 
Is the only basis for moving away from 85 pcrcent passthrough a situation 
where mailers do not respond to such discounts? 

Please refer to my response to USPSNP-CW-T1-10 and NAANP-CW- 

T14.  

No. My testimony, page 23, lines 9-16, gives current fuel price increases as 

a possible "reason which supports mainraining the passthrough at 85 percent 

or higher." On page 24, lines 10-13, I state: "Maintaining the passthrough 

at least equal to 85 percent ... will providebenefits toevery categoryof 

Standard A ECR Mail...." (Emphasiis added.) A passthrough of 100 

percent comports with the merit component pricing paradigm, and is 

gmerally considered desi i le  from the viewpoint of social efficiency. Also 

see my response to USPSNPCW-Tl-14. 
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USPSNP-CW-TI-14. 

Please see your testimony at page 23. lines 1-5. You state that: 

[m]aintaining the passthrough at a level at least equal to 85 
percent will retain the incentive for Standard A mailers to 
continue taking advantage of destination entry discounts, and 
also will main the incentive for transportation companies, 
including those that specialize in consolidating shrpments. 

Is it your testimony that anything less than 85 percent passthrough will not retain the 
incentive for mailers to continue to take advantage of destination entry discounts? Please 
explain your response. 

m: 
No. A passthrough less than 85 percent will reduce the incentive, and a 

passthrough of more than 85 percent will inmaSe the incentive. The iocCntive to dropship 

varies with the unit cost of d i n g  mail to those destinations to which each mailer wishes 

to direct mail (for truckload lots, the unit cost of transportation from the private sector will 

vary with distance and density of the mail; for less-than-truckload IOU, the size of the 

mailing can also be an imponant consideration). Mailers wil l  be motivated to undertake 

some destination entry even at low discount levels; r.g., mailers located in the vicinity of 

an SCF or DDU will dropship such portions of their mail as may k destined for areas 

served by the respectivC SCF or DDU. Mailm will arraoge to transport their mail to 

more distant SCF or DDU locations to the extent that tht discount ex& their marginaI 

transport costs. Each mailer can readily compute the dktance within which it pays to 

dropship, and beyond which it pays to cnter the mail locally and let the Postal Service 

aansport it. 
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Bypassing of BMCs is said to result in more reliable service for Standard A Mail. 

Also, many postal facilities are rumored to be overcrowded (espccially during busy mailing 

scasons) and undersized (many facilities have had to open separate annexes). Dropshipped 

mail that bypasses such facilities relieves the overcrowding and helps the Postal Service 

improve the service which it provides to all of its customers, including those who cannot 

take advantage of destination entry. I would further note that the Postal Service is not 

known to be engaged in any massive consauction program designed to increase capacity 

and relieve congestion. Continued growth in volume could even be more of a bane than a 

boon for the Postal Service. In my judgment, reduction of the passthrough below 85 

pcrcent will adversely impinge on the incentives for a sufficiently broad class of current 

mailings to make such a reduction ill-advised. 
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UspS/VP-CW-T1-15. 

Please see Table A-2 of your Appendix A. Confirm that your estimates of flat cosrs 
wd in your Ietter/flat difFerentials arc for pieces weighing from 0-16 ounces. If you 
cannot confum. plcase ddine the weight range of the flats, or mnleners. represented by 
the cost estimates. 

confirmed. 

.. . 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-16. 

Please see your testimony at page B-5, lines 17-19, where you state: 

the weightast relationship for saturation ECR mail likely 
differs from that for Basic ECR mail, which in turn, may be 
quite different from Basic Resort or Basic Automation. 

In your opinion, would the weight-cost relationship be stronger (that is, costs increase 
more rapidly with weight) for ECR Saturation, or Regular Basic Presort? Please explain 
your response. 

Reswnse: 

First, a matter of terminology. If two (or more) weight-cost relationships arc 

thought of as being established by means of a statistical study with a number of 

observations underpinning each such relationship, I would charanmze ' the relationship 

with the best statistical fit as the 'stronger" relationship, regardless of whether it showed 

costs increasing more rapidly with weight than the other rrlation&ip(s). 

As discussed in my Appendix B, the farther that mail has robe transported, and the 

more that it has to be loaded, unloaded and cross-dccked, the morc will such mail innU 

weight-related costs. Thus, for just one of the categories mentioned in your question, 

several weightcost relationships will exist. For ECR Saturation Mail. this is illustrated in 

Figure A. which shows cost on the vertical axis and weight on the horizontal axis. The 

lowest line, designated 'DDU." refiects the (unlmown) cost of Mi weight within and 

beyond the DDU. At a weight of I6 oullcts (1 b.), the vertical di&rence between thc 

lines indicated by 'Origin" and 'DDU" is the full unit cost difference computed by wimess 

Crum (USPS-T-27) in Attachment B, Table 9 and Attachment C. Table 1 (i.c.. $0.1329 + 
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$0.0399 = $0.1728). At 16 ounces, the differences between the lines indicated by 

'DSCF" and 'DMBC" are the differences in destination entry costs computed by witness 

A similar chart for Regular Basic Presort would also have multiple weightcost 

relationships, depending upon where the mail is entered. Comparisons between any two 

rate categories, such as those mentioned, without stipulating where the mail is entered 

within the postal network, is therefore at best, highly complex. 

On the assumption that the question posed was intended to ask me to compare two 

mailings, ECR Saturation with Regular Basic F'resort, where both are entered at the same 

point (e.&, 'Origin," the top l i e  in Figure A), then my response is as follows. On a unit 

cost basis, both mailings would be expected to incur the same transportation and cross- 

docking costs from Origin to DDU. Further, as explained in my Appendix B, as the 

Regular Basic Presort mail is processed and moved through faciities intermediate to the 

DDU. I would expect it to incur some unknown amount of additional weight-reIated mail 

processing costs. which is avoided by the ECR Saturation mail by virtue of bypassing all 

handling within those intermediate facilities. That is, the Regular Basic Resort inail would 

incur weight-related mail processing costs that arc in addition to those incurrrd by the ECR 

Saturation mail. Graphically. the line for Regular Basic Resort 'Origin" would k above 

that for ECR Saturation 'Origin," aod for Regular Basic Presort, I suppo~e one could say 

that costs increase 'more rapidly" with weight. 
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Attachment to Response to USPSNP-CW-T10-16 

Figure A 

Weight-Cost Relationships for ECR Saturation Mail 

cost 

Origin 

$0.1728 

DBMC 

DSCF 

16 
Weight (ounces) 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-17. 

On page B-24, lines 20-21, of Appendix B to your testimony you state, "Tallies 
from non-weight driven functions should not be used to distribute the costs of weight- 
driven functions." 

a) Please specify which of the mail processing cost pools listed in Table 1 of 
witness Van-Ty-SdWs testimony, USPS-T-17, represent 'weightdriven 
functions" according to your defmition and which do not. Please also 
provide a brief discussion of the rationale for each classification. 
For each cost pool you classify as representing 'weightdriven functions," 
please indicate your understanding as to how tallies from cost pools 
representing %on-weight driven functions" are used to develop the 
distritution keys for its volume-variable costs. 

b) 

peswnse: 

(a)-@) I did not need to perform such an analysis when preparing my testimony, 

and I am not sufficiently familii with all the activities performed within 

each MODS cost pool to conduct such an analysis. I do not know whether 

personnel from one MODS pool or another are responsible for transporting 

the mail from one operation to the next. The answer to this question would 

help form the foundation for a study of the typc which I propose in my 

Appendix B. page B-26. 

. 
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USPSIVP-CW-T1-18. 

On page B-6, lines 11-14, of Appendix B to your testimony you state, "[a] second 
implication is that any study which randomly mixes tallies from the Least presorted mail to 
the most presorted mail is likely to yield a result that, at best, is useless and, at worst, is 
hopelessly confused and even misleading. 

What, precisely, is the "study" to which the statement refers? 
Does your statement that the study 'randomly mixed tallies" from various 
presort categories imply that you believe that IOCS tally data do not 
distinguish presort level for non-ECR Standard Mail (A)? If not, please 
explain in detail the mechanism by which you believe the 'study" to which 
you refer "randomly mixes tallies from the lcast presorted mail to the most 
presorted mail." 
Please explain whether or not you disagree with the testimony of witness 
Ramage at page 3, lines 16-19, of USPS-T-2, where witness Ramage states 
that, '[tlhe In-offce Cost System uses a probability sample of employee 
activity to develop estimates of employee work time spat on various office 
functions. and for certain functions, the proportion oftim spenf handling 
and/orprmessing specijic mail categories." (emphasis added). If you 
disagree, please specify in detail the basis for your disagreement. 
Please explain in detail how the CRA mail processing cost methodology. as 
you state at page B-11, line 15, "may reasonably mce cost causation to the 
subclasses." but not, at the same time, be able to "trace cost causation" to 
other observable categories of mail recorded in IOCS. 

The phrasc 'any study," as it appuus at page M, liuc 11, of my testimony 

is intended to refer to studies of the weight-cost relationship that are based 

on IOCS tallies and are of the type submitted by the Postal Service in prior 

dockets, as well as the studits submined by wimcss Daniel in this docket. 

My phrasc. 'randody mixed tallies," which you cite, is perhaps too brief. 

A better (and longer) way to express what I intended would have bcen the 

following: 'Any study which fails to isolate and analyze separately tallies 
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from the least presorted mail to the most presorted mail randomly mixes 

different weightcost relationships and is likely to yield a result that, at 

best, is useless and, at worst, is hopelessly confused and even misleading." 

(c) Agree. 

(d) When workers are observed removing the sbrink wrap material from pallets 

of Standard A Mail, for example, it is only necessary that the subclass (and 

rate category) of mail be identified in order to trace cost causation 

reasonably to the subclass (and rate category). An accurate identification 

can be made from the label(s) on the palletid mail. 

I am not entirely certain what you intend by the phrase "other observable 

categories of mail recorded in IOCS." On the assumption that you mean 

other observable charactms ' tics, such as weight, I wi l l  endeavor to provide a 

responsive answer. To use the above example of removing shrink wrap 

material from pallets of Staudard A Mail. it would be necessary for the tally 

to record the weight of the mailpkce(s). That information, however. is 

often not readily available. When that occu~s, the cost of these tallies is 

distributed on the basis of otha tallies w h m  weight was record& Le., use 

of a "proxy" is requid. Whenevera proxy is used to distribute costs in 

this manner, an implicit assumption being made is that the weight- 

relatiomhip in the activity where weight was recorded is the same as. or at 



1 5 9 2 9  

Response of VP-CW witness John Haldi to Interrogatory of 
United States Postal Service 

least very similar to, the weightcost relationship in the function where 

weight was not recorded. To the best of my knowledge, there has been no 

study to establish the foundation for such an assumption, and under the 

circumstances I consider it to be 'heroic. " It is my opinion that (i) some 

activities, such as transportation and crossdocking. can properly be 

considered as almost entirely weight-related, whmas (ii) other activities are 

properly classified as almost entirely piece-related. Using the latter as 

proxies to distribute the costfor the former (over the relevant range of 

different weights for the subclass being studied; e.&, 11 to 13 ounces for 

First-class Mail, 16 ounces for Standard A Mail) does not, in my opinion, 

reasonably trace cost causation to effect of weight. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-19. 

On page B-10, l i e  18, to page B-11, line 1, you state that, "[dlkect tallies tend to 
reflect that when pieces are beiig handled individually, a heavy-weight piece can be 
haadled at approximately the sarne rate (and cost) as a lighter- weight piece." 

Please describe in detail and provide all analysis of 'direct tallies" you have 
perfommi, or provide detailed citations to any other analysis that provides 
quantitative support for your statement. 
In footnote 49, you cite witness Daniel's response to ABA&NAF'MNSPS- 
T28-28, Tr. 411 188. where she indicates that heavy pieces are more likely to 
'result in jams." Please confvm that witness Daniel's response at Tr. 
4/1188 enmeram several other ways in which "throughput of OCRS and 
BCSs is affected by weight." If you do not confirm, please explain. 

I have not performed any analysis of direct tallies. 

Partially conlirmed. Where witness Daniel's response indicates that heavy 

pieces are more l i l y  to "result in jams." her reference to "heavy pieces" is 

in the context of throughput of OCRs and BCSs, which are generally 

identified with the processing of lettm. Elsewhere in that same response, 

her reference are exclusively to laters. Thus, although she mentions 

'heavy pieces." she does not appear to be talking about flats. I h v e  also 

seen it said by Postal Service witnesses that (i) lightweight eon-standard 

shaped lcttm (e&, square letters) tend to tumble and cause jams, and (i) 

light weight (uader 1 ounce) flats; or 'nimsies." cause jams of flat sorting 

equipment. both of which would tend to q u a k e  the average cost of sorting 

lightweight pieces in relation to the cost of sorting heavier pitus. 
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USPSNP-CW-TI-20. 

On page B-5, lines 3-5, you state, "for a given presort condition, the weightcost 
relationship would, in general, appear to be continuous and monotonic." 

a) If letter-shape pieces above a given weight arc incompatible with automated 
sorting quipment and must instcad be sorted manually, would you expect 
the weightcost relationship for letters (and for a given 'presort condition") 
to necessarily be continuous? If your response is affirmative, please 
explain. 
If flat-shape pieces below a given weight are incompatible with automated 
sorting equipment and must instead be sorted manually, would you expect 
the weight-cost relationship for flats (and for a given 'presort condition") to 
necessarily be monotonic? If your response is affirmative, please explain. 

b) 

Remnse: 

(a) No, not necessarily. I would note that the question in USPSNP-CW-TI-19 

refers to witness Daniel's response to ABA&NAF'MKJSPS-T28-28, Tr. 

4/1188, citing her many reasons why unit processing may increase, perhaps 

sharply, as the weight of letters increases and approaches the maximum 

weight for the Postal Service's automated letter sorting equipment. If 

witness Daniel is correct, any diswntinuity between machine processing and 

manual sortation may be small, especially for highly presorted letters. and 

relatively iIlIXnscqucntial. 

I would further note that the question a& about 'letta-shapc" pieces. 

presumably referring to pieces with letter dimensions that weigh up to 16 

o m ,  as opposed to 'letters," which have had a maximum weight of about 
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3.3 ounces (proposed to go to 3.5 ounces for some letters), When studying 

the weight-cost relationship, it strikes me that relevant data for any pieces 

that pay the non-letter rate should be included in cost of non-letters; Le.. I 

am not sure what purpose is achieved by costing separately letter-shaped 

pieces above the breakpoint. 

No, not necessarily. I assume that the question is referring to light-weight 

flats that weigh less than one ounce ("flirnsies") and pay the nonstandard 

surcharge. In the hypothetical posed in the question, the cost of processing 

flats in the 1 to 16 ounce range l i l y  would appear to be monotonic, but not 

over the 0 to 16 ounce range. 

(b) 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-21. 

On page B-13. lies 16-17, you indicate that an employee sampled in IOCS while 
handling a hamper of non-identical mail would 'be recorded as handliig mixed mail." 
You state that 'no real basis exists for distributing such mixed mail tallies on the basis of 
weight increment. " 

Please confirm that the tally for the container handliig you describe would, 
normally, indicate the portion of the container occupied by loose letters, 
loose tlats, bundles. trays. etc. If you do not confum, please explain. 
If the mixed-mail hamper to which you refer w m  recorded as containing 
later-shape mail, would it be reasonable to assume that the pieces therein 
have a different weight distribution than would obtain if the hamper were 
recorded as containing flat-shape mail? If not, why not? 

Colliinxled. 

Yes, it would be reasonable to assume that the distribution of letter-shaped 

mail by I-ounce increments differs from the distribution of flat-shaped mail 

by l-ounce increments. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-22. 

Please see your testimony at page B-28, l i i  9-19, where you discuss the 
relationship between presort and destination entry discounts. 

Please confirm that it is your position that the presort discounts are deficient 
in that rhey do not recognize weight-related presort savings. If you fannot 
confirm, please state any criticisms you have of a piece-based presortation 
discount. 
Please confirm that it is your position that since certain rate elements (in this 
instance, the presort discount) are somewhat deficient in that they do not 
specifidly reflect perfectly the pattern of cost savings, you advocate using 
another rate element (in this instance, the destination entry diswunts) as a 
means to offset the alleged deficiency. 

Confirmed. See my response to NAANP-CW-T1-3. To the extent that 

weight-related presort cost avoidances are captured through the MODS cost 

pool analysis, they are distributed on a per piece basis. And to the extent 

that weight-related cost avoidances exist but are not captured, thcy are not 

recognized in the per piece discounts. 

Cannot confirm or disconfirm, kcaw I have not considered the problem in 

general terms. M o m e r .  I do not have a clear understanding of what you 

mean by ‘offset.” In the context of presort discounts versus destination 

cnny discounts. I didnotrrcommend apassthrough inuccssaf loo 

percent, which might be intapreted as some kind of ‘offset.” I did 

recommend a higher passthrough than witocss Moellcr as a way of giving 
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fuller recognition to weight-related cost avoidance that has been well- 

d m e n t e d  and accepted over several rate cases. 
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USPSNP-CW-TI-23. 

Please refer to Section lV.B of your testimony where you discuss unit contribution. 
Is it your belief that unit contribution within a subclass should be uniform across rate 
categories or rate cells, if possible? Please explain any negative response. 

ResDoasc: 
The issue raised in your question was discussed at some length in my testimony in 

k k e t  No. R97-1, VP/CW-T-1, where I developed boltom-up unit costs for each rate 

cell. In designing rates based on such unit costs, I proposed that a uniform unit 

contribution sufficient to achieve the revenue target be added to my bottom-up unit costs. 

This puts all mailers within a subclass on an qual footing as regards unit contribution. At 

that time I could not think of any rate design principle that would justify deliberately 

charging mailers who predominantly use one rate cell within ECR a higher (or lower) unit 

contribution than those maile-rs who predominantly use some other rate cell. 

I 

Let me hasten to add thc following qualification. Unless and until the Postal 

Service faces more competition for delivery, I sce no good reason for departing from an 

qual unit contxibution within a subclass. Assuming active Competition. however, I could 

readily imagine circumstaaces where an equal unit wntribution would no longcr be 

appropriate; i.c., the Postal Service would need to adjust rates to protect and preserve 

those volumes that are most contested. This qualiiication was also discussed m my prior 

testimony, but more m the context of comparisons berwcen subclasses. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-24. 

Please refer to page 2 of the AIP 8 Financial and Operating Statements 
(FOS) and confirm that the Postal Service is currently $333.1 million below 
its planned net income through AiP 8 PFY 2000. Please also contirm that 
the AiP 9 FOS. which wil l  be available by the deadlihe for answering this 
question, shows that the Postal Service incurred a loss of $154 d o n  in 
AiP 9 and the year-to-date plan shortfall grew to $420.4. If you do not 
confirm, please explain. 

Please confirm that even if the Postal smice can revetse this trcnd of below 
plan results and achieve its plan for the remainder of the year, it will suffer a 
plan shortfall and incur a loss for FY 00, instead of the planned net income 
of $100 million reflected in the response to ANM/USPS-T941. If you do 
not confirm. please explain. 

Confirmed as to the FOS for A/P 8 and 9. 

C o w e d  if the Postal Service just achieves its plan, and no bettcr, for the 

remainda of the year. I would note, however, that the Postal Service’s 

Operating Plan for FY 2000. submitted in response to OCANSPS-T9-27. is 

to incur substantial deficits during Alps 10-13. as shown below. 

AIP Net Inwme (loss) 

10 ($217,474) 

11 (3237,506) 

12 ($280.979) 

13 ($348.015) 

Total ($1,083,974) 
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The Postal Service’s Operating Plan for FY 1999 was somewhat similar, and 

the FOS for A/P 13, page 4, indicates that in each of the Alps 10-13 the 

Postal Service did M e r  than plan, with a cumulative improvement over 

plan of some $344 milIion for those four NPs. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-25. 

Please refer page 33, l i s  2 and 3, of your testimony, where you state that the 
Postal Service's capital investments in excess of depreciation should be funded through 
borrowing and "not through surpluses intentionally created by a deliberately excessive 
allowance for contingency." 

a. Is there some basis in fact for your allegation that surpluses were 
intentionally created to fund capital investments by deliberately inflating the 
contingency? If so please provide any factual support that the Contingency 
has been deliberately inflated to fund capital investments. 

Please confirm that borrowing results in interest expense and adds to the cost 
of capital investments. If you do not confirm please explain. 

Please confirm that the cost of interest is borne by rate payers in the form of 
higher rates. If you do not confirm please explain. 

b. 

c. 

Reswnse: 

(a) At the end of PT 1993 the Postal Service's total debt subject to statutory 

liitation was $9.923 million, and at the end of FY 1997 it was r e d d  to 

$5,919 million (see ANM-T-1, Table 5. p. 32). During this 4-year period, 

the Postal Service thus reduced its debt subject to statutory liitation by 

$4.004 million. During this same 4-year period, the Postal Service recorded 

gross capital investment of $9.108 million, and nct capital investment of 

$3,969 million (net of amortization and depreciation of $5.139 million); see 

ANM-T-1, Table 2, page 15. The Postal Service thus had net capital 

investment of $3.969 million while m d y  reducing outstanding debt 

by $4.004 million, for a combid total of $7,973 Won. The extent to 

which some of the $7.973 million was funded by the allowance for L 



15940  

Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

contingency cannot be ascertained because the contingency becomes free 

cash flow which can be put to many different uses; see my response to 

USPSNP-CW-T1-26(b). 

(b) confirmed. 

(c) Not confirmed. Only if the Service were to waste the money it has 

bonowed would the cost of inmest become a 'burden" to be 'borne" by the 

ratepayers, in the sense of an additional outlay that would not have occurred 

except for the borrowing. If the borrowing makes possible investments that 

exceed the cost of capital (which includes the interest), and most especidy if 

the return on the investments exceeds the internal hurdle rate of 20 percent, 

the postal efficiency wil l  increase and mail handling and delivery costs will 

decrease. Investments are amortized over the life of the investment. The 

revenue requirement in a Test Year includes both the amortization and the 

interest cost. If the annual savings exceeds this amount, then the liiely 

effect will be to decrease the total revenue requirement facing ratepayers, 

including interest cost - not incrrase it. 

On the contrary, if borrowing is avoided solely for the myopic purpose of 

reducing or eliminating invrrst costs, the result will be a progressive 

accumulation of inefficiencies that, over timc. will impose enormous 

unnecessary costs on ratepayers, as can be observed today with the woeful 
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lack of flat sorting capacity, and shortages of space in P&DCs (overcome in 

part by annexes, with the inefficiencies and higher costs which they entail). 

For much of the past decade, the Postal Service has delayed needed 

investments in automation and other efficiency improvements, not just in 

order to avoid borrowing but beyond that, to reduce debt and annual interest 

costs. This may have made the balance sheet appear less leveraged, but 

ratepayers today have to bear the high operating costs imposed by this policy 

that has put the Postal Service years behind the private sector. 
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USPSNP-CW-T1-26. 

Please refer to page 32, lies 1619, where you state that "if the Postal Service's 
capital investment program were approaching the statutory cap with respect to its 
borrowing limit, and any shortfall in cash flow would operate to curtail that program, there 
could indeed be a reason for a significant contingency allowance. " 

a. Is it your testimony that an appropriate use of the contingency is to fund 
capital investments when borrowing for capital investments is not an option? 
If your answer is other than yes. please reconcile your answer to your 
statement above. 

b. Please assume hypothetically that the Postal Service is projecting a test year 
before rates net income before including a RPYL and a contingency. has no 
available borrowing authority, and will generate insufficient cash to fully 
fund its capital investments. Under this scenario should the Postal Service 
add a contingency to create a test year net loss and then Ne for higher rates 
in order to fund its capital investments? Please explain your answer. 

Is it your testimony that the Postal Reorganization Act permits the use of the contingency to 
fund capital investments? If your answer is other than no please provide the PRA cite 
supporting your position. 

(a) The point of my testimony is precisely that it is not appropriate to use an 

unreasonab1y high contingency allowance to create excess cash flow for the 

purpose of fundiug capital investments. It is. however, an entirely different 

matter to adjust the size ofthe contingency allowanccto thc risks, and the 

wnsequmces of those risks, inherent in prevailing circumstances . such 
risks have tobe analyzed to distinguish two components. Fim is the 

statistical probability of a cash flow shortfall of any given size. Second is 

the impact of such a shortfall on the Service's operations. This impact can 
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and will vary with, for example, depending on whether sufficient available 

borrowing authority is available to backstop a shortfall in operating cash 

flow and also undertake desirable and necessary investment programs. 

When a statistical shortfall in cash flow has the potential of endangering the 

Service’s investment program, which is an extraordinary risk that does not 

occur in years of ample borrowing authority, it is entirely appropriate to 

provide a somewhat larger contingency allowance than in years of lesser 

risk. The Postal Service has, however, not supported the extraordinarily 

large contingency allowance, included in the present docket. by any explicit 

analysis or justification. 

Such a scenario has never happened. and it appears extremely unlikely, in 

view of the Service’s extreme reluctance to invest in needed capital 

improvements. Under the unliely hypothetical posited by the question, the 

Service is assumed (i) to he operating profitably and (i) to have a backlog of 

profitable investments that would be made except for a projected shortfall in 

cash flow caused by the statutory borrowing limitation. Under these 

assumed circumstaoccs, the savicc first should ask Congress for iscreased 

borrowing authority. If that is denied. then it would have to weigh 

curtailment of the investmat program against the desiibility of a rate 

inmase. 

@) 



15944  

Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

The Postal Reorganization Act does not specify for what the contingency is 

to be used. or how it is to be used. It is generally regarded as additional 

revenue which is available to offset errors in forecasting, or for unforeseen 

unfavorable events. Suppose, however, that the forecast turns out to be 

accurate, and no unfavorable unforeseen events OCCUT. or favorable events 

offset and outweigh whatever unfavorable events occurred. Then the 

additional revenue allowed for contingency will be recorded as "profit" in 

the Statement of Operatious, and in the Statement of Cash Flows the 

additional revenue will represent free cash flow. I am not a lawyer, but it is 

my understanding that the Postal Reorganization Act does not require that 

the Service earmark any funds for contingency, or set up any ldnd of special 

r m e  for contingency, nor to my knowledge has the Service wer done so. 

Moreover. I am not aware of any fioanci statement of the Postal Service 

that has wcr shown any amount as being reserved for contingency. Any 

free cash flow that arises from the extra revenues allowed for contingency 

cau be used (i) to pay d o m  debt iwmd for prior capital investment, (i) 

fund operating deficits and extend the timc between rate cases, (ii) fund 

current capital investment. (iv) add to working capital, or (v) be used for 

Otbapurposes.  
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

USPSNP-CW-T1-27. 

Refer to your testimony on page 14 lines 18-20 where YOU state that "this clearly 
results in another serious mismatch, since costs of DAL-accompanied letter-shaped mail are 
systematically charged to letters, while revenues, pieces and weights are systematically 
charged to flats. " 

In drawing this conclusion, did you consider analyzing the IOCS data files 
provided by witness Ramage? 

Would you adhere to your staternent even if the data file provided by witness 
Ramage showed that in FY98 there are zero tallies where the shape in Field 
F9635 is a letter (IOCS Q22A) and the Field F135 is "Y" (indicating the 
employee is handling a DAL)? Please explain your response. 

El 

No. 

S a  ISPSNP-CW-TI-2, wh :h discusses cross-examinatia ibit VP- 

Moeller-XE-1 at Tr. 10/4137-38. As that cross-examination exhibit clearly 

demonsuates, DAL-accompanied letter-shaped mail exists, hence I have 

presumed that such pieces are 'mailable" matter. At the same time, USPS 

LR-1-14. Handbook F-45. makes no provision for m r d i i g  DALs with such 

mail. At pages 12-10 and 12-11. under "Detached Address Card." it stam 

that'Detachaladdnsscardrarcthecardgthat accompany merchandise 

sampia or flats to be delivered by the carria." (Enrphasis addcd.) This 

statement makcs no provision for a letter-shaped piece with au 

accompanying DAL. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

USPSNP-CW-T1-28. 

Refer to your testimony on page 11 lies 6-11, where you state that: 

[w]ithim Standard A Mail, Postal Service data systems systematically 
overstate the cost of letters while the cost of fiats is correspondingly 
understated. This situation is caused by a mismatch between (i) the 
way the RPW system records revenue, volume and weight on the one 
hand and (ii) the way that the IOCS develops mail processing and 
city carrier in-office costs on the other. 

Confirm that your conclusion that letter costs are overstated assumes that the 
unit cost of Standard Mail A are based on RPW volumes. 

Confirm that the volumes used to calculate the unit cost of letters and flats 
are from PERMIT and not RPW (see response to interrogatory 
WcW/uSPS-2). 

a) 

b) 

ResDonse: 

(a) Confirmed that my testimony references RFW volumes in a number of 

places. Not conlirmed with respect to the conclusion that the unit cost of 

'Letters" is overstated; see my response to USPS/VP-CW-T1-29. 

Confirmed. Using PERMIT data to compute the unit cost for letten 

provides the unit cost of all letter-shaped pieces (which includes heavy 

weight letters). not the cost of letter-shaped pieces that weigh less than the 

breakpoii and pay the letter rate, i.e.. 'Leaera." In other words, when the 

unit cost is wmputed in this roamer. it is not the appropriate unit cost for 

(b) 

the rate category lmown a, -team.- 

- 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

USPSIVP-CW-T1-29. 

Refer to your testimony at page 12 limes 12-13 where you state that "[flrom a rate 
category perspective, the IOCS data are not correct." (Foomotc omitted). 

a) Please wnhn that the another [sic] way to acwunt for the fact that some 
letter-shaped pieces actually pay the nonlettcr rate is by moving both the cost 
of letters greater than 3.0 or 3.5 ounces and the corresponding number of 
letter shaped pieces as mrded  by PERMIT to the cost of nonlettcrs. 

Assume for the purpose of this question that 3.5 ounces i s  a reasonabk 
proxy for the breakpoi. 

b) 

Please confirm that the total cost of lener-shaped ECR pieces 
weighing more that 3.5 ounces is $13,922 ( i i  thousands) and the 
conesponding volumes for these pieces an 66,478,655 according to 
USPS LR-1-92, Section 2 pages 14-5 [sic]. If not corlkned please 
provide the correct numbers and the sources for these figures. 
Please confirm that the total cost of flat-shaped ECR pieces is 
$1,512,906 (in thousands) and the corresponding volumes for these 
pieces are 20,455,078,077 according to USPS LR-1-92, Section 2 
pages 17-8 [sic]. If not confirmed. please provide the correct 
numbers and the soutces for these figures. 
If subparts (i) and (ii) are confirmed, please confirm that adding the 
cost of letters weighing wm that 3.5 ounces ($13,922) to the total 
cost of ECR flat-shaped mail ($1,512,906) results in a cost of 
$1.526.828 ( i i  thousands). If subpaas (i) a d  (ii) arc not coniirmed. 
please provide the above calculations with the numbm provided in 
subparts (i) and (ii). 
Please co&m that adding the volume of letters weighing more that 

(20,455,078,077) results in a volume of 20,521,566,662. If subparts 
(i)and (ii) arc not confirmed. please provide the above calculations 
with the numbers provided in subparts (i) ad (i). 

$1.526.828 divided by 20.521.566.662 multiplied by loo0 is 

the quotient of the figures provided in subparts (ii) and (iv). 
Pleasc confirm that, Bculfding to Table 3 in USPS-T-29, [sic] the 
averagc ECR flat-shapcd piece cost $0.0740 ami the average lcftcr- 

3.5 oun~a (66,478,655) to the toral VO~UUIC Of ECR flat-shaped mail 

If subparts (ii) ad (iv) arc confimrd. please conlirm that 

$0.0744. If subpartp (3) and (ii) are not confirmed please calculate 

shaped piex cost $0.0685, for a d R c r a ~ ~  Of$0.0054. Ifnot 
wnfilmcd, please CXpIain. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

(vii) Please confirm that, according to Table 3 in USPS-T-29, [sic] the 
average ECR letter-shaped piece weighing less than 3.5 ounces cost 
$0.0678. 

(viii) If subparts (v) and (vii) are confirmed, pleasc c o b  that the 
difference between the unit cost of letters weighing less than 3.5 
ounces of $0.0678 and the unit cost of flats which include the cost 
and volume of letters weighing more than 3.5 ounces as calculated in 
subpart d of $0.0744 is $0.0066. If subparts (v) and (vC) are not 
confirmed, please calculate the difference between the figures 
provided in subparts (vii) and (v). 
If subparts (vi) and (viii) are confirmed, please confirm that the unit 
cost difference between $0.0066 and $0.0054 is $0.0012. If subparts 
(vi) and (viii) are not confirmed please calculate the difference 
between the figures provided in subparts (viii) and (vi). 

(i) 

c) Assume for the purpose of this question that 3.0 ounces is a reasonable 
proxy for the breakpoiit. 
0) Please confum that the total cost of letter-shaped ECR pieces 

weighing more that [sic] 3.0 oullces is $36,415 (in thousands) and the 
corresponding volumes for these pieces are 216,382,951 accord= to 
USPS LR-1-92. W o n  2 pages 14-5 [sic]. If not confirmed please 
provide the COHCC~ numks  and the source for those figures. 
Please also confirm that the total cost of flat-shaped ECR pieces is 
$1,512,906 (in thousauds) and the ~~rresponding volumes for these 
pieces arc 20,455,078,077 acmrding to USPS LR-1-92, section 2 
pages 17-8 [sic]. If not coniinned please provide the correct 
rmmbersand thesounxforthosef i~ .  
If subparts (i) and (ii) arc confirmed. please confirm that adding the 
cost of letters weighing more that 3.0 ounces ($36.415) to the total 
cost of ECR tlat-slqcd mail ($1,512,906) results in a cost of 
$1,549,322 (in thousands). 
Please anfirm that adding the volume of leaas weighing more that 

mail (20.455.078.077) results in a volume of u).671.460.958. If 
subparts (i) and (ii) arc not confirmed please provide the above 
calculations withthermmbcrsprovidcd insubparts a and b. 
If subparts (ii) ad (iv) arc confhtd, please confirm that 
$1.549.322 divided by u),671.460,958 and multiplied by loo0 is 
$0.0750. If subparts (ii) a d  (iv) are not confinned please calculate 
the quotient of the figures provided in subparts (i) and (iv). 

3.0 OW (216,382.951) to the total volume of ECR flat-slqcd 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

(vi) Please confirm that, accordig to Table 3 in IJSPS-T-29, the average 
ECR flat-shaped piece cost $0.0740 and the average letter-shaped 
piece cost $0.0685, for a difference of $0.0054. 
Please confirm that, according to Table 3 in IJSPS-T-29, the average 
ECR letter-shaped piece weighing less than 3.0 ounces costs 
$0.0669. 

(viii) If subparts (v) and (viii) are coniirmed. please coniinn that the 
difference between the unit cost of letters weighing less than 3.0 
ounces of $0.0669 and the unit cost of tlats which include the cost 
and volume of letters weighiig more than 3.0 ounces as calculated in 
subpart (v) of $0.0750 is $0.0081. If subpatis (v) and (vii) are not 
confirmed, please calculate the d i f fmce  between the figures 
provided in subparts (vii) and (v). 
If subparts (vi) and (viii) are confirmed, please conlirm that the unit 
cost difference between $0.0081 and $0.0054 is $0.0027. If subparts 
(vi) and (viii) are not confirmed, please calculate the difference 
between the figures provided in subparts (vi) and (viii). 

(vii) 

(ix) 

d) Please confirm the calculations in subparts b) and c) show that the laterlflat 
differential is overstated by at most $0.0027. Please explain if not 
confirmed. 

pesoonse: 

(a) Confirmed. 

@) (i) Confirmed for thc data in USPS-LR-1-92, Section 2. pages 14-15, 

Which Show costs by OIIC-OUDCC Wdght incnment. Sac VP/CW-T-1, 

Appendix B, and my response to USPSNPCW-TI-18 for my 

reservations Concerning the mahodology used to daarmne * weight- 

related costs by o m  incranent , including the possible 

Und- of weight-related Costs. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

Confirmed for the data in USPS LR-1-92. Section 2, pages 17-18, 

which show costs by one-ounce weight increment. See VP/CW-T-l, 

Appendix B. and my response to USPSNP-CW-TI-18 for my 

reservations concerning the methodology used to detcrminc weight- 

related costs by ounce increment, including the possible 

understatement of weight-related costs. 

confirmed. 

Not confirmed. 66,418,655 
+ 2 ,  7 7  
= 20,521,556,732 

I obtain the same unit cost. 

Not confirmed for USPS-T-29. Table 3, which is "Test Year 

Periodicals Application Costs." If the question mte-nded to refer to 

USPS-T-28, Table 3. then I confirm that $0.0740 and $0.685 are the 

average unit costs for ECR 'Flats" and 'Letten," respectively. The 

diffmnce between these two units costs is $0.0055, not $0.0054. 

Not coniirmed for USPS-T-29, Tabk 3, which is 'Test Year 

periodicals ApplicatiOn Costs." If the question intended to refer to 

USPS-T-28. Table 3, then I confirm that $0.0678 is the avcregc unit 

cost shownthere for ECR 'Letters" that w e i g h k  than3.5 ounces. 

(viii) I do not know what is intended by the ref- to 'subpart d." I do 

confirm that the difference bemeen $0.0744 and $0.0678 is sO.0066. 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Hal& to hIteJTOg8tOrp 
of United States Postal Service 

Your arithmetic would appear to be correct. 

Confirmed for the data in USPS-LR-1-92. Section 2, pages 14-15. 

which show costs by one-ounce weight increment. See VP/CW-T-I, 

Appendix B, and my response to USPSNP-CW-T1-18 for my 

reservations concerning the methodology used to determine weight- 

related costs by ounce increment, including the possible 

understatement of weight-related costs. 

Confirmed for the data in USPS-LR-1-92, Section 2, pages 17-18, 

which show costs by one-ounce weight increment. See VP/CW-T-l, 

Appendix B, and my response to USPSNP-CW-T1-18 for my 

reservations cowrning the methodology used to determine weight- 

related costs by o u w  increment, includiig the possible 

understatement of weight-related costs. 

When I add the signiikmt digits in the two numbers, I obtain 

$1,549,321. 

when Iaddthe significant digits in the two numbers, Iobtaio B 

combbed volum of 2O,671.461,028. 

when I divided $1.549.321 by 20.671,461.028 I obtain 

$0.0749(497s). 
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Response of VP-CW Witness John Haldi to Interrogatory 
of United States Postal Service 

(vi) Not confirmed for USPS-T-29, Table 3, which is 'Test Year 

Periodicals Application Costs." If the question intended to refer to 

USPS-T-28. Table 3, then I confirm that $0.0740 and $0.685 are the 

average unit costs for ECR 'Flats" and 'Letters," respectively. The 

difference between these two units costs is $0.0055, not $0.0054. 

Not confirmed for USPS-T-29, Table 3, which is 'Test Year 

Periodicals Application Costs." If the question intended to refer to 

USPS-T-28, Table 3. then I wnfirm that $0.0669 is the average unit 

cost shown there for ECR 'Letters" that weigh less than 3.0 ounces. 

(viii) Using the data in the question, the result is $0.0081. Using my 

result in (v) above, the result is $0.0080. 

Your arithmetic appears to be wrrect. 

(vii) 

(i) 

Using the data cited in the references above, the arithmetic leads to this d) 

adjustment for heavy weight letters. I note that the estimated overstatement 

in my testimony at page A-7, Table A-2, line 10, is $0.00291. which is not 

much different from the $0.0027 adjustment obtained by your method. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any additional 

designation of written cross-examination? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to 

cross-examination. Four parties have requested oral 

cross-examination of this witness, Advo, the Mail Order 

Association of America, the Newspaper Association of America 

and the United States Postal Service. 

Does any other party wish to cross-examine? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, does Advo wish to 

cross-examine the witness, Mr. Burzio? 

MR. BURZIO: Mr. Chairman, my partner, Mr. 

McLaughlin, has some cross-examination, and I believe that 

he is on the way. I would beg the Chair's indulgence and 

let him be taken out of order. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I don't think that is a 

problem. We will pick up on him at an appropriate time when 

another party has completed cross-examination. Thank you. 

MR. BURZIO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mail Order Association of 

America. 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I don't see anyone here 

representing them. I am going to assume that they have no 
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cross-examination and, as was the case with Advo and Mr. 

McLaughlin, if counsel for Mail Order Association of America 

shows up at some point later in the morning while this 

witness is still on the stand, we will assume that that 

party's rights to cross have also been reserved. 

That brings us to the Newspaper Association of 

America. Mr. Baker. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Good morning, Dr. Haldi. 

A Good morning, Mr. Baker. 

Q I am Bill Baker, appearing on behalf of the 

Newspaper Association of America and I can't say I had 

expected to be talking with you quite this early in the 

morning. 

Could you turn to your response to NAA 

Interrogatory 4 to you, please. 

A Yes, I have it here. 

Q And in here we had asked you about a passage in 

your testimony where you had recommended maintaining 

pass-throughs for destination entry, I believe, at least 8 5  

percent of avoided costs, is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And we had asked if retaining the absolute amount 

of the discount would retain the incentive and you said no, 
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and I understand - -  I want to ask you about that a little 

bit. 

In your first sentence in that response after the 

word "no" you state, "If the absolute amount of the discount 

were retained, the incentive would be weakened in relation 

to increases in the cost that destination entry avoids." 

Whose costs are you referring to there? 

A Well, I am referring to the Postal Service costs, 

to start with, if we are talking about cost avoidance. 

Q And in the next sentence you appear to be 

referring to the mailers' costs, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Should the discount be based on the Postal 

Service's avoided costs or to some measure the mailers' 

costs? 

A The discount should be based on the Postal 

Service's avoided costs. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Dr. Haldi, could you talk 

up a bit? 

THE WITNESS: Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Is this better? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Yes, that is better. Thank 

you. 

BY MR. BAKER: 
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Q And then whether a particular mailer chooses to 

use the discount would depend on how the size of that 

discount compares to the mailers' own costs, is that 

correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q Could you turn now to your response to NAA-6? 

I was intrigued by this response because you used 

a term that I don't remember seeing in rate cases before, 

and the interrogatory had asked about your statement where a 

fair and equitable starting point for rate design would be 

an across-the-board increase by an appropriate amount, and 

you state midway through the answer there that, and I will 

read the language, "What we often see, however, is an 

ongoing adjustment process reflecting the fact that rates 

have not settled into a configuration that could be 

described as mutual equilibrium" - -  and that is the end of 

the quote. 

What do you mean by "mutual equilibrium" here? 

A Well, once you have a revenue target established 

for a subclass such as ECR, and you have the various rate 

categories within ECR and you have the volumes within each 

of those rate categories, if you multiply any set of rates 

or proposed rates times the volumes and taking account of - -  

let's say the net rate is taking account of the discounts, 

you get a revenue. 
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Now if those rates give you the target revenue, if 

you have a set of rates which just give you the target 

revenue, then you - -  if you start making changes you're in 

what has sometimes been described as a zero sum situation. 

If you increase any one rate in any one rate cell that will 

give you more revenue and if you don't make any offsetting 

changes you have more than target revenue, so then you have 

to think about some offsetting change somewhere. 

Conversely, if you decrease one rate, you diminish 

the revenue from that rate cell, and if you are trying to 

achieve that target revenue, you have to think of an 

offsetting change somewhere to make up for that decrease 

that you put in, so they are in mutual equilibrium when you 

have got them balanced against the target revenue figure you 

are trying to achieve. At least that's what I intended by 

the phrase. 

Q Is equilibrium something that occurs from case to 

case? 

Are you comparing, say, the last case with this 

case or are you looking at it within the context of one 

specific case? 

A Well, I go on to state down there, in the balance 

of this thing, that there may be reasons for changing the 

relationship as between the rates that give you that target 

revenue figure from one rate case to the next. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



.- 
1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

:..0 

:.1 

:.2 

:.:. 3 

:...4 

:,.5 

:.6 

:.? 

:'~ 8 

:L 9 

'1 0 

:11 

.!2 

:i3 

2 4 

.'! 5 

15958 

Q And you identify - -  I believe it's four reasons in 

that last sentence, in your response to NAA-6? 

A Well, they are preceded by the phrase "such as" - -  

they are meant to be illustrative. I could have used the 

longer phrase that lawyers use such as "including but not 

necessarily limited to" or something like that, but 

that's meant for example. 

Q Do you have an opinion on whether Standard ECR 

rates today are in mutual equilibrium? 

A I think when the Commission reaches a decision in 

this case they'll be in mutual equilibrium for purposes of 

this case until we have new factors to possibly change them, 

which again some of which - -  this is not meant to be an 

exhaustive list - -  are discussed here in the bottom. 

Q Is any new rate de-averaging being proposed in 

this case in ECR mail? 

A Not that I am aware of. 

Q Is there any previous de-averaging still being 

phased in? 

A Well, they haven't fully reached 100 percent 

discounts for destination entry for example. Some people 

think they should. 

Q Are there changes in costs arising from automation 

and new data that are being phased in here or that differ 

from the past case? 
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A To my knowledge there are no particular changes - -  

particularly for the ECR class - -  some classes have been hit 

by increases in flat sorting costs but ECR doesn't have much 

flat sorting. 

Q New cost studies there - -  Witness Daniel has 

submitted some testimony which you address in yours - -  aside 

from that, are there any new costs studies in this case for 

ECR? 

A Well, you have some new cost methodologies in this 

case proposed, which affect all classes and subclasses. 

Q Would one way of telling whether a mutual 

equilibrium exists between different rate cases is whether 

the proportionate shares of different rate categories 

comprise of the subclass remain relatively consistent from 

case to case as measured by billing determinants, something 

like that? 

A Repeat that again? 

Q Well, if in each case the relative amount of 

saturation letters or five digit flats remain approximately 

the same proportion of the total of the subclass from case 

to case and seems a fairly constant or steady share of the 

subclass mail stream, would that suggest to you there's a 

mutual equilibrium present in the subclass? 

A Not by itself, no. 

Q Why not? 
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A Well, there's - -  I was talking about mutual 

equilibrium in terms of the rates. 

Now you are talking about mutual equilibrium in 

terms of the volumes, and there's all kinds of factors that 

could influence the volumes outside the purview of the 

Postal Service. 

If people find, you know, for marketing reasons 

they make choose to send either more heavier weight pieces 

or more lighter weight pieces or more envelope pieces or 

fewer envelope pieces, and you could see some shift in 

volumes occurring outside the context of the rate case that 

has nothing to do with the rates per se. 

Q And if that is going on, would you say we could be 

in a situation where rates are in mutual equilibrium but the 

volumes in the subclass are not? 

A I think of the mutual equilibrium of the rates as 

being to the extent that you have a cost based rate 

structure it's depending more on the underlying cost factors 

rather than the volumes as such. 

Q Okay. Let me ask you to turn to your response to 

NAA Number 8. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have it? 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q And the basic question here was whether you had 
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considered recognizing in the rate design some of the cost 

difference between basic letters and basic non-letters in 

ECR; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you stated no, you did not, citing Will 

MOeller'S desire to support the automation category; that's 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q What is the rate relationship that's most 

important to preserve - -  to support the Service's automation 

program that would concern you here? 

A Well, there's an interesting question as to 

whether the basic category at this lower end which only 

requires, I believe, ten pieces per carrier route, is an 

anachronism in the automation, the world of automation. If 

you only have ten pieces per carrier route, then they have 

to be unbundled and hand sorted by the carrier unless you 

run them through the automation, but the whole idea of ECR 

is that it's a subclass of mail that bypasses all processing 

until it gets to the DDU, and the DDUs, most of them are not 

equipped with any kind of automation, so you have a kind of 

a problem here. You've got the category. You tell people 

you can presort and make up mail this way, but in essence, 

you really don't want them to. 

Q So are you concerned, then, with the relationship 
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of the basic ECR letter with the ECR automation rate and 

with the standard regular - -  

A Well, there's an ECR automation rate. There's an 

automation rate within ECR. 

Q Right. Are you focusing on both places in 

automation letters - -  

A I was focusing here on getting them to switch to 

automation letter rate within ECR. 

Q Within ECR. 

So the important rate concern there is the basic 

ECR letter rate; is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q So could you still support the Service's 

automation program by keeping the basic ECR letter rate 

where it is, but recognizing some of the cost difference in 

the basic non-letter rate as long as you make some other 

adjustment elsewhere in the rate design? 

A Can you repeat the question. 

Q Yes. I'm just saying if you recognize some of the 

cost difference between the letters and non-letters at the 

basic tier thereby raising to some degree the non-letter 

rate, would that not still support the automation program in 

the way you that mean it here in your answer? 

A Well, putting it equal to the basic flat rate, 

which has a higher cost, does exactly that, achieves that 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034  



.... 
1 

2 

3 
.i 
'4 

. 5  \ 

' 6  

17 

9 

- 0  

:. 1 

..2 
! 
:. 3 

1.4 

5 

:.8 
! 

::. 9 

: ! O  

2 1 

::2 

:13 

:!4 

1:: 5 

! 

15963 

purpose. 

Q Okay. Turning now to what I guess I call part 2 

of your testimony - -  well, it's not headlined 2 - -  the part 

of your testimony where you addressed the revenue 

requirement. 

A Do you have a page reference? 

Q Well, not yet. Part of - -  in your testimony, you 

suggest the Commission should consider reducing the revenue 

requirement; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And principally you do that by recommending a 

reduction in the contingency? 

A That's correct. It starts on page 30, I believe. 

Q Right. That's where I was turning to. 

To what do you propose to reduce the contingency? 

A I believe I propose to reduce it to - -  I have a 

figure here. Let me just cite the figure I gave. 

Q You're looking maybe at page 36 of your testimony? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you know what that works out to in percentage 

terms if the contingency factor is currently 2.5 percent and 

in other cases, it's 1 or 2? Do you happen to have a 

translation of that proposal to that kind of number? If you 

don't, that's fine. I just wondered if you had thought - -  

A Well, 2.5 percent I believe represents about 1.7 
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million, and 500 million is a shade under a third of 1.7, so 

taking that as a proportion of the 2.5, about a third would 

be about . 7 ,  I say. 

Q Okay. 

A . 6  to . 7  of one percent. 

Q And in lines 14-15 on page 36, you state your 

proposed reduction would reduce the revenue required by 1.2, 

1.3 billion dollars; is that correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And you then go on to - -  or recommend at least 177 

million of that be directed to reducing the unit 

contributions for ECR mail, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Do you have any proposal about the balance of that 

revenue requirement reduction? 

A No. 

Q so - -  

A I believe, if I - -  I have not had as much time as 

I would have liked to read all the testimony in this case, 

but I believe there's enough proposals on the table by 

various participants to consume all of the remainder. 

Q Or more so, I suspect. 

A Perhaps more so. 

Q But you have no particular recommendation on your 

own as to where it should go? 
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A No. I stop right there. 

Q Okay. 

A At least in this testimony, I'll say. 

Q Do you have other testimony that you've filed so 

far that suggested it in any other subclass? 

A Yes. I filed testimony for priority mail users 

suggesting a - -  

Q I'll give you a chance to testify again on their 

behalf. What was the figure you recommended in that case, 

in that testimony? 

A I don't have it in front of me, but I believe it's 

about 300 million. 

Q 300 million. S o  you by yourself are accounting 

for 477 million? 

A That would be about right, yes. 

Q Could any of the savings go to reduce the unit 

contributions of first class mail? 

A That would be up to the Commission. 

Q You would not oppose that? 

A No. A matter of fact, I have testimony in first 

class mail, come to think of it, which also proposes a 

reduction. 

Q In institutional costs, or is that - -  

A No, in the revenues, which would - -  you would need 

- -  this could be applied to. That's for Pitney-Bowes if you 
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haven't had a chance to read it. 

Q I do recall that, too. What I do not recall 

sitting here is whether that reduction is due to an 

attributable cost avoidance or - -  

A No. That's due to a new discount. 

Q That's a new discount. Do you happen to recall 

how much money is counted for there? 

A About 160 million. 

Q 160. Okay. So we've got you up to 630-some 

million. Okay. 

A That's about right. 

Q So that accounts for half of the loot. 

A But, you know, between first class, priority mail, 

and ECR, we're well over half the mail stream, too, so I've 

left a lot on the table for the others. 

Q Okay. At page 38 of your testimony, you begin a 

discussion of unit contribution; is that correct? 

A Yes, that's correct. 

Q And I take it from the fact that you have this 

discussion in your testimony that you do believe that 

comparing unit cost contributions can be useful in postal 

ratemaking? 

A I think it should be a prerequisite as part, not 

the sole part, but as part of the comparisons, yes. 

Q And at least at that level, you are in agreement 
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with my Witness Tye on the use of unit contributions? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, I noticed that you compare here the unit 

contributions of Standard A ECR and Standard A regular. Why 

did you compare those two? 

A Well, the two combined make up the class of 

Standard A. I believe that's called the class. Those are 

the two subclasses now that they've eliminated single-piece 

Standard A. And in fact, some witnesses sometimes lump them 

together. Well, there's four subclasses, of course - -  

nonprofit ECR and nonprofit as well - -  and some people just 

link - -  even lump those two together and refer to them as 

Standard A commercial, and they both consist largely of 

advertising material since they tend to be somewhat similar 

in terms of the purpose and content. 

Q So do you believe that the subclasses are similar, 

at least in purpose and content? 

A Broadly similar, yes. 

Q Are they different in any way? 

A Well, they're certainly different in terms of the 

make up. I think Witness Moeller indicated that Standard A 

regular is used for targeted consumers, whereas ERC is used 

more for geographics targeting as opposed to individual 

targeting. And there are some parcels, individual parcels 

within Standard A regular, whereas the only parcels in 
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Standard A ECR to my understanding are samples. 

I know the through-the-mail film people use 

Standard A regular to send their pictures back to 

recipients, and I think the checkbook mailers sometimes use 

Standard A to mail checkbooks to individuals who've ordered 

them. 

Q Do you have an opinion as to whether Standard A 

ECR or Standard A regular faces more competition from 

alternate delivery? 

A Well, from alternate delivery, such literature as 

there is out there would say that saturation mail is the 

most susceptible to competition. 

Q And that would be a part of ECR mail? 

A That would be a part of ECR, correct. It's 

sometimes referred to in the literature as contestable mail. 

Q In your understanding as an economist, do you have 

any understanding of whether the private express statutes 

have the same effect on ECR as on Standard Regular, or the 

effect is different? 

A Well, I'm not a lawyer, but I don't think that --I 

think the statutes apply almost equally from a practical 

point of view; however, it's difficult to get enough density 

in Standard A regular type material to mount any kind of a 

delivery scheme, but Standard A material could be included 

in bags hung on doorknobs just as Standard A ECR is. 
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Q Are you familiar with - -  I'll call it an exception 

to the private express statutes referring to bound 

catalogues at all? 

A Referring to which? 

Q Bound catalogues of a certain page size. 

A I'm not, no. 

Q Okay. I noticed that you did not compare Standard 

A ECR or Standard A Regular mail with first class mail. Do 

you think it would be appropriate to compare first class 

mail with either ECR or regular on a unit contributions 

basis? 

A I'm not sure what you mean by appropriate. It's 

certainly a comparison that has been made and can be made. 

It depends on what the purpose is. First class mail is much 

more different, much more varied than Standard A in terms of 

its content type stuff in.terms of the applicability of the 

private express statutes, I think, in certainly the 

susceptibility to competition. 

Q And those are the sorts of differences you would 

want to take into account when deciding what the appropriate 

unit cost coverage would be - -  unit cost contribution would 

be? 

A I think they are pertinent and relevant, yes. 

MR. BAKER: That completes my questioning, Mr. 

Chairman. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Mr. Baker. 

Advco, Inc? Mr. McLaughlin? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, you are so 

efficient this morning I almost missed the boat. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It's not I that is efficient; I 

think it's everyone else who is participating in these 

proceedings. I just read the script. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Good morning, Dr. Haldi. 

I would like to first talk with you about both the 

letter flat rate differential for ECR mail and the pound 

rate sort of together somewhat. 

4 Would you agree that ideally, the letter flat rate - 
:..5 differential, the higher rate that you would propose to 

.6 charge for flats versus letters, should reflect just 

:: ? shape-related cost differences and should not reflect 
:! 
8 weight-related cost differences? 

.. 9 A Yes, within the - -  if you're talking about letters 

: o  - -  the letters up to the break point on not higher, and they 

: 1  shouldn't be because anything higher should pay the flat 

: 2  rate, you really should reflect the differences between 

! 3  

.'', 4 

letters weighing under the break point and flats weighing 

under the break point. 

..5 Q And in fact, in terms of the letter flat cost 
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differential, the mail that's included in those cost 

calculations for letters - -  the letter mail has a 

substantially lighter weight than the flat-size mail; is 

that correct? On average in ECR, letters weigh some 

fraction of the weight of ECR flats. 

A Are you talking about the entirety of all flats or 

flats under 3.3 ounces? 

Q I'm talking about the entirety of all flats. 

A Oh, yes. That would be true, yes. 

Q NOW, do you know whether the Postal Service's 

estimated letter flat cost differentials on the flat side 

include costs for flats in the entire 0 to 16 ounce range? 

A I'm not sure. 

Q You don't know? 

A I'm not sure right now. 

Q Well, to the extent that it does, would you agree 

that some portion of that letter flat cost difference may 

reflect weight-related cost differences, while some other 

portion may reflect shape-related cost differences? 

A It is conceivable given their inability to 

distinguish cost sometimes. 

Q You think it's conceivable or likely? 

A I really don't - -  I am not that familiar with the 

data right now to pass a judgment on likelihood. 

Q I would like to have you turn to your response to 
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Advo Interrogatory 7B. The question asks you whether you 

believe that your proposed letter flat cost differential is 

entirely or at least 95 percent shape related as opposed to 

weight related, and I'm not sure you answered that question. 

Can you tell us whether you believe that your 

proposed letter flat cost differential is at least 95 

percent shape related as opposed to weight related? 

A It's my impression that the letter flat cost 

differential was meant to be shape related. I'm trying to 

remember now how the Postal Service - -  I made an adjustment 

to their calculation, which was shape related, but I'm 

trying to remember the model that they used. It was my 

belief that it was shape related. 

Q Okay. It was your belief that it was shape 

related? 

A That's right. 

Q But you don't know for sure? 

A At this point, I'm not 100 percent sure. 

Q Is it your understanding that Postal Service 

Witnesses Daniel and Moeller believe that the letter flat 

cost differential was entirely shape related or whether it 

included weight-related cost differences as well? 

A It was my understanding that they tried to 

separate the two to the best of their ability. 

Q Do you recall whether Witness Daniel was asked 
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that question and what her answer was? 

A I have not read all of her interrogatory - -  was 

that an interrogatory or in her oral? 

Q I believe it was in both. 

A I have not read all of her responses. 

Q Would you defer to her answer on that since you 

have not looked at it yourself? 

A I would certainly defer to her as representing 

what she thought she did, yes. 

Q Now, in your response to 7 ( b ) ,  which, as I 

indicated previously I'm not sure answered the question that 

we had asked, you talk about the presort tree. Can you just 

explain very briefly what the presort tree is? 

Well, let me ask you and see if you agree. Would 

you agree that the presort tree is basically a formula 

that's used for rate design purposes that allow someone to 

plug in cost differentials and plug in passthroughs in order 

to develop a rate structure? Is that generally correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And it includes both the input of unit cost 

differences and the input of decisions such as percentage 

passthroughs of those cost differences that will be allowed 

for a rate design purpose; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. Now, you state here that the presort tree 
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does not allow for a weight-related component to the letter 

flat cost differential, and you add that the presort tree 

does not allow for - -  that presort differentials do not 

allow for a weight-related component. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, when you say it does not allow for a 

weight-related component to the letter-flat cost 

differential, what you mean by that is that there is not a 

separate weight-related letter-flat differential and 

shape-related letter-flat differential? Is that what you 

mean? 

A Yes. I should have said, perhaps, as currently 

constructed. 

Q Okay. 

A It doesn't mean it couldn't. 

Q Now, does the presort tree allow for a variable 

passthrough, a passthrough of less than 100 percent? 

A The passthroughs are inputs manually which can be 

input - -  are input at the discretion of the rate designer. 

Q And so for example, if a rate designer believed 

that the letter flat cost differential included more than 

just shape-related costs, you could reduce the passthrough 

to take into account that the letter flat cost differential 

might overstate shape-related cost differences? 

A You can reduce it arbitrarily without even having 
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a basis for doing it if you want to. 

Q But you could do on a basis like that, could you 

not? 

A You could. 

Q So the presort tree does not prevent someone from 

taking into account the fact that the letter flat cost 

difference might include weight-related cost differences as 

well as shape-related cost differences? 

A No, but if those cost differences aren't captured 

or reflected elsewhere, it might still be appropriate to 

reflect them in the differential. 

Q You say if the weight-related cost differences are 

not captured elsewhere? 

A Well, if you narrow the - -  let's assume that 

you've narrowed the shape-related to flats that weigh under 

the break point and letters, which by definition weigh under 

the break point, and suppose letters average 1 ounce and 

flats average 2-1/2 ounces, and there are some 

weight-related costs to the difference in the weight in this 

minimal tier. It might very well be considered appropriate 

to reflect those differences whether they're shape-related 

or weight-related if they're confined to the piece-only 

component in the differential since you don't have a 

weight-related differential anyhow below the break point. 

BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN: 
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Q But your proposal is in essence to pass through 

virtually the entirety of the letter-flat cost difference as 

though it were a shape related only cost difference? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you believe that there is any interrelationship 

between the letter-flat rate differential and the pound 

rate? 

A Say that again? 

Q Do you believe that there is any interrelationship 

between the letter-flat rate differential and the pound 

rate? 

A No. 

Q Do you believe there is any interrelationship 

between the letter-flat cost differential and weight-related 

cost differences? 

A Between the - -  say that again now? 

Q Do you believe there is any interrelationship 

between the letter-flat cost difference and weight-related 

cost differences? 

A Well, there's weight-related costs and to the 

extent you have costs that are strictly weight-related it 

doesn't matter what the shape is, and there's other costs 

that could be considered shape related. 

For example, if you are unloading a truckload of 

letters or a truckload of flats, if they weigh the same I 
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think the cost to unload them is the same. 

Q Well, let me - -  on the assumption that the 

letter-flat cost differential includes more than just pure 

shape-related cost differences, but also takes into account 

weight-related cost differences, in part due to the fact 

that letters and flats have different weights, in that case 

do you believe that there would be an interrelationship 

between the overall letter-flat cost difference that 

includes both effects and weight-related cost differences? 

A Are you trying to say is there double counting? 

Is that - -  when you say interrelationship? 

Q Well, I am just asking you whether you see any 

interrelationship. 

A Not offhand. I don't see any interrelationship, 

no. 

Q Have you ever done an analysis of that before? 

A No,, other than the fact that as I have seen the 

distributions in particularly in First Class that as weight 

goes up above 3 or 4 ounces, why it is predominantly flats 

or parcels so you don't get too many letter shapes above 3 

or 4 ounces. That is also true for Third Class. Heavier 

weight pieces, because it's paper, tend to be flats. 

Q Is there a point at which an assumed pound related 

cost differential when applied to the volume of letters and 

flats would result in an imputed letter-flat cost 
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differential that becomes irrational? 

A An assumed - -  

Q In other words, if you assume, if you took 

different levels of assumed weight-related costs, costs per 

pound - -  

A Right. 

Q And plugged that into the volumes of letters and 

flats, is there some point at which the assumed 

weight-related costs could be so great as to overwhelm the 

letter-flat cost differential? 

A That's a hypothetical - -  is this a hypothetical 

you are posing? 

Q A hypothetical, yes. 

A I have not pondered it before, but I suppose there 

must be some rate at which that would be true if you just 

keep going up and up. 

Q But you have done no analysis of that in this 

case, is that correct? 

A NO. 

Q I would like to have you turn to Advo 

Interrogatory 1 to you, actually it is part l(b). 

A Yes. 

Q We asked you in your heavy weight letter cost 

adjustment to explain why it was appropriate to shift the 

heavy weight letter costs to ECR flats but not to also shift 
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the corresponding heavy weight letter volumes. Do you see 

that? 

A Yes. 

Q You refer us to your response to USPS-29, but let 

me just ask you directly, do you believe that it is 

appropriate to shift heavy weight costs to ECR flats but not 

to also shift the corresponding heavy weight letter volumes 

to ECR flats? 

A Well, if the letter volumes don't appear in the 

flats then it would be appropriate, but if the heavy weight 

letter volumes were entered at the flat rate to begin with, 

presumably - -  my presumption was they got picked up as flats 

in the PERMIT system, so the volume would already be in the 

flats. 

Q That was your assumption? 

A That was my assumption, correct. 

Q Now then, I think there are probably a couple 

different spots where I could cite to for this but I don't 

think I need to have a specific cite. 

You discuss several ways in which the existing 

rate structure in your view does not adequately reflect all 

different kinds of cost characteristics and cost 

differences. 

One of the things you talk about is presort 

discounts, which are based on piece discounts not fully 
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reflecting weight-related cost differences. Do you recall 

that? 

A Yes. 

Q And in the case of saturation flats and 

particularly for heavier weight saturation flats, would it 

be your opinion as I understand it from your responses that 

the presort discount does not fully reflect the 

weight-related costs avoided by that mail? 

A That's - -  obviously I have not done an independent 

study which comes up with that result, but it would appear 

to me to be the case. I wouldn't be surprised if it - -  in 

fact, I suspect that strongly. 

Q Okay, so saturation flats, particularly the 

heavier weight flats, are in a sense disadvantaged under the 

rate structure because they do not get the full credit for 

their weight-related cost avoidance, is that correct? 

A That's what I stated in my Appendix E. 

Q Okay. 

A And that is the basis for my proposal to increase 

the destination entry discounts. 

Q Okay - -  

A Which are based on weight. 

Q Now then, let's take a look at the same general 

issue from the standpoint of the letter-flat cost 

differential and let me posit as an assumption that the 
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letter-flat cost differential includes not only shape 

related cost differences but also weight related cost 

differences. I am asking you to assume that. 

A All right. 

Q For saturation flats in that case would it be true 

that a nearly-full pass-through of the letter-flat cost 

differential would likely result in a pass-through of some 

weight-related costs? 

A You are positing that the differential includes 

weight-related costs as well as shape-related costs? 

Q Yes, and then you do a full - -  a nearly-full or 

full pass-through of that cost difference? 

A And your question is is that discriminatory to the 

flats? 

Q Well, wouldn't it in effect be charging to the 

flats some weight-related costs through the letter-flat rate 

differential? 

A Well, if we deal with flats and letters below the 

break point where there is no weight-related charge on any 

piece that weighs under 3.3 ounces, then flats are not being 

charged for their weight-related costs. 

Q But the - -  is it your understanding that the 

letter-flat cost difference used by the Postal Service was 

based solely on letters and flats below 3 ounces or did it 

take into account flats weighing all the way up to 16 
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ounces? 

A Well, at this point I don't want to speak for 

exactly what the Postal Service did. 

Q Well, let's assume - -  

A It was my understanding at the time that they had 

isolated those factors out, yes. 

Q Let's get back to my assumption, that the 

letter-flat cost difference - -  

A Now if you posit - -  let me say this - -  if you 

posit that some of the costs of heavier weight flats are 

included in the letter-flat differential of - -  under the 

break point, that is a different question. 

Is that what you are positing? 

Q Well, I am positing that the letter-flat cost 

difference includes weight-related cost effects for, for 

example, heavier weight flats, that those are included as 

part of the letter-flat cost difference. 

A Well, if you have included things that shouldn't 

be included, then that would probably be appropriate to take 

it out one way or another, yes - -  

Q And you could take it out, for example, by 

reducing the pass-through is one way, or by separately 

somehow or other calculating and separately estimating those 

numbers, is that correct? 

A That would be the more desirable way. 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: I have no further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think we will take our 

mid-morning break right now. We will come back on the hour 

and at that point MOAA will be up to cross examination if 

they do have cross examination for that witness. 

Mr. Todd? 

MR. TODD: For your planning purposes, Mr. 

Chairman, MOAA will not have cross examination - -  follow-up 

questions but will not take up much time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. Mr. Todd has 

advised us that there will be - -  he will not have any cross 

examination on behalf of M O M ,  in which case we will proceed 

with the Postal Service. 

I assume the Postal Service still has cross 

examination, Mr. Alverno? 

MR. ALVERNO: Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay, thank you - -  on the hour. 

[Recess. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Alverno, I think you may 

proceed now. 

MR. ALVERNO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. ALVERNO: 

Q Good morning, Dr. Haldi. 

A Good morning, Mr. Alverno. 
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Q I will be asking you just a few questions and then 

we will be through. I want to refer you back to your 

cross-examination with counsel for Newspaper Association of 

America, where you stated that, within ECR, Saturation Mail 

is the most susceptible to competition. Do you recall that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Let's consider now for a second, Saturation 

Mail itself. Within Saturation Mail, do you have an opinion 

a5 to whether letters or nonletters are more susceptible to 

competition? 

A The part of the mailstream that is most 

susceptible to competition within that which you have 

designated would be that which pays the higher rates. 

Q And those pieces that pay higher rates are 

generally those that are within ECR Saturation, are those 

pieces that are subject to the pound rate, is that correct? 

A Pound rated pieces pay more than just those that 

are piece rated, that's correct. 

Q Let's turn now, please, to your response to 

Interrogatory Number 22 of the Postal Service. 

A I have it, yes. 

Q Okay. And in that interrogatory, reference was 

made to your contention that there are some weight-related 

savings due to presort, isn't that right? 

A Yes. 
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Q And you are proposing a higher passthrough for 

destination entry as compared to the USPS proposal, isn't 

that right? 

A That's certainly correct, yes. 

Q Okay. Specifically, you are proposing 85 percent 

of the cost avoidance as compared to 7 5  percent proposed by 

the USPS? 

A Yes. I pointed out in my testimony that I was 

also proposing - -  suggesting that whatever the discount of 

the passthrough is be applied to all Standard A, as it has 

been in the past. 

Q Let's turn now to page B-28 of your testimony. 

A That's B as in boy? 

Q Yes. Specifically, lines 16 to 19. There you 

state that "The Commission can help rectify the situation by 

increasing the passthrough used to compute the destination 

entry discounts. I strongly recommend this course of action 

to the Commission." 

Now, the situation to which you are referring on 

line 17 is the fact that the presort discounts in ECR do not 

explicitly recognize weight-related savings, isn't that 

right? 

A That's correct. 

Q So, according to your statement, in order to make 

up for the fact that one particular rate element does not 
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account for a cost causative variable, in this case, it 

would be weight in terms of the presort discount. I think 

what you are saying here is that that can be rectified 

through adjustment of the passthrough for another discount, 

that being the drop ship discount, is that right? 

A Yeah, I did say rectify, I don't know if rectify 

is the right word, the most precise word I could have used, 

but, sure, if you don't recognize some cost avoidances that 

you believe to exist in one place, I don't think you - -  you 

certainly don't want to then turn around and penalize people 

who pay the pound rate by cutting their discount for 

destination entry at the same time. 

Q And so what is being done here is that you are 

making up for - -  through increasing the passthrough, you are 

making up for the inability to recognize a savings in 

another passthrough? 

A Well, I should have said it is an additional 

reason, more than rectify, because I think my recommendation 

for an 85 percent passthrough stands on its own feet. In 

fact, I would have recommended 100 percent passthrough or 

something more than 85 percent except for the fact that they 

have always supplied the same passthroughs to Standard A 

Regular and nonprofit as well as to ECR, and I haven't 

studied all the rate relationships and all those subclasses, 

so I was a little bit hesitant to go beyond 85 percent in my 
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recommendation here. But I think 85 - -  I should have said, 

rather than rectify, I should have - -  yet another reason 

perhaps is another way to put it for recommending an 85 

percent passthrough. 

MR. ALVERNO: Thank you, Dr. Haldi. 

That's all I have today, Mr. Chairman. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: IS there any follow-up? 

Questions from the bench? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Anyone need any smelling salts 

because they are in shock and have passed out at the limited 

amount of cross-examination? 

There doesn't appear to be any follow-up. 

Questions from the bench? No? Yes? Maybe? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: No questions from the bench. 

Would you like you some time with your witness for 

redirect, to prepare for redirect? 

MR. OLSON: Sure, I think two minutes would be 

enough. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly, Mr. Olson. 

[Recess. ] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Olson? 

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman, j u s t  two quick matters. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 
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BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Dr. Haldi, when you were cross examined by Mr. 

Baker, I believe you said that you would base the discount 

you were discussing on Postal Service cost avoided rather 

than mailer's cost incurred, and I want to ask you to 

clarify if you meant the absolute amount of the discount or 

the level of passthrough of that discount? 

A The basis for the discount should be the Postal 

Service's cost avoided, and that has nothing to do with what 

tne level of the passthrough ought to be, but the basis 

should be the Postal Service's cost avoided, not private 

sector cost. 

Q Okay. And secondly when you were asked a question 

by Mr. Baker about the revenue requirement, I believe the 

record would indicate you said 1.7 million. Is that what 

you meant? 

A You mean for the contingency? No. The 

contingency is proposed to be 1.7 billion. If I misspoke, 

that's - -  even the Postal Service couldn't get by with 1.7 

mil 1 ion. 

MR. OLSON: Thank you. That's all I have. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Mr. Olson. 

When you spoke earlier, Mr. Olson, at the point in 

time at which Dr. Haldi offered up his addendum and 

indicated that you thought that there might be some cross 
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examination that had been anticipated would be obviated by 

the addendum, never did I think that the cross would be so 

short. So we'll be interested in hearing similar forecasts 

from you on cross examination in the future. 

Dr. Haldi, that completes your testimony here 

today, and I believe your testimony in this round, although 

we may see you yet again downstream in the rebuttal phase. 

Who knows? We always like to have you visit with us. We 

enjoy your testimony and your perspective on things. That 

does complete your appearance here today and we appreciate 

your contributions to the record, sir, and you're excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

[Witness excused. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McKeever, I believe you 

have the next witness. 

We look forward to you offering an addendum or 

having your witness offer an addendum to his testimony also. 

MR. McKEEVER: We'll have to try to do that maybe 

during the rebuttal phase. 

[Laughter. I 

MR. McKEEVER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

The United Parcel Service calls to the stand Dr. 

Kevin Neels. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Neels, to the best of my 

recollection, you are already under oath in these 
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proceedings. If that's not the case, if counsel would 

please let me know - -  

MR. McKEEVER: Dr. Neels is already under oath, 

Mr. Chairman, so I think we're okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Counsel, you can proceed when 

you and your witness are ready. 

Whereupon, 

KEVIN NEELS, 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel on behalf 

of the United Parcel Service and, having been previously 

duly sworn, was further examined and testified as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McKEEVER: 

Q Dr. Neels, I have just handed you a copy of a 

document entitled Direct Testimony of Kevin Neels on Behalf 

of United Parcel Service on Transportation Costs and marked 

UPS-T-3. If you were to testify here orally today, Dr. 

Neels, would your testimony be as set forth in that 

document? 

A It would. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I move that the 

direct testimony of Kevin Neels on behalf of the United 

Parcel Service on transportation costs and marked as UPS-T-3 

be admitted into evidence and transcribed into the record of 

today's proceedings. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there an objection? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, I'll direct 

counsel to provide the court reporter with two copies of the 

direct testimony of Witness Neels, and that testimony will 

be transcribed into the record and entered into evidence. 

[Direct Testimony of Dr. Kevin 

Neels, UPS-T-3, was received in 

evidence and transcribed in the 

record. I 
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My name is Kevin Neels. I am a vice president at the economics consulting firm 

of Charles River Associates, where I direct that firm's transportation practice. I have 

directed and participated in numerous research projects and consulting engagements 

dealing with a variety of issues in transportation economics. The aviation sector has 

been a particular focus of my work, and I have played key roles in a variety of projects 

dealing with air cargo market structure, airline pricing strategy, airline industry 

competitive structure, airport operations and finance, and passenger travel behavior. I 

have also addressed topics relating to pipelines, automobile manufacturing and 

distribution, and urban transportation. 

On a number of occasions I have been asked to offer expert testimony in legal 

and regulatory proceedings. In many instances, my testimony has involved calculation 

of the proper measure of damages. These calculations have required extensive 

empirical investigations of business sales, revenues, and costs, with a particular 

emphasis on establishing the extent to which costs vary with changes in sales and 

production volumes. Often my work has involved the application of econometric analysis 

techniques. I have played a major role in estimating damages arising from antitrust 

violations, patent infringement, misappropriation of trade secrets, price-fixing, and 

contract violations. My testimony has addressed a number of different industries, 

including pharmaceuticals, medical devices, commercial aviation, durable consumer 

products, crude oil production and refining, and automobile manufacturing and sales. 
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In Docket No. R97-1, I offered testimony on behalf of United Parcel Service on 

the Postal Service’s econometric study of the volume variability of mail-processing 

costs. I am also submitting testimony on that subject in this proceeding. 

4 A copy of my resume is included as Appendix A. 

5 PURPOSE OF MY TESTIMONY 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

I have been asked to review the Postal Service’s treatment of its dedicated air 

network costs. I have also been asked to review the TRACS system used to distribute 

purchased transportation costs. In so doing, I have reviewed the testimony of Postal 

Service Witnesses Pickett (USPS-T-19), Xie (USPS-T-I), and Bradley (USPS-T-18 and 

USPS-T-22), as well as past Commission rulings on these subjects. 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

I conclude that the Commission should reject the Postal Service’s allocation of all 

network premium costs to Express Mail and should instead allocate those premium 

costs to both Express Mail and Priority Mail. I also conclude that the TRACS 

distribution keys currently used should be modified to assign the costs of empty space 

in purchased highway transportation to the mail that creates the need for that capacity. 

16 

17 

18 future postal rate proceedings. 

Finally, I point out certain shortcomings in the TRACS system and suggest ways in 

which the distribution of purchased transportation costs can be improved for use in 
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THE RESPONSIBILITY FOR NETWORK AIR 
PREMIUM COSTS SHOULD BE SHARED 

BY EXPRESS MAIL AND PRIORITY MAIL. 

The Postal Service operates three dedicated air networks devoted solely to the 

transportation of mail.’ The Eagle network is a hub and spoke operation based in 

Indianapolis, Indiana, which connects approximately forty cities either directly or 

indirectly. Response of United States Postal Service to Interrogatory UPSIUSPS-TI-17. 

The Westem network is a hub and spoke operation based on the West Coast which 

connects approximately a dozen cities either directly or indirectly. - Id. Both of these 

networks operate year-round. In addition, during the Christmas season, the Postal 

Service operates a special Christmas network to handle the high volumes of expedited 

mail tendered during that time period. 

The costing procedures for these dedicated air networks impute to each pound- 
- 

mile of mail carried on them a cost equal to what it would have cost to transport the mail 

through the commercial air system. USPS-T-19. p. 1 (Pickett). These imputed costs 

fall far short of what it actually costs to operate these networks. The difference between 

the actual cost of each network and the imputed “commercial air equivalent” is referred 

to as the “network premium.” - Id. The Postal Service incurs the network premium in 

order to achieve the greater service reliability and quicker turnaround time that the 

dedicated air networks provide compared to the commercial system. Under the Postal 

Service’s Base Year estimates for the Eagle and Western networks, the network 

1. Tr. 6/254142. The Postal Service does not directly own or operate the aircraft 
used in these networks, but rather contracts with private firms to provide the 
required lift. 

-3- 
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I premium cost is $124.7 million, out of total network costs of $208.2 million. USPS-LR-I- 

2 57, p. 1. 
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In Docket No. R97-1, the Commission attributed these dedicated air network 

premium costs solely to Express Mail. PRC Op., pp. 221-22. That attribution was 

based upon Postal Service Witness Takis' statement that if Express Mail were 

eliminated, the Eagle network would be shut down and the Priority Mail and First Class 

Mail moving on that network would be diverted onto commercial flights with no 

degradation in service quality. Docket No. R97-1, USPS-T-41, p. 12. In adopting the 

Postal Service's position, the Commission broke with its prior practice, under which the 

Commission had attributed the premium jointly to Express Mail and Priority Mail. 

The Postal Service's justification in this case for the attribution of the entire 

dedicated air network premium solely to Express Mail is vague at best. Mr. Pickett, who 

calculates the amount of the premium, cites the testimony of Professor Bradley (USPS- 

T-22) to support the attribution of the full premium to Express Mail. USPS-T-19, p. 2. 

He fails, however, to provide a page reference. A search through Professor Bradley's 

testimony reveals a footnote in which Professor Bradley states that it is his 

understanding that these networks are "sized for a [minimum] scale." USPS-T-22 at 38, 

n.28. Yet, Professor Bradley goes on to state that "more capacity exists than is strictly 

required to handle just the Express Mail." Id. In response to interrogatory UPS/USPS- 

T22-9, Professor Bradley stated that he "did not undertake, as it was not required for my 

testimony, an investigation of the nature of the Western network. . . ." Tr. 8/3267. 

~~ - 

- 
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The information provided by the Postal Service in this case regarding the 

operation of these networks and the mix of mail that they carry undercuts the 

appropriateness of assigning all dedicated air network premium costs solely to Express 

Mail. As Table 1 below indicates, in the Base Year Express Mail represented only 24 

percent of the volume on the Eagle network, and only 9 percent of the volume on the 

Western network. Tr. 8/3265. On the other hand, Priority Mail represented 47% of the 

volume on the Eagle network, and 54% of the volume on the Western network. Yet, 

under the Postal Service’s approach, Express Mail would pay the entire premium cost of 

these networks, amounting to 60 percent of total network costs. It is highly unlikely, to 

say the least, that the Postal Service would incur the substantial premium costs of 

operating these dedicated air networks in their current configurations solely to 

accommodate these relatively small Express Mail volumes. 

-5- 
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Mail Classes 

First Class 

Express 

Priority 

Other 

Total 

Table 1 

Eagle Network Western Network Combined Network 
18.24% 26.47% 19.48% 

24.38% 9.36% 22.11% 

47.12% 53.9% 48.14% 

10.27% 10.27% 10.27% 

100.00% 100.00% 100.00% 

1 

z 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

On August 27, 1999, the Postal Setvice upgraded the aircraft used on the 

Western network from DC-9s to much larger 727s. Tr. 6/2560-61. Professor Bradley 

has stated that this decision was driven by a desire to achieve efficiencies by using the 

same types of shipping containers on both the Eagle and the Western networks. Tr. 

813266-69. See also Tr. 6/2560-61 (Pickett). Mr. Pickett adds that because 727s are 

widely used within the industry, they are competitively priced relative to DC-9s. Tr. 

612561. Both witnesses make clear, however, that in soliciting bids for the Westem 

network contract that took effect on August 27, 1999, the Postal Service set the bid 

specifications in such a way as to guarantee that bidders would offer only the larger 
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aircraft.’ Thus, the upgrading of capacity that occurred was the result of a Postal 

Service decision made in advance of the request for bids, and not in response to low 

bids received for higher capacity aircraft. 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

In discovery, Mr. Pickett provided copies of a summary of a meeting that took 

place in 1995 discussing the Western network. See Tr. 6/2549-53. These documents 

evidence a Postal Service desire to configure the Western network in order to improve 

service for Priority Mail. Mr. Pickett states that this proposal was not acted upon in 

1995. However, one cannot help but wonder whether concerns similar to those 

discussed in 1995 were also expressed in the undocumented meetings held in 

connection with the later decisions to expand and upgrade the network. Network 

operations seem clearly to have been motivated at least as much by a desire to provide 

reliable service for Priority Mail as for Express Mail, if not more. In any event, the fact 

that in BY1998 - shortly before a 1999 upgrade of the network -- Express Mail 

represented only 9 percent of the volume carried on the network makes it clear that the 

network was not sized primarily, let alone solely, for Express Mail. 

16 

17 

18  

19 

20 

The evidence shows that the Western network as it is presently configured exists 

to accommodate Priority Mail as much as to accommodate Express Mail. As Mr. Pickett 

has stated, T h e  daytime and nighttime Western network was reconfigured, and 

expanded to Spokane, Billings, and Boise for two reasons: (1) to maintain service for 

Express Mail and eliminate the need for air taxis and commercial air used to move First- 

2. The Postal Service required bidders to be able to transport a type of container 
that fits on a 727, but not on a DG9. Tr. 6/2560-61. 
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Class Mail and Express Mail[;] (2) to provide improved service for Priority Mail.” Tr. 

6/2548 (emphasis added). 

Professor Bradley suggests that the networks were “sized for a [minimum] scale,” 

and that, by implication, the premium should be attributed solely to Express Mail. 

USPS-T-22 at 38, n.28. If the air networks were in fact “sized for a [minimum] scale,” 

there should be no way for the Postal Service to construct and operate a smaller and 

less expensive network with enough capacity to carry Express Mail. However, the 

evidence suggests that the dedicated networks are sized for the combined volume of 

Priority Mail and Express Mail. 

Smaller aircraft are generally less expensive to operate than larger aircraft. This 

is consistent both with common sense and with economic rationality. It would be 

unreasonable for an operator to spend more for an aircraft that provides less usable 

cargo space. While Mr. Pickett has asserted that the Postal Service has received offers 

to provide cargo service with 727s that were cheaper than DC-9s (Tr. 6/2651), he does 

not say that 727s are always cheaper, merely that some potential suppliers have in 

some instances quoted cheaper prices. That certainly can be true at any point in time, 

or in the case of a particular operator. But bid specifications written to exclude DC-9s 

from consideration will certainly elicit price quotations that are at best equal to, and 

more likely higher than, those elicited by bid specifications permitting the use of either 

aircraft type. 

In determining whether the dedicated networks have been set up at a minimum 

efficient scale for Express Mail, one must consider the capacity that they provide and 



1 6 0 0 2  

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

determine whether that is the smallest amount of capacity that can be efficiently 

operated. Since the smallest amount of capacity that can be provided involves the 

dispatch of a single aircraft, the inquiry turns naturally to consideration of the capacities 

of the various aircraft types that have been used in these networks, and their ability to 

handle the volume of Express Mail carried on the networks. 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11  

12 

13 

14 

The capacity of different types of cargo aircraft can be measured in terms of 

weight or cubic footage. Because the maximum weight that an aircraft can carry varies 

with weather, altitude, length of haul, fuel requirements, and (in the case of 727s) 

structural considerations, no single figure for maximum weight carried can be cited for 

any aircraft type, or even for any aircraft. However, in response to Interrogatory 

UPSIUSPS-T19-6, Mr. Pickett provided data measured in terms of cubic footage 

regarding the capacity of the various aircraft types that have been used on the Eagle 

and Westem networks. Tr. 6/2556-59. The discussion below relies upon these cubic 

foot figures. 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

Mr. Pickett has indicated that the 727s used in the Eagle and Westem networks 

contain from 4,640 to 6,735 cubic feet of cargo space, depending on the model and its 

configuration. Tr. 6/2557-58. Whether this space is fully utilized or not is not known, 

although Mr. Pickett notes in his response to UPS/USPS-T19-12 that FAA structural 

concerns relating to the conversion of these aircraft from passenger use limit the loads 

they can carry. Tr. 6/2567. At most, however, the 24 percent of the Eagle network's 

load accounted for by Express Mail would (if the aircraft were fully utilized) require only 

-9- 
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1,616 cubic feet per a i r~raf t .~  This requirement could be met easily by the 2,808 cubic 

feet available on the DC-9-15 (the smaller of the two models formerly used on the 

Western network in its original configuration). Tr. 6/2558. While Mr. Pickett asserts that 

the 727 is favored by the cargo industry, Tr. 612561, DC-9s are widely used and are 

readily available for that purpose. One need not reach very far in order to dispense with 

the need even for DC-S's, given the Express Mail volume at issue. The capacity of a 

727-100, the smaller of the two versions used by the Postal Service, has, according to 

Mr. Pickett, a capacity of at most 4,850 cubic feet. Tr. 612557. If these aircraft operated 

on average at a capacity utilization of 70 percent, the portion of their load on the Eagle 

network made up of Express Mail could be accommodated by a fleet of Beechcraft 

1900s with a capacity per aircraft of 819 cubic feet. Tr. 6/2559. 

In the case of the Westem network, the figures are even more revealing. In the 

most extreme case, in which the fleet is made up entirely of fully utilized 727-2OOs, the 9 

percent of the volume made up of Express Mail could be accommodated in an aircraft 

with a capacity of 606 cubic feet. That need could be met by a Beechcraft 1900, or even 

by the smaller Metro 111, which has a capacity of 625 cubic feet. Tr. 6/2559. Both of 

those models have been used at times as part of the Postal Service's dedicated air 

networks. 

These illustrations demonstrate the implausibility of an argument that the Eagle 

and Western networks exist or are sized solely to meet the needs of Express Mail. The 

..- 
3. 1,616 equals 24 percent of the 6,735 cubic feet available on a 727-200. 
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MAIL CLASS 

EXPRESS MAIL 
PRIORITY MAIL 

1 

2 

data provided by the Postal Service leaves no doubt that these networks exist and are 

configured as they are to meet the needs of both Express Mail and Priority Mail. 

USPS REVISED PERCENTAGE 
$(OOO) $(OOO) CHANGE 

155,698 62.808 -59.66% 
492,995 557,965 13.18% - 

3 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 Table 2. 

It would be incongruous to attribute to Express Mail 60%4 of the cost of these 

networks when it represents only 22% of the volume carried on them, whereas Priority 

Mail represents more than twice as much (48%) of the volume they handle. I urge the 

Commission to return to its pre-R97-1 position and attribute the dedicated air network 

premium to both Express Mail and Priority Mail. The results of doing so are reflected in 

Table 2 

9 
10 
1 1  

Change in Base Year Domestic Air Costs 
Due to Reallocation of Network Premium 

THE COST OF EMPTY SPACE ON TRUCKS 
SHOULD BE ASSIGNED TO THE MAIL THAT 
CREATES THE NEED FOR THAT CAPACITY. 

12 

13 

In Docket No. R97-1, the Commission expressed concern about the way in which 

TRACS is used to calculate distribution keys for purchased transportation costs. The 

14 

15 

Commission noted that transportation is sometimes purchased in units different from 

those for which TRACS samples mail. See PRC Op., R97-1, Vol. 1. at 213. In the case 

4. This figure represents the sum of the network premium and the per pound-mile 
cost attributed to Express Mail. 
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of highway transportation, TRACS samples route-trip-destination-days, whereas 

highway transportation services are purchased “by route or in other blocks.” - Id. The 

Commission also noted that, in the simple case of a route consisting of an outhaul and a 

backhaul, “[tlhe purchased cost of the route is a joint cost of the mail carried on both the 

outhaul and the backhaul.” - Id. Furthermore, the Commission correctly observed that 

“the requirements and constraints that may determine a particular route trip destination 

day are not limited to just the need to transport the mail found on the truck at the 

destination.” - Id. at 214. 

The key issue underlying these concerns is how the cost of empty space should 

be apportioned. All agree that the space actually occupied by mail on a truck should be 

allocated to that mail. The Commission has also consistently held -- and properly so -- 
that the cost of empty space varies with volume and should therefore be attributed. 

Docket No. R9O-I, PRC Op. at 111-157 to 164. However, there is considerable 

disagreement about whether the TRACS “expansion” process properly allocates costs. 

See PRC Op., R97-I, Vol. 1, at 215. 

While the Commission did not reach a conclusion in Docket No. R97-1 on 

whether a distribution key bias exists in TRACS, it did recognize that “a potential for 

bias is clearly present in the TRACS ‘expansion’ process.” See PRC Op., R97-1, Vol. I, 

at 215 (emphasis in original). In particular, “the mail sampled on a partially empty truck 

. . . may have little to do with the transportation requirements and operational decisions 

that produced a truck of a particular size running a particular route to that destination on 

that day.” - Id. at 216. 
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I propose below an alternative method for calculating distribution keys from the 

TRACS data that explicitly recognizes the fact that unused capacity on a particular route 

trip destination day is attributable to mail flows and capacity needs that arise elsewhere 

in the system. It does so by changing the expansion process for “filling” empty space to 

consider the mix of mail on the more heavily loaded trucks that give rise to the need for 

the space that is not occupied on other trucks, or on other less utilized segments of the 

heavily loaded truck‘s entire route. 

8 

9 

IO 

1 1  

12 highway transportation costs. 

As noted in the A.T. Keamey 1999 Data Quality Study, a more refined analysis 

could require a full transportation flow simulation model5 Such a model is not currently 

available. However, until it is, the procedure that I outline below provides a workable 

approximation and reduces the potential for bias in the assignment of purchased 

13 A. The Current Method for Allocating Empty Space 

14 

15 

16 

The current treatment of empty space on trucks involves the expansion of the 

mail actually found on the sampled truck to fill the unused space. Distribution keys are 

then calculated from the expanded mail volume. 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

A truck typically makes multiple stops as it makes its way along its itinerary. 

Movements between successive stops are referred to as “legs.” In the discussion 

below, the ”last leg” is the leg immediately preceding the TRACS inspection in which the 

unloaded mail is sampled. “Prior legs” are earlier legs on the trip upon which the 

unloaded and sampled mail was known to have traveled. The information collected by 

~~ ~~ 

5. Data Quality Study, Summary Report, April 16, 1999, p. 88. 
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the inspector includes where each sampled mail item was loaded onto the truck, and 

thus enables the identification of the prior legs on which each piece of mail traveled. 

3 

4 

5 

The cost of the space occupied by the sampled mail is simply allocated 

proportionally by subclass. This includes not only the space occupied on the last leg, 

but also the space known to be occupied by that mail on prior legs as well. 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

For the last leg, the mail on the truck is “expanded” by subclass to fill the empty 

space on the truck. Specifically, the volume of mail that was unloaded from the truck is 

expanded by the ratio of the full truck volume to the occupied volume. For example, if a 

truck is 50 percent full when it pulls into a facility and 2/5ths of the mail on the truck (Le., 

a volume equal to 20 percent of the truck‘s full capacity) is unloaded, the cubic-foot- 

miles for the last leg for each subclass is doubled to assign to the offloaded mail its 

proportional share of the full cost of the truck, including the cost of the empty space. 

Thus, the cost allocation both of the portion of a truck that had been occupied by the 

unloaded mail and of the empty portion is determined by the mix of mail unloaded from 

the truck. Mail Rows in other parts of the system are not taken into account. 

16 

17 

18 

19 

zo 

21 

Information on space utilization for prior legs is not available. The Postal 

Service’s solution to this data gap is to expand the cubic-foot-miles on the prior legs 

associated with the mail offloaded at the end of the last leg by the average capacity 

utilization across all sampled trucks within the same stratum. Thus, for example, if the 

average capacity utilization across sampled trucks in the stratum were 75% (i.e., the 

trucks are 3/4 utilized), the cubic-foot-miles for prior legs would be multiplied by 413. 
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This procedure places greater weight in the cost distribution process on the mail 

mix on trucks with lower capacity utilization. In particular, for mail on the last leg, the 

mechanism expands the mail on emptier trucks by much more than it expands the mail 

on fuller trucks. This effect is offset to some extent on prior legs, where the mechanism 

expands mail on fuller trucks somewhat more than it expands mail on emptier trucks. 

However, since the preponderance of mail travels only one leg prior to unloading, the 

expansion process applied to the last leg has a greater impact than the expansion 

process applied to prior legs. Of the 5,385 trucks tested for which some mail was 

unloaded, only 39 percent contained mail that traveled on a prior leg, and the 

unexpanded cubic foot miles traveling on prior legs comprise only 30% of total 

unexpanded cubic Foot miles6 Thus, the overall effect is that mail on emptier trucks is 

weighted more heavily than is mail on fuller trucks. 

13 This concept is illustrated in Figure 1, below, which represents a simple system 

14 

IS 

composed of two trucks. both of which are fully unloaded upon arrival at the facility 

where TRACS sampling is conducted. 

6. Calculation using TRACS data for all four quarters, from the Z-Files submitted as 
part of USPS-LR-1-52. 
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Before  Expansion After Expansion 

Units of Mail Mix Units of Mail Mix Volume Volume 

Class X 2 UNITS 25% 8 UNITS 50% 
Class Y 6 UNITS 75% 8 UNITS 50% 

MAIL 

Figure 1 

USPS MAIL EXPANSION MODEL 

EMPTY TRUCK 

m m.. . ., 

FULL TRUCK 

I....., 
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The emptier truck has 25% of its space occupied by Class X Mail, while the fuller 

truck has 75% of its space occupied by Class Y Mail. The table in the exhibit indicates 

the units of space filled, and shows the relative proportions of system capacity filled by 

Class X Mail and by Class Y Mail. If one were to allocate costs based on the 

unexpanded mail mix, 25% of the costs would be allocated to Class X Mail and 75% 

would be allocated to Class Y Mail. 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

1 1  

12 

However, the expansion process inflates the unloaded mail to “fill” the empty 

space on each truck. Note that the mail on the emptier truck is expanded to four times 

its original volume, while the mail on the fuller truck is expanded to 4/3rds of.its original 

volume. As a result of the expansion, Class X Mail bears 50% of the total costs, as 

does Class Y Mail. In other words, the weight given to Class X Mail in the cost 

distribution process is increased substantially. 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

Suppose, however, that the two trucks represent two legs of the.same round-trip 

route rather than two different trucks making different, unconnected trips. It is clear that 

in such a case, the size of the truck is driven primarily by the volume of Class Y Mail 

carried rather than by the volume of Class X Mail carried. Nonetheless, the current 

procedure gives more weight to Class X Mail? 

18 

19 

20 

Professor Bradley argues that the Postal Service has addressed the concerns of 

the Commission expressed in Docket No. R97-1 regarding the potential for TRACS 

bias. He agrees that “a potential difficulty arises if the costs on a particular leg are 

7. In Docket No. R97-1, Postal Service Witness Nieto raised similar concerns. See 
Tr. 713435-37. 
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6 does.” - Id. 

imputed solely to the volumes on that leg when, in actuality, the capacity and associated 

costs are caused jointly with volume on other legs in the transportation mode.“ USPS- 

T-18, p. 43. He also agrees that “[a] clearly preferred approach is to distribute the jointly 

determined volume variable costs to the classes and subclasses that jointly determine 

the costs.” Id. He argues that “[tlhis is what the new TRACS distribution procedure 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

Although most of Dr. Bradley’s testimony addresses whether TRACS can be 

used to directly estimate volume variabilities, he does consider the issue of how to 

allocate empty space. Dr. Bradley acknowledges that “TRACS tests are designed to 

produce a set of proportions that accurately represent the total proportion of cubic-foot- 

miles a class or subclass causes in each specific transportation mode.” USPS-T-18, p. 

43 (emphasis in original). Specifically, he argues that “[tlhe fact that the costs are jointly 

produced on a given leg does not affect this calculation.” - Id., p. 4.4. He is correct in 

stating that under the current approach, the fact of joint production does not affect the 

distribution of costs. But it should. Under the alternative approach I describe below, it 

does. 

17 B. An Alternative Approach 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

A more accurate distribution of purchased highway transportation costs requires 

that, in assigning responsibility for empty space. relatively more weight be given to 

those mail classes and subclasses that create the need for the total capacity purchased. 

This can be achieved by giving greater weight in the distribution process to the classes 

and subclasses of mail that travel on the more fully loaded trucks. These trucks are far 
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more likely than the empty or nearly empty trucks to represent the points on the route 

upon which capacity purchase decisions are based. In other words, the size of the truck 

specified in a highway transportation contract is determined by the capacity needed on 

the leg of the route that carries the largest volume of mail. In the absence of a detailed 

transportation flow simulation model, modifying the current approach so as to give more 

weight to the mail moving on the more fully loaded trucks offers the best and most 

appropriate approximation available. 

The alternative approach that I propose distributes costs for occupied space to 

the mail that occupies that space, while the cost of empty space is distributed to a mix 

of mail representative of that found on the more fully loaded trucks. This approach 

involves calculating the mail mix that is present on the subset of more fully loaded 

trucks. The calculation reflects only the mail unloaded from these trucks, and ignores 

the unoccupied space on them. It yields a distribution key for the “capacity-causing mail 

mix.” I then use that distribution key to “fiI1”the empty space in all sampled trucks, for 

both the last leg and all prior legs. To complete the process, I sum the actual and 

“filled” mail volumes and calculate the final distribution key. 

Figure 2 illustrates the calculation for the last truck legs. Since the mail on the 

fuller truck shown in that exhibit is more representative of the mail that leads to the need 

for the amount of capacity purchased, the mix of mail on it is used to ‘fill” both the empty 

space on the fuller truck and the empty space on the emptier truck. As the table in the 

exhibit demonstrates, the effect is to allocate a larger proportion of the total costs to the 

mail that is carried on the fuller truck. 
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Before Expansion Af ter  Expansion 
Units of Units of Mail Mix Mail Mix Volume Volurn e 

Class  X 2 UNITS 25% 2 UNITS 12.5% 

C l a s s  Y 6 UNITS 75% 14 UNITS 87.5% 

MAIL 

Figure 2 

IMPROVED MAIL ~ 

EXPANSION MODEL 

EMPTY TRUCK 
.................. ...................... ...................... 

: :  
/ /  ................. : .................. 

FULL 
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TRUCK.+** 
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e- 
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This alternative approach requires a definition of what constitutes a "more fully 

loaded truck." I identify these trucks by arraying sampled segments in descending order 

of capacity utilization and then taking the upper portion of the distribution. To determine 

how far down the distribution to go, I assume that each trip has one segment that 

determines the total capacity provided on that trip, and that this segment is the segment 

with the highest capacity utilization. To determine the fraction of all segments to include 

in the calculation, I determine the average number of segments per trip. The inverse of 

this average determines the proportion of sampled segments to include in determining 

the mail mix responsible for the total amount of capacity purchased. 

An example will illustrate the way this approach works. Suppose that all trips 

have three segments, one of which determines the total trip capacity. Then for each 

trip, one of the three segments determines the level of capacity purchased. I calculate 

the mail mix on the one-third of the tested segments with the highest capacity utilization. 

This approach follows the Postal Service's methodology in calculating distribution 

keys separately for different groups of highway movements. I carry out each of the 

steps described above separately for each group of highway movements. I depart from 

the Postal Service's approach, however, in the way I define the groups. The Postal 

Service calculates distribution keys separately for each of a number of strata defined on 

the basis of contract type (Inter-BMC, Intra-BMC, etc.) and direction (inbound, 

outbound). In contrast, I aggregate strata up to the contract-type level. I aggregate in 

this way in order to avoid splitting apart routes and creating a situation in which the 

capacity-determining segment on a route may lie in a different group. For example, it 

may be that a route consists of an inbound leg and an outbound leg, and that capacity 
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utilization is higher on the outbound leg. Under the Postal Service’s strata definitions, 

these two legs will fall into different strata and an analysis limited to a single stratum 

would not capture the relevant mail mix. Note that this situation does not require that 

any specific direction comprise the binding constraint. It may well be the case that at 

one time of day there is high capacity utilization on inbound legs, and at another time of 

day on outbound legs. My alternative calculation of the capacity-determining mail mix 

reflects the mail mix on all high utilization legs, regardless of direction. 

My alternative calculation is based on the Z-Files and SAS programs used by the 

Postal Service and produced as USPS-LR-1-52, I use these same data files but alter 

the programs to implement my alternative formula. First, I calculate the average 

number of stops per trip and the resulting capacity utilization threshold. Next, I create a 

separate database consisting only of tests of the more fully loaded tnrcks, and calculate 

a first-stage distribution key that represents the unexpanded mix of mail on those trucks. 

I then apply that distribution key to the appropriate portions of the empty space on all 

tested trucks, both on the last legs and on prior legs. Summation of the cubic-foot-miles 

by mail subclass for all sampled segments provides the basis for the calculation of the 

second-stage distribution key. I carry out these steps separately for each highway 

contract type: Inter-BMC, Intra-BMC, Inter-SCF, and Intra-SCF. I then enter those keys 

into the Cost Segment 14 Workpapers in place of the keys calculated by the Postal 

Service. 

Appendix B to my testimony shows the details of the formulas used in the 

calculations, using the same notation found in the TRACS Highway Subsystem 

documentation (USPS-LR-1-52), 
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Table 4 shows the effect of this alternative method of allocating empty space on 

the assignment of highway costs to the major mail classes. The costs assigned to First 

Class Mail, Priority Mail, and Parcel Post increase. The costs assigned to Periodicals, 

Standard (A) Mail, and non-Parcel Post Standard (B) decline. The costs assigned to 

Express Mail decline sharply, although the costs involved are not large. 

Table 4 

Revision in Base Year Highway Costs Due to 
Reallocation of Empty Space Highway Costs 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

11 

Tables 5a-5c and 6 compare the effects of this change in the treatment of 

highway empty space costs on total per unit transportation costs (including all modes) 

for Parcel Post and for Priority Mail under the Postal Service's approach and under my 

alternative approach, along with the percentage change due to the new approach. 

Parcel Post costs per cubic foot are shown for all three types of rates: Inter-BMC. Intra- 

BMC, and DBMC. The transportation costs allocated to Parcel Post rise by up to 2 
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I 12 1 $2.802 I $2.839 

1 

2 

3 

percent, depending on the rate type and the zone. Allocations of transportation costs to 

Priority Mail also rise by up to almost 6%, depending on zone. The table shows 

changes in Parcel Post costs per pound. 

1.35% 

Table 5a 

Parcel Post - Inter-BMC 
Total Transportation Cost per Cubic Foot 

6 1 $7.580 I $7.687 

I Zone 1 USPS 1 *Iternative 1 Percentchange 1 Calculation 

1.40% 

I Local I NIA I NIA I NIA I 

8 1 $12.438 I $12.614 1.41 % 

1 3 I $3.384 I $3.431 I 1.37% I 

I 5 I $5.888 I $5.970 I 1.39% I 

1 7 I $9.162 1 $9.291 I 1.40% I 
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Table 5b 

Parcel Post - Intra-BMC 
Total Transportation Cost per Cubic Foot 

~~ 

$2.278 $2.309 1.38% 

$2.278 $2.309 1.38% 

$2.278 $2.309 1.38% 

$2.278 $2.309 1.38% 

Alternative Percent Change Calculation 1 Zone i USPs i 

6 NIA 

7 NIA NIA NIA 

L 

Table 5c 

NIA 

Parcel Post - DBMC 
Total Transportation Cost per Cubic Foot 

Local 1 NIA 

I Zone I USPS I Alternative 1 Percentchange 1 Calculation 

NIA NIA 

1 12 1 $0.862 1 $0.878 1.94% 

1 4 I $2.110 I $2.119 I 0.44% I 

8 NIA NIA NIA 

I 6 1 NIA I NIA I NIA I 
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L, 1/2,3 I $0.220 1 $0.233 

Table 6 

Priority Mail 
Total Transportation Cost per Cubic Foot 

5.69% 

1 Zone 1 USPS 1 1 Percentchange I Calculation 

5 I $0.358 I $0.361 0.88% 

1 4 1 $0.349 I $0.360 I 3.23% I 

7 I $0.511 1 $0.514 0.57% 

I 6 I $0.408 I $0.411 I 0.75% I 

8 I $0.674 I $0.677 0.40% 

1 TRACS UNDERSAMPLES TIME-SENSITIVE MAIL. 

2 

3 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 TRACS inspectors. 

The TRACS system appears to underrepresent the amount of time-sensitive mail 

carried on purchased highway transportation and therefore the proportion of purchased 

transportation costs attributable to these mail classes. This underrepresentation arises 

from two sources: (1) the failure of TRACS to cover emergency contracts and 

exceptional service movements and (2) the failure of TRACS to specify procedures for 

sampling items and pieces in a way that precludes the bypass of time-sensitive mail by 

9 A. Exclusion of Emergency Contracts and Exceptional 
10 

11 

12 

13 

Service Movements From the TRACS Sample 

A significant source of bias in the TRACS system arises from the fact that certain 

types of highway contracts are systematically excluded from the universe of movements 

from which the TRACS sample is drawn. To the extent that these excluded movements 
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contain a disproportionate share of time-sensitive mail, the distribution keys produced 

by TRACS will assign too small a share of costs to these classes. There is at least 

some evidence that such an understatement may actually occur. 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

The TRACS sample is designed to exclude “emergency” contracts and 

“exceptional service” highway movements. Both categories of movements represent 

departures from business as usual. Emergency movements are carried out under 

contracts issued for extraordinary circumstances under procedures different from the 

Postal Service’s normal contracting procedures. These contracts can be up to six 

months in length.8 Exceptional service movements are provided on short notice and on 

a short-term basis to deal with breakdowns in the normal transportation system. 

Response of the Postal Service to Interrogatory UPS/USPS-T18-7. Both categories of 

movements are also used “to offset the impact of unexpected mail volumes or operating 

delays.” Response of the Postal Service to Interrogatory UPS/USPS-T18-9(c). The 

costs of these two types of movements are substantial. Together they comprise 15.7 

percent of total purchased highway transportation costs.g 

16 

17 

18 

19 

In its transportation cost analysis, the Postal Service adds the cost of emergency 

contracts and exceptional service movements together with the costs of the other 

contract types covered by the TRACS sample, and applies to them the distribution keys 

derived from TRACS. Thus, the cost-allocation system assumes implicitly that 

8. 

9. 

Postal Service Purchasing Manual (January 1997). Section 4, Part 4.5.5.c.3 at 
146. 

Calculation using costs reported in the INPUTS -COSTS sheet in the Cost 
Segment 14 Workpapers spreadsheet. 
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movements made under an emergency contract or on an exceptional service basis 

contain on average the same mix of mail as do regular highway movements. There are 

good reasons to question the validity of this assumption. 

8 

3 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

When a normal highway movement fails, managers generally face two choices: 

either dispatch an exceptional service movement, or hold the mail for the next 

scheduled movement. The choice requires managers to make trade-offs between 

delivering the mail on time compared to the additional costs incurred in dispatching an 

exceptional movement. Under any economically rational system of decisionmaking, 

how this trade-off is made in any particular instance depends on the mix of mail whose 

timely delivery is at stake. It would not be surprising to find that, under these 

circumstances, unexpected delays to time-sensitive mail will result in an exceptional 

service movement, whereas a similar delay for other, less time-sensitive types of mail 

would not. For this reason, I would expect emergency contract and exceptional service 

movements to contain, on average, a mail mix with higher proportions of Express Mail, 

Priority Mail, and First Class Mail than do regular movements. Thus, if such mail 

movements were sampled in TRACS, the TRACS distribution keys would likely reflect a 

greater volume of mail than is now recorded for these time-sensitive subclasses, and a 

greater portion of the volume variable costs would be attributed to them.” 

10. There is no apparent reason why emergency contracts in particular are excluded 
from TRACS sampling, since those contracts are “purchased in advance using a 
competitive bidding process.” Response of the Postal Service to Interrogatory 
UPS/USPS-T18-76. 

-28- 



1 6 0 2 2  

1 
2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

B. Inadequately Specified Data Collection Procedures 
Permit Inspectors to Bypass Time-Sensitive Mail. 

There is an inherent tension between the fieldwork elements of the TRACS 

system and the constraints and pressures of postal operations. Operational personnel 

must unload trucks quickly in order to meet processing and dispatch windows.” 

Performed correctly, however, a TRACS inspection is a time-consuming process. The 

inspector must select a representative sample of containers, pallets, and loose items. 

The mail within the sample must be measured, and the subclass of each item 

determined and recorded. Containers must be opened, and mail from inside the 

container must be sampled. Such an inspection can take two to three hours to 

complete.” Obviously, this process interferes with the work of operational personnel. It 

is likely, therefore, that the need to dispatch time-sensitive mail places pressure on the 

TRACS data collector to take shortcuts. 

To preserve the integrity of the overall TRACS process, the field’inspector must 

randomize his selection of sampled items in order to maintain the representativeness of 

his sample. Thus, testing procedures need to be designed so that all classes of mail 

are equally treated and that random sampling procedures are followed at each step in 

the process. The TRACS fieldwork procedures defined in Handbook F-65 (USPS-LR-I- 

18) do not meet this standard. As noted in the A.T. Kearney Data Quality Study, 

11. 

12. 

Postal Service Witness Degen states that “[tlrucks have limited windows for 
loading and unloading in order to stay on schedule.” USPS-T-16. p. 50. 
In Docket No. R97-1, Mr. Picketl stated, “each TRACS highway test can take 
hours to conduct.” Docket No. R97-1, USPS-RT-2, p. 14. See also Dr. Bradley’s 
testimony in this case, USPS-T-18, pp. 51-52. 
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published TRACS procedures provide inspectors with too much discretion in how they 

select items for testing and thereby allow operational pressures to bias the ~amp1e.l~ 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 
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10 

11 

12 
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21 

TRACS rules for the inspection of mail unloaded from highway movements vary 

by the type of container in which the mail is loaded. The rule for choosing loose 

Express Mail items is strict, requiring the selection of all such items. The rule for 

choosing containers is also strict, as the computer used by the data collector chooses a 

random set of containers to test. For pallets, the inspector is to select any two at 

random. No instructions are given as to how this selection is to be made. For other 

loose items, the inspector is to select eight items, including at least one sack and at 

least one other loose item, if present. The ratio of sacks to other items selected should 

approximately equal the ratio of the truck floor space occupied by all items of each type. 

These instructions allow discretion in how the inspector samples pallets and loose mail 

items. 

A potential problem arises because of the possibility that the inspector may use 

this discretion in a way that biases the sample. In particular, the operational conflicts 

described above may create pressure on the inspector to avoid the sampling of time- 

sensitive mail in order to avoid disrupting the flow of such mail through the system. In 

the case of some items-most notably, sacks-the inspector can determine prior to 

opening the item what kind of mail it contains. Tr. 17/6790; Response of the Postal 

Sewice to Interrogatories UPSIUSPS-11-50 and UPSIUSPS-TI-66b. The TRACS 

fieldwork procedures are written in such a way that inspectors can avoid selecting 

13. Data Quality Study, Summary Report, April 16,1999, p. 86. 
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certain items containing time-sensitive mail without explicitly violating those rules. 

Pallets and loose items can be selected so as to avoid those containing time-sensitive 

mail. Unfortunately, no evidence is available one way or the other to permit any 

determination or quantification of the extent to which this happens.14 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

1 1  R97-1. See PRC Op., R97-1, Vol. 1, at 217. 

Ms. Xie notes that inspections are sometimes missed.15 Failure to perform an 

inspection may be related to the mix of mail on the truck. A possible explanation for 

such missed inspections is that a truck arrives early at a facility and, because it contains 

time-sensitive mail, it is quickly unloaded. There need be no intent to ”bend the rules” 

for this to happen. In such a case, the missed inspection would result in undersampling 

time-sensitive mail. Such concerns were also noted by the Commission in Docket No. 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

The time pressures under which TRACS inspections are conducted may also 

encourage inspectors not just to rely on the fuzziness of their guidelines in order to not 

stand in the way of the timely processing of time-sensitive mail, but also to violate those 

procedures. Such behavior would be an understandable human response to difficult 

conflicts encountered on the loading dock. 

17 

18 

19 

Moreover, TRACS procedures are subject to limited auditing. Managers monitor 

data collectors, but, for the most part. there are no management reports summarizing 

the outcomes of these evaluations. Tr. 21/9317-18. The single exception concerns the 

14. 

15. 

See Tr. 171681 1 and Response of the Postal Service to Interrogatories 
UPS/USPS-T1-5Oc(i). which discusses the handling of time-sensitive mail. 

See Tr. 17/6788 (stating that in some cases “a data collector is unable to record 
the appropriate data”). 
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inspections of TRACS testing performed at BMCs in conjunction with the audit of the 

Cost and Revenue Analysis system. Tr. 21/9319. However, in FY1998, only seven 

TRACS tests were audited and subsequently reported upon. USPS-LR-1-264; Tr. 

21/9319. Thus, there is no assurance that inappropriate applications of discretion or 

excessive numbers of missed inspections are not occurring. 

6 OTHER PROBLEMS WITH TRACS 

7 

8 

My examination of the TRACS data and their supporting files and documentation 

has turned up a number of other problems that raise questions about the 

9 

io problems here. 

representativeness of the TRACS distribution keys. For the record, I review these 

1 1  A. Misallocation of Sample to Strata 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

My review of the program outputs provided by the Postal Service revealed an 

instance in which the sampling rate for a particular stratum was extremely low. This 

occurred in the sampling of Intra-SCF highway movements. This category of highway 

movements was divided into five categories for sampling stratification purposes, 

according to the trip direction, the facility type, and the arrival time. The Postal 

Service’s design called for an overall sampling rate of Intra-SCF movements of 0.07 

percent, as evidenced by the SAS logs in USPS-LR-1-207. 

19 

20 

21 

As one might expect, the sampling rate varied to some extent across the strata. 

However, in some cases, sampling rates fell far below any level that could be justified 

on statistical grounds. One of the stratum-Inbound Other-was sampled only eight 
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times in the first and second quarters. As shown in Table 7, the proportion of this 

stratum relative to the entire Intra-SCF sample, 2 percent, was extremely small in 

comparison to the relative proportion of movements accounted for by that stratum. 21 

Table 7 

TRACS Sample Design Data: First Quarter, 1998 

Source: SAS logs in USPS-LR-1-207 

Total 

569,156 

404 

0.07% 

s 

6 

7 

8 Tr. 17/6798-99 (Xie). 

This problem was apparently detected by the Postal Service after a quarter in which all 

of the tests conducted in that stratum were of empty trucks. As a result, the Postal 

Service increased the sampling rates for that stratum in the third and fourth quarters. 
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Normally, a thin (too small) sample within a stratum does not affect the bias of 

the estimate of mail mix, only its accuracy, or variance. However, a sample that fails 

completely to cover movements in a stratum, as has occurred here on one occasion, 

will necessarily generate a biased estimate of the mail mix since, in this instance, the 

Postal Service will be required to assume that the mail mix in the unsampled stratum 

mirrors that elsewhere in the system.16 

7 B. The Postal Service’s Sample Design Requires Updating. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

The Postal Service is apparently relying on a sample design that was prepared 

some time ago, and that has not been updated to reflect changes in network size or 

structure, or in the volume and mix of mail carried on it. Tr. 17/6751-52,6795-96.6855 

(Xie). It is highly doubtful, therefore, that the design is optimal for the purposes for 

which it is currently being used. Moreover, as noted above, the existing sample design 

has caused sampling errors in the current analysis. 

14 

is  

16 

17 

18 

19 

The TRACS system relies upon a multistage, stratified sample design. Although 

the same general approach is followed for all of the modes, for specificity my comments 

here will focus on the highway sample. In this sample, the Postal Service in the first 

stage draws a sample of trip-destination-days. The units that are sampled correspond to 

stops at particular destinations as part of particular scheduled trips on particular days. 

Each sampled unit directs an inspector to the unloading of a specific truck at a specific 

16. Since the costs of purchased highway transportation are aggregated across 
strata within a contract type when the distribution key is applied, those costs will 
be allocated according to the average mix of mail moving within the other strata 
of the contract type. 
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location and time. At that time, the inspector in a second stage selects a sample of 

items (Le.. containers, pallets, sacks, etc.) to be examined. In a third stage, the 

inspector might also select a sample of pieces from those items. 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

The first-stage highway sample is based upon a stratified sample design. In such 

a sample design, the universe of units is divided into more homogenous subgroups, 

from which units are sampled at different rates. I f  it is appropriately optimized, a 

stratified sample design makes it possible to achieve greater degrees of precision at 

equal or lower costs. The possibility for this gain in efficiency arises when there are 

differences between strata in the variability of the phenomena under study. The goal of 

a sample design is generally to achieve the greatest possible precision of measurement 

for any given level of cost. Since cost is generally driven by the number of units 

sampled, the goal of a sample design will be to use a fixed number of sample units to 

maximum effect. A stratified sample design accomplishes this by recognizing and taking 

into account differences in variability between strata. Indeed, in an effective stratified 

sample, design strata will be defined so as to make each as uniform as possible. 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

In the present case, the relevant criterion is the uniformity of mail mix across 

movements within a stratum. If a particular stratum is highly uniform, a relatively small 

sample will suffice to provide accurate estimates of the average mail mix within that 

stratum. In contrast, if mail mix varies dramatically from unit to unit, a much larger 

sample is required to achieve the same degree of precision. An optimized sample 

design will allocate sample units across strata in such a way as to give relatively more 
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weight to higher-variance strata, and thus produce the highest degree of overall 

precision possible for the selected sample size.17 

Even if the original TRACS sample design were produced through a process like 

that described above, changes over time in the size and configuration of the network 

and in the volume and mix of mail will lead to its obsolescence. To avoid the resulting 

loss in efficiency, the sample design should be updated on a regular basis. Periodic 

postal rate cases provide a natural context for carrying out this updating process. 

Inspections carried out in preparation for a case provide the information needed to 

measure variances within strata and thus to update the sample design for the following 

rate case. Such updates should be made on a regular basis. Thus, I support the Postal 

Service's expressed intention to review the TRACS sample design in FY2001, Tr. 

1716852 (Xie), and I urge that the design be updated and that regular reviews and 

updates be conducted thereafter. 

My comments thus far have focused on the first-level sample design. As I 

described above, the TRACS system often relies on a complex multistage sampling 

process. In some instances. the procedures for the selection of items and pieces are 

not fully randomized, leaving an undue opportunity for the exercise of too much 

inspector discretion in how those selections are made. Whether the specifications for 

sampling rates at these levels reflect a fully articulated and optimized sample design is 

not clear from the documentation I have been able to examine. Written instructions for 

17. For overviews of stratified sampling technique, see Steven K. Thompson, 
Sampling, New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1992, or William G. Cochran, 
Sampling Techniques, 3rd edition, New York John Wiley and Sons, 1977. 
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inspectors have a certain ad hoc tone, which makes one suspect that this part of the 

sampling process has never been analyzed from a rigorous statistical standpoint. If that 

suspicion is correct, these elements of the sample design should be thoroughly 

5 C. Adequacy of the Sampling Frames Used 

6 

J 

8 

9 

io 

11 

12 are unclear. 

Review of the programs and computer outputs from the highway subsystem of 

TRACS (USPS-LR-1-52 and USPS-T-1) raise some troubling questions about the 

adequacy of the data sources used to construct the sampling frame." First, important 

categories of highway movements --those designated as emergency contracts or 

exceptional service movements - are excluded. Second, a substantial number of 

movements -- 30 percent of the total - are dropped during processing .for reasons that 

13 

14 

15 

16 

The highway sample selection procedure combines data from several 

management information system data bases: NASS (the National Air and Surface 

System), the Highway Pay Master File, and HCSS (the Highway Contract Support 

System). The sampling frame is developed from these data bases by a series of SAS 

18. TRACS highway procedures are documented in Handbook F-65, Chapter 5 
(USPS-LR-1-18), Similar concerns are raised in the A. T. Kearney Data Quality 
Study, Summary Report, April 16, 1999, p. 86. 

The "sampling frame" is the list of all of the members of a population from which 
a sample is drawn. 

19. 
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programs that remove incomplete or inappropriate records and combine information 
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As mentioned, one of the steps in this process results in the deletion of 

approximately 30 percent of the available records. These deletions are described in 

Ms. Xie's responses to interrogatories UPS/USPS-T1-38-41, Tr. 17/6800-03. They 

represent routes in NASS that fail to match routes in the Highway Pay Master File. 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

The reasons for these mismatches are not fully clear. In the response to 

UPSIUSPS-TI-67, Ms. Xie listed reasons why about 27 percent of these records are 

dropped. Tr. 21/8590. The largest category is because they are emergency routes (13 

percent of the drops)." Other deletions include box routes and terminated or inactive 

routes. The remaining 73 percent of the deletions, constituting approximately 22 

percent of the records in the original NASS file, occur simply because they are "not in 

Highway Pay Master File."" This statement of fact does not explain why they are 

absent. To the extent these routes represent actual routes for which accounting data 

are temporarily missing, as opposed to, say, routes terminated long ago but never 

removed from NASS, they represent a significant fraction of the total system that goes 

unsampled. The mail mix on these routes is unknown. 

20. SAS logs documenting the execution of these programs appear in USPS-LR-I- 
207. 

21. 

22. 

As noted above, the failure of TRACS to sample emergency contracts and 
exceptional service movements is a major shortcoming of the system. 

(30% of available records dropped) X (73% of deletions unexplained) = 22% of 
records in original file. 
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Other deletions are due to the extraction of “the regular routes from the Highway 

Pay Master File.” Tr. 17/6800 (Xie). No description is given, however, as to what the 

nonregular routes represent. To quote Ms. Xie, “We only sample regular non-box 

routes, but NASS includes more than that. Although I have not reviewed why each 

record is dropped, the dropping rate is fairly consistent across time. We do have a 

process to check various non-matching rates every time the sample selection programs 

are run.” Tr. 17/6803. Thus, the Postal Service has failed to explain what is dropped at 

this stage of the process, yet it appears not to be concerned that the high drop rate has 

prevailed for some time. 

The effect of dropping such a high fraction of routes is not clear. There is no way 

to ascertain what these routes represent, nor whether they contain the same mix of mail 

as the sampled routes. To the extent that these routes include emergency routes (as 

confined by Ms. Xie, Tr. 17/6810), then a share of these dropped records simply 

represents the implementation of the omission described in the previous section, and 

thus the arguments on the effect of the omission made in that section pertain. 

Due to concerns about the potential for bias created by the deletion of so many 

records from the sampling frame, I sought information with which to assess the 

representativeness of the final highway ~ample.2~ I thought that by looking at variables 

that were not used directly in the sample selection process, I could gain some insight . 

20 into how the records that were dropped may have differed from those that were 

23. See Interrogatories UPS/USPS-T1-2,3, 5, 6,8,9, 11, 12, 14, 15, 18, 19.22.25- 
27, and 77. 
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retained. The Postal Service balked at providing the requested in format i~n.~~ However, 

statements made in the course of this exchange made it clear that the information 

necessary to carry out such an analysis did not exist, at least for this proceeding. 

In particular, the Postal Service has failed to retain copies of the raw data upon 

which the sample selection process is based. Response of the Postal Service to 

Interrogatories UPSIUSPS-TI-2, 5, 8, 11, and 14. The NASS and HCSS files used in 

generating the highway and commercial air samples are dynamic data bases that are 

continually updated to reflect ongoing changes to the transportation system. Sample 

selection is based on versions of these data bases as of the instant the samples are ' 

drawn. The ongoing updating process begins to alter these files almost immediately, 

and, over time, they diverge more and more from the versions that existed as of the 

time of sample selection. Thus, the version of the file that exists currently differs from 

that used in the sample selection process, and there is no way in which to evaluate the 

representativeness of movements selected. 

That need not be the case, however. To permit an appropriate evaluation of the 

accuracy and reliability of the TFWCS samples, the Postal Service could and should, in 

future rate cases, retain full copies of the files used to create the sample frames as of 

the points in time when the samples are drawn. 

24. Partial Objection of USPS to UPSIUSPS-T1-2,3.5,6,8,9, 11, 12, 14, and 15; 
Supplemental Responses of USPS to UPS/USPS-T1-18,22,25-27, after a UPS 
motion to compel, and Partial Objection of USPS to UPSIUSPS-TI-77. 
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My criticisms of TRACS as it is currently implemented naturally lead me to 

consider ways in which its accuracy and reliability might be improved. In this final 

section, I present a number of suggestions for improvement. The list presented below 

is not intended to be comprehensive. 

6 
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8 
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14 

15 

16 

17 

A. Supplementing TRACS with Information from Administrative 
Data Bases 

The analysis of mail volumes could be improved greatly by the use of data from 

an existing management data base, the Transportation Information Management 

Evaluation System ("TIMES"). Data from TIMES could be used to evaluate the 

accuracy of the TRACS system, given minor revisions in data base procedures 

Furthermore, as long as they are excluded from the TRACS process, TIMES data could 

be used to partially evaluate the mail mix on emergency contracts and in exceptional 

service movements in a way that would determine whether sampling bias exists in the 

TRACS system. Finally, for at least some facilities, TIMES could provide information on 

the universe of mail movements that could be used as part of the process of estimating 

subclass distributions. 

. 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

Professor Bradley finds TIMES to be inadequate to allow development of 

distribution keys for purchased highway costs. USPS-T-18, pp. 57-59. His evaluation is 

incomplete, however, as it was limited in two crucial respects. First, he considered only 

the system as it is currently implemented, and failed to consider modest changes that 

might greatly improve its utility. Thus, he observes that information for certain fields 

containing load information is not required to be recorded, but his evaluation does not 
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take the simple additional step of considering the usefulness of TIMES if steps were 

taken to require the recording of load information. Second, he evaluates the use of 

TIMES solely as a replacement for TRACS. This limited evaluation ignores the 

possibility of using TIMES to supplement TRACS. 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

I propose that two changes be made in TIMES and TRACSF5 First, the 

recording of load information in TIMES should be made mandatory. The extra burden 

of recording container counts in TIMES by container type seems not to be onerous. In 

addition, recording this information for all movements in TIMES increases the value of 

the information that is already being recorded some of the time. . .  

10 

11  

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

Second, the same coding should be used for both the TIMES and the TRACS 

systems. Both TIMES and TRACS currently record information about containers, but 

they do so in inconsistent ways. TIMES identifies containers by type: GPC, BMC, 

Amtrak, hampers, and pallets, as well as Express Mail items. TRACS also records 

container information by type, but uses a different set of categories: Wiretainer, 

GPCIGPMCIAPC, Short or Tall Postal Paks. and a number of other types (Handbook F- 

65, Figure 5-44, p. 5-73, USPS-LR-1-18), Changing the coding of containers in either 

TIMES or TRACS does not seem like a major change. 

18 

19 

20 

TIMES can act as a supplement to TRACS because it records information on all 

movements at the locations at which it is implemented, and it records information for a 

wider variety of highway movements. The potential benefits of using this additional 

~ ~ ~~ ~ 

25. To the extent that VTAPS serves a function similar to TIMES at BMCs, that 
system should also be modified and used. Tr. 21/9355. 
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information are twofold. First, data on container movements in TIMES can be used to 

determine whether the TRACS sample is unbiased. Specifically, one can compare the 

proportions of containers used by type recorded in TIMES with those recorded in 

TRACS. The TIMES data are not sampled, but rather represent a population against 

which the TRACS sample can be compared. It is also possible that information from the 

two sources could be used in an integrated fashion, with TIMES providing information 

on container counts for the facilities it covers, and the role of TRACS changing to one of 

measuring contents by container type. 

9 

io 

1 1  

12 

13 

14 

i s  

Second, TIMES can be used to evaluate the mix of mail on emergency contracts 

and in exceptional service movements. Emergency contracts and exceptional service 

movements are an important component of overall highway costs, as described above; 

yet, they are not sampled in TRACS. Using TIMES, one can estimate the mail mix on 

such movements by multiplying measures of container movements by measures of 

average mail mix within each container type. The latter information can be calculated 

from TRACS data, as long as it has the same container type coding as TIMES does. 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

There will certainly be limitations that constrain the usefulness of TIMES. Most 

important, TIMES is not implemented systemwide, but is used only at locations where 

container use is relatively high. Thus, it is unlikely to provide much useful information 

about Intra-SCF movements. But it is highly likely to provide complete information 

about Inter-BMC movements. The availability of complete information for a part of the 

highway network would be a significant improvement over the current system. The fact 

that mail volumes by subclass are not recorded may be seen as a limitation as well. but 

in fact it is not. Since the TIMES data would be used as a supplement to TRACS rather 
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1 

2 essential. 

than as a replacement for TRACS, the detailed subclass information would not be 

3 B. Changing Sampling Procedures 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

My suggested improvements to the approach used to assign empty space costs 

derive from the essential fact that the individual segments on a route are interrelated 

and hence cannot properly be viewed in isolation. The alternative procedure I present 

is designed to respond to this criticism in a way that is practical, given the existing data. 

For the next rate case, however, some relatively simple changes to TRACS would 

permit a much more accurate treatment. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

Specifically. I recommend that TRACS sample all segments on a trip. Armed 

with full information on all segments of a trip, one can more directly determine the mail 

mix to which costs on the trip should be allocated, by considering the characteristics of 

the mail on all of the segments. 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

Note that this recommendation is not the same as sampling all trips and stops on 

a contract, which Dr. Bradley criticizes in his testimony (in considering a method to more 

closely integrate TRACS with HCSS). USPS-T-18, p. 43 n.42, 55-56. His criticisms are 

based on the need to sample an average of 11.2 stops per primary sampling unit 

(contract) tested. USPS-T-18, p. 56. That would require the presence of large numbers 

of data collectors in the same area and would substantially reduce the range of primary 

sampling units (contracts, in this case) tested. 
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By contrast, my recommendation is to sample all segments on a trip, not in a 

contract. The reduction in the range of tested primary sampling units associated with 

this proposal is much smaller than in the case of the proposal which Dr. Bradley rejects. 

Furthermore, the concentration of data collectors over which he expresses concern 

need not necessarily occur. Since most trips are repeated, one could conceivably 

sample different segments on different weeks. Under such a system, the workload 

concentration problems cited by Dr. Bradley would not occur. 

8 CONCLUSION 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

The Postal Service’s approach of imposing the entire network premium costs of 

the Eagle and Western networks solely on Express Mail ignores current operational 

realities. Priority Mail represents more than 48% - almost half - of the volume carried 

on those networks, whereas the Express Mail volume carried on them is less than half 

of that (22%). Moreover, those networks as they currently exist have been configured 

with Priority Mail as well as Express Mail in mind. As a result, I recommend that the 

Commission allocate the network premium costs to both Priority Mail and Express Mail, 

as shown in my testimony. 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 which recognizes that reality. 

The Commission should also modify the current method of distributing the costs 

of empty space in purchased highway transportation. Those costs are incurred 

because of the need to purchase sufficient capacity to accommodate the mail volumes 

carried on the transportation legs with the greatest capacity utilization. I recommend to 

the Commission an alternative approach to the distribution of the costs of empty space 
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2 

3 purchased transportation costs. 

Finally, there is substantial evidence that TRACS undersamples time-sensitive 

mail. As a result, I suggest a number of methods for improving the distribution of 
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Appendix A 

Kevin Neels - Vice President 

Ph.D. Cornell University 
A.B. Cornell University 

Kevin Neels has over twenty years of economic research and consulting experience. He has 
worked on behalf of numerous public and private sector clients in a wide range of industries. A 
skilled econometrician, he specializes in the use of quantitative techniques to resolve practical 
business, legal and regulatory problems. His extensive practical experience in the use of 
economic analysis to inform business decision making and win the support of legislative, legal 
and regulatory authorities has taught him how to effectively communicate analytical results in 
laymen’s terms. 

Dr. Neels has offered expert testimony on a number of occasions, either in the form of an expert 
report, in deposition or orally. He has also supported leading academic expert witnesses. Dr. 
Neels has played a key role in !egal and regulatory proceedings for which the financial stakes 
have often run into tens or hundreds of millions of dollars. His work in support of counsel has 
touched all phases of the legal process, including discovery, development of theory, preparation 
of expert testimony, examination of opposing witnesses, preparation of trial exhibits and. 
development of cross-examination strategy. 

A frequent focus of Dr. Neels’ work has been estimation of economic damages. He directed the 
team of economists working for the Plaintiff in the trial that resulted in the largest damage 
judgment ever awarded in a patent infiingement lawsuit. On many occasions he has developed 
econometric models to support economic damage claims and testimony in antitrust litigation. He 
has also frequently been responsible for review and analysis of damage estimates put into 
evidence by opposing experts and for development of strategies for refuting these claims. 

Dr. Neels has extensive experience in the areas of antitrust economics and damage estimation. 
He has been designated as an expert wimess and has offered deposition testimony in a number of 
antitrust disputes. His work has addressed issues of both geographic and product market 
definition, as well measurement of antitrust damages. His work in support of clients involved in 
antitrust litigation has touched all phases of the process, from earliest discovery ~ o u g h  closing 
arguments at trial. 

Dr. Neels possesses particular expertise in the analysis of spatial economic relationships. His 
work has addressed questions of geographic market definition, intraurban and interurban travel 
behavior, relationships between freight transportation costs and product prices, determinants of 
location decisions and relationships among spatially differentiated products. His work has 
assisted clients in diverse sections of both the passenger and freight transportation industries. 

Among the projects Dr. Neels has successfully concluded are: 

For a group of automobile dealers he conducted an econometric analysis to 
quantify the extent to which these dealers had suffered economic injury as a 
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result of a scheme in which executives of the auto manufacturer accepted bribes 
kom a subset of dealers in exchange for providing them with extra allotments of 
highly profitable car models. The settlement of this litigation awarded a 
payment of several hundred million dollars to the non-bribe paying dealers. 

For an express package delivery carrier intervening in a rate case before the U.S. 
Postal Rate Commission he conducted a critical review of econometric studies 
of cost variability introduced into evidence by a witness testifying on behalf of 
the US. Postal Service. He identified a number of serious conceptual and 
methodological flaws in this analysis, and demonstrated that the substantive 
conclusions of the analysis were sensitive to relatively minor change in its 
design. On the basis ofhis testimony the Commission rejected the arguments of 
the Postal Service in the Commission’s final ruling. 

For a major international air carrier accused of monopoly leveraging and 
attempted monopolization-of a key market he prepared a report analyzing the 
carrier’s use of corporate discounts and travel agent ovemde commissions to 
help rebut arguments that these agreements constituted exclusive dealings. 

He played a major role in the preparation of expert testimony on behalf of a 
group of major domestic oil companies accused of conspiring to depress the 
prices paid to producers of a major input to tertiary oil recovery projects. This 
testimony focused on an examination of purchase contracts involving the 
defendants to establish market prices for the input in question over the alleged 
damage period. 

For the International Air Transport Association he conducted an analysis and 
critique of a proposed change in the structure of air traf€ic control user charges 
levied on foreign carriers entering the US. and overflying its territory. He 
pointed out a number of serious flaws in the empirical analysis that formed the 
basis for the new system of charges. Implementation of the new charges was 
halted by a federal judge. 

For a manufacturer of class III medical devices he conducted a series of 
statistical analyses of turnover in the population ofpatients using a number of 
the company’s key products. This analysis produced a profile of how patients 
clinical situation and needs evolved over time. These results provided the basis 
for a redirection of the company’s product development strategy. 

Working for plaintiffs in an antitrust lawsuit involving the petroleum industry, 
he prepared an expert report criticizing analyses and testimony of defendants’ 
experts. This report reviewed flaws in defendants’ geographic market definition 
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and rebutted criticisms made by defendant experts of plaintiffs' damage 
calculations. 

In support of a key economic witness in a hearing regarding refined petroleum 
product pipeline rates before the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, he 
conducted an analysis the relationship between product prices in the different 
geographic areas linked by the pipeline system. He also examined alternative 
transportation modes and concentration in the pipeline's origin markets. 

For a major international oil company, he offered advice on econometric issues 
raised by an empirical study of the determinants of fair market value for a 
specific grade of crude oil. 

For the US. Department of Energy, he conducted an extensive investigation of 
the technological, institutional and economic factors influencing the demand for 
residential heating fuels. 

For a Gas Research Institute study of natural gas usage in the steel industry, he 
provided consultation on statistical issues and worked closely with a team of 
analysts examining the economics of fuel substitution. 

For a small package express company, he conducted a detailed analysis of the 
economic incentives created by alternative regulatory h e w o r k s .  This effort 
focused on the effects of proposed regulatory changes on entry by new lirms, on 
the competitive structure of the market and on the potential for cross-subsidy by 
multi-product firms with diverse offerings. 

He played a critical role in a project for the Air Transport Association (ATA) of 
the United States to evaluate proposals for reforming the nation's air traffic 
control (ATC) system and to develop an effective financial and organizational 
structure for a reformed ATC. The plan, developed under extremely tight 
deadlines, required an assessment of ATC technological capabilities, estimation 
of the'cost effects of ATC on the airline industry, an economic analysis of 
current and proposed ATC organizational forms and detailed financial 
assessment of proposed ATC entities. Dr. Neels presented his analysis and 
proposal to airlie chief executive officers at a meeting of the ATA board. 

Working of behalf of a major air carrier in an antitrust case involving allegations 
of predatory pricing, he worked directly with the lead litigator to develop a 
strategy to guide the discovery portion of the case. Subsequently, he conducted a 
variety of economehic analyses measuring the extent to which plaintiffs were 
harmed by the alleged predation. 
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For a consortium of major US. air carriers accused of engaging in collusion and 
price fixing, he directed a major economic analysis of industry pricing strategy 
and dynamics. Drawing upon detailed data on daily fare changes, he prepared 
testimony and exhibits demonstrating the difficulty of engaging in coordinated 
pricing behavior. 

For a major US. air carrier, he conducted an extensive empirical investigation 
of the responses of travel agents to carriers’ incentive and ovenide programs. 
Using the results of this investigation, he evaluated his client’s sales force 
management and travel agent incentive strategies to identify specific ways in 
which redesign and or retargeting could increase their net revenue yields. 

He assisted in the preparation of statistical exhibits and an expert affidavit for 
submission by a major US. carrier in a rulemaking proceeding regarding airline 
computerized reservation systems conducted by the US.  Department of 
Transportation. 

He provided expert deposition testimony on geographic market definition in an 
antitrust lawsuit between a regional medical center and a physician-owned 
health clinic. To support his opinions he analyzed the structuxe of competition 
between alternative hospitals within the area and conducted an empirical 
analysis of patient decisions regarding choice of hospital for the service in 
question. 

For a biotechnology company involved in a trade secret misappropriation 
dispute with a competitor, he offered expert deposition testimony on potential 
fields of application for the technology in question and on the factors that 
influenced customer decisions to incorporate the new technology in their 
products. As part of this case he also conducted an empirical investigation in the 
role that technology licensing deals play in the financing of biotechnology start- 
up companies. 

To support expert testimony in an antitrust case between two major US. air 
carriers he developed and estimated a set of statistical models for estimating the 
effects of CRS display bias on the booking patterns and revenues of the affected 
airlines. As part of this effort he conducted an extensive analysis of the histories 
of the carriers in questions and of the development of computerized reservation 
systems as the primary channel of distribution for airline tickets. He also 
prepared damage estimates, assisted in the deposition of opposing expert 
witness, prepared trial exhibits and advised counsel on cross-examination 
strategy during the course of the trial. 
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He directed the team of economists responsible for conduct of the damages 
study for plaintiff in a major patent infringement lawsuit in the consumer 
products industry. His work included development of econometric models to 
forecast product sales in eight major world markets, analysis of the effects of 
incremental changes in sales volumes on company profits, review of historical 
pricing strategies and calculation of economic damages for a wide range of “hut- 
for” pricing and product introduction strategies. He and his team also played a 
key role in the analysis of the case put forth by the opposing side and in the 
development of cross-examination strategies for opposing expert witnesses. He 
was designated as an expert witness in this matter, but was not called upon to 
testify. 

For the public authority responsible for the operation of one of the largest 
international gateway airports in the country, he conducted a comprehensive 
review of sources of information on air cargo movements. Based upon the 
results of this review, he worked with authority staff to devise a strategy for 
monitoring trends in shipments by ultimate origin and destination, commodity, 
carrier and type of service, and for factoring this information into an improved 
process for planning and executing air cargo facility improvements. 

Working under extreme deadline pressure for a European pharmaceutical 
company, he estimated savings in total medical costs from pharmacological 
therapy for chronic occlusive arterial disease in order to provide input to a key 
regulatory dossier. Results were subsequently published in a peer-reviewed 
journal. 

To support the development of an airport system plan for a major metropolitan 
area, he prepared long-range activity forecasts for air carriers, regional airlines 
and general aviation. 

For the developer of a medical device-based pain management therapy, he 
conducted a cost-effectiveness analysis for internal use. He built upon this work 
to develop a reimbursement and marketing strategy for the product. 

For the top management of an emerging health care company, he prepared an 
analysis and briefing to review the market implications of health care reform 
and the strategies adopted by competing firms in response. 

For a regional air carrier accused of engaging in predatory pricing, he assisted 
counsel in defining the relevant product and geographic markets and in 
developing estimates of the short-run marginal costs of serving those markets. 
He also prepared evidence on the ease of entry and on the likely behavior and 
strategies of potential entrants. 

0 
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For the operator of a system of outpatient medical clinics, he conducted an 
analysis of the economic incentives created by investments by referring 
physicians. His conclusions were summarized in a written report, along with 
discussion of their implications for policy regarding regulation of such 
investments by the federal government. 

For a major manufacturer contemplating litigation over an alleged theft of trade 
secrets, he developed a system of economic forecasting models to calculate the 
effects of the theft of sales of the company’s products in a number of major 
international markets. Results of this confidential investigation played a key role 
in the company’s subsequent decision to seek redress through the courts. 

For a group of physicians involved in a health insurance-related private antitrust 
lawsuit he conducted a critical review and analysis of damage models prepared 
by opposing experts. His findings provided the basis for expert testimony by a 
leading university-based economist. In addition, he pravided assistance to 
counsel in the deposition of opposing economic experts. 

For the plaintiff in an antitrust suit involving an important line of biotechnology 
products, he conducted an analysis of therapeutic substitution possibilities to 
support development of testimony regarding product market defhtion. 

As leader of a project funded jointly by the Ford Foundation, the US. 
Department of Housing and Urban Development and a consortium of local 
corporations, he directed a year-long study by the Rand Corporation of 
strategies for privatizing municipal services in Saint Paul, Minnesota. A major 
component of this project was a detailed analysis of the incentives created by 
different financing mechanisms, organizational stmctures and personnel 
management systems. Findings of the study were published in a major report 
entitled The Entrepreneurial City. 

For the developer of a new cardiac diagnostic imaging agent, he used meta- 
analysis and receiver operating characteristic curve techniques to measure the 
accuracy of procedures using the agent relative to competing diagnostic 
techniques. 

For an ann of the National Academy of Sciences, he conducted an investigation 
of the innovation process in medical technology and analyzed how that process 
has been effected over time by changes in the institutional and economic 
environment. 
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Working under a federally funded research grant, he served as a key staff 
member of a Rand Coxporation study of the equity implications of substituting 
user charges for tax funding of public services. 

For the developer of a new olphan drug, he conducted a cost-benefit analysis, a 
review of political and legislative trends and a hedonic analysis of existing 
orphan drug prices to support development of a defensible pricing strategy. 

For a medical device company, he prepared a payor education brochure 
describing the results of a cost-effectiveness study of a new therapy, which 
allows payors to calculate the savings they could realize by granting coverage of 
the therapy. 

0 

Before returning to Charles River Associates to lead our Transportation Practice, Dr. Neels held 
a variety of responsible positions within the research and consulting industry. He was a vice 
president at PHB Hagler Bailly, Inc., and the vice president for Health Economics and managing 
director of the Cambridge office of Quintiles Inc., where he directed a team of economists 
serving a worldwide clientele of pharmaceutical and biotechnology, and medical device 
companies. Previously, he was vice president in charge of the pharmaceutical consulting practice 
at Charles River Associates. He has also served on the research staffs of the Rand Corporation, 
the Urban Institute and Abt Associates. 

PROFESSIONAL AFFILIATIONS 

American Economic Association 

American Law and Economics Association 

National Association of Business Economists 

National Health Lawyers Association 

International Health Economics Association 

Drug Information Association 
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PUBLICATIONS AND TESTIMONY 

Articles 

“Estimating the Effects of Display Bias in Computer Reservation Systems.” With Franklin 
Fisher, In Microeconomics Essays in Theory and Applications. Ed. Maarten-Pieter Schinkel. 
Cambridge University Press, 1999. 

“Insurance Issues and New Treatments.” Journal of the American Dental Association, 125 
(January 1994): 45s-53s 

“Medical Cost Savings from Pentoxifylline Therapy in Chronic Occlusive Arterial Disease.” 
Pharmacoeconomics 4, No. 2, (February 1994): 130-140. 

“Analyzing Rent Control The Case of Los Angeles.” With M. P. Murray, C. P. Rydell, C. L. 
Bamett, and C. E. Hillestad. Economic Inquiiy 29, No. 4 (October 1991): 601-625. 

“Forecasting Internodal Competition in a Multimodal Environment.” With Joseph Mather. 
Transportation Research Record 1 139 (1987). 

“Modeling Mode Choice in New Jersey.” With Joseph Mather. Transportation Research Record 
1139 (1987). 

“Direct Effects of Undermaintenance and Deterioration.“ With C. Peter Rydell. In The Ren: 
Control Debare. Ed. Paul L. Niebanck. Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press, 
1985. 

“Energy and the Existing Stock of Housing.” With M. P. Murray. In Energy Costs, Urban 
Development, and Housing. Ed. Anthony Downs and Katherine L. Bradbury. Washington, D.C.: 
The Brookings Institution, 1984. 

“Reducing Energy Consumption in Housing: An Assessment of Alternatives.” International 
Regional Science Review 7, 1 (May 1982). 

“Production Functions for Housing Services.” Papers ofthe Regional Science Association 48 
(1981). 

Testimony 

Before the U.S. District Court, Northern District of Ohio, Eastern Division, Testimony in the 
matter of Avwy Dennison Corporation vs. Four Pillars Enterprise Co., Ltd., P.Y. Young, Huen- 
Chan (Sally) Yang and Tenhuong (Victor) Lee, Case No. 1:97 CV. 2282, September 1999. 
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Before the American Arbitration Association, Testimony in the matter of Westerbeke 
Corporation vs. Daihatsu Motor Co., Ltd., Arbitration No. 13 T 153 01057 97, August 1999. 

Before the Commonwealth of Massachusefts, Superior Court Department of the Trail Court, 
Worcester Division, Testimony in the matter of Performance Polymers, Inc. vs. Mohawk 
Plastics, Inc. and Dimeling Schreiber & Park, Civil Action No. 98-023OA (MassJWorcester), 
July 1999. 

Before the American Arbitration Association, Testimony in the matter of GCC Technologies Inc. 
vs. Toshiba TEC Corporation, American Arbitration Number 50 T1815897, March 1999. 

Before the U.S. District Court, District of Maryland, Testimony in the matter of Borman Motor 
Company Limited Liability Co., et al. vs. American Honda Motor Company Inc., et al. Civil 
Action MDL-1069, August 1998. 

Before the U.S. Postal Rate Commission, Postal Rate and Fee Changes, Docket R97:?. Expert 
Report and Live Testimony, February 1998. 

Before the US.  District Court, District of Kansas, Testimony in the matter of Timothy Mellon 
vs. The Cessna Aircraft Conipany. Civil Action 96-1454-JTM, Expert Report, November 1997 

Before the US.  District Court, Southern District of New York, Testimony in the matter of Virgin 
Atlantic Airways Limited vs. British Ainvays PLC. Civil Action No. 93-7270 (MGC). Affidavit, 
August 1997. 

Before the US .  District Court, Western District of Pennsylvania, Testimony in the matter of 
Lazy Oil Co., John B. Andreassi and Thomas A. Miller Oil Co. vs. WITCO Corporation; Quaker 
State Corporation; Quaker State Oil Refining Corp.; Pennzoil Company; and Pennzoil Products 
Company. Civil Action No. 94-1 10E, Class Action. Expert Report, March 1996; live testimony 
April 28,1997. 

Before the US. District Court, Eastern District of Pennsylvania, Testimony in the matter of 
Stephen M. Clifton and Stephen M. Clifton Ultra Sonoco vs. Sun Refining &Marketing 
Company. Civil No. 95-CV-7694. Expert Report, February 1997. 

Before the US. District Court, Northern District of Georgia, Testimony in the matter of ValuJet 
Airlines, Inc., vs. Trans World Airlines, Inc., and Delta Air Lines, Inc. Civil Action No. 1:95-cv- 
2896-GET. Expert Report, June 1996. 

Before the State ofMichigan, Testimony in the matter of Wayne State University, Lumigen, Inc. 
and A. Paul Schaap vs. Irena Bronstein and Tropix. Circuit Court Case No. 88-804-627CK, 
Court ofclaims Case No. 88-11871CM. December 13,1994. 



16049 

KEVIN NEELS 

Before the US.  District Court, Central District of California, Testimony in the matter of Blecher 
& Collins vs. Northwest Airlines. Case No. 92-7073-RG (SHx). November 15, 1993. 

Before the US.  District Court, District of Maine, Testimony in the matter of Penobscot Bay 
Women’s Health Center vs. Penobscot Bay Medical Center. Civil Action No. 86-01 10-8. 
July 19, 1990. 
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APPENDIX 6: 

DISTRIBUTION KEY FORMULAS 

This appendix provides the formulas used to calculate the purchased highway 

transportation distribution keys used in my testimony. It is based on the description of 

the Postal Service formulas given in the TRACS Highway Subsystem Statistical and 

Computer Documentation (USPS-LR-1-52) and uses the same notation and language, 

wherever possible. 

I produce quarterly distribution keys for four contract types, just as the Postal 

Service does (Inter-BMC, Intra-BMC, Inter-SCF, and Intra-SCF). The data are 

expanded in a five-step process, incorporating two stages of distribution key 

calculations, to obtain cubic foot miles by mail category for each contract type. 

The formulas below are altered versions of those shown in USPS-LR-1-52, 

sections Vll-2-3. Where equations have been changed, their number is now indicated 

with a prime, for the first stage, and a double prime, for the second stage. Thus, in 

section 2 below, Postal Service equation (1 I) becomes my equation (11’). Where new 

equations are included, their number is shown with a suffix as well as a prime. Thus, in 

section 4 below, equations (loa”) and (lob”) are replacements for Postal Service 

equation (IO). 

I. Expanding to Unloaded Truck Capacity 

My first step is the same as that used by the Postal Service: test data are 

expanded to the unloaded truck capacity. I use the same formulas as the Postal 

Service for expanding mail to fill the enclosures (containers, pallets, loose items), as 

-BI- 
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described in USPS-LR-1-52, section VII-I. At the end of this step, one has determined 

the cubic feet of the mail which was loaded on the truck at origin o and unloaded at the 

test stop, c~ft i ,~, for all origins 0, mail categories r, and tested vehicles i. 

4 2. First Stage: Cubic Foot Mile Calculation 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

IO 

My method begins to differ from the Postal Service's method at the second and 

third steps, where I calculate a tirst-stage distribution key. This key differs from the final 

Postal Service key in two important ways. First, it does not expand the mail into any 

empty space: this is done in the fourth step. Second, it considers only the mail found on 

trucks whose capacity utilization lies above a certain threshold. The purpose of this 

first-stage key is to determine how to "fill" the empty space on the trucks. 

11 

12 

13 

The first-stage cubic foot miles are not expanded to fill empty space. When 

summed across all the origin facilities up to a specific leg, equation (9) from USPS-LR-I- 

52 produces the cubic foot estimates for the mail traveled on the leg: 

14 cup = c cuft im , 

o=I 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

Each sample record contains a complete list of legs the mail item traveled.on the 

vehicle. For each leg, the sample record also specifies its origin and destination 

facilities and the highway miles between the two. The cubic foot miles for each leg is 

the product of the cubic feet estimates and the highway miles for the leg. The cubic foot 

miles is the sum of such products across all legs: 

-82- 
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s 
cfm, = CCUJI~~~ x mile, (1 1') 

$4 

1 

2 or (12') is used. 

3 

where mile is assumed equal to 1 for legs within Intra-SCF contracts. No equation (12) 

3. First Stage: Distribution Key for Heavily Loaded Trucks 

4 

s 

6 

7 

8 

9 

I expand the test level cubic foot miles obtained from equation (1 1') in the 

previous section to the stratum level and sum across strata, including only those tests 

where capacity utilization exceeds the pre-specified threshold T.  The distribution key is 

a set of ratios of the unexpanded cubic foot miles for an individual mail category to the 

total unexpanded cubic foot miles summed across all the mail categories. I calculate 

one key for each contract type, regardless of stratum. 

10 

11 where the stratum weights 

~ D v ,  xQ 
- 1 4  

12 h -  
nh 

13 

14 

15 zero otherwise. 

and where the dummy variable T takes the value one if 

1 - %Emptyi > 1 - l/(average number of legs per trip within the contract type), and 

-B3- 
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1 4. Second Stage: Cubic Foot Mile Calculation 

8 

9 

In my fourth step, I use the first-stage distribution key to “fill” the empty space in 

the trucks, by calculating the number of empty cubic foot miles to allocate to each mail 

category, based on the first-stage distribution key. My definition of empty space is only 

slightly altered from the Postal Service’s definition. For the last, observed leg on a trip, 

it is the observed empty space on the vehicle. For earlier legs on the same trip, it is the 

average empty space on all vehicles in the same contract type; this measure differs 

from that used in the Postal Service’s approach, which uses all vehicles in the same 

stratum. 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

Each sample record contains a complete list of legs the mail item traveled on the 

vehicle. For each leg, the sample record also specifies its origin and destination 

facilities and the highway miles between the two. The full, or occupied, cubic foot miles 

for each leg are the product of cubic feet and highway miles for the leg. The full cubic 

foot miles are the sum of such products across all legs: 

16 

17 

The allocated empty cubic foot miles are determined by calculating total empty cubic 

foot miles, and then applying the first stage distribution key: 

-84- 
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5 

empvcfm ir = F~ x capacity , x C empty x mile li 
*=l 

(lob”) 

3 where 

4 
%Unloaded, 

%Unloaded, +%Remain, 
empty, = %Empty, x and 

1 %Emp&, c tuft, 
X f o r s  < S, i=l 5 empty, = 

n capacity, x(%Unloadedi i %Remain,) 

6 

7 a contract type. 

mile is = 1 for legs within Intra-SCF contracts, and n is the number of tests within 

8 

9 miles by mail category: 

Summing actual cubic foot miles and expanded cubic foot miles yields total cubic foot 

10 

11 totcfm, = fullcjn, + emptycjn, (1 1”). 

12 Again, no equation (12) or (12”) is used. 

13 5. Second Stage: Distribution Key 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

My fifth step follows the same process as the Postal Service’s third step. The 

test level cubic foot miles obtained from equations (1 I”) in the previous section are 

expanded to the stratum level and summed across strata. The distribution key is a set of 

ratios of the expanded cubic foot miles for an individual mail category to the total 

expanded cubic foot miles summed across all the mail categories. 
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14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

where the stratum weights are the same weights defined previously: 

6. Zero-Volume Tests 

Note that roughly 20 percent of the tests are zero-volume tests. In these cases, 

nothing was unloaded from the truck at the delivery point. In the Postal Service’s 

calculations, the data from these tests have no impact on the distribution key 

calculation. Since all of the highway costs are distributed according to the calculated 

distribution keys, this lack of impact means that the costs of empty movements are 

attributed according to the average mix of mail (actually, the final distribution key mix, 

which is the average expanded mix of mail). In my version, the costs are also attributed 

according to the final distribution key mix, but the mix is the average empty-space- 

allocated expanded mix of mail. 

7. Notation 

The following notation, much of which is taken from USPS-LR-1-52, page 15, is 

used in this appendix to explain the expansion process: 

h stratum. For Inter-SCF and Inter-BMC, h=1,2.3. For Intra-SCF and Intra- 

BMC, h=l,2,3,4,5; 

number of tests performed in a quarter: n 
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c 

S 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

I 

N 

I frame index; 

Day number of days in a week that a vehicle operates: 

Capacity vehicle capacity in cubic feet; 

%Empty percent of vehicle space that is empty: 

%Remain percent of vehicle space occupied by mail remaining on the truck; 

%Unloaded percent of vehicle space occupied by mail unloaded; 

S total legs traveled on this trip, up to the test stop: 

S segment index, or leg. on the trip {s=1,2, ..., S}; 

0 origin index-the segment of the origin facility where the item was loaded 

onto the vehicle {OE 1,2,. . .,S}; 

test index within the stratum: 

number of frame units for the quarter; 

miles segment mileage; 

r mail category, rcR: 

cuft mail cubic feet: 

cfm mail cubic foot mile: 

Y 

si 
Q 

second-stage, or final, distribution key for the quarter; 

first-stage distribution key for the quarter; and 

weeks in the quarter {Q=12 for QI ,  QZ, Q3; Q=16 for Q4}. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Neels, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross examination that was made available earlier today? 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I apologize, I did 

not ask Dr. Neels to do that. I will do that now. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. I believe there are 

copies on the table. 

[Pause. I 
MR. McKEEVER: Dr. Neels has now examined that 

packet. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Dr. Neels, if those questions 

were asked of you today, would your answers be the same as 

those you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: They would. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: No corrections? 

THE WITNESS: None. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, counsel, 

if you could provide the two packets of designated written 

cross examination to the court reporter, I'll direct that 

the material be transcribed into the record and received 

into evidence. 

[Designated Written Cross 

Examination of Dr. Kevin Neels was 

received in evidence and 

transcribed in the record.] 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS TO 
INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMUIUPS-T3-1. 

At page 4 of your testimony you state that the Commission's "attribution [of 

dedicated air network premium costs solely to Express Mail in Docket No. R97-I] was 

based upon Postal Service witness Takis' statement that if Express Mail were 

eliminated, the Eagle network would be shut down and the Priority Mail and First Class 

Mail moving on that network would be diverted onto commercial flights with no 

degradation in service quality." 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

Would you agree that in Docket No. R97-1 witness Takis' testimony 

represented new evidence concerning the basic reason for the existence 

of the Eagle Network? Please explain fully any disagreement. 

Please cite all testimony by any witness, including those of UPS, which 

offered in Docket No. R97-1 a refutation to the cited testimony of witness 

Takis. 

Is your testimony in this docket offered as rebuttal to the testimony of 

witness Takis in Docket No. R97-l? 

Is it your opinion that the Commission's acceptance of witness Takis' 

testimony in Docket No. R97-1 was in error? Please explain any 

affirmative answer. 

Answer to APMUIUPS-T3-1. 

(a) No. In his R97-1 testimony, Mr. Takis stated in footnote 6 on page 12 that 

'It is my understanding that Priority and First-class Mail are 'filler' on the Eagle network, 

2 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS TO 
INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

and could meet their service standards if they traveled on standard commercial flights." 

He may have had evidence upon which to base his "understanding." but he did not 

present this evidence in his testimony. 

(b) I am not aware of any testimony offered in R97-1 to refute the assertions 

of Mr. Takis. 

(c) I am offering testimony in this proceeding in response to the testimony of 

Postal Service witnesses Pickett and Bradley. See my testimony, UPS-T-3, at page 4, 

lines 11-21, 

(d) I have not evaluated the relevant evidence presented in R97-1 or formed 

any opinion regarding the appropriateness of the Commission's decision. My testimony 

addresses the decision the Commission will make in this case. 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS TO 
INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMUIUPST3-2. 

At page 10 of your testimony, lines 1-2, you refer to the DC-9-15 as having 2,808 

cubic feet of available capacity, and at lines 7-8, you refer to the capacity of a 727-100, 

the smaller of the two versions used by the Postal Service. as having "a capacity of at 

most 4,850 cubic feet." You also mention, at lines 10-11, 'Beechcraft 1900s with a 

capacity per aircraft of 819 cubic feet." Finally, at line 16, you discuss the possibility of 

"the smaller Metro 1 1 1 ,  which has a capacity of 625 cubic feet." For each of these four 

types of aircraft - Le., for the 727-1 1. the DC-9-15. the Beechcraft 1900, and the 

Metro 111 - please provide all data in the possession of yourself, your firm, or UPS 

concerning the cost of acquiring and operating these four different types of aircraft. 

Answer to APMUIUPST3-2. 

I am unaware of what data UPS may possess regarding the cost of acquiring and 

operating the four aircraft types cited in the interrogatory. 

I have made inquiries among staff at my firm involved in transportation projects 

regarding data in their possession that falls within this request. In response they have 

produced a variety of different reports and computer printouts reflecting different dates, 

sources, and groupings of aircraft. A copy of this material is being made available as 

Library Reference UPS-LR-5. 

4 
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INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMUIUPS-T33. 

At page 8. lines 10-1 1, of your testimony you state that '[s]maller aircraft are 

generally less expensive to operate than larger aircraft." Please provide all studies, 

reports, and other evidence on which you rely to support this statement. 

Answer to APMU/UPS-T3-3. 

See my response to interrogatories APMUIUPS-T3-2 and USPSIUPS-T3-lO(a). 

5 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS TO 
INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMUIUPS-T3-4. 

Please provide all data in the possession of yourself, your firm, or UPS 

responsive to the following questions: 

a. (i) How much more does it cost to acquire and operate a Beechcraft 

1900, with a capacity of 819 cubic feet, in comparison to a Metro 111, 

with a capacity of 625 cubic feet? 

What is the incremental cost of acquiring and operating a 

Beechcraft, with a 819 cubic foot capacity, over the cost of 

acquiring and operating a Metro 111; /.e.. what is the incremental 

cost of the additional 194 cubic feet (819 - 625) provided by the 

Beechcraft 1900 in comparison to the Metro Ill? 

How much more does it cost to acquire and operate a DC-9-15. 

with a capacity of 2,808 cubic feet, in comparison to a Beechcraft 

1900, with capacity of 819 cubic feet? 

What is the incremental cost of acquiring and operating a DC-9-15. 

with 2,808 cubic foot capacity, over the cost of acquiring and 

operating a Beechcrafl1900. Le., what is the incremental cost of 

the additional 1,989 cubic feet (2.808 - 819) provided by the 

DC-9-15 in comparison to the Beechcraft 1900? 

How much more does it cost to acquire and operate a 727-100, 

with a capacity of 4,850 cubic feet, in comparison to a DC-9-15, 

with capacity of 2,808 cubic feet? 

(ii) 

b. (i) 

(ii) 

c. (i) 
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OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

(ii) What is the incremental cost of acquiring and operating a 727-100, 

with 4,850 cubic foot capacity, over the cost of acquiring and 

operating a DC-9-15; Le., what is the incremental cost of the 

additional 2,042 cubic feet (4,850 - 2.808) provided by the 727-100 

in comparison to the DC-9-15? 

Answer to APMUIUPS-T34. 

(a)-(c) See my response to interrogatory APMU/UPS-T3-2. 

7 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS TO 
INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMUIUPS-T3-5. 

a. Is it your testimony that the incremental cost of acquiring additional 

capacity, via use of larger aircraft of the types discussed in your testimony, 

is greater than the Postal Service’s cost when it uses commercial airlines? 

If your answer is affirmative, please provide all studies, reports or other 

evidence in the possession of yourself, your firm, or UPS which can be 

used to make such comparisons and support your testimony. 

If your answer is affirmative, but not supported by data, please explain the 

basis for any conclusion that sizing of the current fleet of aircraft on the 

Eagle and Western Networks is not economic and in the best interests of 

the Postal Service. 

b. 

c. 

Answer to APMUIUPS-T3-5. 

(a) I have not analyzed the relationship between the incremental cost of 

acquiring additional capacity via use of larger aircraft and the Postal Service’s cost 

when it uses commercial airlines. 

(b)-(c) Not applicable. 

8 
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INTERROGATORY AND REQUEST FOR PRODUCTION OF DOCUMENTS 

OF THE ASSOCIATION OF PRIORITY MAIL USERS, INC. 

APMU/UPS-T3-6. 

At page 3, lines 13-15, of your testimony, you state that "[tlhe costing procedures 

for these dedicated air networks impute to each pound-mile of mail carried on them a 

cost equal to what it would have cost to transport the mail through the commercial air 

system." As a hypothetical, suppose it can be shown that the incremental cost of 

additional capacity via the use of larger aircraft of the type discussed in your testimony 

is less than the cost of using commercial airlines for the same amount of capacity. 

a. Would you support charging First-class and Priority Mail the lower 

incremental cost, as opposed to the imputed costs now charged? 

Please explain why you would or would not support such an approach. b. 

Answer to APMU/UPS-T36. 

(a) No. 

(b) AS I explain on pages 3-1 1 of my testimony, I believe that the dedicated 

air networks have been sized to meet the needs of Priority Mail. I do not believe it is the 

case that Priority Mail is being carried on an incremental basis, and hence I do not think 

it would be appropriate to assign only incremental costs to Priority Mail. 

However, I also believe it would be appropriate to charge to incremental mail a 

cost equal to what it would cost to transport this mail on the commercial air system, 

even if this cost were higher than the incremental cost of using larger aircraft. 

To explain my reasoning in a way independent of any disagreements over why 

the dedicated air networks exist, let me define the "base" mail as the mail for which the 

9 
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dedicated air networks exist, and the "incremental" mail as the mail carried on these 

networks either as a "filler" on a space available basis, or because on an incremental 

basis it may be less expensive to lease slightly larger aircraft than to carry the mail on 

the commercial air network. To determine what costs should be assigned to the base 

mail, one must consider the conceptual "experiment" of removing the base mail from the 

system entirely, and calculating what costs would then disappear from the system. 

Without the base mail, the dedicated air networks would not exist. All of the incremental 

mail would have to travel on the commercial air network. Thus, the cost savings from 

elimination of the base mail would be the difference between the total cost of the 

dedicated air network, and the cost of moving incremental mail carried on that network 

on the commercial system instead. 

Under the hypothetical situation posed in the interrogatory, the Postal Service as 

a whole does realize some savings from the expansion of the dedicated air networks to 

accommodate incremental mail. However, the possibility for those savings exists only 

because of the existence of the base mail. 

10 
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USPS/UPS-T3-1. 

expect emergency contract and exceptional service movements to contain. on average, 

a mail mix with higher proportions of Express Mail, Priority Mail, and First Class Mail 

than do regular movements”. Do you have any data to support your expectation? If so, 

please provide copies of all such data. 

On page 28. lines 13-15 of your testimony, you state: “I would 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-1. 

We requested such data, but it has not been produced. Had the Postal Service 

produced data on these movements, I would have evaluated that data. 

i 

-2- 
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USPSIUPS-T3-2. Please refer to page 29. line 19 and page 30, lines 1-2. of your 

testimony. You state: "As noted in the A.T. Kearney Data Quality Study, published 

TRACS procedures provide inspectors with too much discretion in how they select items 

for testing and thereby allow.operationa1 pressures to bias the sample". Please confirm 

that you are referring to the sentence on page 86 of the Data Quality Study Summary 

Report. which states "In particular, the item selection procedures in TRACS appear to 

involve significant data collector's discretion". If you do not confirm. please provide the 

specific quotation to which you are referring from the Data Quality Study. 

Response to USPSIUPS-T3-2. 

Confirmed. 

-3- 
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TO INTERROGATORY OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-T3-3. 

page 35, lines 16-20 of your testimony. Please confirm that by ’mail mix’, you are 

referring to the cubic-foot-miles by mail category. If not confirmed. please provide a 

precise definition for your usage of the term ‘mail mix’. 

Please refer to your discussion of the TRACS sample design on 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-3. 

Not confirmed. I am referring to the proportion of cubic-foot-miles by mail 

category. where the sum of the proportions for all of the mail categories equals 1 or 

100%. 

I 

-4- 
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USPS/UPS-T3-4. On page 7, lines 1-3, of your testimony you state: 

'...the upgrading of capacity that occurred was the result of a Postal Service 

decision made in advance of the request for bids, and not in response to low bids 

received for higher capacity aircraft." 

(a) 

to produce low bids when it solicited service for the WNET? Please explain. 

(b) 

understand the market for cargo aircraft in 1999? Please explain. 

Is it your understanding that the Postal Service did not know that 727s were likely 

Is it your testimony that the Postal Service did not have the experience to 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-4. 

(a) The point I was making in the quoted section is that the Postal Service 

structured the bid specifications for WNET in such a way that a prospective contractor 

could respond only by offering 727s. My basis for this understanding is the response of 

Postal Service witness Bradley to UPS/USPS-T22-9(b) (Tr. 8/3268): 

The requirements for the Western Network solicitation did not specify the 
type of aircraft. Rather, I was told that it required containers that were 
compatible with the "A-2" container. DC-9s are not compatible with this 
type of container as they apparently carry "A-6" containers. 

This decision was made before bids were actually received, and hence before the 

Postal Service knew with certainty what those bids would be. My testimony does not 

address the Postal Service's understanding or expectations regarding what bids it may 

have received in response to alternatively structured bid specifications, or the accuracy 

of those expectations. 

-5- 
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(b) I have not testified as to the extent of the Postal Service’s experience with, 

or understanding of, the market for cargo aircraft. 

t 

-6- 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS 
TO INTERROGATORY OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-T3-5. When discussing the premium associated with the Western 

network, is it your understanding that the premium is associated with the cost of 

overnight operations only? Please explain any answer other than an unqualified "yes". 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-5. 

Yes. However, that makes no difference to my testimony. 

-7- 
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TO INTERROGATORY OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-T3-6. 

provided by witness Pickett. 

(a) 

'concerns" expressed in that document were unaffected by events between 1995 and 

1999? Please explain. 

(b) 

the decision to "expand and upgrade the network". 

(c) 

WNET operations alone, daytime WNET operations alone, or both overnight and 

daytime WNET operations? Please explain. 

(d) 

and not to Eagle operations. If not confirmed. please explain. 

On page 7, beginning at line 4, you discuss a document from 1995 

Is it your understanding that the matters which might have given rise to the 

Please state all events from 1995 to 1999 that you understand may have affected 

Is it your understanding that the discussions in the document relate to overnight 

Please confirm that the document in question refers only to WNET operations 

Response to USPSIUPS-T3-6. 

(a) The document in question, dated November 24, 1995. states that The 

primary purpose of the new WNET is to improve the performance of Priority Mail." In 
I 

, 

response to UPS/USPS-T194(c)-(e) (Tr. 6/2548-54). which asked why the Postal 

Service added a number of new points to WNET on May 27,1997, Postal Service 

witness Pickett states that one of the reasons for this change in the network was "to 

provide improved service for Priority Mail." His response implies that the concerns 

expressed in the November, 1995, dowment continued at least into 1997. 

(b) See my response to USPS/UPS-T3-6(a). 

-8- 
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(c) 

(d) Confirmed. 

The document does not specify the types of operations to which it refers. 

-9- 
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ANSWER OF UNITED PARCEL SERVICE WITNESS NEELS 
TO INTERROGATORY OF THE UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 

USPS/UPS-T3-7. In one of the documents cited on page 7 of your testimony, the 

author twice mentions "later departure times" for aircraft in a new WNET. Is it your 

understanding that later departure times must have occurred solely within the scope of 

overnight WNET operations? Please explain fully. 

Response to USPSIUPST3-7. 

See my response to USPS/UPS-T3-6(c). 

c 

-10- 
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USPSIUPS-T3-8. 

not sized primarily ... for Express Mail." You further note that "the Western network as it 

is presently configured exists to accommodate Priority Mail as much as to 

accommodate Express Mail." 

(a) Are you referring to 

With regard to WNET. you conclude on page 7. "the network was 

(1) the overnight WNET? 

(2) the daytime WNET? 

(3) 

In your opinion, is an overnight air network needed to "accommodate" a product 

both the overnight and daytime WNET? 

(b) 

with an overnight delivery guarantee? Please explain fully. 

(c) 

with a two-day intercity service commitment? Please explain fully. 

Is an overnight network needed to "accommodate" a non-guaranteed product 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-8. 

(a) 
I 

, testimony. 

(b) 

The overnight WNET. However, that makes no difference to my 

That depends. For some combinations of origins and destinations it would 

be possible to provide overnight service using surface transportation. If, however, the 

service were offered between points sufficiently distant, an overnight air network would 

be needed. 

(c) It may be needed if the network is necessary to meet that product's 

service standard. Over certain distances it would be difficult to provide delivery reliably 

-1 1- 
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and economically using only surface transportation. Whether a daytime air network 

could meet delivery needs in such situations would depend upon the frequency and 

departure times of the daytime air service, the priority the product received in dispatch, 

and both the magnitude and variability of other demands on the available cargo space. 

The question cannot be answered in general, but only in the context of the specific facts 

of the situation. An overnight network might not be "needed" if the provider of the 

service interpreted the absence of a guarantee as an authorization to ignore its 

published delivery standards. 

In any event, whether or not an overnight network is "needed" to meet a two-day 

product's service commitment, if the network is configured in a certain way in order to 

provide transportation for a non-guaranteed two day product, that product should share 

in the cost of the network with any other product whose needs also contributed to the 

network's configuration. 

-12- 
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USPS/UPS-T3-9. 

witness Pickett. At the bottom of the first page of that document, it says that the 

capacity to move First Class and Express Mail "must be retained under the expanded 

WNET." Is it your testimony that the capacity of the WNET was not sized, as you use 

the term, for First-class Mail? Please explain. 

Please refer to the "Executive Summary" document provided by 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-9. 

I noted the statement cited in the text of this interrogatory. I also noted that the 

figures contained in USPS-T-1, Tables 8 and 9. indicate that First Class Mail constitutes 

a significant fraction of the volume carried on both the Eagle and the Western networks. 

However, I thought it likely that these networks would carry some mail on an 

incremental, as-space-is-available basis, if only because random fluctuations in 

volumes would be likely at times to make extra space available. Collectively, Priority, 

Express, and First Class account for a very large majority of the volume carried on the 

Western network, leaving little mail in this incremental role. For this reason, I thought it 

unlikely that the network was sized to carry the combination of Priority, Express and 

First Class. 

I 

It is my view that the capacity of WNET was sized for Priority and Express rather 

than for Priority, Express, and First Class, both for the reason cited above, as well as 

because of the fact that the former position was conservative in the sense that it 

represented less of a departure from the Commission's decision in R97-1. 
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USPS/UPS-T3-10. On page 8 of your testimony you state that: 

"Smaller aircraft are generally less expensive to operate than larger aircraft." 

(a) To what specific expenses are you referring? 

(b) Are smaller aircraft faster than larger aircraft? 

(c) If a smaller aircraft is substantially slower than a larger aircraft, is it your opinion 

that such a shortcoming is irrelevant in the operation of an overnight network? Please 

explain. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-10. 

(a) In a general sense, I am referring to all costs of operation and ownership. 

In a broad sense, the efficiency of an aircraft can be measured by its cost per units of 

capacity. Smaller aircraft generally have less useable capacity than larger aircraft. If 

they also have higher costs, operators could substitute larger aircraft for smaller aircraft, 

simultaneously enjoying increased capacity and reduced cost. For this reason, high 

cost, low capacity aircraft will tend to be eliminated from the fleet. Among the remaining 

aircraft, there will be a tendency for cost to increase with size. 
I 

. 
Focusing more narrowly on operating expenses, there is also a positive 

association between size and cost. Larger aircraft tend to bum more fuel. They tend 

also to have higher crew costs. In passenger operations, for example, crew size 

increases with aircraft size. Pilot wages also tend to increase with aircraft size. 

Maintenance costs will tend to be higher simply because there is more to maintain. A 
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three or four engine aircraft is likely, for example, to incur higher engine maintenance 

expenses than a two engine aircraft. 

Having noted these general tendencies, however, I agree that there may well be 

circumstances in which specific smaller aircraft may be more costly than larger aircraft. 

A spike in fuel prices could raise the operating cost of a smaller and less efficient 

aircraft above those of a larger and more efficient aircraft. Nonetheless, an operator 

might retain the smaller aircraft in its fleet in anticipation of a later decline in fuel prices. 

Differences in stage length, crew seniority, or maintenance requirements might create 

situations in small aircraft block hour costs reported by one operator to exceed the large 

aircraft costs reported by a different operator, or even by the same operator. 

(b) It depends upon the specific aircraft models being compared. In an effort 

to be responsive, however, I will note that among aircraft types in general commercial 

use. jet aircraft are generally larger and faster than turboprop aircraft. 'The expansion of 

the regional jet fleet is currently narrowing the size gap between the two categories, 

however. 

(c) 

I 

The relevance of a smaller aircraft's possible slower speed would depend 

upon the routing over which it is used. Obviously, the longer the flight, the more 

significant any difference in the speed of the aircraft will be. Given a sufficiently long 

haul and a sufficiently slow aircraft, 1 might not be possible for the aircraft to arrive in 

time for the next day's dispatch. In such a case, the 'shortcoming" cited above would 

be relevant. 
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USPSIUPS-T3-11. Please refer to your discussion of the Eagle network beginning on 

page 9. line 15. 

(a) 

load on the Eagle network? Please explain. 

(b) 

percentage of volume of Express Mail on the network as a whole? Please explain. 

(c) 

flight 50 percent of the time, would you recommend using a DC9-15? Please explain. 

(d) 

flight 50 percent of the time, would you recommend using a DC9-15? Please explain. 

Is it your understanding that Express Mail always constitutes 24 percent of the 

Is it your understanding that the overnight Eagle network is sized for the average 

If Express Mail constituted 50 percent of the load on an inbound Eagle 727-200 

If Express Mail constituted 50 percent of the load on an outbound Eagle 727-200 

Response to USPSIUPS-T3-11. 

(a) No. I understand that Express Mail constituted 24 percent of the load on 

the Eagle network in Base Year 1998. 

(b) No. As I state in my testimony, I believe that the size of the overnight 
I 

Eagle network reflects the volume both of Express Mail and of Priority Mail. I am 

unsure what is meant by "sized for the average percentage of volume." The absolute 

size of the aircraft has to be sufficient to carry the absolute volume of mail. I do not 

understand how one would relate the size of the aircraft to a proportion or fraction. 

No. Witness Pickett states in his response to UPSIUSPS-T19-6 (Tr. (c) 

6/2558) that the capacity of a 727-200 is 6,805 cubic feet, and that the capacity of a DC- 
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9-1 5 is 2,808 cubic feet. By this measure, a DC-9-15 would not have sufficient capacity 

to cany the Express Mail load, much less any Priority Mail that might also be on board. 

(d) See my response to USPS/UPS-T3-1 l(c). 
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USPSIUPS-T3-12. Please refer to Table 1, on page 6 of your testimony, entitled “Base 

Year Eagle and Western Network Volume Percentages by Mail Class”. Please confirm 

that these are pound-mile percentages and not volume (piece) percentages, by mail 

class. If not confirmed, please provide a detailed explanation of how volume (piece) 

percentages were obtained. 

I 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-12. 

Confirmed. 
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USPS/UPS-T3-13. Please refer to Table 4 on page 23 of your testimony, to your 

workpaper CS14-NXW.XLS. and to the table attached to this interrogatory. Please 

confirm that the attached table provides an accurate summary of your development of 

the highway costs shown in Table 4. If you do not confirm, please provide a summary 

with the same level of detail as in the attachment. 

If you do confirm. please attach the attachment to this question to your response. 

I 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-13. 

Confirmed. 
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USPS/UPS-T3-14. Please refer to page 21, lines 6-9 of your testimony where you 

state: 

"To determine the fraction of all segments to include in the calculation, I determine 

the average number of segments per trip. The inverse of this average determines 

the proportion of segments to include in determining the mail mix responsible for 

the total amount of capacity purchased." 

a) 

the total amount of capacity purchased? 

b) 

Did you consider any other criteria for determining the mail mix responsible for 

If the answer to part a) is yes, 

i) 

ii) 

iii) 

Please describe the other criteria you considered. 

Please explain why you rejected these other analyses. 

Please provide all workpapers, programs, and documentation supported 

the analyses that you rejected in favor of the analysis you ultimately relied on in your 

testimony. 

-- 

Response to USPSIUPS-T3-14. 

(a) It was always my opinion that the capacity provided was determined in 

some sense by the maximum load to be carried on a route. 1 did consider explicitly or 

implicitly different methods of identifying that maximum load, along with the data 

available to implement those methods. 

(b)(i) I considered methods for identifying the peak load point that focused on 

links in some top percentile of the capacity utilization distribution. 
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(ii) Although I believed that an approach based on trucks in some top 

percentile would give valid results, I rejected this approach because it required the 

judgmental selection of a specific cutoff point. 

(iii) I have no workpapers, programs or documentation reflecting any other 

approach. 
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USPS/UPS-T3-15. Please refer to Table 4 on page 23 of your testimony. 

a) 

costs, and thus include highway plantload, terminahan damage, Alaskan highway, area 

bus and empty equipment - in addition to those costs that accrue to the four major 

highway contract types (intra-BMC, etc.). 

b) Please confirm that the cost figures listed under the ‘USPS” cost column 

correspond to costs that are reflected in the Cost Segment 14 B Workpapers and, as 

such, do not reflect the updated distribution keys provided by Witness Xie in her 

testimony (Tables 1-4, pp. 16-19). 

Please confirm that the cost figures listed within this table include a// highway 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-15. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 
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USPSIUPS-T3-16. Please refer to your SAS program ZEXP98.Step3. 

a. 

type (found in the SAS data set EMPTYAVG) includes tests for which no mail was 

unloaded (i.e., UNLOADED=O). 

b. 

zero volume tests. 

Please confirm that the calculated average amount of empty space for a contract 

Please confirm that in determining a representative mix of mail you did not use 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-16. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 
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USPS/UPS-T3-17. On page 21 of your testimony, you "assume that each trip has one 

segment (emphasis added) that determines the total capacity provided on that trip, and 

that this segment is the segment with the highest capacity utilization." Is it possible that 

more than one segment on a particular trip jointly determined the total capacity provided 

on that trip? Please explain. 

Response to USPS/UPS-T3-17. 

In most cases, one segment will determine the total capacity provided. In a few 

cases, it is possible that multiple segments jointly determine the total capacity. This 

would occur when multiple segments are operated on average at equal capacity 

utilization. 

It is important to note that this possibility does not create a difficulty for the empty 

space allocation formula I apply, since any of the multiple segments can be the segment 

sampled by TRACS. If. for example, there are a number of two-segment trips with 

equal capacity utilization across both segments, then the sampling process will tend to 

sample, on average, mail from both. Thus, the TRACS process will have sampled all of 

the mail on Segments that determine total capacity provided. 

. 
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USPSIUPS-T3-18. Please refer to your response to USPSIUPS-T3-3 and your 

discussion of the TRACS sample design on page 35. lines 16-20 of your testimony. 

Consider the following hypothetical example of a sample in two strata. Two stop-days 

are sampled in each stratum with equal probabilities, and there are two subclasses of 

mail, Subclass X and Subclass Y. The total number of stop-days in each stratum is the 

same. The hypothetically observed cubic foot miles and mail mix proportions, by 

subclass, for these four stop-days are shown in the table below. 

a) Please confirm that the mail mix, as defined in your response to USPS/UPS-T3-3, 

for the two stopdays sampled in Stratum A, is more uniform than the mail mix for 

the two stopdays sampled in stratum B. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

b) Using a combined ratio estimator (as is used in TRACS-Highway estimation), please 

confirm that the proportion of CFM used by Subclass X is 0.869.. and for Subclass Y 

is 0.131. If not confirmed, please explain fully. 

c) Assume the cost per test is $100, regardless of strata, and you can afford to take 50 

tests. Please determine and show the derivation of the optimum allocation of tests 

between strata, for the Subclass X proportion of CFM. 
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d) Assume the cost per test is $100, regardless of strata, and you can afford to take 50 

tests. Please determine and show the derivation of the optimum allocation of tests 

between strata, for the Subclass Y proportion of CFM. 

e) Assume the cost per test is $100, regardless of strata, and you can afford to take 50 

tests. Please determine and show the derivation of the multivariate allocation of 

tests between strata, giving equal importance to both subclasses proportion of CFM. 

f) Please confirm, for subparts c), d), and e) above, that the optimum allocation results 

in more tests for Stratum A, the stratum with the more uniform mail mix. If not 

confirmed, please explain fully. 

Response to USPSIUPS-T3-18. 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) Confirmed. 

(c) The general form of the combined ratio estimator is’: 

where h is an index of strata, Nh is the number of population units (in this case, stop- 

days) for stratum h, 

< is average total CFM per stop-day for stratum h. 

is the average CFM per stop-day for class X in stratum h, and 

1. William G. Cochrane, Sampling Techniques, 3rd Edition, John Wiley & Sons, 
1977, p. 165. 
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In the example there are two strata, each with the same sized population. Under these 

assumptions, the combined ratio estimator for the class X share of total CFM reduces 

to: 

The optimal allocation of sample is that allocation that minimizes the variance of &. 
To derive this optimum allocation one must first express this variance as a function of 

the sample sizes. To develop the required variance function I first linearize the equation 

above by taking a first-order Taylor series expansion. Define the function: 

Taking a Taylor series expansion then yields: 

ri, = g' + g;, .(FA -Zl) + g k .  (ZB - 2;) + g;, . (E - C )  + g;B. (T, - C )  (4) 

where: 

( ~ ~ , ~ ; , ~ , ~ )  is the point around which the expansion is taken, . 
- -  - -  

g' =g(x.4.xB,TA,TB) 

-4- 
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Rearranging equation (4) yields: 

& = C + g L T ,  + g h T B  +g;,?’, +ga?;, (5) 

where C is a constant containing no random variables. 

Application of the standard formula for the variance of a linear combination of random 

variables yields: 

Vur(&..) s (gL)2Vur(T,)  + (g&)2Vur(Fa) + (g>,)’ Vir(<) + (g;B)2 ~ur(?; , )  

_ _  _ _  
+ 2&,&cOv(z,,, + 2gLg;~cov (x~ ,  TA) + 2 g ~ g a c o V ( x ~ , T ~ )  (6) 

- _  _ _  _ _  
+ 2g&&Cov(XB,TA) + 2g&g;aCOV(XB,TB) + ~~;,&COV(TA, TB) 

Independence of the samples in the two strata implies that: 

- -  _ -  
Cov(x,,x,)  = Cov(X,T,) = Cov(T,,T,) = 0 (7) 

The sample mean variances and covariances are given by: 

where N is the population size (the same for both strata) and Sx:,ST: and SnA are the 

population variances and covariance. The formulas for stratum 6.. of course, are 

analogous. 
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The question specifies that the sample size for the two strata must sum to 50. Thus: 

na =50-?1, (9) 

Substituting (7), (8) and (9) into (6) yields: 

or. 

(14) . Var(&)r-+- 4 4  
nA 50-nA 

To determine the optimal allocation of sample I then calculate: 

Rearranging (15) yields a quadratic expression for n,: 

(A, - 4 ) n :  -100A,n, +2500A, = O  (16) 

From the information presented in the table I calculate the following quantities: 
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FA =1250 

=1425 

F8 = 105 

=I35 

Sx: =125000 

STi =lo1250 

Sxi =50 

STi =1250 

SxT, = 112500 

Sn, =250 

Inserting these quantities into equation (16) I calculate that the optimal allocation 

assigns 38 of the 50 samples to stratum A. 

(d) Since & =1-& , Vu&") = Vur(&). Hence, the allocation that 

minimizes one variance will also minimize the other. 

(e) Since the sample allocation derived in part c) minimizes the variance of 

both ratio estimates, that same allocation would be optimal here. 

(9 Confirmed. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any additional 

designation of written cross examination for this witness? 

If not, that brings us to oral cross. Two parties 

have requested oral cross examination: the Association of 

Priority Mail Users and the United States Postal Service. 

Is there any other party that wishes to cross examine? 

Mr. Olson, if you're prepared, begin your cross 

examination. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. OLSON: 

Q Dr. Neels, William Olson representing the 

Association of Priority Mail Users. 

Let me ask you to start with your response to our 

APMU-2. Do you have that? 

A I have it. 

Q Okay. We asked you in this question and some 

other questions about the contention in your testimony that 

discussed the relative costs of operating planes of various 

size, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And we asked you specifically whether you had 

information or UPS had information about the cost of 

acquiring and operating four different types of aircraft, 

correct? 

A That's correct. 
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Q And in response to that, you said you made 

inquiries among your staff, and you have a variety of 

reports and computer printouts which were made available as 

Library Reference UPS-LR-5, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. And I thank you or your counsel for 

actually furnishing us a copy of that. We didn't have to go 

down and get it. I have looked through it, and I wonder if 

it is your understanding that an answer to our question is 

contained in the documents that are in the library 

reference? 

A We're talking about your interrogatory 2 here? 

Q Yes. 

A Well, these were all the data in possession of 

myself or my firm to the extent I was able to ascertain 

that, you know, responsive to your request. So in that 

sense, yes, 

As I say, I don't know what data UPS may have and 

I didn't have access to those data. 

Q Did you ask UPS to provide you with information so 

that you could provide a better response to this 

interrogatory? 

A I didn't. 

Q Okay. And our interrogatory 3 asks about this 

issue as well, and there you refer to your response to 2 as 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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well as another interrogatory, and by the reference to 2, 

you mean the library reference basically, right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. And then 4, where we asked you to make 

certain specific comparisons of operating costs, acquisition 

costs and operating costs for Beechcraft 1900 and Metro 3 ' s  

and other planes, you again referred to your response to 

this interrogatory 2, which references the library reference 

we're discussing, correct? 

A That's correct 

Q Okay. Is it your understanding that I could 

develop from this library reference a response to let's say 

question 4 (a) ? 

A I don't think that you could based on that 

information. 

Q 4(b) or (c) or (d)? 

A I don't think that there's really enough 

information to allow to you ascertain that. 

Q Okay. To your knowledge, is there information in 

here that allows you to conclude whether, to quote your 

testimony - -  page 8, lines 10 through 11 - -  that smaller 

aircraft are generally less expensive to operate than larger 

aircraft? 

A Information contained in the library reference? 

Q Yes. 
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A The - -  I think if you were limited to only the 

information contained in library reference 5, you would be 

hard put to come to definitive conclusions. There are - -  

the sources contained therein, they talk about both 

passenger operations and cargo operations. When you get 

down to cargo operations, you're typically talking about 

small number of operators and relatively small numbers of 

aircraft, and when I looked at that information, my 

impression was that it was - -  the numbers jumped around a 

lot. They were highly variable from carrier to carrier and 

year to year. 

I suspect that's because you're talking about 

really a very small number of aircraft, and the averages 

that are reported there could be greatly influenced by very 

specific circumstances that we don't have information on. 

Some carriers may have short-haul routes, which 

would tend to raise costs per hour, as is contained in most 

of those reports. Some would have longer routes, which 

would lower costs. 

You're talking about pretty old aircraft as a 

rule, so that if you had a concentration of aircraft that 

came due for a D check or that was suddenly hit by an 

airworthiness directive, that could raise maintenance costs 

for a particular carrier or a particular period of time. 

So I think that the numbers that are in there are 
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pretty variable and there isn't enough information to 

characterize them to allow you to come to very firm 

conclusions based only on the information contained in that 

library reference. 

Q I am not sure. I don't want to ask you to give 

away any client confidences, but generally what's the source 

of the information? 

Most of the pages are unidentified as to source. 

They give hours and costs and such, but they don't, in most 

cases, reference the source of the information. 

A In, I believe - -  most of the ones that don't have 

sources come from Back Associates, which is a commercial 

aviation data vendor, and they resell information that's 

reported by carriers to the FAA. 

I believe most of these are Form 41 cost figures, 

or at least, if not Form 41, one of the sets of cost figures 

that air carriers report to the FAA, and that are publicly 

available. 

There are also, I think - -  and there's maybe an 

FAA Reporter, too, which is a compilation, I believe, of the 

same information. 

Q And you didn't get additional information to 

respond to our interrogatory, from what I understand of your 

response, I think, to 2, but rather pulled this from the 

files, basically, correct? 
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A Well, some of the - -  this was pulled from the 

files. At one point earlier in the preparation of my 

testimony, I had looked into the operating cost data for 

some of these cargo aircraft types, and I think that was the 

source of some of the computer printouts that are in that 

collection. 

And looking at it an seeing how unstable the 

numbers were from carrier to carrier and year to year, I 

decided that these could not - -  I couldn't do anything with 

them without a whole lot more work trying to interpret 

what's going on. 

So some of those were done in connection - -  or 

some of this information was collected in connection with 

the preparation of my testimony. 

Q You speak in your testimony about the B-727-200; 

do you not? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Are you familiar with that plane? 

A Generally. 

Q Okay. Are you familiar with the B-727-100? 

A I mean, it's certainly two different variants on 

the 727 family, yes. 

Q And do you know the difference between those two 

planes, generally, in terms of size? 

A The 727-200 is somewhat larger. The 200 is newer 
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than the older. I don't know - -  

There are some differences in reported cruise 

speed for them. I'm not familiar with all of the 

differences, but certainly the 2 0 0  is the larger of the two. 

Q Okay. Let me - -  do you have the Library Reference 

with you? 

A Not in front of me. 

Q I can hand you the one I have, and I'm going to 

turn to - -  these pages are not numbered, but I'm going to 

turn to the sixth page in the Library Reference, one, two, 

three, four, five, six. 

And it's a sheet that appears sideways, and it has 

Passenger, Carriers, and Cargo, and I'll ask you if you can 

look at that. 

It's indicated that some of the data is for 

passenger carriers and some was for cargo, so I guess the 

bottom part of the chart is for cargo? 

A That appears to be correct, yes 

Q And can you tell me what a cost-per-block hour is? 

A Block hour is, as I understand this - -  you know, 

the denominator in that calculation is the number of hours 

the aircraft is flown, and the costs are the variable costs 

- -  well, variable and fixed costs for the aircraft type in 

that year by a particular carrier 

And so this is cost per hour flown. 
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Q Okay, could you look to the next to the right-hand 

column entitled Total Costs, and is it your understanding 

that that includes both total variable costs and total fixed 

costs? 

A It appears to. 

Q And that's in the general category called 

cost-per-block hour, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And can you compare for us, the cost of operating 

the B727-200  with the B727-100?  

A In the case of the passenger carriers - -  

Q In terms of cargo. I'm sorry. 

A Well, reading from the Library Reference here, the 

total cost per block hour shown for the B727-200  is 

$ 2 , 9 2 7 . 3 0 ,  and the cost for a B727-100  is $ 4 , 8 1 3 . 5 0 .  

Q Okay. Does that indicate that the smaller plane, 

the 100, is more costly to operate, at least in this data, 

than the larger 2 0 0 ,  for cargo? 

A This indicates that in this year, you know, for 

the particular carriers that are flying them, given, you 

know, the way in which they were being used, which includes 

things like the fixed costs will be spread over more hours 

if the aircraft is flow a lot, and fewer hours if it's flown 

much less. 

And also there is a relationship to distance, 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1 0 2 5  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 2 0 0 3 6  

( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  



'1 

2 

3 

4 

5 
i 

' 6  

7 
, 
8 

9 

.o 

1 

.. 2 

3 

5 

7 

8 

9 

0 
1 
1 

2 
I 

3 

4 

I 5 

16107 

there's a relationship to load carried. So there are a lot 

of operational factors there. 

Taking all of this into account, this says that, 

on average - -  and also taking into account, the sort of 

high-cost maintenance that would be associated with 

particular maintenance cycles on particular aircraft or the 

need to deal with aging aircraft problems, that in 1997, for 

cargo carriers reporting here, the 727-100 was more 

expensive per block hour than a 727-200. 

Q Okay, and my research, as limited as it was - -  and 

I ask you if this refreshes you recollection that a 727-100 

came online in '62; the 727-200 in '67, and that the 200 is 

20 feet longer than the 100; does that refresh your 

recollection at all? 

A Well, I can't say that I remember all of those 

specifics. That's consistent with my general impressions 

about the two aircraft types. 

MR. OLSON: That's all I have, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Postal Service? 

MS. DUCHEK: Thank you. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Hello again, Dr. Neels. 

A Good morning. 

Q Would you please turn to your response to Postal 
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Service Interrogatory 4, Subpart (a), please? 

[Pause. I 

A Yes? 

Q There you indicate your belief that the WNET bid 

specifications were structured so that a prospective 

contractor could only respond by offering 727s; is that 

correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q So is it your testimony that no other types of 

aircraft could have been offered? 

A NO. My testimony was - -  well, let me clarify. 

It was certainly the case that in this context we 

were talking about, and in most of my testimony we were 

talking about the difference between DC-9s and 727s. 

Now, in the passage of Dr. Bradley's testimony 

that I cite here, it says that DC-9s are not compatible with 

A-2 containers, which is a requirement for responding to the 

bid. 

So what I meant to say here was that of the two 

types, you could respond only with 727s and not with DC-9s. 

It is my understanding that the A-2 container can be carried 

by other kinds of aircraft, and I wasn't - -  I didn't include 

them because in context, we were talking about the choice 

between 727s and DC-9s. 

Q Understood. So, aircraft such as possibly a DC-8, 
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solicitation? 

A Some other aircraft could have been, yes. 

Q Would you please turn to your response now to 

Postal Service Interrogatory 6 ,  Subpart (b)? 

A Six-B? 

Q B, that's correct, B as in boy. 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q Is it a fair reading of your response to say that 

it is your belief that there were no other events that may 

have affected the WNET discussions? 

A I think that's probably not a fair reading of it. 

The interrogatory asked for all events that I understand may 

have affected the decision to expand and upgrade the 

network. 

And I could have interpreted that to be anything I 

could have thought of, which could have gone on for quite a 

long time, speculating about all possible factors that might 

have affected it, or I could have interpreted it by saying 

what did I know of that happened? 

And the information about the specifics that I had 

are fairly limited, so I identified that which I knew of, 

rather than trying to start a long dissertation about the 

history of the air cargo industry and the Postal Service's 

operations 
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Q Thank you. 

While you're on Number 6, would you look at 

Subpart (c) , please? 

A I have it. 

Q And I think your response there indicates that you 

cannot tell whether the document that you're referring to is 

referencing daytime or nighttime operations, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. But is the essence of your testimony that 

Priority Mail is causally responsible for the overnight 

operation? 

A There is some confusion in the record on sort of 

daytime versus nighttime operations, and some confusion that 

I have. 

At various times, the WNET has been referred to as 

an overnight operation. At other times, there are 

references made to daytime operations. 

I note that in the context of the Eagle Network, 

where there are also discussions of daytime operations, 

there's an adjustment made by Witness Pickett in the 

calculation of the network premium to take those daytime 

costs out. 

And there is no comparable adjustment made to the 

Western Network. And I have been assuming, therefore, that 

the calculation of the network premium is limited to 
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overnight operations, but I think the information is a 

little bit unclear. 

It seems to me that there are - -  if it is - -  my 

testimony is that the overnight network is based, in part - -  

you know, is based on the need to meet service commitments, 

both for Express Mail and Priority Mail. 

And that would be my testimony, even if the 

Western Network were limited to overnight operations. 

I think that if the Western Network figures that 

are reported and attributed to Express Mail actually contain 

a mixture of overnight and daytime operations, my testimony 

remains the same, and I would strengthen it a bit, because I 

think that Express Mail is an overnight product, and you'll 

have a pattern, typically, where it's collected during the 

day, moved during the night to its destination, and then 

delivered the following day. 

And in that typical operation, you wouldn't expect 

to see much Express Mail on daytime flights at all. So, to 

the extent that there are daytime and nighttime flights in 

the Western Network, I think that the daytime flights would 

be even more likely to be carrying Priority Mail than the 

overnight. 

Q Is there a premium for the daytime network? 

A My understanding is that - -  well, when we talk 

about the daytime network, are we talking about the daytime 
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portion of the Eagle Network or are we talking about daytime 

operations within the Western Network? 

Q Both. 

A Both. My understanding is certainly in the base 

year that there is an adjustment made to the Eagle Net costs 

to take out of the calculation of the network premium the 

costs associated with daytime operations. I believe those 

costs are attributed to Priority Mail, and that it is only 

the cost of the nighttime operations that goes into the 

calculation of the dedicated network premium that is charged 

to Express Mail. 

In the Western Network, as I understand it, there 

is no similar adjustment, and so, you know, the costs - -  

there is no separate breakout of the daytime operations. 

Q Okay. Do you know when Priority Mail is available 

to be dispatched? 

A It varies from, I would imagine, from place to 

place, station to station. 

Q Do you know if it tends even with that variance to 

be nearer to midnight or more in the early morning hours? 

A I know that in some of the documents that we were 

discussing earlier, there are references made to 

difficulties in picking up much Priority Mail volume because 

departure times were too early. That suggests to me that it 

may be arriving later, but I don't have more specific 
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information. 

Q Would you turn now to your response to Postal 

Service Interrogatory 8, please? And, in particular, I 

would like you to focus on subparts (b) and (c). 

A I have it. 

Q I think the response to both subparts indicates 

your belief that there is a prospect of using surface 

transportation in certain circumstances, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Would surface transportation work between Los 

Angeles and Seattle in the instance of a product with an 

overnight delivery guarantee? 

A I would think that would be difficult. From Los 

Angeles to Seattle, you would be talking about a movement of 

about a thousand miles. I think you would be talking about 

a minimum 12-15 hours of driving time. I think that would 

be - -  you would have to have quite a driver to make that 

overnight. 

Q And, obviously, that same situation would hold 

between other city pairs that were 900, 1,000, 1,200 miles 

distant? 

A That's correct. 

Q Would you please turn to page 10, lines 15 to 16, 

of your testimony? 

A I have it. 
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Q You suggest there that a Beechcraft 1900 or Metro 

3 airplane could be used for transporting Express Mail on 

the WNET, is that correct? 

A I said that they could certainly - -  they could 

provide the capacity needed to carry the Express Mail. 

Q Do you know whether mail traveling on one of those 

types of planes would be bed-loaded or containerized? 

A Well, I think the mail on a 727 200 would be 

containerized. We were discussing earlier the use of the 

A-2 containers. I don't know what containers are available 

for a Beechcraft 1900 or a Metro 3, it may well be 

bed-loaded in those models. 

Q If it were bed-loaded, would the fact that the 

mail was bed-loaded add substantially to the time and, 

therefore, the cost of loading the plane at the origin? 

A I would expect it would add to the time. Whether 

it would add to the cost, I don't know. I mean you may be 

able to load containers on a plane more quickly, but you 

still have to load the mail into the containers, so I don't 

know whether the overall costs would be lower. 

Q And would you also agree that it would add time to 

the - -  I'm sorry - -  time to unload the plane at the 

destination? 

A That would probably be the case. 

Q Or at an interim hub? 
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A If mail were being offloaded at the interim point, 

yes. 

Q You spoke with Mr. Olson about the 727 aircraft, 

for a Boeing 727, could you generally describe that for me, 

type of aircraft, number of engines, sort of thing? 

A A 727 is a triple engine aircraft, it is a stage 

two aircraft, so it is using older models of engine with 

higher fuel burn. It is - -  the engines are tail-mounted. I 

think in a passenger configuration, it carries something in 

the neighborhood of 150 or 160 passengers. 

Mr. Pickett, Witness Pickett indicated that there 

were 6,000-plus cubic feet of cargo capacity. I understand, 

too, that there are some weight limitations associated with 

structural considerations. Some of the cargo modifications 

to the 727 were such that the FAA has limited the loads on 

certain portions of it. 

Q Do you know what the approximate cruising speed of 

a Boeing 727 would be? 

A A Boeing 727 approximately would be in the 

neighborhood of 600 miles an hour. 

Q And do you know what the approximate range of a 

Boeing 727 would be? 

A Not off the top of my head. Several thousand 

miles. 

Q And would you generally describe for me a Metro 3 ?  
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A A Metro 3 is a turbo-prop aircraft. It believe it 

is a twin engine wing-mounted turbo props. It is obviously 

much smaller than a 727. 

Q Do you know what the approximate cruising speed of 

a Metro 3 is? 

A I don't know exactly, I think it is closer to 300 

miles an hour. 

Q 
it would 

correct? 

A 

them. 

Q 

please? 

A 

So if you were traveling approximately 600 miles, 

take about twice as long in a Metro 3 as a 727, 

Approximately, based on the speeds, as I recollect 

Could you describe the Beechcraft 1900 for me, 

The Beechcraft 1900, as I recall, also is a two 

engine turbo-prop, again, smaller than a 727. 

Q And do you know what the approximate cruising 

speed of a Beechcraft 1900 is? 

A I don't remember exactly, my recollection is it is 

in the neighborhood of 300 miles an hour, give or take. 

Q And, again, do you know what the approximately 

range of a Beechcraft 1900 is? 

A I am not certain. 

Q Would around 800-850 - -  60 miles sound about 

right? 
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A I wouldn't be surprised by that number. 

Q Would you use a Metro 3 on an overnight network 

with a delivery guarantee between Phoenix, Arizona and 

Mather, California, which is the WNET hub? 

A I am not sure. Obviously, there are some 

distances where you wouldn't be able to use the aircraft 

because of speed and range considerations. You know, you 

would, for a long enough distance, you would be adding a lot 

of time to the schedule and cutting into processing windows, 

and you would be extending the time even more if the range 

were such that it required a refueling stop. So I think you 

would tend to use turbo-prop aircraft on shorter legs rather 

than longer legs. I couldn't say, based on the numbers I 

have in my head, what I would say about Phoenix to 

Sacramento. 

Q Is it also the case that turbo-prop planes, such 

as the Metro 3 and the Beechcraft 19, if fully loaded, 

sometimes have problems getting enough lift to clear 

mountains? 

A I am not familiar with those particular aircraft, 

so I couldn't say. 

Q Would you now turn to your response to Postal 

Service Interrogatory Number 11, subpart (b) ? 

A Okay. I have it. 

Q I'd like to follow up a little bit on that 
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response. Would you agree that Express Mail volume carried 

on the Eagle network exceeds the capacity of a DC-9 on a 

fairly routine basis? 

A I'm not sure. The average percentage of - -  the 

Express Mail percentage of total on the Eagle network is, I 

believe, 24 percent. Now, I think to answer that, there's a 

couple of things that would come into play. First is 

whether you're talking about larger 727 and a smaller DC-9 

or a smaller 727 and a larger DC-9. 

There's also the issue of how fully loaded the 

planes are. Twenty-four percent of the total could be 24 

percent of the capacity of plane or it could be 12 percent 

if the planes on average are only 50 percent loaded. That 

would need to be taken into account. And then there would 

also be - -  you would need to know the variability of the 

load, that, you know, 24 percent - -  whatever volume that 24 

represents on average will fluctuate from day to day, and 

generally you would need to provide enough capacity to be 

able to handle most of what was likely to be tendered. I 

think there's too many variables involved in that 

calculation for me to be able to say that with confidence. 

Q Would you look now, Dr. Neels, at your response to 

APMU interrogatory number 1. 

A I have it. 

Q And there's some discussion there of Witness 
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Takis' testimony from Docket Number R97-1. I'm curious 

whether you read any materials from Docket Number R90-1 

concerning the Eagle premium. 

A I didn't. 

Q Dr. Neels, I would now like you to turn to page 

2 3 ,  table 4 of your testimony. 

A I have that. 

Q Would it be a fair summary of table 4 to say that 

all of the changes in highway costs under your empty space 

reallocation methodology are single digit except for Express 

Mail? 

A That would be fair to say. 

Q And Express Mail highway costs decrease by about 

55 percent in that table; is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Can you explain why this should be the case? 

A I haven't been able to dig into the details of why 

this would be so. One possible explanation would be that 

there were dedicated fleets of trucks carrying Express Mail 

and that those trucks tended to be lightly loaded because 

they were carrying only Express Mail. In that case, the 

procedure I've outlined would tend to miss them because they 

were lightly loaded. 

Q Could another possible explanation be that there 

are more trips made for Express Mail to achieve service and 
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that those trips tended to occur on emptier trucks? 

A That could be, or that could be another way of 

stating what I just stated. 

Q I would like you now to turn to pages 26 through 

2 8  of your testimony, and that's your entire section that 

discusses emergency contracts and exceptional service 

movements with regard to the TRACS sample. 

A I have it. 

Q Is it fair to say that it's your expectation that 

emergency contracts and exceptional service movements would 

contain a mail mix with higher proportions of Express Mail, 

priority mail, and first class mail than regular contracts? 

A Based on the reasoning that I have laid out here 

on page 28,  that would be my expectation. I think that the 

argument applies most clearly in the case of exceptional 

movements, which, as I understand it, are movements that are 

dispatched when some part of the normal network breaks down. 

So I say there, you know, in such circumstances, there's 

always - -  there's a choice between holding the mail for the 

next truck to come in or trying to do something to move it 

right away, and I would expect that those decisions would be 

tilted in favor of dispatching another movement when that 

had time-sensitive mail in front of you. I think the same 

argument applies, although with less force, to emergency 

contracts because there apparently the time horizon is a bit 
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longer. But for that reason, yes, I would expect those 

movements to contain higher proportions of time sensitive 

mail. 

Q And it's also your testimony, is it not, that both 

categories of those movements represent what you termed 

departures from business as usual? And I believe the 

specific citation there is page 27, lines 5 to 6 of your 

testimony. 

A That's correct. 

Q And again, on the same page at lines 11 to 13 

where you're citing the Postal Service response to UPS 

interrogatory T-l8-9(c), you indicate that the Postal 

Service's - -  you accept the Postal Service's explanation 

that both categories of movements are used to offset the 

impact of unexpected mail volumes or operating delays, 

correct? 

A I accept that is part of the explanation for it, 

certainly. Let me refer back to that. 

Q Okay. 

A I'm getting so many interrogatories here. Excuse 

me. 

Q Take your time. 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, I do have a copy of 

the Postal Service's response to UPS-USPS-T-18-9. I think 

that's what Dr. Neels is looking for. If it would expedite 
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things, I would be happy to provide that. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It appears as though it might. 

If you could provide it, we would appreciate that. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

Okay. Could you repeat your question, please? 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q Certainly. I asked if at lines 11 to 13 of your 

testimony, page 27,  where you're referring to that response, 

you're citing the Postal Service's response that both 

categories of movement are used to offset the impact of 

unexpected mail volumes or operating delays, and I'm asking 

if you accept that explanation. 

A I do. 

Q Okay. Then on page 2 8  of your testimony, the 

entire paragraph, lines 1 4  through 1 8 ,  you're discussing 

what you think happens when a normal highway movement fails, 

and I would like you to make this a little bit more 

concrete, if you would. Do you need a moment to refer to 

that explanation? 

A It's on lines 1 4  through 18 on page 2 8 ?  

Q I'm sorry, 4 to 1 8  on page 2 8 .  

A I have that. 

Q Are you referring there to inter-BMC movements, 

intra-BMC movements, inter-SCF, intra-SCF, or all of the 

above? 
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A I think I was referring to all of the above, 

although I think that the nature of the trade-off would 

probably vary quite a bit from one to another. Really, the 

issue of whether you would wait for the next movement to 

dispatch the mail would depend on how much mail was being 

delayed, how long a time it was until the next opportunity, 

next regular opportunity for transportation came up. I 

would expect that the different movements would present 

very, very different situations. You may have some where, 

you know, relatively short period of time, you could expect 

another truck to come in; in others, it might be a lot more 

time and there could be a significant delay involved. 

So even though the terms of the trade-off might 

differ, I think still the same issues arise in all. 

Q So according to your last explanation, are you 

saying that there could be situations where an unexpected 

delay to Less time-sensitive mail would still result in an 

exceptional service movement? 

A I wouldn't exclude that possibility. 

Q Dr. Neels, do you have any idea, for example, for 

inter-BMC movements what proportion of those movements have 

exclusively time-sensitive mail on them? 

A For inter-BMC are we talking about highway 

movements in this context? 

Q Yes. 
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A I would expect for many inter-BMC movements you 

would be talking about fairly long distances and a lot of 

that would be dispatched by air, so it may well be that the 

proportions would be relatively small. 

Q What about intra-BMC? 

A I don't have specific information. I mean 

intra-BMC I would expect to be shorter hauls on average than 

inter-BMC and more likely I would expect under those 

circumstances you would see more time-sensitive mail 

traveling on the surface, but I don't have specific numbers. 

Q And is it true you also would not have specific 

numbers for inter-SCF and intra-SCF? 

A What - -  now these are numbers on what proportion 

of the mail was time-sensitive? 

Q It would be what proportion of those movements had 

exclusively time-sensitive mail on them. 

A Exclusively time-sensitive mail? I don't have 

specific information on that. 

Q And so it would also be the case, would it not, 

that you would not have information on the proportions of 

inter-BMC. intra-BMC, inter-SCF, and intra-SCF that had 

exclusively less sensitive, less time-sensitive mail on 

them? 

A Yes, that is the implication of my last answer. 

If I don't have one, I don't have the other either. 
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Q Would you focus on page 28, lines 11 to 13 of your 

testimony, please? 

A I have it. 

Q And it is not clear to me how you have apparently 

made the logical leap from your idea of what might be on 

exceptional service movements to what appears to be your 

expectation about the mail mix not only on exceptional 

service movements but also on emergency contracts. 

Could you clarify that? 

A As I said, the argument applies most clearly in 

connection with exceptional service movements. We were 

looking not too long ago on the Postal Service's response to 

Interrogatory UPS-T18-9(c) where we asked about emergency 

contracting and the response indicated that there are 

similar considerations that come into play both for 

exceptional and emergency contracts. 

I know that the decision horizon for emergency 

contracts is different, so it is - -  again, the tradeoff 

would be different, but certainly in that response the 

Postal Service has indicated that similar considerations 

come into play. 

I think it would - -  you know, obviously to 

really - -  you know, you would need to get down into specific 

circumstances in which emergency contracts are used and how 

much time pressure and for what reason and which mode of 
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1 response ,;o Postal Service officials use. 

2 Q I am still on page 28 of your testimony, Dr. 

3 Neels, now on lines 8 to 10, and you indicate there that the 

4 decision to incur the additional costs of an exceptional 

5 service movement, and I think I am quoting, "in any 

6 particular instance depends on the mix of mail whose timely 

7 delivery is at stake." 

8 Do you see that? 

,, 9 A I see that. 

1. 0 Q Is the mail mix the only thing that that might 

1.1 depend upon? 

' - 2  A No. I wouldn't expect that would be the only 

-3  thing. I think that just some other factors that would come 

. .4 into play, some we have already talked about here. You 

-5  would need to think about what the next opportunity was. If 

6 you are waiting, how long do you have to wait? What is the 

7 likelihood that there will be extra capacity available on 

8 that vehicle? Also, the cost of bringing someone in on an 

9 exceptional basis would be a consideration as well. This is 

'0 a ceterus paribus statement here - -  all else equal, you 

:. 1 would expect to find greater use of exceptional and 

" 2 emergency contracts when you have a lot of time-sensitive 

'3 mail whose delivery is at stake. 

4 Q You were going through your list of other things 

5 that it could also depend upon. Could it also depend upon 
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things such as the workload needs at the destination 

facility - -  that is, staff waiting to process the mail, 

space needed for staging the mail? 

A It could. 

Q One of the other things that was referenced in the 

Postal Service response to UPS Interrogatory T18-9(c) was 

that the categories of movements, and again we are referring 

to exceptional service movements and emergency contracts, 

are used to offset the impact of unexpected mail volumes or 

operating delays. 

When you talk in your testimony on page 28, line 4 

of a normal highway movement failing, is this intended to be 

an example of an operating delay? 

A That would be an example of an operating delay 

Q And what exactly do you mean by a normal highway 

movement failing? Can you give me an example? 

A An example - -  okay, we would be talking about a 

movement that was a part of the normal contracted highway 

transportation service and we would be talking about a 

situation perhaps where a truck broke down and didn't arrive 

at a destination in time or a driver became ill and the 

contractor wasn't able to find a replacement driver. 

Q And would there be other types of operating delays 

that might. also result in an exceptional service movement? 

A There could well be. You could have - -  I think on 
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the surface transportation as in the air weather can cause 

widespread delays sometimes and hold up the movement of 

trucks, so you could have trucks that are held up because of 

snowstorms or traffic backups or accidents along the way, I 

would imagine. 

Q Do you have any idea what proportion of the 

operating delays are due to what you have defined as highway 

movement failures and what proportion are due to other 

causes? 

A Are we talking - -  what delays are we speaking of 

here? Are we talking about delays within the highway 

system? 

Q Yes, operating delays. 

A Well, I would think that in some sense if you 

have, if a truck doesn't show up in time you could say that 

by definir.ion it's a breakdown of the normal highway 

movement, and now I would qualify that by saying that, you 

know, there's always some variability in arrival times but 

if you are expecting a truck to show up for a movement and 

it is not there, and you don't anticipate it being there 

within an acceptable amount of time, then I would say by 

definition you have a breakdown of the normal highway 

movement regardless of the cause. 

Q But you don't have any way to have proportions of 

all these types of delays, what causes - -  the proportions by 
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any particular type of delay? 

A Okay, now if - -  to define some terms here, let's 

take out the delays that are within the normal course of 

business, that fall within what you would call the 

variability of normal arrival times. 

I think I just said outside of that 100 percent 

would represent service failures and then if I asked of 

those can I parse them out according to breakdowns, drivers 

being ill, snowstorms, traffic, or whatever - -  strikes, I 

could not do that. 

Q Now one of the other things we have been talking 

about is the us of exceptional service movements or 

emergency contracts to offset the impact of unexpected mail 

volumes, zorrect? 

A That's correct. 

Q D o  you have any reason to believe that these 

unexpected volumes would consist predominantly of time 

sensitive mail? 

A I wouldn't expect that they would consist 

primarily of time-sensitive mail, but I could expect that 

the react:.on to them might depend upon whether or not they 

were time sensitive mail. 

If you have extra mail ready for dispatch that 

can't be accommodated on the existing truck, once again you 

face a decision do you hold it until the next truck or do 
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you try and do something to move it, and I think again, all 

else being equal, if the mail that is in excess has a high 

proportion of time-sensitive mail then I think you would be 

more like-y to dispatch an exceptional or emergency movement 

to handle it. 

That being said too, it is also clear that in a 

situation where you have an excess of volume, you have got 

some disc.:etion as to what you load first, so if you had 

stuff left over, it would be - -  I mean if you are doing it 

the right way to meet service commitment you should load the 

time-sensitive stuff first and leave the less time-sensitive 

to worry about later. 

Q What if there were a situation where the Postal 

Service got a new large account, for example, an Internet 

company that is not very good at logistics which has a truck 

of parcels needing quick delivery? 

A Needing quick delivery? Are you saying that these 

are like Priority Mail parcels or - -  

Q No, Parcel Post. 

A Parcel Post. 

Q It's Christmastime and the Internet company has 

taken all sort of orders and it is anxious to get its 

packages out to its customers but it hasn't planned its 

logistics very well, and it comes to the Postal Service and 

says help me o u t .  
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Postal Service would certainly in that 

get all the packages to where they need 

could have them for Christmas. 

the circumstance, even though the mail 

class is not labelled as time-sensitive, you have created a 

situation in which for other reasons, for nonclassification 

reasons, the Postal Service regards this as being a 

time-sens-tive delivery. 

Q One final question, Dr. Neels, or maybe two final 

questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: We would settle for one final 

question with two parts. That works better. 

[Laughter. I 

MS. DUCHEK: Well, I'll say that that's what it 

is, but you're going to be amazed about how entirely 

unrelated the two parts of the same question are. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There can't be two final 

questions. 

[Laughter. I 

BY MS. DUCHEK: 

Q I want to go back to your discussion of the 

premiums. Are you basing your understanding of the premiums 

largely on the treatment in Base Year ' 9 8 ?  

A I am basing it largely on the treatment in Base 

Year '98, though my understanding is that there is a similar 
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treatment in the test year. 

Q Now, one final question, and I think it does have 

two parts, maybe three. 

Did your assumptions concerning emergency 

contracts and exceptional service movements get translated 

into UPS'S proposed revised cost allocations? 

A No, I don't believe that they did. We followed 

the Posta: Service's practice, and applied the same 

treatment to the costs embodied in emergency and exceptional 

contracts as were applied to the regular contracts. 

MS DUCHEK: Thank you very much, Dr. Neels. 

Because of that answer, it really was one final question 

with only one subpart. Thank you very much. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, Ms. Duchek. Is 

there any followup? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there questions from the 

Bench? 

[No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Would you like some time with 

your witness to prepare for redirect? 

MR. McKEEVER: I would, Mr. Chairman, and five 

minutes w -11 do. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: All right, thank you. 
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[Recess. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McKeever? 

MR. McKEEVER: Mr. Chairman, we do have several 

quest ions 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If you would please proceed. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McKEEVER: 

Q Dr. Neels, M s .  Duchek asked you about the ability 

of certain aircraft, in particular, the Metro-3 and the 

Beechcraft, to make certain movements. 

And I think the movements she used were Los 

Angeles to Seattle and Phoenix to Mather; do you recall 

that? 

A I recall it. 

Q Dr. Neels, are there smaller capacity planes, 

smaller than 727s, for example, other than the Metro-3 and 

the Beechcraft, which are capable of handling the Express 

Mail volu-ies with which we are dealing that have the range 

to go fro17 Phoenix to Mather Airport near Sacramento? 

A There are certainly smaller jet aircraft that have 

both higher speeds and longer range, and, you know, have the 

ability ti carry a fair amount of cargo. 

There are older - -  you could conceivably use older 

model bus.iness jets, or now there are a lot of regional jets 

coming into passenger operation. They could be conceivably 
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configured for cargo use. 

Q Is it possible to use more than one type of plane 

for movements within the same network? 

A It certainly is. There are obviously economies 

associated with using a single type of aircraft throughout 

the network, but there are also economies associated with 

sizing the aircraft to the requirements of the particular 

movement. 

And typically, fleet decisions involve a balance 

of those two. Certainly, in passenger operations, you see a 

variety 0'' different aircraft being used to serve passenger 

movements of varying sizes, and you'd expect to see the same 

thing - -  you could see the same thing, certainly, in a cargo 

network. 

MR. McKEEVER: That's all we have, Mr. Chairman. 

- 6  CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any recross? 

7 [No response. I 

8 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If there's no recross, Dr. 

9 Neels, that completes your testimony here today. We 

0 appreciate your appearance, your contributions to the 

1 record, and we thank you and you are excused. 

I 

;,: 2 [Witness Neels excused.] 

.. . 3 We're going to break for lunch now and come back 
c 
:, 4 at 1:30. Thank you. 

.i: 5 [Whereupon, at 12:23 p.m., the hearing was 
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AFTERNOON SESSION 

[1:31 p.m.1 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McLaughlin, whenever you're 

ready. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Thank YOU, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, may I interject with a 

procedural matter? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

MR. COOPER: This is Rick Cooper for the Postal 

Service. 

Presiding Officer's Ruling 92 issued on July 18th 

required the Postal Service to prepare and provide a 

declaration concerning library references 310, 386 and 398. 

This was supposed to be done before Witness Crowder took the 

stand; that's why I raise it at this time. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Good timing. 

MR. COOPER: We have prepared the declaration. It 

states: I, Donald M. Baron, declare under penalty of 

perjury that I am the sponsor of Postal Service Library 

References USPS-LR-1-310, 386 and 398. I further declare 

that these library references were prepared by me or under 

my direct supervision, and they are true and correct to the 

best of my knowledge, information and belief. 

I will hand this declaration to the reporter and I 

believe that discharges my duties in this regard. 
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CHAIRMAN G L E I W :  If you do hand it to che 

I'll direct that that declaration be transcribed reporter, 

into the record and treated as evidence since it's 

associated with Category 2 library references. 

[Declaration of Donald M. Baron was 

received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 
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DECLARATION 

I, Donald M. Baron, declare under penalty of perjury that I am the sponsor of Postal 

Service Library References USPS-LR-I-310,386 and 398. I further declare that these 

library references were prepared by me or under my direct supervision, and that they 

are true and correct to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief. 

Date: 7 h A o  
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MR. COOPER: I had one other procedure matter. I 

wanted to bring to the listening audience's attention and to 

the Commission's attention that some of my cross examination 

will involve library reference 352, which is covered by 

protective conditions under Ruling 27. If there are any 

listeners who may wish to be involved in this portion of the 

cross examination which I believe will be under closed 

session, they should execute the proper certifications. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Yes. We will proceed with 

cross examination once Mr. McLaughlin has a chance to 

introduce his witnesses and his witness's testimony. To the 

extent that there is cross examination and deals with sealed 

material, and as you indicated there is apparently going to 

be some, we will end our public session, we will turn off 

our broadcast of the proceedings, we will ask parties who 

have not signed a certification to leave the room, and we 

will have a closed session with a separate transcript that 

will contain materials which are related to a matter that is 

under seal or under protective conditions. 

So that is the manner in which we will proceed 

this afternoon, and I appreciate your comments up front in 

giving everyone a heads-up. I can't imagine that anyone out 

there who is listening is going to rush over to the docket 

room and sign a certification at this point just so that 

they can sit in here this afternoon, but maybe it's a slow 
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day in Washington, I don't know. 

Let's try again, Mr. McLaughlin. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Okay. Mr. Chairman, I'm 

appearing today on behalf of a number of parties: the 

Magazine Publishers of America, Advo, Alliance of Nonprofit 

Mailers, Association for Postal Commerce, Association of 

American Publishers, Direct Marketing Association, Dow Jones 

& Company, Mail Order Association of America, McGraw-Hill 

Companies, National Newspaper Association, Parcel Shippers 

Association, and Time-Werner. 

We call as our witness Antoinette Crowder. 

Whereupon, 

ANTOINETTE CROWDER, 

a witness, was called for examination by counsel on behalf 

of the Magazine Publishers of America, Advo, Alliance of 

Nonprofit Mailers, Association for Postal Commerce, 

Association of American Publishers, Direct Marketing 

Association, Dow Jones & Company, Mail Order Association of 

America, McGraw-Hill Companies, National Newspaper 

Association, Parcel Shippers Association, and Time-Werner, 

and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 

testified as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Ms. Crowder, I'm handing you two copies of a 
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document captioned Direct Testimony of Antoinette Crowder on 

Behalf of Magazine Publishers of America, Inc. as well as 

the other parties identified earlier in my appearance, and 

it's captioned MPA-T-5. 

Was this testimony prepared by you or under your 

direction and supervision? 

A Yes, it was. 

Q Is it true and correct to the best of your 

knowledge and belief? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q Do you have any changes? 

A No, sir. 

Q Mr. Chairman, we would request that this 

testimony, MPA-T-5, be received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there an objection? 

Yes, sir? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: One other thing. 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Ms. Crowder, do you also sponsor two library 

references associated with this testimony, MPA-LR-6 and 

MPA-LR- 7 ?  

A Yes, I do. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, those are Category 

2 library references that are associated with her testimony, 
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and we would ask that those likewise be received into 

evidence although not transcribed into the record. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there an objection? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Hearing none, counsel, if you 

would please provide two copies of the testimony of this 

witness to the court reporter, I'll direct that the material 

be received into evidence and transcribed into the record. 

[Direct Testimony of Antoinette 

Crowder, MPA-T-5, was received in 

evidence and transcribed in the 

record. I 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1 0 2 5  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 2 0 0 3 6  

( 2 0 2 )  8 4 2 - 0 0 3 4  
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PURPOSE OF TESTIMONY 

I am Antoinette Crowder, a senior consultant with TRANSCOMM. Inc. in Falls 

Church, Virginia. My autobiographical sketch is set forth in Attachment A. 

My testimony addresses the costing of city delivery carrier out-of-office (or 

street) costs. I focus primarily on the testimony of Postal Service witness Lloyd 

Raymond, USPS-T-13, which presents the results of a work sampling study of delivery 

carrier street activities conducted as part of the Postal Service's Engineered 

Standards/Delivery Redesign (ES) project. The Postal Service uses data from this 

study to develop delivery carrier street time proportions, in place of proportions derived 

from the Street Time Survey (STS) used in previous rate cases. This study implies a 

very large change in the time spent by carriers loading mail, and results in a 

substantial increase in total accrued and attributable load time costs. For 1998, use 

of the ES time proportions in place of those from the STS results in a $970 million 

increase in accrued load time, a 52% increase. 

My testimony explains why these new out-of-office time proportions are 

unreliable, greatly overstate load time costs, and are not acceptable for postal 

ratemaking purposes. I evaluate Mr. Raymond's work sampling study and explain 

why its data are unrepresentative of the Postal Service system of routes and 

unreliable for postal ratemaking purposes. I also present the results of my analyses 

of the ES data, including: (1) ES videotape data collected at the same time as the ES 

work sampling data, (2) a regression analysis of the ES data, and (3) an assessment 

of the Postal Service's LR-1-310 regression analysis of that same data. The two 

regression analyses, based on the ES data, demonstrate a large overstatement of 

true load time. Finally, I explain why, if the ES data are used to estimate load time, 

then the matching ES variability model must also be used to develop load time 

volume variability. Otherwise, there will be a large and irrational overstatement of 

volume variable load time cost. 
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1. SUMMARY OF RESULTS AND CONCLUSIONS 

During this proceeding, in an effort to fully evaluate their proposals, I have 

extensively reviewed the data and participated in discovery on USPS witnesses 

Raymond and Baron. The intent was to acquire enough information to independently 

(1) assess the processes by which the ES data were collected and used for 

ratemaking purposes, (2) evaluate their reliability for postal costing purposes, (3) 

determine whether the large increases in load time costs implied by the ES results 

were consistent with the Postal Service’s explanations of operational changes in city 

carrier delivery, and (4) assess how well the ES load time results fit with the volume 

variabilities developed by Witness Baron from other data sources.1 The following are 

my conclusions: 

(1) The ES data are from a work sampling study conducted as part of the 

Delivery RedesignIEngineered Standards project. Unfortunately, although they may 

have been adequate for the purpose they were intended to serve, they are clearly 

unreliable for ratemaking purposes. The data collectors were given no consistent 

definitions of carrier activities and, in fact, were deliberately given latitude in 

interpreting and recording the codes for those observed activities. Many of the study 

codes are exceedingly vague and generalized and could be interpreted in a number of 

ways. And, most importantly, the ES observers were unaware of the activity 

breakpoints critical to ratemaking costing purposes. Consequently, there is no way to 

determine what the various categories of tallies (i.e., observations of instants of 

carrier activity) actually represent or whether they are even internally consistent. It is 

virtually unimaginable, therefore, that the various categories of ES tallies -- collected 

without any knowledge they would be used for ratemaking purposes -- could be 

1 

(LW) study. 
In this testimony, true load time is as defined in the Load Time Variability 
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consistent with the precise definitions of carrier out-of-office activities that are used for 

ratemaking (i.e., load time, run time, street support time). 

(2) My attempts to validate the ES data for purposes of accurately measuring 

load time have all indicated that those data are unreliable and considerably overstate 

the amount of true load time. From the ES data, I have developed a regression model 

of route-level ES load time vs. possible deliveries and delivery mode, which indicates 

that the ES load time estimate substantially overstates true load time (as defined for 

ratemaking purposes). My results are consistent with the results of a separate route- 

level ES model (of load time vs. volumes and possible deliveries) provided by the 

Postal Service in this case. Both models indicate overstatement of true load time. 

(3) I have reviewed a sample of ES videotapes of carrier activities on 

residential park & loop routes, recorded on the same day the ES observers were 

collecting their work sampling data. This analysis shows that the observation codes 

recorded by the ES data collectors and allocated by witness Raymond to the load time 

category are not consistent with the load time definition used for ratemaking, and 

generally measure a time that is considerably greater than true load time. 

(4) The sample of routes from which the ES data were collected is 

exceptionally small, considering the diversity of routes in the postal system. Further, 

the sample was not randomly selected. Indeed, it is biased toward large metropolitan 

areas and areas with relatively higher delivery point growth rates. Compared to the 

USPS system of letter carrier routes, the weighted sample routes over-represent 

residential curbline routes and high-load time centralized delivery points on 

residential park & loop routes. There is a clear bias toward geographic areas and 

deliveries with higher-than-system-average load time characteristics. 

(5) My analysis of the Postal Service’s explanations of operational changes in 

the delivery system since 1988 shows that they do not explain the magnitude of the 

large increase in load time implied by the ES data, and the corresponding large 
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decrease in run time. Although there have been changes, the large differences 

between the STS and ES load and run times are far more the result of (i) the biased ES 

sample, and (ii) the manner in which the ES data collectors recorded their observations 

and Mr. Raymond allocated them among load, run, and support categories. 

(6) From the above, it is clear that the ES estimates of load, run and support 

time are not consistent with the definitions used for ratemaking. Because they do not 

match the variabilities derived from models that are consistent with those ratemaking 

definitions, the resulting volume variable costs are meaningless. Accordingly, 

witness Baron (USPS-T-12) was wrong in applying variabilities from the Load Time 

Variability (LTV) models, which measure the true amount of load time, to the greatly 

overstated load time developed from the ES data. His approach causes an extreme 

overstatement of variable load time and inaccuracy in all the variable out-of-office 

costs. 

On the other hand, when the variability from the Postal Service's LR 1-310 

variability model (derived from the ES data) is applied to the ES estimate of total load 

time, the estimate of variable load costs is substantially less than that developed by 

witness Baron. That, of course, is because the ES load time variability is developed 

from a model that recognizes that a portion of the ES load time is not true load time. 

The ES estimate of load time and the matching ES variability produce a far more 

reasonable estimate of variable load time than that now offered by witness Baron. 

(7) For both the stop-level LTV load time model and the route-level ES load 

time model, the Postal Service proposes to attribute the load time effect from the 

possible deliveries variables included in the models. This reflects a basic 

misunderstanding as to how load time varies with deliveries coverage (i.e., proportion 

of deliveries that receive volume). In each model, the volume variables measure the 

full extent of the effect of volume on load time. The effect of possible deliveries on 

load time is not caused by volume and should not be attributed to volume. 
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(8) Finally, because of the lateness of some data, I have not had time to 

review them, much less incorporate them into my analyses. A substantial amount of 

information that should have been presented at the time the Postal Service filed this 

case was not made available until much later. This includes information on route- 

days omitted from the LR 1-163 data base used by witness Baron to develop the out- 

of-office time proportions, correct and full information on the ES observers, electronic 

versions of volume data, and certain recently received interrogatory responses from 

witness Raymond. Additionally, I have had a very short time to review the videotapes 

and associated written data that the Postal Service recently provided. Nevertheless, I 

have seen sufficient information to know, without any doubt, that the ES data are not 

appropriate for the use to which the Postal Service has put them. 

Based on the above evaluation, I recommend that the Commission reject the 

use of the ES data for ratemaking purposes. However, if it decides to use these data 

to develop out-of-office time proportions, it should also use the ES model variability 

that is consistent with them. Otherwise, variable load time costs will be severely 

overstated. 

The rest of my testimony is organized in five sections. Section II describes why 

the ES work sampling data are unreliable for purposes of rate making. Section 111 

describes the biased ES sample design. Section IV addresses the Postal Service's 

explanations for the large difference between the STS and ES load and run time 

estimates. Section V explains the analyses that demonstrate that the ES work 

sampling data overstate load time and, accordingly, that the ES measure of load time 

is completely mis-matched with the load variability derived from the L N  models. 

Section VI explains why the effect of possible deliveries on either stop-level or route- 

level load time should not be considered volume-variable. An Appendix describes my 

ES load time model. Workpapers and a description of the videotape analysis are 

being filed as library references. 
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II. THE ES WORK SAMPLING STUDY IS NOT RELIABLE FOR COSTING 
PURPOSES 

Mr. Raymond's work sampling study was only one part of the large Engineered 

StandardslDelivery Redesign project that had multiple but interrelated objectives, 

including development of at least two sets of time standards for delivery carrier 

activities, identification of preferred work methods, development of a route adjustment 

and workload management system, and validation of the workload management 

system. Costing was not an objective. The data collection portion of this project was 

likewise large, multi-faceted and complex, requiring data collectors to employ a 

number of simultaneous data collection techniques (time studies, videotaping, work 

sampling, and other tasks) to gather information. This total effort is what Mr. 

Raymond and the Postal Service call the Engineered Standards (ES) project? 

Mr. Raymond's work sampling study was not designed for ratemaking costing 

purposes and was conducted prior to any thought that it be used in ratemaking.3 

While this, standing alone, does not automatically invalidate use of the data for 

costing, it does raise a warning flag. As MPA witness Keith Hay explains (MPA-T-4), 

the purpose, nature, design, and execution of a study can have a huge impact on its 

usefulness and reliability for a different purpose other that for which it was originally 

designed. 

A costing study should be designed to focus directly and clearly on the costing 

question at issue. In particular, a study of carrier costs: 

2 There has been some confusion in the use of the term "ES data" because the 
ES project collected more work sampling data than was presented by Mr. Raymond 
and provided to witness Baron for developing carrier street costs. In my testimony, I 
generally use the term "ES data" to refer to that portion of the work sampling data that 
was provided to Mr. Baron. 

3 MPNUSPS-T13-1, 2, Tr. 7607-08; OCNUSPS-T13-8, Tr. 7816. 
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1 Should be carefully designed to ensure a random sampling of routes 
2 that are representative of the universe of carrier routes. 

3 Should have clear systematic instruction and training of data collectors 
4 focused on the precise cost-related demarcations of the specific carrier 
5 activities to be observed, to ensure uniformity of interpretation and 
6 application by all data collectors. 

7 Should have clearly defined terms to minimize confusion or subjective 
a interpretations by data collectors. 

9 Should employ a relatively simple, focused data collection procedure, 
10 without a lot of other data collection responsibilities to distract or 
11 interfere with the central costing objective. 

12 

13 

14 

(I) 

(2) 

(3) 

(4) 

By these standards, as I explain below, the ES work sampling study is unreliable for 

costing purposes, even though it may have been appropriate for the different 

purposes for which it was designed. 

A. Factors That Adversely Affect The Reliability Of The Work Sample 
Tallies For Costing Purposes 

1. The Work Sampling Study Was Not A Central Focus Of The ES 
Project 

A work sampling project design should be geared toward the 15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 
23 
24 developing the time standards, 

purpose it is to serve. In the case of Mr. Raymond's work sampling, its purpose was 

to provide ancillary support for the main focus of the Engineered Standards project: to 

develop engineered time standards and work methods for management. The primary 

tools employed to develop time standards were the time studies, a predetermined 

time system, and videotape analyses, not work sampling. Mr. Raymond explained 

that the work sampling data were intended to provide the f~ l low ing :~  

A measure of the portion of the carrier's day during which delays 
were experienced which could then be used as an input in 

* 

4 

cross-examination at Tr. 8050-53. 
USPS-T-13 at 5; ADVOIUSPS-TI 3-1, Tr. 7368; NAAJUSPS-TI 3-3,7776-81; 
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- An estimate of the proportion of delivery receptacles by type (e.g., a #1 
box vs. a one-handed slot), which could then be used to develop 
overall estimates of delivery workload from the standards, and 

A general indication of where carriers were spending their time, so 
that the Project could prioritize parts of the carrier's work day that 
might yield the largest productivity gains, if improvements in work 

The only information from the work sampling that was needed as a direct input 

in developing the time standards was a "delay factor." Tr. 8052-53. This focus on 

identifying a delay factor is evident in the design and layout of the barcode sheets. 

Nearly one-third of the barcodes for outside activities and details (21 of 66 barcodes) 

are related to "delay" activities. USPS-T-13, Appendix C at 23 

The other aspect of the work sampling data that Raymond was interested in 

was receptacle types, because the time standards vary by receptacle type and 

frequency of receptacle types was important for his route adjusted workload 
- 
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management system. Because information on receptacle types was not captured in 

the time studies, the work sampling was the only source for this information. Tr. 

8050-51. This focus also is evident from the barcode layout. More than one-fourth of 

the barcodes for outside activities and details (17 of 66) are for receptacle type. The 

importance of receptacle type is also seen in the "details" arrow on the barcode sheet, 

which directs the entering of a receptacle type. See also Tr. 7581. Moreover, data 

collectors recorded receptacle types even when there was no delivery activity, for 

example, when the carrier was walking or traveling between deliveries. Data 

collectors were to record the receptacle type that was "near" the ~ a r r i e r . ~  

Indeed, it appears that the time studies, conducted at the same time as the 

work sampling, were a more important part of the project. The time studies were 

5 MPNUSPS-T13-80; Tr. 7701. This focus on collecting receptacle-type 
information may have caused some data collectors to pay more attention to the kind of 
receptacle than to the precise location of the carrier when nearing the delivery point. 
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originally intended to be used to develop engineered time standards (although Mr. 

Raymond ultimately used a “predetermined” system for time standards). The greater 

importance placed on the time studies is evident from many factors. In determining 

the sample size for his project, Mr. Raymond focused on the number of time studies 

needed, rather than on the size of the work sampling. OCNUSPS-T13-1; 

ADVO/USPS-T13-23(b); Tr. 7797-801, 7407. The training of data collectors also 

apparently focused on the time studies. They were given specific instruction on such 

things as how to operate the equipment and how to identify different receptacle types, 

but were given no written instructions on how to identify the locations and activities in 

the work sampling. Moreover, time studies interrupted and took precedence over the 

work sampling, requiring data collectors to remember and later record intervening 

observations. 

2. The Heavy Workload Of The Data Collectors 

The ambitious multiple-method scope of the ES data collection 

effort was probably necessary for Mr. Raymond’s purposes. However, even with two- 

person teams, the data collectors were required to perform numerous, often 

overlapping tasks for long hours. The team arrived up to an hour before the beginning 

of the route to collect quantitative information concerning the route, such as daily 

volumes and types of deliveries. They then followed the carrier throughout the day 

collecting data on carrier activities and other carriedroute conditions until the carrier’s 

day was completed, following the carrier throughout the day. The team had numerous 

overlapping and sometimes simultaneous responsibilities: the time studies, the 

work sampling data collection, the videotaping of carrier activities, and driving/walking 

23 behind the carrier. Clearly, there was a lot of work to perform: 
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"Every six minutes, when the scanner beep went off, they typically 
performed the work [activity] sampling. They would take time 
studies of the various outside activities counting the appropriate 
items such as: number of paces walked, number of delivery 
points served, number of doors and gates, number of weighted or 
un-weighted bends made, number of traysltubs handled, distance 
in tenths of miles, final odometer reading. The team also had a 
daily comments log for making notes about any special events, 
and corrections to scans. They would also videotape outside 
activities for approximately 112 hour. The video would be shot at 
various times throughout the street time." ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-I I, 
Tr. 7384-85. 
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In addition, the data collectors had to refer to a Postal Service Form 3999X (listing 

addresses, delivery points, and other important route information) and make manual 

notes and corrections on the form. After the carrier had finished for the day, the data 

collectors had to review their data, print out reports, consult their daily comments log, 

mark up their records, and arrange for their data to be sent to the central ES data 

processing location. Id. The typical workday for a data collector was ten to twelve 

hours, and some days were much longer.6 

This heavy workload over long hours, with many responsibilities beyond just 

the work sampling, raises questions about the reliability of the observations for 

costing purposes. This is a lesser concern for some of the other data collection 

activities such as the time studies, videotaping, and counting of various items which 

6 ADVOIUSPS-T13-47, Tr. 7487, and cross-examination at Tr. 8046-47. On a 
given day, as many as 45 time study observations could have been completed, each 
requiring between ten and 22 scans and manual counts of various observed items 
related to the activity being timed. The first half of a time study required 5 scans and, 
after the counts were made, the second half of a time study required between 5 and 
17 additional event quantities scanned. As many as 100 or more work sample tallies 
could occur during the day, at 6-minute intervals, each requiring 6 barcode scans. 
Additional scans were made to record weather conditions, satchel weight, and other 
items. Typically at the end of the day, there could be up to 53 additional study 
quantities scanned. ADVO/USPS-TI 3-34. 
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did not require much interpretation and judgment, but it is a real concern with respect 

to the work sampling.7 

3. The Limited Instruction And Training Of Data Collectors 

The most troubling aspect of the instruction and training of data 

collectors is the absence of any written instructions or definitions of terms about how 

to interpret and record the work sampling observations. 

Phase 1 data collectors were given orientation classes but no written 

instructional material. Tr. 741 1. Formal instruction appeared to concentrate on time 

study requirements, equipment familiarity (Le., the video camera and the scanner), 

identification of receptacle types and postal forms, and role-playing situations. Id. 

The many subsequent data collectors were trained almost entirely on-the-job. 

Apparently, no individual acted as the common instructor for all new data collectors. 

With no written instructions, this created the clear potential for differing instructions 

and interpretations depending on the on-the-job training matchups 

Mr. Raymond, in fact, specifically sought out data collectors who had no prior 

knowledge of postal operations and intentionally simplified their training so they 

would "simply record what was happening": 

"We determined that the best means to collect data would be one that 
was easy for the data collector to learn. In this way, the data 
collectors could stay focused on the activities they were observing, 
rather than on how to record them. The pool of data collectors was 
selected from a non-Postal environment so as to minimize the 

7 Unlike the work sampling, the time studies were designed in a way to minimize 
the need for definitions of terms and subjective judgments about how to categorize 
and record observations. A good example is the time study for "Basic Delively," which 
tracked a carrier during a segment of deliveries. The data collector entered the start 
and stop times for the study by simply scanning at a time of his choosing, and then 
count the number of occurrences of items or activities (such as the number of 
deliveries made, paces walked, and parcels delivered) during that time period. The 
work sampling, by contrast, required the data collector to identify, at the instant a beep 
sounded, where the carrier was and what he was doing, and then to properly record 
the observation from among numerous ill-defined barcode choices 
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potential role of preconceptions. It was our goal for the observers to 
simply record what was happening, not what ‘should’ happen. . . .‘I 

“The teams would be better off comprised of knowledgeable non- 
postal people in order to record what is/was and not what may look 
good, and to freshly evaluate all aspects of the city carrier operation. 
People from a wide variety of occupations, with diverse experience 
levels, and different educational backgrounds using technology- 
supported processes would contribute the most.” . . . . 
“I  made the decision that the way to document ‘What happens in the 
day of a life of a carrier’ would be best accomplished by on the job 

Accordingly, although the data collectors were instructed on how to use the equipment 

and interact with the public and the observed carriers, they were given no systematic 

oral or written instruction on what the work sample barcodes meant, and appeared to 

be deliberately left to their own devices to determine and categorize (via the barcode 

scans) what they were observing.* As Mr. Raymond stated: 

“Once the observers were made familiar with the materials they 
would use, the observers were simply instructed to record what 
they saw.” ADVO/USPS- T13-82, Tr. 7560. 

Again, for Mr. Raymond’s purposes, this may have been adequate. But for 

costing purposes, it is imperative to have clear and precise definitions of terms that 

equate to the costing distinctions intended to be measured. Simply instructing the 

data collectors to “record what they saw” is not adequate unless they are also given 

precise definitions telling them how to interpret and record what they saw. For 

familiar, well-defined activities such as counting the number of paces the carrier 

walked during a time study, “recording what they saw” may not be a problem, since 

even someone unfamiliar with postal operations or costing concepts can make those 

objective determinations. That is not the case with the interpretation of more 

specialized terms such as “point of delivery,” which may mean different things to 

a MPNUSPS-T13-61, 62, 64, 67, 68, 70, 71 and 79; Tr. 7677-78,7680, 7683-85, 
7687-88, 7700. 
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different people, particularly if they are unfamiliar with postal operations or the precise 

definitions used for postal costing purposes. 

4. Turnover of Data Collectors 

Although the total is not entirely clear, at least 52 data collectors 

were employed at different stages over the course of the project. Tr. 7551. Eight were 

used in Phase 1, although two left near the end of that phase. During Phase 2, at 

least three groups of newly-hired data collectors were hired and given varied training. 

One group included three of the original Phase 1 data collectors plus six new hires. 

The second group consisted of 18 new data collectors. Of these 24 new data 

collectors hired near the beginning of Phase 2, 16 left the project or accepted different 

responsibilities. ADVO/USPS-TI 3-28, Tr. 7448. Approximately 20 additional data 

collectors were brought in to fill vacancies as they occurred. Over the course of Phase 

2, a total of 47 data collectors were employed at one time or another to till 24 

positions. 

Obviously, there was difficulty retaining data collectors. Whatever the reasons, 

this high turnover and the recurring need to train new data collectors on-the-job raises 

concerns about the reliability and consistency of data tallies. This concern is 

particularly pronounced because of the lack of written instructions and definitions of 

terms, the reliance on on-the-job training of the newly-hired data collectors by other 

data collectors, and the lack of a centralized system of instruction. 

5. The Lack Of Precise Definitions Of Terms 

A survey being conducted for costing purposes should start with 

clearly defined terms that .correspond to the costing categories to be measured. 

Moreover, the meanings of key terms should be conveyed to the data collectors 

precisely and consistently. This is not something that should be left up to the data 

collector’s interpretations, with the vague instruction to just “record what you see.” 
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9 misrecording of carrier activities 

For the purpose of determining precise costing measures, the work sampling 

project falls short on both scores. Many of the key barcode terms are vague and 

overlapping, and subject to differing interpretations. The lack of precision in the 

barcode terms might have been less of a concern had the data collectors been given 

precise, consistent written definitions and centralized instruction on how to interpret 

and apply the terms. But no written definitions or instructions were given to the data 

collectors, and most of the training was decentralized on-the-job training by other data 

collectors. This lack of precision in the barcode terms heightens the probability of 

10 

11 

12 

A good example is the critical term "point of delivery," which accounted for the 

vast majority of tallies Mr. Raymond assigned to load. To the average person with no 

familiarity with carrier operations or the costing definitions of "load time," this term can 

13 

14 

15 
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17 
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mean many different things. Is the carrier at the "point of delivery" when he enters a 

building? When he is standing by his vehicle near a centralized or NDCBU 

receptacle? When he is approaching the doorstep in preparation for delivery? If the 

data collector is not given precise definitions and instructions on what "point of 

delivery" means, the resulting tallies can represent a hodge-podge of activities 

extending beyond the precise costing definition of load time. 

This confusion over "point of delivery" is evident in tallies Mr. Raymond 

assigned to load that show the carrier's activity as walking or traveling between 

deliveries while supposedly at the "point of delivery."g These demonstrate that some 

data collectors interpreted point of delivery broadly to include instances where the 

9 

(vehicle) activity code, which he assigned to load, explaining that the carrier "is 
delivering to a Dismount type delivery, to a residential outside delivery point from the 
LLV." (emphasis added). Aside from the impossibility of being at a dismount delivery 
point when inside the vehicle, this suggests that, for some ES data collectors, the 
delivery point began at the vehicle parking point. 

Another example are point of delivery tallies for dismount deliveries with an LLV 
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carrier was at another location or was approaching but not physically at the mail 

receptacle.10 

Other location terms in the survey are likewise imprecise. Mr. Raymond’s post- 

survey definition of the location “on route” is when the “carrier is between the 1st 

delivery point and the last delivery and has not deviated from his route and is not at 

another listed location.” MPNUSPS-T13-39, Tr. 7654 (emphasis added). By this 

definition, “on route” means that the carrier is not at the “point of delivery,” yet he 

assigned a number of “on route” tallies to load.” Likewise, the location “vehicle” 

overlaps with other locations, such as “point of delivery” on curbline deliveries. 

Moreover, the “vehicle” location was apparently interpreted to apply when the carrier 

was only near the vehicle, and not necessarily physically in the vehicle. This is similar 

to the interpretation of when to enter receptacle types, which Mr. Raymond stated was 

to represent the receptacle type “near” the carrier. 

A similar problem occurs with the activity “deliveiy/collect.” Mr. Raymond’s 

survey identifies two types of activities that are purportedly associated with loading 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 convey a specific activity. 

21 

22 

mail: “fingering at delivery” and “delivery/collect.” The first term, fingering at delivery, 

conveys a specific activity which even a non-postal-expert can comprehend -- the 

activity of handling and sorting the mail in preparation for inserting into the mailbox. 

But the second term, deliverykollect, is a generic term which, by itself, does not 

The problem with the generic “delivery/collect” term is that, like “point of 

delivery,” it could be construed to cover activities going beyond the technical Load 

’0 

more precise term that is less subject to interpretation, such as “at the mail 
receptacle” which conveys a specific physical location. 

11 

Delivery/Collection but indicate that the carrier was walking at the time -- neither of 
which is consistent with the STS/LTV concept of load. 

These ambiguities about “point of delivery” might have been resolved by a 

Some of these tallies list the Activity as walking, while others list the Activity as 
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function. If one asked a non-expert what a carrier is doing as he approaches the 

doorstep of a house, the answer might well be that he is “delivering the mail.” After 

all, that is the carrier’s job -- delivering and collecting mail. 

A related problem with this generic term is that for load operations which occur 

quickly (e.g., only a few seconds), data collectors probably had difficulty discerning 

whether a “beep” that occurred around that time actually coincided with the quick load, 

or shortly before or after that load, which should have been access time.12 A busy 

data collector, even though he may be instructed to observe what is occurring the 

instant the six-minute beep sounds, may not have been quite so focused on such a 

difficult activity/location breakpoint -- particularly since they were not made aware of 

the critical need for precision due to the then-unforeseen use of this data for postal 

costing purposes. The absence of precise definitions and the other demands on the 

data collectors’ time increased the likelihood that the observations recorded by the 

data collectors and converted to load tallies by Raymond were not observations of true 

load tirne.13 “DeliverylCollect” would be the convenient entry, particularly since the 

data collectors were not aware at the time of the critical importance of precision for 

costing purposes.14 

12 My review of the ES videotapes indicates that, in many single delivery 
situations, the physical acts of fingering mail, inserting it into a mail receptacle, andlor 
removing collection mail from a mail receptacle can often occur so quickly that one 
has to be exceptionally watchful and precise in order to determine when it begins and 
ends vis-a-vis run time. 

13 Based on my limited review of the ES videotapes, there do appear to be 
examples where the data collectors recorded activities that were not true load time 
activities with codes that Mr. Raymond ultimately assigned to load time. 

14 

like “depositingkollecting mail,” which conveys a specific activity of placing mail into Or 
retrieving mail from a receptacle. 

A better, more precise term for costing purposes might have been something 
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9. The LR-1-163 Data --The Black Box 

I have spent much time reviewing the general categories of work 

sampling tallies within Mr. Raymond’s LR-1-163 ES data set. My first activities were to 

review a distribution of tallies by tally type, comparable to his LR-1-281 distribution of 

tally types, and attempt to identify the types of carrier activities described by those 

tallies to see if they matched the STS categories to which he had assigned them. 

After an extensive review of these data, but still having a number of outstanding 

questions about them, I have concluded the following: 

(1) The ES code definitions were broad, imprecise, and contained no 

specified breakpoints (i.e., between driving a vehicle, parking it, getting out and 

moving around it, moving to or away from it; between accessing a mail receptacle and 

loading it; between actually loading a vehicle and moving containers to it). The data 

collectors had no consistent guidelines as to how to apply the codes. The potential 

for misinterpretation expands when one recognizes that two of the three codes (the 

Activity and Activity Detail codes) were often linked.15 It thus seems virtually 

impossible that all the data collectors could have applied the codes consistently, or 

that anyone could identify from the ES tallies what the carrier was actually doing when 

he was observed. 

’5 An example is the focus on collecting information on receptacle types (needed 
for the important time standards and route restructuring aspects of the ES project) 
and the linkage in the survey between the receptacle type activity detail codes and the 
delivery/collect activity code. Data collectors were instructed to enter receptacle types 
in conjunction with delivery/collect activity tallies. Yet a receptacle tally does not 
necessarily mean that the carrier was delivering mail or was even at the point of 
delivery -- only that the carrier was “near” the receptacle. In addition to the potential 
that this predisposed data collectors to capture receptacle information by overusing 
the deliverykollect-receptacle type tally combination, it also inhibited the entry of other 
activity detail codes, such as walking codes, that might have more accurately 
described what the carrier was doing at that instant. 
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(2) Mr. Raymond cannot possibly explain precisely what carrier activities 

were being observed when each tally was taken because the codes are too general 

and their application too inconsistent. However, his judgmental interpretation of the 

mix of codes in each tally, and his subsequent assignment to an STS category, 

depend critically upon consistently applied definitions among all his ES data 

collectors and himself. Otherwise, how can he really know what was occurring when 

the tally was taken? In his response to POlR No. 8, he makes a number of 

assumptions about what he thinks the codes mean and what he thinks the STS 

definitions mean. For example, he assumes "delivery point" is defined in precisely 

the same way for both. Thus, all Point of Delivery tallies are allocated to the STS Load 

category. This appears to be the only way he could claim that he experienced no 

problems in allocating the ES data to the STS categories. MPNUSPS-T13-52, Tr. 

7667. In some cases, however, he admitted that he needed to reference the data 

collector comments log or the USPS Form 3999X. But, in most cases, I suspect even 

referring back to those items cannot be sufficient. 

(3) Many of the most numerous tally groupings have the superficial 

appearance of being indisputable and precise, "neatly falling" into STS categories 

without any difficulty. This appearance is deceptive. The key codes to look at are the 

Location and Activity codes, and there is little variation here. With the exception of the 

Personal (PBL) tallies, all the tallies described in the first 3-1/2 pages of Mr. 

Raymond's POlR No. 8 Attachment A are combinations and permutations of three 

vague and interchangeable Location codes (Point of Delivery, Vehicle, On Route) and 

five Activity codes (Delivery/Collection, Finger @ Delivery, Travel Between Delivery, 

Travel Between Delivery with Sort, and Setup), which could have been interpreted by 

the data collectors in any number of inconsistent ways. 

(4) Despite all the effort I have made to understand these data, neither I nor 

any other analyst could possibly identify with sufficient precision (to satisfy the 
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required STS/FAT/CAT/LTV requirements) what carrier activities are represented by 

the various tally groupings. And, because of the potential diversity of interpretations 

among the various ES data collectors, the general nature of the codes themselves, 

and the brief STS definitions given to Mr. Raymond, I believe such precise 

interpretation would be difficult even for someone who had participated in his study. 
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111. THE ES SAMPLE DESIGN IS NOT REPRESENTATIVE OF THE SYSTEM OF 
CARRIER ROUTES AND IS BIASED TOWARD HIGHER-LOAD ROUTES 

In a properly structured costing study, the sample of zip codes and routes 

selected would have been chosen entirely randomly and with the assurance that all 

route types were adequately represented (Le., with, perhaps, some sample stratifica- 

tion to ensure adequate sampling of rarer route types and a representative mix of 

large and small zip codes). Mr. Raymond's sample is not representative of the entire 

system of USPS letter routes and, in fact, is biased toward routes with a larger 

proportion of in-office and load time. 

A. The Non-Random Sample Design And Clustering Of Sites 

The ES database (LR-1-163) from which the Postal Service has 

developed time proportions for its entire system of city delivery carrier routes was 

derived from an activity sampling study of only 340 routes, most of which were clearly 

not selected on a random basis. The approach was to choose cities from which a 

variable number of routes would be sampled, apparently based on time and budget 

constraints. Other than ensuring that cities were chosen in each of the Postal 

Service's eleven regions, there was no apparent sample design for the work 

sampling project. As the project progressed, cities and routes appear to have been 

sampled on a relatively ad hoc basis. Although this may be appropriate for industrial 

engineering projects, it does not meet ratemaking costing standards, where the 

objective of the cost study is specified first and the sample is designed in a 

representative manner to meet that objective.l6 

For the LR-1-163 set of routes, 53 cities were sampled. Most of the cities were 

selected by Postal Service regional management, with Headquarters' direction that 

the selected cities have relatively high DPS volumes, at least three delivery units (with 

l6 See, for example, the standards applied to selected Postal Service data. 
collection systems in the A.T. Kearney Data Quality Study, Technical Report #2: 
"Statistical Analysis of Data Quality Issues." April 16, 1999. 
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Delivery Unit Computers), and a mix of route types (mounted, park & loop, and 

business and residential; no rural carriers). Within each city, the routes were 

apparently randomly selected.17 The following table summarizes the sample in LR-I- 

SUMMARY OF USPS- AND RANDOMLY-SELECTED SITES 

5 

6 

7 

The total number of 53 City Codes (CYs), however, disguises the fact that a 

large number of these CY codes were actually geographically very close to each other, 

with many even in the same metropolitan area, as shown in the table below: 

METROPOLITAN AREAS WITH MULTIPLE OBSERVED SITES 

17 

"randomness" of the random-selected sites, as discussed later. 
ADVO/USPS-T13-2, Tr. 7369. However, questions remain about the true 
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Remarkably, just these 11 metropolitan areas account for 33 of the 53 City Codes in 

LR-1-163 -- 62% of the total CY codes in the survey. Moreover, these 11 areas account 

for 54% of both the total Zip Codes (42 of 76) and total carrier routes (182 of 340) in 

the database. This table also shows that three of the ten randomly-selected sites 

were in metropolitan areas that already had at least two USPS-selected sites. 

Another 14 CY codes were in cities with populations well over 100,000, with a median 

of 300,000.’* Thus, the CY sites are not only highly clustered but skewed toward 

large metropolitan areas.19 

B. The Exclusion Of Data From The LR-1-163 Data Set 

Another problem discovered shortly before Mr. Raymond’s appearance 

is that the LR-1-163 database excluded a large number of carrier routes and route-day 

observations that were collected over the same period as the LR-1-163 data. The ES 

project collected activity sampling data from at least six other cities, an unknown 

number of other zip codes and routes, and 175 other route-days.20 Based on those 

figures, approximately 10% of the cities and 17% of the route-days were excluded 

from the data the Postal Service used to develop the ES time proportions. Recently, in 

response to ADVO/USPS-TI 3-63, Mr. Raymond briefly explained why six cities were 

excluded from the LR-1-163 data set (including one randomly selected city). Those 

excluded cities, however, apparently accounted for only about 14 of the missing 175 

route-days (based on information in Raymond’s response to ADVO/USPS-TI 3-61). 

Moreover, for some CYs in LR-1-163, there are observed routes that are not included 

* New York, Chicago, San Antonio, Virginia Beach, Greensboro, Tallahassee, 
Little Rock, Omaha, Wichita, Ponce, PR, St. Charles, MO, Jackson, MI, Columbus, GA. 
and Jackson, MS. 

19 Even the total of 845 route-days of observations is misleading. Just four cities 
accounted for 55% of those total observations (465 of 845). 

20 LR-1-293, response to ADVO/USPS-TI 3-23(b). 
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in the data set. Also, for some routes in LR-1-163, there are some excluded route- 

days. Unfortunately, full identification and evaluation of excluded data was apparently 

not conducted by Mr. Raymond and could not be independently performed.21 

In any type of study presented in rate proceedings or elsewhere, it is assumed 

(unless otherwise stated) that the filed database includes the entire data set 

encompassed by the study. If portions of the data have been purged from the data set 

for whatever reason (e.g., deletion of outliers, data scrubbing, problems with the data 

collection), this information is customarily divulged at the outset along with 

explanations.22 Such information is obviously of critical importance in assessing the 

reliability of the data being presented, for a number of reasons. First, purged data 

may have a bearing on the study's sample design and the representativeness of the 

remaining data. Second, elimination of any data should be based on well-designed 

decision rules that should be carefully explored and tested. Third, it may be that, upon 

investigation, some or all of the omitted data should have been included in the 

database and were improperly omitted. Fourth, and conversely, disclosure and 
~~ ~. .... ~ ~~~ 
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21 

explanation concerning the purged data may, upon investigation, reveal that additional 

portions of the filed dataset should also be purged for similar reasons. Fifth, if the 

quantity of purged data is large (as is clearly the case here), exploration of the 

reasons for large-scale purging may indicate that the study was poorly designed or 

implemented, or that the results are unreliable. In short, independent review and 

validation of a study requires an assessment of both the excluded data and the 

21 Less than three weeks ago, we finally received a diskette containing 
information on the missing route-days. However, in the press of preparing testimony 
and reviewing many other just-received discovery responses, including ES 
videotapes, I have not had time to look at the missing route information, much less 
analyze it. 

2 2  

no route days were purged from the data (ADVOIUSPS-Tl3-16, Tr. 7393) led me to 
believe initially that LR-1-163 contained the entire data set. 

Mr. Raymond's written testimony and his response to an early interrogatory that 
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reasons for their exclusion. This has not been possible due to the extreme lateness 

of the disclosure of these problems and the inadequacy of Raymond's explanations. 

C. The Lack Of Statistical Support 

Although statistical validity and representation of the universe of carrier 3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

routes should be a prime concern in ratemaking, Mr. Raymond conducted no analysis 

of the LR-1-163 data to determine whether it was representative of the USPS system of 

routes on an annual basis23 In response to questions concerning the represen- 

tativeness of his sample, he has instead provided LR-1-293. This library reference 

includes three items: (a) a summary comparison of the unweighted results from all of 

his USPS-selected routes versus those of his  randomly selected routes, (b) a 

comparison of age and gender of his sampled carriers to all carriers in the system, 

and (c) a spreadsheet, with some data missing, that purports to calculate the 

sampling requirements for the ES time studies (but not for the work sample study) 

Despite his assertions to the c0ntrary,2~ none of these demonstrate 

statistically that his sample is representative of the Postal Service system of letter 

carrier routes on an annual basis.25 His only analysis of sampling requirements was 

based on statistical requirements for the time studies. As Dr. Hay explains, there is a 

23 Response to ADVO/USPS-T13-56, Tr. 7497. Apparently, the Postal Service did 
not either. In a response redirected from Mr. Raymond, Mr. Baron attempts to support 
the ES data by segmenting the data into route types and then calculating confidence 
intervals for the weighted sample results by route type. As Dr. Hay explains, because 
the data were not collected in a statistically valid random manner, Mr. Baron's attempt 
is simply a mechanistic exercise having no real meaning. MPA-T-4 at 7-8. 

24 

25 
selected routes (LR-1-293, "ADV0231rlTbl.xls") is particularly unpersuasive. The 
unweighted totals skew the results by giving too much weight to routes that were 
heavily sampled over multiple days. More importantly, the "random" routes are not 
representative of the system. They share the same skew toward zip codes with 
substantially-above-average numbers of carrier routes as do the USPS-selected 
routes. 

OCNUSPS-T13-1, MPNUSPS-T-13-13; Tr. 7797-7801, 7615 

His comparisons of unweighted volumes and tallies for the random v. USPS- 
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considerable difference between (1) quantifying the number of sufficient time and 

motion segments for purposes of time studies and (2) quantifying the appropriate 

number of routes, by route type, for purposes of determining a statistically valid 

sample of routes for purposes of ratemaking. MPA-T-4 at 13-14. Mr. Raymond has 

not demonstrated that his sample is representative of the entire system of letter 

carrier routes. 

Further, his comparison of the results from routes in random and USPS- 

selected cities satisfies no statistical requirements.26 For each route type, the 

number of routes from the randomly selected cities is quite small and cannot be 

considered to be either reliable or representative of the entire system. 

RANDOM ROUTES BY ROUTE TYPE 
Randomlv I Number of I Number of I 

2 1 
1 1 
2 1 

26 
163 database, they are included in LR-1-292 which he proffers as evidence of the 
representativeness of the data in LR-1-163. And, although his sampling approach 
clearly involves a cluster sample, he did not sample weight any of his data. This is 
because he had no rigorous sampling plan related to route-level data.. 

Surprisingly, although he excluded six cities and 175 route days from the LR-I- 
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This obviously and strangely conflicts with the response he gave to OCNUSPS-T13-1: 

"Based on the comparison of the data we collected from the random routes to the 

Postal selected routes we feel the all data [sic] should be considered as random and 

representative of the population." Tr. 7801. If the random routes are not 

representative of the system, then they obviously cannot be used as a benchmark to 

claim that the USPS-selected routes are representative. The number of routes from 

the randomly-selected cities could not possibly be large enough to validate the 

representativeness of the routes, by route type, which the Postal Service selected in a 

very deliberate manner. 

Moreover, it is not clear how "random" those routes from the randomly-selected 

cities were. Mr. Raymond describes the selection of the random cities: 

"We used Excel@ to generate a random number list for the Postal 
Service to use in the selection of the random sites. The Postal 
Service picked the sites in my presence from a listing of finance 
numbers." OCNUSPS-T13-6, Tr. 7807. 

Yet three of the ten randomly selected sites were from metropolitan areas that had at 

least two USPS-selected sites. In addition, the zip codes in both the random sites 

and the USPS-selected sites have a substantially larger-than-system-average 

number of city delivery carrier routes -- an average of 26 routes per zip code for the 

USPS-selected sites and 24 for the random sites, compared to the system average of 

only 14. Tr. 7262-68. 

This raises questions about whether the routes from the randomly-selected 

cities were truly random. Were all finance numbers in the country on the USPS list. or 

only finance numbers for a subset of cities or regions? Once a city was randomly 

selected, how were the sampled zip codes chosen from among multiple zips within 

the city? Did the selection of a finance number lead, in a truly random manner, to the 

selection of specific random zip codes and routes? These questions arise because 

of (a) the geographical proximity of some random cities to selected cities, (b) the high 
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routes-per-zip code skew of both the random and selected cities, and (3) differences 

in the mix of city delivery offices and zip codes among the randomly selected cities.27 

A non-random selection of delivery offices or zip codes within a randomly-selected city 

does not produce a random result. 

D. The Small Sampling Ratios And Sample Bias 

To determine the representativeness of the ES routes, I have compared 

them to available information on the total system of letter routes. Sampling ratios 

were among the first items checked. Two of the more obvious problems are that: (1) 

the sample is extremely small, and (2) the sample appears biased as a result of 

Postal Service Headquarters’ directives and the need of the ES project to cluster 

sample cities and routes. 

1. Sample Size 

For each individual route type, all the ES unweighted sampling 

ratios are less than 0.5% of system total routes of that route type. For the three most 

populous route types, the ES foot and residential park & loop routes have a sampling 

ratio of less than 0.2% while the ES residential curb routes have a sampling ratio of 

little over 0.3%. In total, the ES routes are approximately 0.2% of total routes in the 

system. On a regional basis, the sampling ratios range from 0.04% for the Northeast 

region to 0.39% for the Pacific region. The business and mixed routes do not have a 

sufficient sample size to even attempt to claim randomness. Given the size and 

diversity of the Postal Service’s system of routes, these unweighted sampling ratios 

are extremely small. 

2’ A city finance number can encompass a large number of zip codes served from 
different delivery stations. Yet for some random sites with a large number of city-wide 
zip codes, the selected zip codes are all served out of the same delivery office, while 
for others the selected zip codes are served out of different delivery offices. 



16173 

- 28 - 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 characteristics: 

7 General geographic and climate conditions; 

8 
9 

10 

11 

12 

13 Out-of-office travel accommodation, traffic and walking conditions, type 
14 

Although Mr. Raymond has dismissed the concern about diversity within the 

Postal Service system of routes,** it is an important and recognized consideration. In 

order to adequately collect a statistically valid and representative sample of overall 

activity time proportions on routes, by route type, one would have to design a sample 

that would account for the variation in, for example, the following routekarrier 

Residential and commercial delivery point conditions (i.e., mode of 
delivery, type of receptacle, type of delivery point, customer types, 
distances between delivery points, coverage percentages); 

Daily, weekly and seasonal volume effects (both in quantity and mix); 

In-office work space and methods; 

- 

of vehicle used, parking point availability; 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

* Local supervision and union considerations. 

I do not believe the ES sample of 340 routes with an unweighted sampling ratio of 

0.2% of total Postal Service routes is adequate to fully represent the above conditions 

-- particularly given the non-random, clustered nature of the chosen sites. This non- 

randomness is further illustrated by the fact that 44% of the routes in LR-1-163 (148 of 

340) were observed during the peak season of October, November, and December. 

2. Sample Bias 

Sample bias is indicated by the fact that there are noticeable 

differences in the mix of route types between (a) the weighted sample routes and (b) 

28 
experience with sampling populations is that when the population gets very large, no 
matter what criteria the company uses to pick a sample, the results are very close to a 
random sample." I disagree completely. To ensure adequate representation, a 
sampling plan becomes especially important when a population is very large and very 
diverse. 

In response to NWUSPS-TI34 (Tr. 7788). Mr. Raymond stated: "My 
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total routes in the Postal Service system, a difference which also occurs by postal 

region. In particular, the weighted ES sample has a substantially greater proportion of 

residential curb routes and a substantially lesser proportion of residential park & loop 

routes than exist in the total system. 

5 

6 

7 
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As residential loop and residential curb are the two principal route types in the 

system, the disparity between the ES sample and the universe is particularly 

indicative of sample bias. ~ That bias.-is toward~cities and zip codes with a greater- 

than-average number of residential curbline routes and more densely populated 

delivery areas. 

In addition, the sampled zip codes differ significantly from the system in terms 

of the average number of routes per zip code. The ES sampled zip codes averaged 

26 routes while the national average for zip codes with letter carrier routes is only 14. 

Of the 76 zip codes sampled, only 11 (14.5%) had less than the national average 

number of routes, 65 (84.5%) had more than average, and 28 (36.9%) had more than 

twice the national average number of routes. This disparity extends to the regional 

level as well. In each Postal Service region, the sampled zips averaged more routes 

per zip code than the average for that region. For example, in the Allegheny region, the 
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sampled zips averaged 30 routes per zip compared to the region average of only 13 

routes.29 

This bias toward larger zip codes (Le., more densely populated areas) is not 

surprising since the Postal Service Headquarters' directive to its Regions was to 

identify cities with multiple delivery units having a mix of both business and residential 

curbline, loop, and foot routes. Given the increased Postal Service reliance on 

curbline and dismount delivery modes over the past 20 years, this likely creates bias 

toward cities in high-delivery point growth areas.3o And, in order to sample foot and 

business/mixed routes, relatively dense delivery areas would have likely been 

selected. 

In addition, the sampled distribution of routes by route type among the regions 

differs from the distribution of the total. For example, regions in the north and east 

(the Northeast, New York Metro, Allegheny, Capital Metro, Mid-Atlantic, and Great 

Lakes regions) account for 51.7% of the systemwide residential park & loop routes, 

but only 42.6% of the ES sample. Conversely, regions in the south and west (the 

Southeast, Midwest, Southwest, Western, and Pacific regions) account for only 48.8% 

of the systemwide residential park & loop routes, but 57.4% of the ES sample A 

representative sample would be expected to have a distribution among regions more 

in line with the distribution of total system residential park & loop routes. Instead, it 

appears that residential park & loop routes in the north and east are under- 

represented while those in the south and west are over-represented. The under- 

29 All calculations are presented in my workpapers. 

30 One way to see this is to consider the four high-growth regions of the country: 
the Southwest, Southeast, Pacific and West. About 60% of the ES weighted residen- 
tial curbline routes were from those four regions while only about 40% of the ES 
weighted residential park & loop routes were from those regions. Obviously, the 
older, lower-growth regions of the country have a greater concentration of park & loop 
routes. 
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represented north and east likely have a greater proportion of lower-population growth 

areas or older delivery areas that are more likely to be served by park & loop routes., 

whereas the south and west likely have a greater proportion of higher-population 

growth areas or newer delivery areas. Similar situations occur for the other route 

types as well. 

Results from the ES foot routes provide a clear demonstration of how 

unrepresentative (biased) sampling can affect results. Almost 85% of the ES foot 

routes come from the New York Metro, Pacific and Great Lakes regions while only 

48% of total system foot routes are in those regions. The results of a single, extreme 

ES foot route in the New York Metro region (out of only four foot routes sampled in that 

region), after sample weighting, accounts for approximately half of the weighted load 

time proportion calculated for foot routes. Tr. 7239-55. Even Mr. Baron was 

"somewhat troubled" by that result. Id. at 7255. 

Another indication of non-representativeness and bias of the ES sample 

compared to the Postal Service system is the disparity in the number and mix of 

16 

17 

18 

19 

delivery types for residential park & loop routes, the most numerous route type. The 

ES weighted sample clearly has more residential NDCBU and central deliveries and 

fewer residential otherlloop deliveries than do all such routes in the system. The ES 

sample also has more possible deliveries. 
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NDCBUlcentral deliveries constitute one-third of the total ES park & loop route 

deliveries, compared to less than one-fourth in the system. Moreover, the average ES 

park & loop route has 42% more NDCBUlcentralized deliveries than the average 

system park & loop route. 

This bias toward NDCBU and centralized deliveries results in an overstatement 

of average load time on park & loop routes. When compared on a regional basis, the 

ES sample characteristics (mix of delivery types and total number of possible 

deliveries) differ considerably from those for the total residential park & loop routes in 

the same region. In particular, residential park & loop routes in the Allegheny region 

are severely under-represented and those routes, on average, have a low proportion 

of NDCBUlcentralized delivery points. This is further evidence that the ES sampled 

zips are biased toward more densely-populated andlor higher delivery-point growth 

areas. In any case, greater load time, as a proportion of total out-of-office time, is 

expected with NDCBUlcentralized delivery points, and the ES park & loop sample is 

biased toward delivery points requiring high load times. 

* * *  17 

18 

19 

20 

The kinds of problems I have found with the ES data collection, described 

above and in Section 11, are the very kinds of survey design and execution problems 

that the Data Quality Study, prepared by A.T. Kearney, Inc., cautions about: 
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1 “Bias includes three components: 

2 Bias due to survey design errors (e.g., incomplete lists from 
3 which to sample) includes data collection errors and errors in 
4 analysis. In each case, the appropriate quantity was estimated, 
5 but it was estimated incorrectly or incompletely. 

6 Bias due to failures during implementation (e.g., data recording 
7 errors, missing data, failure to follow sampling procedures). 

8 ‘Definitional bias’ is estimating the wrong quantity or using the 
9 wrong data source for the relevant economic issue (e.g., using 

10 the wrong distribution key).”31 

11 

12 geographically dispersed data collectors.” Id. at 13. It also notes that “[ilncreasing the 

13 sample size of a survey may not increase accuracy appreciably if the survey is subject 

14 to bias.” Id. at 11. For these and the other reasons I have described, the ES work 

15 sampling, while perhaps appropriate for its original purposes, is not appropriate for 

16 postal costing purposes 

1. 

2. 

3. 

As the Data Quality Report observes, “[s]implicity is important for implementation by 

31 

A.T. Kearney Data Quality Study, April 16, 1999. 
Technical Report #2: “Statistical Analysis of Data Quality Issues” at page 11, 
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Load Time 
Foot Run Time (FAT) 
Curbline Run Time (CAT) 
Drive Time 
Sum of Load, FAT, CAT, and Drive 

- 34. 

STS ES 
25.15% 38.15% 
41 59% 29.49% 

9.14% 3.92% 
7.20% 11.01% 

83.08% 82.57% 

IV. THE POSTAL SERVICE’S OPERATIONAL EXPLANATIONS DO NOT EXPLAIN OR 
VALIDATE THE HUGE INCREASE IN LOAD TIME IMPLIED BY THE ES WORK 
SAMPLING RESULTS 

The ES time proportions for letter carrier out-of-office time are dramatically 

different from the 1986 STS proportions. System-wide, the changes for the major 

categories are as follows:3* 

1986 Load Time 
Per Actual Stop Per Actual Stop Change 

SDR 11.79 sec. 17.04 sec. 44.6% 
MDR 75.56 114.35 51.3% 
0&M 21.67 36.21 67.1% 

1998 Load Time 
7 

(STS) (ES) 

Wtd. Avg. 17.37 26.01 49.7% 

CAT runtime 
FAT runtime 
CAT + FAT 

(STS) (ES) 
5.47 sec. 2.66 sec. - 51.4% 

25.09 20.1 1 - 19.8% 
30.56 22.77 - 25.5% 

Run Time 
1 1986 Run Time 1 1998 Run Time I 

I I Per Actual Stop I Per Actual Stop I Change I 

32 STS is based on 1998 accrued costs by route type. This table excludes Street 
support which, on a system-wide basis, has remained relatively unchanged. All data 
and calculations are in my workpapers. 

33 Averages represent total accrued load, CAT, and FAT times converted to 
minutes and divided by CCS total actual stops. 
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These are enormous changes. Even if the ES proportions were assumed to 

be representative and reliable (which they are not), average accrued load time per 

actual stop would have had to increase 50% since 1986 while average run time would 

have had to decline by 26%. This implies that the proportion of route time (excluding 

street support) spent by carriers loading mail has increased from 30% to 50%. The 

obvious question is how could the system have changed so much? 

Postal Service witness Kingsley offered several explanations why load costs 

have increased since 1988. She cited increases in cluster boxes and other 

centralized delivery points, motorization and curbline, delivery point coverage, and 

volume per delivery. She also cited changes in mail mix and DPS implementation. 

USPS-T-10 at 27-28. 

Upon closer examination, however, her explanations fall far short of explaining 

the magnitude of the changes implied by the ES data. I believe this is principally 

because the ES data, for the reasons 1 have described earlier, do not provide a 

representative or reliable indication of true cost proportions conforming to ratemaking 

costing criteria or standards. Ms. Kingsley's specific points are addressed below. 

Growth in Cluster Boxes. While there has been a growth in centralized and 

NDCBU receptacles since 1988, this growth has undoubtedly been concentrated in 

new housing developments and outlying suburban areas. It should not have had 

much impact on foot and park & loop routes in established neighb0rhoods.3~ 

Moreover, data from the USPS Carrier Cost System (CCS) indicate that this growth in 

cluster boxes has not had as much impact on the system as implied: 

The proportion of actual Multiple Delivery Residential (MDR) stops 
(which include all residential NDCBU and centralized stops) has 

34 

and embedded in the system in 1986 (e.g., 16.4 billion CCS stops in 1998 compared 
to 14.7 billion in 1986). 

The vast.majority of the possible stops in existence in 1998 were in existence 
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remained virtually unchanged since 1986 -- from 7.49% of total system 
stops in 1986 to 7.55% in 1998. 

The proportion of actual Single Residential Delivery (SDR) stops has 
declined by less than 0.5% (from 84.44% to 83.99%) while the 
proportion of actual Business and Mixed (B&M) stops has increased by 
less than 0.4% (from 8.07% to 8.46%). 

* Coverage ratios (actual stops to possible stops) for SDR and MDR stops 
have increased only slightly, while that for B&M has actually decreased 
slightly between 1986 and 1998. 

* 

10 

11 

12 proportions. 

13 

Since MDR stops represent only 7.6% of the total CCS stops in the system, this 

change cannot possibly explain the huge differences between the STS and ES time 

Reolacement of Foot Routes and Increased Motorization. Foot route costs 
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have declined from 20% to 11 % of total letter carrier costs since 1986. However, the 

proportion of foot plus park & loop accrued costs has actually increased from 82.1% to 

82.4%, indicating that most replaced foot routes (which are generally in more 

urbanized areas) have been converted to park & loop routes. Such conversions 

should save some walking-related "travel time," but would not likely change the actual 

geographic delivery conditions of those areas (Le., location of delivery unit, delivery 

density, and walking conditions). Accordingly, the motorization of foot routes would 

likely save some FAT walking time related to traveling between groupings of deliveries 

in urbanized areas, but would be partially offset by added drive time traveling between 

parking points. 

The motorization of some foot routes, however, cannot explain the extremely 

large decrease in the systemwide proportion of FAT walking time -- from 42% to 29% 

-- implied by the ES data. First. converted foot routes appear to account for Only 
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roughly 10% of all routes. Second, the total of foot plus park & loop routes, which 

account for the great majority of FAT walking time, has not changed since 1986. Third, 

because foot routes are concentrated in relatively dense areas with shorter distances 

between delivery points, the amount of FAT walking time saved by conversion to park 

& loop routes would not be large.35 

Changes in curbline routes likewise cannot explain the ES results. The 

proportion of curbline routes in the system appears to have actually declined slightly 

since 1986 -- from 17.0% to 16.1%. While this does not necessarily mean that the 

proportion of curbline stops in the system has declined, it clearly does not support the 

Postal Service's suggestion that curbline stops have increased substantially. In fact, 

the ES data appear to be inconsistent with such an increase. Those data imply not 

only that total run time (CAT curbline plus FAT walking time) has declined sharply 

since 1986, but that the CAT proportion of total run time has also declined sharply, 

from 18% to less than l2%.36 For this to be believed, there would have to be dramatic 

declines either in the proportion of curbline stops or the average distances between 

curbline stops. Yet if, as the Postal Service implies, curbline stops have increased 

35 Average drive time likely has increased somewhat due to an increase in 
dismount stops to serve centralized and NDCBU delivery points. MPNUSPS-T10-8, 
Tr. 1710. However, dismounts are operationally comparable to small loops and 
should also have FAT run time associated with them. Although it is not surprising that 
the ES data show an increase in drive time relative to the STS, that increase is likely 
overstated because the sampled ES routes have a substantially greater-than-system- 
average proportion of centralized and NDCBU deliveries. Further, the under- 
representation of residential single delivery points and over-representation of multiple 
delivery points in the ES sample, especially in more urbankuburban areas, may help 
explain why the ES FAT and CAT run time proportions are substantially less than 
those from the STS. Another contributing explanation is the misrecording of some 
FAT access time as load time. 

36 

proportion of total run time occurs also within the two major categories of routes, 
residential curbline and residential park & loop. 

Total system CAT and FAT proportions. This ES-implied reduction in the CAT 
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substantially since 1986, then one would expect to see an increase in the proportion 

of CAT run time and a reduction in FAT run time. The ES data imply just the opposite. 

Ms. Kingsley could not explain these seemingly anomalous FATCAT run time 

results, and redirected questions to Mr. Baron. See MPNUSPS-T10-21, Tr. 7181-83. 

Baron's attempt at explanation was not illuminating. When asked to provide an 

"opinion and rationale" why average access times have declined so dramatically 

since 1988, he simply said the reason was the "substitution into the BY98 worksheets 

of the new street-time percentages presented" in Mr. Raymond's testimony. 

MPNUSPS-T10-21 (redirected from Kingsley), Tr. 7183. In follow-up to that response, 

when asked to "provide your explanation or opinion of why" access time "has declined 

so much in nine years," he again merely repeated that the reason was the 

"substitution of the new street-time proportions derived from the ES database for the 

proportions derived from the 1986 STS study." ADVOIUSPS-T12-12, Tr. 7095. The 

Postal Sewice's inability to explain these results suggests that the "substitution of the 

ES proportions" is the problem, not the explanation. 

Introduction of DPS. DPS letters are obviously new since 1986. However, their 

effect on load costs is not fully apparent. Kingsley herself stated that carriers do not 

spend more time at the delivery point "fingering" DPS mail because the fingering 

activity occurs as they walk between deliveries. Tr. 1774, 21 10-1 1. Further, using the 

USPS estimate of the total increase in carrier time due to DPS, and assuming that all 

letters are DPS and that all additional cost is load cost (clearly extreme assumptions), 

the increased time would not come close to explaining the large ES-estimated 

accrued load time per stop.37 

3' 

cost for DPS is estimated at approximately one hour per 5000 pieces, including all in- 
office and out-of-office additional time associated with DPS. 

See USPS-T-10 at 27, where Ms. Kingsley states that the additional handling 
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SDR Stops 
Total Volume per Stop 
Proportion of Letters 
Proportion of Flats 
Proportion of Accountables 
Proportion of Parcels 

- 39 - 

1986 1998 
5.03 5.44 

75.4% 73.2% 
23.5% 25.5% 

0.2% 0.1% 
0.9% 1.2% 
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Increases in Deliveries Coveraae. Volume Per Deliverv. and Mail Mix. Ms. 

Kingsley implied that the large change in average load time is caused by large 

increases in volume per delivery and changes in mail mix since 1988. However, she 

overstated the effect of volume growth on load costs by focusing on pieces per 

possible delivery, rather than pieces per actual delivery which have likely grown by only 

roughly 3% since 1988. Tr. 1948-52,2107. Even compared to 1986, the changes 

have not been large. For Single Delivery Residential stops which represent 84% of 

total stops, volume per stop has increased only 8.2% and the mix of volume has 

changed only slightly since 1986.38 

38 

"there have not been any substantial changes in the proportion of residential delivery 
volumes which were flats." ADVO/USPS-9, Tr. _. 

39 This disparity between ES implied load time and LTV modeled time occurs for 
MDR and B&M stops as well. 

Following Ms. Kingsley's appearance, the Postal Service acknowledged that 
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impact load time per stop. They also were constructed using a clear and reliable 

definition of load time, while the same cannot be said for the ES data. Certainly they 

provide a reasonable general indication of how much true load time should have 

changed since 1986, and cast serious doubt on the validity of the ES load time 

estimates. 

In short, while there have been operational changes since 1988, the Postal 

Service's explanations could not account for the enormity of the increased load time 

implied by Raymond's data and analyses. To the contrary, some of the explanations 

seem inconsistent with the ES results, casting further doubt on their reliability for 

postal costing purposes. 
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V. ES VIDEOTAPES AND OTHER ES DATA DEMONSTRATE THAT THE WORK 
SAMPLING TALLIES SUBSTANTIALLY OVERSTATE TRUE LOAD TIME 

For the reasons discussed in previous sections, it became apparent to me that 

Mr. Raymond's results substantially overstate the proportion of true load time costs in 

the Postal Service's city delivery carrier system. This overstatement is due to a 

combination of two factors: sampling errors due to a non-representative sample 

design, and misrecording errors due to data collectors not always interpreting and 

recording observations of carrier activities in accordance with the costing definitions 

used for rate case purposes. To test this second factor, I analyzed some ES 

videotapes and regression models of ES data as described below. These analyses 

confirm that the ES load tallies include a portion of time that does not represent true 

load time, as defined for postal costing purposes. 

A. The ES Videotapes and Time Studies 

ES data collectors following a particular carrier not only recorded work 

sample observations of the carrier's activities at six-minute intervals, but also 

videotaped portions of the carrier's route and conducted time studies b f  delivery 

segments, recording information on when the time study began and ended, the 

number of deliveries the carrier made, the total paces the carrier walked during that 

time, and other information. From my earlier investigation of the ES data, it had 

become apparent that (1) the proportion of load time tallies was overstated, and (2) at 

least part of this overstatement was likely due to ES data collectors recording non- 

load activities with codes that Raymond ultimately allocated to load time. Moreover, 

the extremely large increase in the load time proportion on park & loop routes led me 

to suspect that these routes were one source of overstatement. In April, when we 

finally were allowed to obtain restricted access to confidential materials, I decided to 

review some of the videotapes to see if they might be useful in analyzing load time 

proportions. The results of my review are provided below. 
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Videotaoe Analvsis. My analysis of ES videotapes focused on a selection of 

park & loop routes that have relatively consistent delivery characteristics throughout 

the day, and sufficient videotape data to obtain a reasonable understanding of route 

conditions and load-run time characteristics.40 Due to time constraints and tape 

quality limitations, I have been able to fully review and process the videotape data for 

11 the 29 routes initially viewed at the Postal Service’s Merrifield office.41 The 

videotapes for each of these routes were carefully reviewed and timed to determine 

the amount of load time for each delivery and the elapsed loop times for the segment, 

as described in more detail in MPA-LR-7. The following table summarizes the results 

of my analyses of these routes:42 

40 

several reasons. First, because of the limited time provided for initial review of 
videotapes at Merrifield, the lateness in receiving tapes for further analysis, and the 
substantial time required for proper analysis of the tapes, I simply did not have time to 
analyze all of the tapes. I had to focus on those that were easiest to analyze. Second, 
it quickly became apparent that many of the tapes (especially for non-park & loop 
routes) were not particularly useful for my analysis, because they either show choppy, 
incomplete segments of activities or involve complex routes with a mix of different 
delivery types that are difficult to analyze. Third, the videos of park & loop routes 
tended to have longer segments of multiple load-run time cycles that were easier to 
interpret (e.g., where the breaks between load and run time activities could be more 
easily identified). These aspects are discussed more fully in MPA-LR-7. 

41 A twelfth route was fully analyzed but is not included in my summary of results 
because of the limited time span of the videotaped segments. Although the taped 
portions showed a low percentage of load time (about 20% of loop time), the tape 
spanned only about a one hour period in the morning. 

42 In all cases, the tally data and the videotape data are from a day included within 
LR-1-163. (Routes 1913, 8212, 611, and 6410 had tape for two days; routes 415 and 
820 had tape for three days.) The ES ratio has been adjusted to match the same time 
period as observed in the videotapes. 

I focused on park & loop routes with consistent delivery-type characteristics for 
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The videotape results for these routes show a significantly lower proportion of 

load-time-to-loop-time than indicated by the ES work sample tallies. This strongly 

suggests that on walking sections of park & loop routes, the ES tallies overstate true 

load time by a significant amount. This overstatement is most likely due to ES data 

collectors recording non-load activities with codes that Raymond ultimately allocated 

While my analysis was necessarily limited due to time constraints, it does 

provide clear evidence of overstatement of true load time proportions. Although it is 

not possible to extrapolate these results to quantitatively estimate the amount of load 

time overstatement in the ES database, this analysis does demonstrate why the ES 

results cannot be deemed to be a reliable indication of true load time costs in the 

USPS city delivery carrier system. 

B. The Postal Service and MPA Regression Analyses of ES Load Time v. 
Possible Deliveries Indicate A Substantial Overstatement Of True 
Load Time 

To investigate the relationship of the ES load time data to the expected 14 

15 structure of load time activities (using the standard ratemaking-costing definition) and 
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to the results of the LTV models, MPA developed a route-level regression model of ES 

load tallies with possible deliveries and other variables.43 Separately, the Postal 

Service also developed a route level regression model of ES load time with volumes, 

possible deliveries, and other variables (USPS-LR-1-310). Not surprisingly, the 

results of both analyses are exceptionally consistent and demonstrate that the ES 

data overstate true load time. 

The MPA ES regression model explains route-level ES load tallies as a function 

of (a) number of possible deliveries by delivery type and (b) dummy variables 

identifying delivery mode of the route. Based on a qualitative analysis of the ES data, I 

hypothesized that if there were any overestimates of true load time in the ES data, they 

would likely vary by the delivery mode employed on the route. (There are five delivery 

modes: curb, park & loop, dismount, central, and other.) The delivery mode dummy 

variables were included to test this hypothesis. 

Separately, the USPS ES regression model explains ES load time by route-day 

as a function of (a) volume by shape, (b) proportion of possible deliveries by delivery 

type, (c) number of total possible deliveries, (d) volume/possible deliveries interaction 

terms, and (d) shape related dummy variables related to high per-piece ES load time 

observations. 

In both the MPA and USPS ES models, the intercept and intercept-related terms 

are large and statistically significant. As explained below, these values demonstrate 

that the ES load tallies include activities which are not true load time. In the MPA ES 

model, the intercept applies to the park & loop mode of delivery. The related terms 

are the dismount and "other" delivery mode dummy variables which add to or subtract 

from the load time effect included in the park & loop intercept value. In the USPS ES 

43 
deliveries. Apparently, actual delivery data are not available in summary form and 
volume data were provided only recently. Appendix B provides a more detailed 
examination and explanation of both the MPA and USPS ES models. 

The possible deliveries variable was used as a proxy for volume and actual 
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model, the proportion of possible deliveries by delivery type and the high-load shape- 

related dummy variables are the intercept-related terms. Coefficient values for these 

terms are also large and statistically significant. 

The key point is that the intercept and intercept-related terms in both models 

represent relatively "fixed" time in the ES load time data (Le., time that does not vary 

directly with number of possible deliveries). If the activities encompassed by the ES 

load time data only included true load time, then the intercept value and the 

coefficients for the other related terms would be close to zero and statistically 

insignificant. This result is expected for true load time, since zero possible deliveries 

should produce zero load time. Thus, this fixed time identified in the regressions 

should be considered non-load time that belongs in another out-of-office time 

component. This non-load time is the result of data collectors recording non-load 

carrier activities with codes which Mr. Raymond allocated to load time. 

Both the MPA and USPS ES models demonstrate why the ES estimate of 

accrued load time is 92.3% greaterthan the LTV estimate of load time, but the USPS 

ES model variability generates a variable cost that is only 35.8% greater than that for 

LTV. The lower LTV estimate of accrued load time is associated with 64.0% variability 

while the substantially higher ES estimate is associated with a 45.2% variability. This 

is precisely what is expected when the load time estimate being used contains a high 

proportion of fixed time that cannot be true load time. If the ES time proportions are 

used to disaggregate out-of-office costs, then there is no question that the variability 

estimate from the USPS ES model produces a more reasonable estimate of variable 

load time. 

This latter point -- the necessity to match accrued costs and variability models 

in order to avoid severe errors and distortions in estimation of volume variable costs -- 
is extremely important. The STS estimates of accrued load time, themselves, are 

47.4% greater than the Load Time Variability (LTV) model estimates. ES-based 
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estimates, however, show an even much greater disparity -- 92.3% greater than the 

LTV modeled estimates. The disparity between modeled and STS accrued estimates 

was troubling enough, but now it is enormously greater with the ES accrued 

estimates. This indicates at least one of two problems: (a) inaccuracy or unreliability 

in either the LTV or the STSlES results, or (b) a severe mismatch between the 

functions represented by the LTV models and those reflected in the STS/ ES load time 

In either case, this presents the Commission with a serious ratemaking 

problem. When variability is derived from a functional model that only explains 

approximately half of the estimated accrued time for that function, there is an 

extremely high probability that the estimated accrued time includes much more than 

what was modeled. In that event, applying the modeled variability to the estimated 

accrued time would produce a result that not only cannot be explained but has no 

meaning. Moreover, doing so would clearly produce a greatly overstated estimate of 

VI. THE POSTAL SERVICES INCORRECT AlTRlBUTlON OF THE POSSIBLE 
DELIVERIES EFFECT ON LOAD TIME 

In USPS-T-12, Mr. Baron continues to assert that the effect of possible 

deliveries on MDR and B&M stop load time, as measured in the LTV stop-level load 

models, should be attributed to the subclasses.~~ He believes that, if he replaces the 

number of possible deliveries in the LTV stop-level models with the number of actual 

deliveries, then he can measure the extent to which average stop load time varies with 

actual deliveries, which in turn vary with volume. He attributes this "volume-variable" 

actual deliveries load time among the subclasses. However, that attribution is 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

44 

typically have more than one delivery per stop. Thus, the LTV MDR and B&M models 
reflect the fact that volume may be distributed among multiple deliveries at the 
average stop. 

Multiple Delivery Residential (MDR) and Business and Mixed (B&M) stops 
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incorrect. All volume-related stop load effects are already captured by the volume 

coefficients in the models. Thus, his approach amounts to attributing some of the 

stop load time twice and is clearly excessive and inappropriate. 

What Mr. Baron ignores is that volume affects average stop load time in two 

ways. Greater stop volume increases average stop load time directly through an 

increase in volume per delivery, when actual deliveries stay constant. And, when 

there are scale economies at the delivery level, greater stop volume also indirectly 

increases stop load time. The indirect effect may include the increase in actual 

deliveries per stop (e.g., increases in delivery-related fixed costs) and the increase in 

average unit time (from a reduction in pieces per delivery). Both the direct and indirect 

effects from a volume change are necessarily captured by the statistically significant 

volume coefficients in the LTV models. The possible deliveries variable in the model 

does not reflect any volume effects, instead it is a control variable so that the LTV 

volume coefficients properly measure the entire volume effect on stop-level load 

time.45 

Comparable to the MDR and B&M stop-level load time models, the USPS ES 

model discussed in LR 1-310 is a route-level model with multiple possible deliveries. 

And that discussion makes a suggestion similar to the one made by Mr. Baron in 

USPS-T-12: the possible deliveries effect in the route-level USPS ES model should 

be attributed among the subclasses. This, of course, is also incorrect and for the 

same reason. The possible deliveries variable in the route-level load time model 

4 5  The number of possible deliveries affects stop-level load time by affecting the 
number of actual deliveries, independently of volume. Leaving volume constant, an 
increase in possible deliveries increases the number of actual deliveries. This is 
because the volume-coverage function will distribute the constant level of volume 
among more actual deliveries when there are more possible deliveries. Further, the 
presence of possible deliveries variables in the models is appropriate. If the possible 
deliveries variables are excluded from the models, it would artificially inflate the 
coefficient values for the volume variables and lead to an overstatement of load time 
variability. 
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serves the same control purpose as in the stop-level load time models. Just as in the 

stop-level models, the volume coefficients reflect the entire volume effect on route- 

level load time model. When volume on a route increases and there is less than 

100% delivery coverage on the stop, then some of the volume goes to newly covered 

stops/deliveries (causing whatever fixed stop/delivery time is appropriate) and 

average volume for all covered stops/deliveries on the route decreases. 46 This entire 

effect is measured in the volume coefficients. Just as in the stop-level B&M and MDR 

models, possible deliveries in the ES route-level model is simply a control variable. 

L 

46 Apparently the USPS is confused about how coverage changes average 
stop/delivery and average per piece load time. (See, e.g. the discussion in LR-1-310, 
page 20.) When there is less than 100% coverage, a volume increase causes an 
increase in coverage which reduces average volume per stop on the route. If there 
are stop/delivery-level load time scale economies (Le., elemental load time variability 
is less than 100%), then average per piece load time actually increases (coverage- 
related load time is positive). On the other hand, if there are no such scale 
economies (i.e., elemental load time variability is 100% and there is no fixed 
stop/delivery time), then average load time per piece does not change and changes in 
coverage have no effect on per piece load time (i.e., coverage-related load time is 
zero). 
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AUTOBIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH 

My name is Antoinette Crowder and I am a senior consultant with 

TRANSCOMM, Inc., an engineering and economic consulting firm located in Falls 

Church, Virginia. I have been associated with TRANSCOMM for twenty-seven years 

and, during that time, have been involved in a variety of projects dealing with costing, 

pricing, market and demand studies, economic and financial analyses, survey 

design, and research on numerous regulatory and policy issues. These activities 

have concerned the electric power, gas, communications, and postallpublishing 

industries. I have prepared or assisted in preparing numerous filings at various 

federal and state regulatory agencies on behalf of numerous clients. In addition, I am 

involved in the firm's overseas consulting activities, providing financial, economic and 

regulatory assistance to multi-national organizations, international firms, and national 

governments. 

I have been involved in analyses of postal ratemaking and policy issues since 

the beginning of the R77-1 rate case. My work has involved revenue requirement, cost 

attribution and distribution, subclass rate structure and discounts, institutional cost 

allocations, service-quality measurement, demand and market assessment, and 

mail classification issues. I am part of the TRANSCOMM team that provides 

economic/financial advice on postal matters and monitors costs, financial 

statements, volumes, service levels, and other aspects of Postal Service operations 

on behalf of several clients. 

I have testified before the Postal Rate Commission in seven proceedings and 

have contributed to development of other testimony presented to the Commission. In 

Docket R84-1, I contributed to mail processing peak-load and second-class intra-SCF 

discount testimony. In Docket R87-1, I contributed to carrier-out-of-oftice and third- 

class/fourth-class Bound Printed Matter drop-ship discount testimony, and I also 

prepared and presented rebuttal testimony on third-class presort discounts. In 
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Dockets C89-3/MC89-1, I helped prepare and presented direct testimony on the 

proposed local saturation subclass. In Docket R90-1, I assisted in preparation of 

carrier-out-of-office cost and institutional cost coverage testimony and prepared and 

presented rebuttal testimony on third-class rates. In the R90-1 Remand, on behalf of 

a third-class mailer's group, I presented testimony concerning the attribution of city 

carrier coverage-related costs. I presented two pieces of rebuttal testimony in Docket 

R94-1 and a rebuttal testimony in MC95-1. In Docket R97-1, I presented testimony in 

response to Presiding Officer's Notice of Inquiry No. 3 on city delivery carrier load time 

costs, and rebuttal testimony on carrier costs and rate design issues. 

Over the course of my 23-year involvement in postal ratemaking matters, I have 

had numerous opportunities to observe postal operations and have analyzed the cost 

aspects of those operations. I have also become familiar with economic costing and 

pricing concepts, both generally and as applied to postal ratemaking. 

My education includes a B.S. in Biology from the University of Virginia, an M.S. in 

Biology from George Mason University, and additional course work in economics, 

mathematics and statistics. 
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COMPARISON OF 
MPA REGRESSION OF ES LOAD TIME TALLIES TO POSSIBLE DELIVERIES TO 

USPS REGRESSION OF ES LOAD TIME TO VOLUME AND POSSIBLE DELIVERIES 

This appendix describes the MPA and USPS regressions of ES load time, and 

then compares and assesses results from the two models. It also demonstrates that 

both models exhibit the same ES load time attributes: the ES load time data, when 

investigated formally through regression technique, do not generate the expected 

route-level structure for load time. Instead, they both generate results that 

demonstrate that the ES data overstate true load time, as defined for the Load Time 

Variability (LTV) model, because they include observations of carrier activities that are 

not true load time. 

k MPA Model of ES Load Tallies vs. Possible Deliveries 

1. MPA Model Description 

An MPA route-level load model was developed to investigate the 

relationship of the ES load time data to: (a) the expected structure of load time 

activities (using the ratemaking-costing definition) and (b) the results of the LTV 

models. 

deliveries by type and delivery modes. Coefficient estimates for the two sets of 

explanatory variables were developed by regressing route load tallies against the 

number of possible deliveries by delivery type by route, and a series of delivery mode 

related dummy variables.’ The delivery mode variables were included in the analysis 

The model assumes route load time is explained by route possible 

1 Conceptually, true route-level load time is affected by two workload load 
variables - route volumes and number of actual deliveries. Ideally, regressing the ES 
load tallies against these two variables would allow the true load time contributions 
from each variable to be separately identified and assessed. However since these 
data were lacking, route-level possible deliveries by delivery type, provided by the 
USPS for ES sampled routes, were used in the regression model as proxy workload 
variables to explain the ES load tallies. The ES project apparently collected 

(footnote continued) 
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based on a separate qualitative assessment of the ES data. It was clear from an 

examination of such data that any over-estimates of load time might be partially 

explained by the delivery mode employed on the route. 

The model developed coefficient estimates for the following eight possible 

delivery types and five delivery modes: 

Delivew Tvoes Delivew Modes 
Residential and Business Other 
Residential and Business Curb Dismount 
Residential and Business NDCBU Curb 
Residential and Business Central Foot 

Other 

Park& Loop 

The residential and business other delivery type includes park & loop and foot 

deliveries 

Data from the 336 ES routes used to develop ES out-of-office time proportions 

were used to construct the model. The ES load tallies from the multiple-day routes 

represent averages of daily observations and each tally was assumed to represent 

six minutes of out-of-office time. The number of possible deliveries by delivery type 

and the delivery mode employed by route were provided by the USPS.2 

The load time effect from the possible delivery and delivery mode related 

variables was tested through the following regression form: 

(footnote continued from prior page) 

information on actual deliveries but did not maintain summary records on them. 
(ADVONSPS-T13-18) It also collected volume information and made a hard copy of 
such data available a few weeks ago and an electronic version of the volume data 
was made available within the past several weeks. Route volumes and actual 
deliveries can be expected to vary directly with route possible deliveries. Thus, 
possible deliveries should indirectly affect route-level load tallies through its 
relationship with volume and actual deliveries. 

2 USPS LR 1-219 
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LTi = c( + cl*RCURBi + c2*RNDCBUi + c~*RCENT~ + c~*ROTHER~ + 

cg*BCURBi + C6'BNDCBUi + C7*BCENTi + C8'BOTHERi + 

2 dj*DMODEji + Ei, 

where: LTi = route (i) load tallies, 

RCURBi = route (i) residential curb possible deliveries, 

RNDCBUi = route (i) residential NDCBU possible deliveries, 

RCENTi = route (i) residential central possible deliveries, 

ROTHERi = route (i) residential other possible deliveries, 

BCURBi = route ( i )  business curb possible deliveries, 

BNDCBUi = route (i) business NDCBU possible deliveries, 

BCENTi = route (i) business central possible deliveries, 

BOTHERi = route (i) business other possible deliveries, 

2 d,*DMODE,i = sum of load effects from delivery modes j = 2 through 5. 

The DMODE variables are binary (dummy) variables, sequenced according to their 

order in the last table, beginning with the dismount mode (j=2). They are assigned a 

value of one (zero) if the route is (is not) of the specified mode. They represent the 

delivery modes in the sequence indicated in the last table starting with the dismount 

mode (j=2). The (c) coefficients represent the load tallies per possible delivery for the 

different delivery types. The intercept coefficient ( ) represents the quantity of ES load 

tallies that are relatively "fixed" on a per route basis on park&loop delivery mode 

routes (Le., are not true load time). For the other delivery modes, the relatively "fixed" 

ES load is represented by the (d) coefficient values acting on the binary variables. 

This MPA ES model tests the ES load time estimates in two ways. First, 

inclusion of the intercept and the modifying dummy variables determines whether the 

ES load tallies systematically include some relatively "fixed" time per route. If the ES 

load tallies have been classified correctly, then the regression intercept value and all 
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(d) values should be close to zero and statistically insignificant. This just validates the 

common sense expectation that zero possible deliveries should produce zero load 

time tallies. Second, the per delivery load times from the ES model (converted from 

the per delivery tally estimates) can be compared to per delivery estimates from the 

LTV models after the LTV estimates are adjusted to represent average possible 

delivery time. If the coefficient values for the possible delivery variables are 

significantly different from the LTV figures, then the comparison may suggest that 

either (a) the ES load tallies mis-state the true amount of load time at delivery points 

or (b) the LTV models are no longer representative of the current structure of load 

activities. 

2. MPA Model Results 

Coefficient values and the accompanying t statistics for the model are 

indicated below: 

(9.0575) (7.6483) (5.8359) (8,1055) 
Lti = 10.4640 + .0233*RCURBi + ,0168'RNDCBUi + .0192*RCENTi + 

(2.542 1) (.8080) (.7998) 
,0074'ROTHERi + .0289*BCURBi + .0217*BNDCBUi + 

(1.9406) (-1.8094) (3.0600) 
.0393*BCENTi - .0111*BOTHERi + 3.0588*DMODE2i + 

(5809) (.4327) (-2.2941) 
.6920*DMODE3i + ,483O'DMODEqi - 9.4355* DMODE5i 

R2 = ,4057. 

All residential possible delivery and the business central delivery coefficients are 

significant at the 5% level. 
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Intercept and Dummy Variables 

The intercept and the coefficient for the DMODE2 variable for dismount routes 

are also significant at the 5% level. The positive intercept value suggests that some 

portion of the ES load tallies is not true load time but, instead, represent some 

relatively “fixed” ES load time on park & loop routes. The positive coefficient for 

DMODE2 indicates even more relatively “fixed” ES load time on dismount routes - 
about 33% more than compared to park&loop routes.3 The coefficients for the curb 

and foot delivery mode dummy variables are statistically insignificant, suggesting 

about the same level of relatively “fixed” ES load time for those types of routes as on 

park & loop mode routes.4 

Possible Delivery Coefficients 

In order to compare the load time results from this MPA ES model to those of 

the LTV models, the coefficients for each of the possible delivery types were converted 

to seconds per delivery estimates (assuming each ES tally is six minutes). The 

estimates for residential curb and other (fooffloop) deliveries were then averaged to 

develop a single delivery residential (SDR) delivery estimate for comparison with the 

LTV SDR model estimate (using current CCS volume data). Similarly, the residential 

3 

carrier was at the point of delivery (and in the process of deliverykollect) after he had 
parked his vehicle for a dismount but had not yet reached the receptacle point. It is 
very easy to imagine an observer making this interpretation and, as discussed in the 
text, there are tallies which suggest that this interpretation did occur. 

4 The fixed time in this model may not be strictly fixed in the same way as travel 
time to and from a route. One possible explanation is that ES observers 
systematically included some run or support time in their load time tallies and there 
are small variations in the number of actual stops (Le., accesses) within one delivery 
mode type. Or, it may due to the inconsistency in the amount of run or support time 
the ES data collectors included in the observations that were ultimately allocated to 
load time. 

This could occur, for instance, if the some ES observers assumed that the 
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NDCBWcentral delivery and business delivery time estimates were averaged to 

develop multiple delivery residential (MDR) and business and mixed (B&M) delivery 

estimates for comparison with LTV MDR and B&M model estimates, respectively. 

The results are indicated below: 

Delivery Types 
RCURB 

SecondslDelivery 
8.37 ~~ ~ 

ROTHER 2.66 
Weighted Average SDR 5.33 

RNDCBU 6.04 
RCENT 6.91 
Weighted Average MDR 6.50 

BCENTMleighted Average B&M 14.13 

The seconds per delivery for the two multiple delivery categories are relatively close 

as might be expected. There should be little difference in carrier loading activities 

between these two delivery types. However, residential curb deliveries generally 

would be expected to have a greater load time than residential “other” deliveries (e.g.. 

loop deliveries) because, unlike loading “other” deliveries, the carrier must stop and 

start his vehicle at each delivery point before preparing mail for subsequent delivery. 

Separately, LTV based estimates for seconds per actual stop were converted to 

seconds per possible delivery for comparison with the MPA model derived estimates. 

Witness Baron has provided load time per actual stop figures for the three stop types 

using the LTV model in combination with CCS volumes per actual stop.6 The figures 

derived by Witness Baron under the mean volume and mean load time approaches 

5 
averages of the seconds per delivery for the corresponding delivery types. Weights 
were calculated from the numbers of deliveries by type from the 336 ES routes. 

6 USPS-T-12, page 21 

The SDR and MDR equivalent values represent possible delivery weighted 
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were converted to estimates per possible delivery by multiplying the actual stop 

figures by the actual stop coverages and then dividing these values by the average 

number of possible deliveries per possible stop.7 A build-up and comparison of both 

sets of data are provided below: 

The SDR and MDR load seconds per delivery are somewhat lower for the MPA ES 

model. However, in general, the MPA ES model appears to depict load times per 

possible delivery in a manner comparable to the L N  model. Thus, the significantly 

higher load time percentages calculated from the ES data compared to the STS 

percentages, used in the previous rate cases, appear to relate to the relatively "fixed" 

time identified in the model. 

7 
possible delivery per possible stop estimates are CCS data averages by stop type 
from LR-157. 

Coverage data are from Meehan base year workpapers (WS 7.0.4.1) and 
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B. USPS Regression of ES Load Time with Volumes and Possible Stops 

1. Summary of Approach 

The USPS recently submitted a draft report containing route-level 

regression analyses of the ES/USPS accrued load time as a function of shape 

volumes and possible deliveries.* The variables were the load tally data contained in 

USPS LR 1-163 for 750 route days plus volume and possible deliveries information for 

those same route days but derived from other sources. Before conducting 

regressions, the route tally data were converted to load time estimates by separately 

identifying total out of office time by ES route day and then applying load tally ratios to 

those times. 

The USPS conducted several regressions. The initial regression specification 

included several variables designed to test the separate effects of route volumes and 

possible deliveries on route load times. As indicated in page 7 of the report, these 

included: route-level shape volumes, the square of these volumes, the product of 

the paired combinations of the shape volumes (volume interaction terms), route-level 

possible deliveries, the square of possible deliveries, the product of possible 

deliveries and each of the shape volumes, and the fraction of total possible deliveries 

for each delivery type. Although results for this specification were not presented, the 

report indicated that the regression resulted in low (t) statistics for most variables and 

low coefficient values for the volume variables. 

The problem was allegedly corrected by adding shape-related dummy 

variables related to high per piece ES load time observations. The report stated that 

“each such dummy variable was set equal to one for all observations for which the ES 

load time per piece (by shape, and for accountables) fell within the upper 10% of the 

a USPS LR 1-310, “Draft Report on Load Time Variability Provided in Response to 
ADVO/USPS-T12-11.” 
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distribution of all observations of ES load time per piece.” 

regression, as presented in Table 3 of the report, show statistically significant (t) 

values for many of its volume and possible delivery variables. Table 4 presents 

elasticity estimates for the volume variables that the USPS considered within the 

range of acceptability. Although the USPS ran other regressions using different 

ceiling points for the high per piece load times, the USPS preferred regression is the 

one containing the 10% shape-related dummy variable specification. 

Statistics for this corrected 

2. Assessment of Regression Results and Evidence of Load Time Mis- 
Classification 

Close examination of the Table 3 data for the preferred regression 

reveals a general consistency with the results achieved from the MPA ES load 

regression presented in the previous subsection and supports my conclusions 

derived from the latter. In the USPS model, the intercept variable and the variables 

that shift the intercept (the shape-related dummy variables and the fractions of total 

possible deliveries represented by each delivery type) collectively indicate the 

presence of relatively “fixed” load time per route and therefore load time 

overstatement. This is true for both normal and high load time observations. In both 

instances, the estimated load time is positive when all shape volumes are zero 

because the sum of the intercept and shift variables acting on their respective 

coefficients is positive. This result is clearly nonsensical at the route level because 

without volumes to deliver there are no delivery points to be accessed, and therefore 

there is no load time to be incurred anywhere along the route. 

Consider what happens when route volume decreases. A loss of route volume 

decreases load time because (a) previously covered stops are now uncovered and 

(b) volume on the remaining covered stops is reduced. For the newly uncovered 

stops, the previously observed fixed and variable costs are gone since volume on 

those stops has been entirely eliminated. For the remaining stops, variable costs are 
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reduced but fixed costs are still incurred. Obviously, if a route's entire volume is 

eliminated, there is no fixed or variable load time since zero volume means zero 

covered/actual stops. Thus, it is clear that with per stop scale economies, the route 
load time-route volume relationship would be described by a positively sloped curve, 

passing through the origin and exhibiting declining marginal load times.9 

Unfortunately, the non-volume related coefficient values from the USPS 

regression do not produce the required zero load time - zero volume result. And these 

results are not limited to the high per piece load time route days. The USPS's own 

regression results shows that the incidence of load time overstatement is pervasive 

to most if not all route days used in their analysis. The relevant coefficient values are 

reproduced below from Table 3 of LR 1-310 for easy reference. 

Variable Coefficient Value 

% of PD - Residential Other 6.132.81 
% of PD - Residential Curb 9,152.67 
% of PD - Residential Central 7,979.13 
% of PD - Residential NDCBU 7,430.93 
% of PD - Business Other 4,828.31 
% of PD - Business Curb 1,692.19 
% of PD - Business Curb 10,486.00 
Load TimelLetters Dummy 2,777.49 
Load Time/Flats Dummy 2,161.75 
Load Time/Accountables Dummy 2,292.01 
Load Time/Parcels Dummy 1,164.32 

Intercept -5.597.31 

9 Note that there is a clear difference between this result and the volume- load 
time relationship observed at the stop level. At the stop level, the cost-volume curve 
does have a positive intercept, indicating fixed stop time. Assuming a covered stop 
remains covered after a drop in route volume, the related drop in stop volume would 
plot as a less than proportionate decrease in stop load time. Extending the plot to 
zero volume would indicate a positive intercept value, revealing the fixed stop load 
time. However, the stop level plot does not capture the fixed load time changes 
occurring at the same time on other stops that are also uncovered. The changes in 
all stop fixed load time associated with covering or uncovering stops should be 
correctly captured in a route level view. 
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For any normal (non-high load time) route day, zero volume produces a load time 

explained by the negative intercept value plus a weighted average of the positive 

percent of P.D. coefficient values for the different delivery types. The weights applied 

are the fractions of total deliveries by delivery type for that route. Note that all the 

positive P.D.-related coefficient values for residential delivery types are higher than the 

intercept in absolute value. Since these delivery types comprise the vast majority of all 

possible deliveries along routes, zero volumes for any normal route will produce 

positive load times at zero volume for most if not all of these routes. Of course, for 

high load time routes the overstatement is accentuated. One, several or all of the 

positive coefficient values for the shape related dummy variables must be added to 

the intercept and P.D.-related values to determine the extent of mis-classification for 

these routes. 

3. The Effect of Possible Deliveries 

In the report presented in LR 1-310, the USPS continued to insist on a 

possible deliveries effect to be included as part of the load-related volume variable 

cost estimate. Prior to the ES load time analysis in LR 1-310, the deliveries effect had 

been described as a stop level effect pertaining to MDR and B&M stops described by 

the LTV models. Now the effect has been elevated to the route level and, by 

implication, now applies to all stop types including SDR. 

Regardless of which models are used, possible delivery elasticities calculated 

by the USPS should not be included as part of the volume variability calculation. 

These values are meaningless for use in calculating volume variable costs. Possible 

deliveries affect system level load time through effects on actual deliveries, 

independently of volume. Thus, possible deliveries must be recognized in any load 

time model as a control variable to ensure that the volume-related coefficients that 

subsequently become part of the volume variability calculation are not biased. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Per your request, those two 

library references, MPA-LR-6 and 7, will be received into 

evidence but not transcribed into the record. 

[MPA-LR-6 and MPA-LR-7 were 

received in evidence.] 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Ms. Crowder, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of designated written 

cross examination that was made available earlier today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: And if those questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That being the case, counsel, 

if I could enlist your assistance one more time to provide 

the two copies of the designated written cross examination 

of Witness Crowder to the court reporter, I'll direct that 

that material be transcribed into the record and received 

into evidence. 

[Designated Written Cross 

Examination of Antoinette Crowder 

was received in evidence and 

transcribed into the record.] 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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NAAIMPA-T5-1. 
state '[t]his confusion over 'point of delivery' is evident in tallies Mr. Raymond 
assigned to load that show the carrier's activity as walking ar traveling between 
deliveries while supposedly at the 'point of delivery.'" 

Please refer to your testimony at page 14, lines 19-21, where you 

a. 

b. 

Please state the total number of such allegedly misassigned tallies. 

Please provide, in electronic format. these tallies identified by route and 
individual scan. 

RESPONSE: 

a. and b. 

found in USPS LR 1-163 and 1-281; and examples can be found in Mr. Raymond's 

responses to MPNUSPS-T13-96 and 123. There are a number of tallies assigned to 

Load Time which have activity or activity detail codes which indicate walking or 

traveling between deliveries and apparently are not actually at "point of delivery" as 

defined by Mr. Raymond to mean: "The carrier had finished accessingItraveling to and 

was located at the point of delivery." The following is a listing: 

I have not made these analyses as specified, however, the tallies can be 

For Point of Delivery Location tallies assigned to Load Time: 

Activ-Q Codes: Finger @ Delivery (LLV detail and Dismount delivery type) 
Travel b/t Delivery (LLV detail) 
Parcel (walk flat detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (walk flat detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery wlsort (walk flat detail) 
Accountable (walking detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (#1 Box detail) 
Walking (Central Inside detail) 
DeliveryICollection (walking detail) 
Walking (Central Outside detail) 
Walking (walk flat detail) 
No Access to Box (parking unavailable detail) 
No Access to Box (#l Box detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (Central Outside) 
Finger @ Delivery (LLV detail for Dismount delivery type) 
Accountable (walk flat detail) 
No Access to Box (NIA detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (1 Hand Slam detail) 
Hardship (LLV detail for Dismount delivery type) 
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No Access to Box (Central Inside detail) 
Parcel (walking detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (Walk obstructed detail) 
Travel b/t Delivery (Drop to customer detail) 
No Access to Box (Multiple box type detail) 
DeliveryKollect (LLV detail for Dismount delivery type) 
Return to Unit (LLV detail) 

For On Route Location tallies assigned to Load Time: 

Activity Code: DeliverylCollection (walking detail) 
Accountable (walk flat detail) 
Finger @ Delivery (walk flat detail) 
Parcel (walk flat detail) 
Walking (walk flat detail) 
Delivery/Collection (walk flat detail) 

For Vehicle or Park Point Location tallies assigned to Load Time: 

Activity Code: Finger @ Delivery (LLV detail for Central delivery type) 
DeliveryKollection (various detail codes for Dismount 
delivery type) 
Delivery/Collection (for various detail codes for Park & Loop 
delivery type) 

The significance of these tallies goes beyond their number. Walking or 

traveling between deliveries are activities that are clearly inconsistent with load and 

are particularly inconsistent with Mr. Raymond's definition of the "Point of Delivery" 

location. For the "Point of Delivery" location tallies, these are clear examples that data 

collectors construed the terms "Point of Delivery," 'Delivery/Collection," and "Finger at 

Delivery," in a broad manner that goes beyond the true load time definition. In many 

other instances, I suspect that this kind of activity is masked by the overuse of 

receptacle codes, as discussed in my testimony. 

Despite this clear inconsistency, in response to MPA/USPS-T13-123(aa)-(mm), 

Mr. Raymond persists in assigning these types of "Point of Delivery" tallies to Load 

Time, with curt statements that "The activity of 'Travel B/t Dlvt is ignored" or "The 

activity of walking is ignored." 
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The same problem occurs for load tallies with an "On Route," "Vehicle," or 

"Park Point" location and activity Or activity detail codes indicating travel between 

delivery or walking. Mr. Raymond classified such tallies as Load Time even though 

other tally information (such as a dismount or inside delivery type, or an LLV vehicle 

code or "Travel Bh Delivery" code) is inconsistent with true load activity. In his 

response to MPNUSPS-TI 3-1 23(00)-(tt), he simply "ignores" the other codes 

associated with "Vehicle" location tallies and presumes that a 'Del/Coll" code is 

correct and controlling even when the other codes conflict with this conclusion. (In 

response to MPANSPS-T13-123(d)-(r), he does admit that some, but not all, of the 

"On Route" tallies were mis-allocated to Load Time.) In essence, he presumed that a 

'Delivefy/Collect" code is correct and controlling even when other information conflicts 

with this conclusion. These tallies again are evidence that data collectors construed 

'Delivery/Collect" in a manner broader than the true load definition, a problem that 

may extend to many of the seemingly unambiguous but numerous "Point of Delivery," 

- "Vehicle," and 'Delivery/Colle& tallies that are associated with mail receptacle activity 

detail codes. 

The larger unquantifiable problem, of course, is the extent to which these kinds 

of non-load activities were ignored or overfooked by the data collectors in recording 

activities near the delivery point as being at the delivery point, with the "Delivery/ 

Collect" and receptacle code entries masking the true activity. 
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NAAIMPA-T5-2. 
state '[alnother example are point of delivery tallies for dismount deliveries with an 
LLV (vehicle) activity which he assigned to load." 

Please state the total number of such allegedly misassigned tallies. 

Please provide, in electronic format. these tallies identified by route and 
individual scan. 

Please refer to your testimony at page 14, footnote 9, where YOU 

a. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 

I have not made these analyses as specified, however, the tallies can be found 

in USPS LR 1-163 and 1-281, and examples can be found in Mr. Raymond's response 

to MPAIUSPS-T13-123. Please also see my response to NAAJMPA-Tbl. 

The LLV vehicle code means that the carrier is presumably in his vehicle, 

inconsistent with his being at the "point of delivery" on a dismount which by definition 

requires that the carrier dismount the vehicle to make a delivery. Mr. Raymond simply 

ignores the LLV code, as well as other information such as "Travel B/t Delivery" codes, 

that are plainly inconsistent ~ with true ~~ load activity. See, e.g., his response to 

MPNUSPS-T13-123(gg). In essence, he presumes that a "Point of Delivery" location 

tally is correct and controlling even when other information conflicts with this 

conclusion. These tallies again are evidence that data collectors construed "Point of 

Delivery" in a manner broader than the true load definition, a problem that I believe 

extends as well to many of the seemingly unambiguous "Point of Delivery" tallies. 
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W P A - T 5 - 3 .  
state that 'he assigned a number of 'on route' tallies to load." 

Please refer to your testimony at page 15, lines 7-8, where YOU 

Please state the total number of such allegedly misassigned tallies. 

Please provide, in electronic format, these tallies identified by route and 
individual scan. 

a. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 
I have not made these analyses as specified, however, the tallies can be found 

in USPS LR 1-163 and 1-281, and examples can be found in Mr Raymond's response 

to MPNUSPS-T13-123. Please also see my response to NAA/MPA-T5-1. 

Mr. Raymond assumes, for example, that tallies with an "On Route" location 

and a "Del/Coll" activity mean that the carrier is really "at a delivery point." Response 

to MPA/USPS-T13-123(e). Yet he defined "On Route" to mean that the "carrier is not at 

another listed location" (Response to MPNUSPS-T13-39), meaning that the carrier is 

not at the point of delivery. In essence, he presumes that a 'Del/Coll" activity tally is 

correct and controlling &en when other information conflicts with this conclusion. 

These tallies again are evidence that data collectors construed 'Del/Coll" in a manner 

broader than the true load definition, a problem that I believe extends as welt to many 

of the seemingly unambiguous 'DellColl" tallies. 
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-PA-154. 
state that '[llikewise. the location of the 'vehicle' overlaps with other locations, such as 
'point of delivery,' on curbline deliveries." 

Please refer to your testimony at page 15, lines 8-9, where YOU 

a. 

b. 

Please state the total number of such allegedly overlapping tallies. 

Please provide, in electronic format, these tallies identified by route and 
individual scan. 

RESPONSE 

I have not made these analyses. There are sixteen location codes listed in 

Appendix D of USPS-T-13. Of those, it appears that the Vehicle location could overlap 

all but "In Unit Walking" and "Wait When Walking." These location codes can be 

found in USPS LR 1-153 and 1-281. 

Tallies with the following Location Codes were assigned to Load Time: 

Location Code: In Vehicle at Stop (Curb delivery code) 
Miscellaneous (Curb and Dismount delivery codes) 
N/A (N/A and Central delivery code) 
On Route (all delivery codes except N/A) 
Other Route (Curb delivery code) 

--Paik-Point (Park 8 Loop delivery code) 
Point of Delivery (all delivery codes except N/A) 
Vehicle (all delivery codes except N/A) 

Mr. Raymond assumes, for example, that tallies with a "Vehicle" location and a 

~ ~ ~ ~- ~~~~~ . ~ . 

'DeUColl" activity mean that the carrier is really "at a delivery point." Response to 

MPAfUSPS-T13-123(oo-tt). Yet he classifies all such tallies as Load even though in 

some cases the other tally information (such as a dismount or inside delivery type, Or 

an LLV vehicle code or "Travel B/t Delivery" code) is inconsistent with true load activity. 

He "ignores" these codes that contradict load. In essence, he presumes that a 

'DeVColl" activity tally is correct and controlling even when other information conflicts 

with this ccxlusion. These tallies again are evidence that data collectors construed 

'DellColl" in a manner broader than the true load definition, 'a problem that I believe 
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extends as well to many of the seemingly unambiguous "DeVColl" tallies that indicate 

a "Vehicle" location. Please also see my response to NAAJMPA-TS-1. 
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W P A - T H .  Please refer to your testimony at page 18, lines 13-15, where you 
state '[iln some cases, however, he admitted that he needed to reference the data 
collector comments log or the USPS Form 3999X. But, in most cases, I suspect even 
referring back to those itams cannot be sufficient." Please provide the basis for this 
assertion. 

RESPONSE: 

Please see USPS Expedited Opposition of USPS to MPA Motion to Compel 

Answers to Interrogatories MPNUSPS-T13-83, 85-90, 93-94, 96-97, 100-101, 106 & 

108 to Witness Raymond. For example, see also Mr. Raymond's response to POlR 

No. 8, his responses to UPSIUSPS-T13-7 and 8 (and his response to followups on 

those UPS questions in ADVOIUSPS-T13-145), and ADVOIUSPSlTl3-124 and 142. 

Separately, as part of the videotape analysis, I reviewed the data collector 

comments logs and Forms 3999X associated with the videos that we watched. From 

those, I have a general understanding of the information in those records and how in 

some instances they can be useful in explaining specific ES tallies. In most 

instances, however, that information provides no assistance in interpreting a tally, or 

in determining whether the tally correctly recorded the carrier's activity. 
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W P A - 1 5 . 7 .  Please refer to your testimony at page 23, lines 20-21, continued 
through page 24, lines 1-2, where you state "[iln short, independent review and 
validation of a study requires an assessment of both the excluded data and the 
reasons for their exclusion. This has not been possible due to the extreme lateness 
of the disclosure of these problems and the inadequacy of Raymond's explanations." 
Please explain why Mr. Raymond's explanations are inadequate. 

RESPONSE 

First, without discovery, neither Mr. Raymond or Mr. Baron would have 

disclosed that there were excluded data. We were initially told that no route days had 

been purged (Response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-16). Only by analysis of responses to 

unrelated interrogatories (concerning identification of data collectors by route) were 

we able to determine that there might be a mismatch between the route days in LR-I- 

163 and total observed route days. 

Second, Mr. Raymond's explanations of why the data were excluded from LR I- 

163 do not completely comport with the fact that, in response to ADVOIUSPS-T13- 

. -23(b)-(USPS LR 1-292), he has supplied statistical comparisons between the routes 

which he calls "random" and those which he calls "Postal Service selected." These 

comparisons include more than the 340 routes and 845 days of ES data included in 

USPS LR 1-163 (LR 1-292 appears to include data from 1020 routes). And, these 

comparisons apparently are the basis for Mr. Raymond's assertions that: 'Based on 

the comparison of the data we collected from the random routes to the Postal Service 

selected routes we feel the all data should be considered as random and representa- 

tive of the population." (Responses to OCNUSPS-Tl3-l(b) and ADVOIUSPS-T13-54) 

See also responses to OCNUSPS-T13-6 and NAAIUSPS-Tl3-6. 

Third, it appears that, for the routes in USPS LR 1-163, there are days which 

apparently were observed (at least they were videotaped and volumes were collected) 

but were not included in LR 1-163. The apparent exclusion of those data was never 

even identified until late in the discovery process and was never discussed by Mr. 
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Raymond. The only 'explanation" Mas given in a post-heanng response received affer 

my testimony was filed. There. he identifies a number of route-days that were 

excluded supposedly because they were "partial route less than 8 hours," "partial 

scans," or "multiple carriers on route." See Response of the United States Postal 

Service Witness Raymond to Questions Posed at the Heanng, June 7, 2000. But his 

subsequent post-hearing response shows that many of these route-days ranged 

from seven to eleven hours long, with from 70 to more than 110 tallies - substantially 

longer and with more tallies than some of the route-days that he included in his LR-I- 

163 dataset. Compare Response of the United States Postal Service Witness 

Raymond to Information Request Made At Heanng, June 14, 2000 with Raymond's 

response to MPNUSPS-T13-56, Tr 7915-31 We still do not know the cnteria by 

which some shorter route-days (as short as 55 minutes and with only 13 tallies) were 

included in LR-1-163, while longer routedays (as long as 11:33 hours and up to 119 

tallies) were excluded. 
- 

~- 
Had this information onexcluded data been provided at the outset of the case - 

as USPS witness Bradley did in his Docket R97-1 testimony analyzing HCSS data 

(see USPS-T-13 at 46ff, Docket R97-1, discussed in my response to UPS/MPA-T5- 

l(c)) -we would have time to assess and test whether Mr. Raymond's still unknown 

criteria for inclusion or exclusion of data were justifiable, or whether some other 

criteria would better suit ratemaking costing purposes. 
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W P A - 1 5 4 .  Please refer to your testimony at page 28, lines 16-17, where YOU 
state ‘I do not believe the ES sample of 340 routes with an unweighted sampling ratio 
of 0.2% of total Postal Service routes is adequate to fulry represent the above 
conditions. . .. Please provide a sampling ratio, or range of sampling ratios, that you 
believe would be adequate. 

RESPONSE: 

I am not sure what sampling ratio you are requesting, but, for purposes of thie 

testimony, I have not estimated any sampling ratios. Sampling ratios depend upon 

the purpose of the project, the study design, the population involved, and other study 

considerations. Please refer to the testimony of MPA witness Hay for an explanation 

of what is involved to design a study and, for that study, determine an appropriate 

sampling ratio or range of sampling ratios. (MPA-T-4. especially pages 8-12). As he 

explains, appropriate sampling ratios should be developed prior to the conduct of a 

study, not during or after it is completed. In any event, because of the non-random 

and non-representative nature of the ES sample, the sampling ratio is meaningless. 

An’even~larger~Sariip1e;~b~ut conducted on the same non-scientific basis, would not 

overcome this problem. 
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NAAIMPA-T5-9. 
where you report the results of your MPA model. 

Please refer to Appendix B of your testimony at pages 4 through 7, 

a. Do you specifications include statistically insignificant variables? If so, 
please identify which variables are statistically insignificant. 

If your answer to (a) is in the affirmative, please rerun your model 
omitting all statistically insignificant variables and provide the results. 

b. 

RESPONSE: 
a. 

statistics for the model. 

Please see Appendix B, page 4, which shows the coefficient values and t- 

b. The dataset used to run the model is included in MPA-LR-6, we used the 

Microsoft Excel 97 regression program. (See response to USPS/MPA-T5-28.) I have 

not run the model omitting all statistically insignificant variables and I have no need to 

do so. The statistical significance of the intercept and coefficients for two of the 

dummy variables was all that I needed to see. 

As discussed in the testimony, the results from the USPS ES model also 

confirmed the results in the MPA model. 
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OCAIMPA-15-2. Please refer to your testimony at page 5. lines 13 through 16, 
where you recommend that if the Commission chooses to use the ES data to develop 
carrier street-time proportions, it should likewise employ the regression equations 
developed by the Postal Service using these data (Le., the ES variability model) to 
estimate load-time volume variability. 

Are you recommending that the Commission employ the regression 
specification and related elasticities exactly as presented in Tables 3 and 4 
(pp. 10 and 11) from the Postal Service’s LR-I-310? If yes, please explain fully 
why you believe this particular specification best captures load-time variability if 
the ES-based allocations are used. If no, please explain what alternative 
specification of the regression you would employ and why. 

Have you conducted any evaluation or diagnostic tests to assess the accuracy 
and appropriateness of the ES variability model? If yes, please describe these 
activities in detail and provide the results of your review: please also provide 
any and all notes, workpapers, spreadsheets, or other written documentation of 
your evaluation of the ES variability model. If no, why not? 

Have you evaluated total accrued load-time predicted by the ES variability 
model using average FYI998 CCS values for the volume terms? If yes, please 
provide the results of that evaluation. If no, why not? 

Have you estimated load-time elasticities from the ES variability model using 
average FY1998 CCS values for the volume terms? If yes, please provide 
these elasticity estimates. 

Do you agree that, if the ES variability model is employed for ratemaking 
purposes, the load time elasticities should be calculated using up-to-date 
volume information? Please explain your answer, yes or no. 

Please confirm that the ES dataset does not include data on mail volumes 
collected at a stop or along an entire route? If confirmed, do you agree that the 
ES variability model likely understates load time volume variability given that the 
LTV regressions yield a positive elasticity of load time with respect to collected 
volume? Please explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE 

(a) As stated in response to OCNMPA-TS-l(b): I do recommend that, if the 

Commission uses the ES data for out-of-office time proportions, then, for 

consistency, it should also use the USPS preferred ES load time volume 

variability estimate (Response to UPSIUSPS-112-16). As explained in my 
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testimony, I disagree with the USPS concept of attributing to volume any load- 

time effect derived from possible deliveries in the ES model. 

I have not investigated the USPS ES model(s) thoroughly nor have I had any 

time to consider alternative specifications. My reason for the above 

recommendation is simply that the USPS ES load time model is developed 

from the same dataset used to calculate city carrier street time proportions. As 

such, it is not subject to the distortions in volume-variable cost measurement 

that result when different data bases are used to measure accrued costs and 

volume variabilities. Please see also my response to USPS/MPA-T5-4 and my 

testimony in R87-1 JP-NOI-1. 

Please see response to (a) above. 

No, I have not had time. 

No, I have not had time. 

Yes. However, the current CCS volume data are by stop type and would need 

to be converted to the appropriate average route volume measures to calculate 

the shape-related variabilities. 

(b) 

(c) 

(d) 

(e) 

~ 

(9 Confirmed that the ES dataset does not include data on collected mail volume. 

However, that does not necessarily mean that total volume variability is 

understated. It is likely that the variability associated with collected mail volume 

is being picked up by that for delivered volume. 
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OCAIMPA-TS-3. Please refer to your testimony at page 28. 

Please confirm that the sample design and actual sample of routes from the 
1986 Street Time Sampling (STS) survey appropriately account for the six 
route/carrier characteristics (at lines 7 through 15) that you argue are critical to 
generating accurate Street-time proportions. If not confirmed. please identify 
how the STS sample design and resulting sample fail to meet these criteria. 

Were the sampled routes in the STS study selected entirely at random? 

Please confirm that the sample design and the actual sample of routes from 
the 1985 LTV study appropriately account for the six routekarrier characteristics 
(at lines 7 through 15) that you argue are critical to generating accurate street- 
time proportions. If not confirmed, please identify how the LTV sample design 
and resulting sample fail to meet these criteria. 

Were the sampled routes in the LTV study selected entirely at random? 

Please provide the unweighted sampling ratio of the STS sample of routes 
relative to total Postal Service routes. 

Please provide the unweighted sampling ratio of the LTV sample of routes 
relative to total Postal Service routes. 

(a149 

In this rate case, I have not investigated either the LTV or STS study. They have 

been investigated thoroughly over the time they have been used and the 

Commission has deemed them fit for use ever since they were first proposed 

in R87-1. As there were several parties interested in those two studies when 

they were first proposed, there should be a thorough record on them in the 

R87-1 transcripts. 

However, in R87-1, I did participate in some analysis of the LTV study but I was 

only one of several individuals reviewing that study. 
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OCAIMPA-TS-4. 
their activities affer being paged at three different times along a sampled route. 

Please confirm that in the STS study, the carriers self-reported 

If not confirmed, please describe how the data were collected in the STS study. 

Assuming the above is confirmed, were the carriers on STS sampled routes 
given thorough orientation classes, written instructions, and definitions of 
terms about how to interpret and record their work sampling observations? 

(1) If yes, please describe these training activities and materials. 

(2) Did one individual act as the common instructor for all the data collectors 
participating in the STS? 

Did you investigate whether the STS database used to generate the street-time 
proportions excluded any data collected during the actual study? If yes, what 
were the results of your investigation.? If no, why not? 

RESPONSE 

(a) Confirmed. 

(b) The carriers were not trained as data collecton. However, my recall is that: 
~ ~~~ 

~~ 

- The test was designed to accommodate the use of carrier 

The carriers were thoroughly informed prior to their test and fully 

reporting, and 

debriefed after their test by trained data technicians. 
- 

I cannot recall beyond that. 

(c) In this rate case, I have not investigated the STS study. It has been investigated 

thoroughly over the time it has been used and the Commission has deemed it 

fit for use ever since it was first proposed in R87-1. As there were several 

parties interested in the STS study when it was first proposed, there should be 

a thorough record on it in the R87-1 transcripts. 
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OCNMPA-T55. 
study: 

(a) 

(b) 

(c) 

Concerning the development and implementation of the 1985 LN 

Did you investigate the rate of turnover of data collectors that participated in this 
study? If yes, what were the results of your investigation? If no, why not? 

Did you investigate the training regimen given to data collectors in this study? If 
yes, what were the results of your investigation? If no, why not? 

Did you investigate whether the LTV database used to generate the LTV 
regressions excluded any data collected during the actual study? If yes, what 
were the results of your investigation? If no, why not? 

RESPONSE: 

(a)-@) 

In this rate case, I have not investigated the L l V  study. It has been investigated 

thoroughly over the time it has been used and the Commission has deemed it 

fit for use ever since it was first proposed in R87-1. As there were several 

parties interested in the L N  study when it was first proposed, there should be 

.. a thorough record on it in the R87-1 transcripts. 

However, in R87-1, I did participate in some analysis of the L lV  study but I was 

only one of several individuals reviewing that study. I recall that LTV data 

processing and quality was an issue in that case. 
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OCAMPA-T5-7. 
to differ significantly between residential loop and residential curb route types? 
Please explain your answer fully. 

Are average total load-time and load-time volume variability likely 

RESPONSE: 

I have not examined that issue. 
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OCNMPA-T5-8. In Section IV of your testimony (pp. 34 through 40), you argue that 
operational changes alone cannot explain the differences in street-time proportions 
between the STS and ES studies. By inference, are you indicating that the 1986 STS 
study yields more accurate street-time percentages than does the ES study? Please 
explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE 

I was making no inferences other than what I described in testimony. I find it difficult 

to believe that the entire system of city letter routes could have changed that 

substantially since 1986. And, the USPS has not provided convincing evidence that 

the so-called "changes" are not in large part due to (1) the ES sample bias and (2) the 

way in which the ES data collectors recorded tallies and Mr. Raymond then allocated 

those tallies among STS categories. 



16230 

UPSIMPA-15-1. 
(a) Confirm that your evaluation of Mr. Raymond's work is performed in comparison to 
the Postal Service's 1986 Street Time Survey (STS). That is, if the Commission 
follows your advice to "reject the use of the ES data for ratemaking purposes" (MPA-T- 
5, page 5) the only alternative will be to use the 1986 STS data in its place. 
(b) Confirm that the 1986 STS data do not necessarily accurately represent BY1998 
city carrier costs, nor is it necessarily more accurate than ES. 

RESPONSE 

(a) 

analysis on the USPS support for the ES activity sampling proportions of accrued out- 

of-office time, and their use with the L l V ,  FAT, and CAT variabilities. I cannot begin to 

completely explain all the problems with the ES results or all the data and analyses 

that have been presented by the Postal Service, but, when all of it is reviewed together, 

the evidence does not support the results, and instead indicates that the results 

include an excessive amount of load time. 

Only partially confirmed. I would categorize my testimony as a "due diligence" 

Accordingly, the Postal Rate Commission is faced with choosing among three 

alternatives: 

(1) 

(2) 

Use of an old, previouslydetermined reliable set of time proportions that 
are relatively consistent with the USPS proposed variabilities; 

Use of a new but clearly biased set of time proportions with the USPS 
proposed variabilities, when the latter are clearly inconsistent with the 
new proportions; or 

Use of a new but clearly biased set of time proportions with a load time 
variability derived from the ES data that is consistent with the new load 
time proportions. 

None of these choices is completely satisfactory. My first recommendation is to use 

the STS set of time proportions with the L l V  variabilities, for two reasons: 

(3) 

(1) PRC acceptance of the biased ES proportions would likely create a 
disincentive for the Postal Service to provide anything better for the future, 
when better analysis and data are clearly needed and should be 
undertaken. This would "lock in" to the costing system an erroneous set 
of time proportions that would skew costs for perhaps the next ten years 
or even much longer. 
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(2) The results from the ES data are biased and inconsistent with some if 
not all of the USPS associated variabilities, and the consequent 
disruption among subclass cosffrate relationships caused by their use 
is too high a price to pay simply to replace "old" data with "new" data. 

My alternate recommendation is that if the Commission decides to use the ES activity 

sampling time proportions, then it should also use the preferred load time variability 

developed from the ES load time data. Otherwise, the overstatement of load time in 

the ES data would be compounded and would result in a substantial overstatement of 

true variable load time costs. I have explained these reasons in my testimony (pages 

4,4546) and in response to USPS/MPA-T54. 

(b) Confirmed. Please see my response to (a) above. 
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USPSIMPA-15-1. Please refer to your testimony at page 48, line 3-6. You state that 

When volume on a route increases and there is less than 100% delivery 
coverage on the'stop, then some of the volume goes to newly covered 
stops/deliveries (causing whatever fixed stopldelivery time is appropriate) and 
average volume for all covered stopsldeliveries on the route decreases. 

In what sense is the fixed stop/delivery time that you mention Vxed'? For example, is 
it tixed with respect to a specific variable, such as volume? Is it fixed in the much 
stricter sense that it is the exact same amount of time at every newly covered stop or 
delivery point, regardless of whether that new stop or delivery point is a curbside, 
centralized, walk-up location, etc., and regardless of container and receptacle type? 
Please explain fully. 

RESPONSE 

The fixed time to which I refer is k e d  per stop. Assuming a stop must be 

accessed or covered, then fixed time is the poion of time at that covered stop which 

does not vary with stop volume. Although not associated with volume, I do not mean 

to imply that it is a constant value from stop to stop, regardless of stop characteristics. 

" Fixed stop time will vaiy according to stop workload characteristics and even within 

groups of stops where combinations of characteristics are constant, fixed stop time 

will vary for other unexplained reasons. As with any random variable, the proper 

measure for fixed stop time is its expected value, or average of values from a data set 

if the individual fixed stop times can be properly isolated. 
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USPSIMPA-TS-2. Please refer to your testimony at Appendix B. pages 9-10, including 
footnote on page 10. 

(a) Refer in particular to your statement at Appendix B, page 9 that the positive load 
time at zero volumes estimated by the route-level regressions "is clearly nonsensical 
at the route level ..." Is it your contention that it makes sense for significant fixed load 
time to exist at an individual covered stop, but that it is *nonsensical' for fixed load 
time to exist at a group of covered stops that make up a section of a route or an entire 
route? Please explain fully. 

(b) In Appendix B, page 10, footnote 9. you state: 'At the stop level. the cost-volume 
curve does have a positive intercept, indicating fixed stop time." 

(1) Is this "tixed stop time" true load time, or should it be allocated to a 
different (non-load) out-of-office component? If it should be allocated to a 
different (non-load) out-of-office component, which component and why? 

Is this "fixed stop time" coverage-related load time? Please explain fully. 

How would you measure the volume-variability. if any, of this 'fixed stop 
time?" 
Please explain fully. 

- .  

(2) 

(3) 

(c) Consider the definition of coverage-related load time as the residual of total load 
time at a stop minus elemental load time at that stop. Is coverage-related load time, 
based on this definition, the same as the Yixed stop time- that you refer to in the 
portion of Appendix B, page 10. footnote 9 that is quoted in interrogatory 3(b) above? 
Please explain full why or why not. 

(a) As long as stops require access for mail delivery, if non-volume variable stop 

load time activities exist, then I would expect to observe tixed stop load time at each 

covered stop. The portion of total load time for all these covered stops that can be 

categorized as non-volume variable or fixed is the summation of the individual fixed 

stop load times. Now assume for the moment that the collection of covered stops 

define a route. Then we have a route with 100 percent coverage; and it is clearly non- 

sensical to believe that if all volume on that route is eliminated, there will be any fixed 
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stop load time remaining. The simple reason is that at zero route volume, all fixed 

stop load time must be eliminated because there are no covered stops. 

Mathematically, the demonstration is straightforward. Assume a constant per 

stop marginal load time (u), fixed stop time (Q8 route volume 0, route actual stops 

(AS), and route possible stops (PS). Total load time on the route can then be 

explained by: 

L = V u + ASW. PS) * f. (1) 

where V u is the sum of stop level variable load time, ASP, PS) is actual or covered 

stops explained as a function of V and PS, and AS(V, PS) f is the sum of stop level 

fixed load times. If V = 0, then 0 = AS(0, PS) and we have: 

L=O*u+O'f  

= 0. 

Zero route volume must produce zero route load time. The 0 = AS(0, PS) result is 

clear from the Service's own exponential coverage-related function AS = [I - er v'ps)] * 

PS. Substithing V = 0 in the formula gives: 

AS=(l-eO)'PS 

= (1 - 1)'PS 

= 0. 

In addition to passing through the origin. I mentioned in my testimony that the 

route load time-volume curve is curvilinear, exhibiting declining marginal costs. To 

show this, use 

L = V u + [l - er v/ps)] PS f to indicate route level marginal load cost as: 

dUdV = u - (r/PS)'er ONps) * PS f 

= u - e' W S )  r f. 

' 0, 
since r < 0. The expression shows route level marginal load time as the sum of two 

components: (1) unit piece handling and loading costs at the delivery point (u); and 
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(2) the marginal increase in fixed stop time caused by part of volume gains going to 

new stops (-er VIps) r 9. As route coverage becomes higher (more stops are 

covered), the effect t?om this second term decreases because volume gains become 

increasingly diverted to existing stops.’ Differentiating the marginal cost expression 

again gives: 

d2UdV2 = -&VIPs) * f/pS c 0, 

indicating declining route level marginal load costs. The source of the decrease is 

the lower incidence of actual stops (and tixed stop time) creation as route volume 

increases. 

From AS = [1 - ewpS)l’PS, then = 1 - ASffS. Then substitute into u - 
ewps) r f to get dUdV = u - (1-AWS) r f. As route coverage ASPS increases, 
the coverage-related effect on marginal load time;-(lAS/PS) r f, decreases. At 100 
percent coverage, the term is zero and marginal load time is fully explained as the 
stops level effect u. 
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(b) Please see my explanation of "true load time" in response to USPShlPA-T54. 

(1) Fixed stop load time is a component of route load time as I show in (1) 

above. 

Fixed stop load time might explain part or all of coverage-related load 

time. 

(2) 

I described a particular example of the coverage-related effect above, where unit 

handling and loading costs (u) are constant. W h  constant unit handling and loading 

costs. a component of the total load time increase from added route volume is greater 

stoplevel fixed time as more stops are accessed for delively. However, changes in 

the number of covered stops can also affect unit handling and loading costs (u). In 

particular, if there are scale effects in the variable portion of route load time (all load 

-time costs less the sum of the fixed amounts for all route stops), then concentration of 

route volume in a lower number of actual stops lowers (u) and a dispersion of the 

same route volume over a higher number of stops increases (u). When variable load 

time scale effects exist, total route load time will be affected by three factors: (1) route 

volume, (2) stop level fixed load time which varies with actual stops, and (3) unit piece 

handling and load time (u) which is also affected by route actual stops and by volume 

because of the variable scale effects. 

(3) To evaluate volume-variability of the routdevel load time function, 

indicate unit piece costs as the function up ,  ASV. PS)] and then rewrite (1) into the 

more general expression: 

Lo/, PS) = V up, AS(V, PS)] + ASW, PS) f, 

where JulaV c 0 with scale economies in variable load time and &/CAS 

of loss of these scale effects when route actual stops increase. Total marginal costs 

with respect to volume are then: 

0 because 

Lfl. PS) = u + V ' [aulaV + (Ju/JASy(JASGV)] + (JASLiV f. 

= u +V*au/aV + (JASLiwo/'JdJAS + f). (2) 
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Total marginal costs are shown as the sum of the increase in route variable load time 

u + V [(&/aV + (au/aAS)*(aAs/aV)l and the additional fixed stop time caused by a unit 

volume increase (aAS/av) f. The variable load time increase is iffelf the sum of (u), 

or the increase that would occur if (u) were held constant, and V [(aulav) + (au/aAS) 

(aAs/av)], the effect from the change in (u) caused by additional route volume and 

actual stops. This adjustment to (u) requires further explanation. 

The marginal effect WC3V c 0, indicating scale economies in piece handling 

and loading, signifies that if all route volume increases go to already covered stops, 

unit costs will decline because each additional piece requires less .time to handle 

and load. In other words, marginal costs for handling pieces at existing stops is 

declining. On the other hand, if the increase in volume means existing route volume 
- .  

is distributed over a greater number of stops, then Ju/aAS > 0, indicating that unit 

costs increase because of a loss of these scale effects. Normally, volume gains get 

distributed to both existing and new stops, so that both effects are evident. However if 

volume increases proportionately more than actual stops on a route (average stop 

volume on the route increases), then the net effect on (u) from a route volume 

increase will be negative, implying a&V + @&AS)’ilAS/JV c 0. In other words, scale 

effects from part of the volume gain going to existing stops are not completely offset by 

the remaining portion of the increase going to new stops. As long as average route 

stop volume increases, there is a net reduction in (u) because of declining marginal 

costs for handling additional pieces at existing stops. 

The coverage-related effect on load time is also modified by the described 

scale effects. Another way to see the net reduction in (u) that is less than would occur 

if all volume gains went to existing stops is to recognize the term V (aulilAS)’aAS@V 

as a component of the coveragerelated effect on load time, as indicated by the 

second expression in (2). The total coverage-related effect is then described by 

(3ASGV) f + V (3uBASYaASV. The first term (aAS3V) f is the marginal increase 
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in fixed stop time and the second term V (aUIaAS)%IASIZ)\I is the marginal increase in 

route load time caused by a higher (u). relative to the lower value possible if the entire 

volume increase went to existing stops. 

Route-level volume variabilii is then defined by: 

LP, PSI VR = [U +\ramv + (a~s/w)t(vwa~s + 91 VR, 

where (u +\pau@v VR is the nonaverage related or elemental load component 

and [(aASlav).(V'aulaAS + f)] VI1 is the coverage-related component The right hand 

side of the expression indicates the disaggregated form which shows the explicit 

impacts from the three effects I descn'bed earlier (from changes in volume, unit costs 

(u). and fixed stop time). The left hand side is the reduced or consolidated form of the 

expression which includes these disaggregated effects. It is important to note that the 

ES regression data used by the USPS only included route level volume and possible 

stop data so that any proper specification of a regression model that uses these data 

must be of the functional form LO/. PS). Thus route-level load time variability 

measured from s u c h  modelmust be of the reduced -form Lfl, PS) VR, which 

must include all volume effects detailed on the right hand side, including all coverage- 

related effects initiated by the volume changes. 

Separately, as I indicated in my testimony, the possible deliveries variable 

should be included in any route level regression to control for the separate effects of 

route possible deliveries on route load time. Since significant correlation between 

route level volume and possible deliveries can be expected, exclusion of this variable 

from regressions can be expected to artificially increase the sensitivity of load time to 

volume, thereby biasing the resulting volume variable load time measure. When 

possible deliveries are included in the regression model, the true direct and indirect 

effects of volume on load time (the tatter taking effect via changes in actual 

stopsldeliveries) can be isolated and included in the volume variable estimate. Under 

these circumstances, adding a possible deliveries variability to an already calculated 
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volume variability undennines the very reason for adding the extra variable to the 

model. This treatment adds back the load time effect which would have been 

mistakenly considered part of volume variability in regressions which exclude the 

possible deliveries variable.2 

(3) Please see my response to (2). 

(c) As explained above, fixed stop time is part of coverage-related time, but, if there 

are any scale economies in variable load cost, then there is an additional component 

to coverage-related load time which needs to be recognized. This component relates 

to the loss of these scale effects when part of any volume increase gets distributed to 

additional stops. 

Assume the correlation function P S M  and substitute in the reduced function to 
get L = L[v. PSOI)]. Then L can be estimated as a function of V only in the regression 
model, but then the separate influence of PS on L would be wrongly attributed to V. 
Marginal load cost from model coefficients would assume the value of dUdV = a U V  + 
(allifPSydPS/dV and variability would be (dlJdV) ViL = (avdv)vn + [(allaPS) PSR] 
[(dPS/w VIPs]. But this is exactly the estimate the Postal Service appears to be 
proposing in its latest load time analysis. It proposes adding the possible 
stopsldeliveries variability (amps) PSR (presumably under the assumption that 
(dPS/dV) VlPS = 1) to the true volume variability, (i”)V/L, that can be calculated 
from a regression model if possible stopsldeliveries is added as a control variable. 
The USPS appears to confuse causation with correlation in somehow interpreting 
variations in PS as being ‘caused‘ by volume variations. Changes in route possible 
stops/deliveries are caused by population changes not by volume changes. 
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USPSIMPA-T53. Please refer to your testimony at page 44. line 1 through page 45. 

line 13. At page 45, lines 4-12, you make the following statements: 

The key point is that the intercept and intercept-related terms in both models 
represent relatively %xed" time in the ES load time data (i.e., time that does not 
vary directly with number of possible deliveries). If the activities encompassed 
by the ES load time data only induded true load time, then the intercept value 
and the coefficients for the other related terms would be close to zero and 
statistically insignificant. This result is expected for true load time. since zero 
possible deliveries should produce zero load time. Thus, thii fixed time 
identified in the regressions should be considered non-load time that belongs 
in another out-of-office time component. 

(a) Please specify the exact models to which you refer. Are the regressions referred to 
in this statement both the MPA ES regression and the USPS ES regression? Please 
explain fully. 

(b) Are the "possible deliveries" referred to in this statement the deliveries recorded 
for the possible deliveries variables located on the right-hand side of the MPA ES 

(c) Please refer to footnote 43 on page 44. Please confirm that each deliveries 
variable defined on the right-hand side of the MPA ES regression for a given delivery 
type represents the combination of actual deliveries for that delivery type and volume 
loaded at those actual deliveries. If you do not confirm. please explain fully in what 
sense each possible deliveries variable operates 'as a proxy for volume and actual 
deliveries.' 

(d) Please see the last sentence of your statement form page 45, lines 4-12, quoted 
at the beginning of this interrogatory. Is the %xed time identied in the regressions" 

-regression? Please explain fully. 

(1) 

(2) 

the time predicted by the regressions at zero possible deliveries, 

the time predicted by the regressions at a combination of zero actual 
deliveries and zero volumes, 

neither (1) nor (2). or, 

both (1) and (2)? Please explain fully. 

(3) 

(4) 

(e) Is it your view that the ?xed time identified in the regressions" cannot be load time 
because it is nonsensical that load time should be incurred on a route that has no 
actual deliveries and no volume? Please explain fully? 
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(9 Is it your view that the "fixed time identified in the regressions' cannot be load time 
because it is nonsensical that load time should be incurred on a route that has zero 
possible deliveries? Please explain fully. 

(g) For what out-of-office time component would you expect to find positive hours on a 
route that has no actual deliveries and volume? Please explain fully. 

(h) For what out-of-office time component would you expect to find positive hours on a 
route that has no possible deliveries? Please explain fully. 

(j) Is the out-of-office time component that you identified in response to part (h) the 
other out-of-office time component to which you would assign the "fixed time identified 
in the regressions"? Please explain fully. 

(k) Is the out-of-office time component that you identified in response to part (i) the 
other out-of-ofice time component to which you would assign the ?xed time identified 
in the regressions"? Please explain fully. . .  

~ RESPONSE 

(a) 

load time estimate includes more than true load time. 

I refer to both the MPA and USPS regression models. Both show that the ES 

(b) No. I assume you mean actual or covered deliveries when you use the term 

*deliveries recorded for the possible deliveries." The possible delivery variables on 

the right hand side of the MPA regression should be recognized as what they are 

exactly - the sum of possible deliveries that are accessed for mail delivery (actual or 

covered deliveries) and possible deliveries for which no mail is delivered (uncovered 

deliveries). To my knowledge, actual deliveries are not reported in the ES data base. 

Since actual deliveries are caused by volume to be delivered, the reported volume 

variabilii in the USPS regression model recognizes the direct effect of volume on load 

time (assuming no changes in actual delivery) and the indirect effect (the change in 

load time transmitted through the change in actual deliveries, caused by the volume 

change). 
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(c) 

data base are the sum of accessed and non-accessed delivery points for the 

Not confirmed. As indicated above, the possible delivery variables in the ES 

corresponding delivery types. I am not sure what you mean by "volume loaded at 

those actual deliveries." The MPA ES regressions contain no volume data because 

such data were not filed by the USPS in time to allow their separate analysis and use 

in MPA regressions. MPA was then limited to using the available possible delivery 

workload data. However, even with this limitation. it is still possible to use route 

possible deliveries as a proxy for route volume and actual deliveries because actual 

deliveries are caused by volume and possible deliveries, as recognized by the USPS 

in their coverage models, and route volumes and route possible deliveries are 

correlated. 

(d) 

predicted by the regressions at zero volume and zero actual deliveries. Also please 

see my response to USPS/MPA-T5-2(a). For the MPA model, it is the time predicted at 

zero possible deliveries. With zero possible deliveries, there can be no delivery 

volume, actual deliveries or load time. 

For the USPS model, "fixed time identified in the regressions" is the time 

(e) 

be no load time. 

Yes, without volume, there can be no actual deliveries and therefore there can 

(9 
deliveries for which load time can be measured, as your question appears to 

suggest. 

No. Nowhere in my testimony do I state that there are routes with zero possible 

(9) 

carrier cost component. In this sense, the presence of futed time along a carrier's 

route depends on route volume to be delivered. Once this fixed time or any variable 

If there is no volume to be delivered, I would expect no'street hours in any CQ 
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carrier time is established by the delivery requirement, the potential for mis- 

classification of carrier activity time exists. This apparently occurred with respect to 

load tallies as evidenced by both regression model results. 

(h) 

where there are no possible deliveries. 

I know of no instance where the USPS creates routes in geographical areas 

[No (i) interrogatory] 

(j) I assume the reference to "part (h)" should be to part (9). See my response to 

Part (9). 

(k) I assume the reference to "part (i)" should'be to part (h). 

This question suggests confusion as to how the MPA model results should be 

interpreted. Any route load timelroute possible deliveries curve should track along a 

continuum towards the origin and not a fixed positive point on the y intercept line. A 

positive y intercept for the MPA regression is evidence of that the ES estimate of load 

time includes more than true load time because there is no portion of load time that 
' 

can remain fixed as route workload changes. The possible delivery variables that are 

part of the MPA regression are used as proxy workload variables. 

The y intercept values from both the MPA and USPS models indicate that the 

ES load tallies include more than true load time. True load time varies fully with 

volume or possible deliveries, when used as a proxy for volume. The fixed time in both 

models indicate that there is a portion of carrier street time being classified as ES 

load which does not vary with volume or possible deliveries. Since route level fixed 

load time does not exist, this time must be some other component of carrier street 

time that has been included in the ES estimate of load time. Also see my response to 

Part (9). 
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USPSIMPA-TU. On page 2, footnote of your testimony, you state that "true load time" 
is as defined in the Load Time Variability (LTV) study. Please provide a complete 
statement of what you understand that definition to be, with all relevant citations to 
underlying source materials. 

RESPONSE 

'True load time," as defined in the Load Time Variability (LTV) study, is 

described in the Detailed Definitions section of MPA-LR-7. The source for this 

description is USPS LR E 4  (from R87-1). 'Load Time Variability Test Industrial 

Engineer Test Package," Foster Associates, Inc., Washington, D.C., August 1985. 

For ratemaking and cost attribution purposes, the definition of load time is 

extremely important. The same definition should be applied to development of both 

(a) accrued load time and (b) the load time model used to evaluate load time volume- 

variability. Accordingly, since Mr. Baron has used the LTV model to evaluate load time 

variabilrty, the corresponding definition of accrued load time should match. In order to 

identify load time as defined by the LTV model, I use the term "true load time." The ES 

measure of load time is not consistent with the LTV measure and is, in fact, far 

greater than the LTV measure. It is, thus, not "true load time." 

When there is a mismatch, as occurs between the ES accrued load time 

estimate and the LTV load time variabilrty estimate, then the variable costs that are 

developed from those mismatched estimates are completely inaccurate and 

unreliable. They have no meaning. In this case, the mismatched estimates produce 

an extremely overstated estimate of variable load time. 

For ratemakinghsting purposes, out-of-ofice costs are separated into six 

activity categories (Drive, FAT, CAT, Load, Collection, and Support) because each has 

been determined to vary differently with respect to volume and, as a result, has a 

different volume variability and variable cost distribution key. Accordingly, in order to 

correctly develop volume-variable costs, the cost categories should be matched with 
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their corresponding variability analyses and disbibution keys. If they are not properly 

matched, volumevariable and attributable costs are inaccurate. 

Correct matching of accrued cost and variability analysis can be illustrated from 

USPS LR 1-1, Appendix H, where We consistency between the cost calculations and 

that conceptual basis [supporting the CRA product costs] is demonstrated.' There it 

states (page H-2): 

The first important CRA cost is unit volume variable cost and it is a measure of 
the costs caused by a product at the margin. That is, it measures the 
additional cost associated with the provision of additional output. Specifically, 
the formula for unit volume variable cost for class i (UWCi) is: 

W V C i  = Volume-Variable Costi I Volumei 

Clearly, unit volume variable cost for class i critically depends upon the 
calculation of that class's volume variable cost. A class's volume variable cost 
is found by multiplying the elasticity of cost with respect to the volume of that 
class [E, ] times total cost (C): 

vvci = c ECj 

where: E, = %AC I %AVi. 

[Note that E, can also be expressed as aC/aVi VJC.] 

From this description, It is obvious that cost (C) enters this equation twice: 

directly as the first element on the lefkhand side of the equation first and, indirectly in 

the second element of the equation, in E, i. Cost (C) must match in both elements, 

otherwise VVCi is incorrect. When cost matches in both elements of the equation, 

the result becomes: 

vvci = c acmi vic 

= ac/avi*vi 
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This is the correct estimate of subclass volumevariable cost, marginal cost (aC@Vi) 

multiplied by current level of subclass volume (Vi). 

However, the load time analysis proposed by the USPS (in USPS-T-12) does 

not provide that correct estimate but, in fact, provides a considerably overstated 
estimate. This is shown as follows. Let CES be the load time estimate from the ES 

data while CLW is the load time estimate from the LTV model, using current volumes 

(Vi). Then. 

W C i  = C,, * %AC, I %AVi, 

While the correct estimate should be aCLw@Vi Vi, the USPS estimate inflates it by a 

factor of CESICLTV. where CEs is substantially greater than CLW 

Although I have not had opportunity to seriously study the ES load time model 

presented by Mr. Baron (LR 1-310 and response to UPS/USPS-T12-16), it has 

moderated the overstatement in volume-variable load time. 
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USPSIMPA-155. On page 6 of your testimony, lines 5 and 6. you indicate that one of 
the objectives of witness Raymond's Engineered StandardslDelivery Redesign project 
was 'validation of the workload management system.' Please explain fully what you 
mean by 'validation of the workload management system.' Please also provide the 
complete basis for your belief that this was an objective, including citations to the 
testimony of witness Raymond. 

RESPONSE: 

(1) I simply use the term "validation of the workload management (ing) system" in 

the Same way as Mr. Raymond. Clearly. the work sampling data in LR 1-163 (used to 

develop the STS time proportions in this case) were not used to analyze or validate 

work methods or the workload managing system. (Response to ADVOIUSPS-T13-1) 

And, since the USPS has been extremely protective of all Engineered Standards 

project information other than the work standards data, I did not attempt to pin down 

Mr. Raymond's precise definition of what he means by that term. However, based on 

Mr. Raymond's testimony, interrogatory responses, statements during technical 

conferences. and LR 1-252. I generally understand that validation of the workload 

management system can have at least two interpretations: 

(a) Identification and initial testing of the preferred methods, time standards, 
and other factors included within the various aspects of the workload 
managing system Mr. Raymond's organization has developed for the 
USPS. 

Testing the workload managing system (in one or more of its various 
permutations) and its application methodology to determine if it is a 
realistic tool for the USPS to use in managing the workloads of its 
carriers (both short term and, perhaps also, over the longer term). This 
latter can be done by implementing a system/process over a period of 
time and then fully assessing the results from that system. 

I believe some validation activities may be continuing at the current time. 

(b) 

(2) On page 5 of USPS-T-13, Mr. Raymond states: 

The objective of the Engineered Standards was to collect actual activities of the 
city letter carrier and to develop engineered methods and time standards to 
establish a workload managing system. (Lines 3-5) 
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The data collected needed to be comprehensive in order to support in-depth 
analysis and validation of work methods. (Lines 14-15) 

In response to MPANSPST13-8, Mr. Raymond states: 

There were three major areas of focus and they were progressive. . . . The third 
area of focus was the implementation of the methods, time standards, route 
adjustment process, workload managing system, and analysis of the results of 
implementation at four test sites. 

See also responses to OCANSPS-Tl3-8, NAANSPS-T13-3, and MPA-T13-9 and, e.g., 

pages 8 and 26 of LR 1-252. 
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USPSIMPA-TS4. On page 9, lines 10-12 of your testimony, you state that "time studies 
intempted and took precedence over the work sampling.' Please provide the 
complete basis for this statement, including citations to the testimony of witness 
Raymond. 

RESPONSE 

At his technical conference in Menitield. in response to oral questions, Mr. 

Raymond explained that when the observers were taking time studies (which could 

last over several minutes) and a work sampling beep took place, he instructed the 

observers to make a mental snapshot of the carrier's actions and location when the 

beep sounded and later enter the codes when the time study permitted. Please also 

see Mr. Raymond's response to ADVO/USPS-T13bS(c) and (d). 
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USPSIMPA-TS-7. How many time studies did you and/or your team perform in total? 
Please identify each time study, including when it was performed, where it was 
performed. which team members performed the study what functions were performed 
by each team member for each particular study, and what route number and tape 
number was being studied. Include any partial studies. 

RESPONSE 

I assume that by "time studies" that you mean the videotape analyses described 

in Section V.A of my testimony. We did not perform any time studies, as the term is 

used in the ES project. 

We viewed 29 routes (but not all days for all routes or even all day for any one 

route) while at Merrifield. Those 29 routes are the ones for which videotape copies 

and documentation were requested on April 28th and received between May 19-23. 

With the exception of tape number (which we did not record), MPA-LR-7 contains all the 

information requested for the 11 routes which are included in my testimony. Each 

route was viewed by two observers: observer one worked with a stop watch and timed 

each 'load" or "stop" activity. Observer two recorded all data. Observer two was either 

LT or AC. All other observers identified were always observer one. 

Given the time constraints described in the testimony, full review and study was 

performed on only 12 routes (the 11 identified in the testimony plus CY02. RT1560, 

which turned out to have insufficient data for analysis). For these 12 routes, we ran the 

'time studies" twice, once at Merriield (for at least some of the route) and once again 

after we received the videotape copies. Calculational checks, route/date/time and 

other data checks, and full studies were performed for only these 12 routes 

Routeldatehime and other data checks were also performed for 3 other routes 

(identified below). 

Accordingly, there were 17 routes which we viewed at Merrifield but did not 

complete analyses. These are as follows: 

CY I Route I Rationale for Not Completing 
40 18405' I Not a lot of data 

. -  
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Notes: Too complicated means that the route contained a variety of stop types 

throughout the day (Le., dismount, central, business) andlor tape showed a variety of 

stop types with inadequate resolution of stop vs. interstop times. Asterisk means that 

data checks were performed on these routes but no analyses. 

Data collected for the all 29 routes and preliminary analyses on those data are 

provided in MPA-LR-8. This contains (a) the excel spreadsheets on which reside the 

data and analyses, (b) hard copy of the collected data, and (c) MPA observer names 

and observation dates. These data were prepared by myself (AC) and Lindsay Turpin 

(LT) from Project Performance Corporation. Complete analyses for the 11 routes 

presented in testimony are already filed as MPA-LR-7. 

Separately, I reviewed the ES time study, Form 3999, and other comparable ES 
data for each of the 12 routes that we fully analyzed. There was an excel spreadsheet 

with those time study data and some comparison of that data to the data from the 

videotapes. However, after it was virtually completed (approximately four days prior to 

the filing of testimony), it was corrupted and could not be retrieved. Since I had briefly 
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noted on other excel spreadsheets the summary results of those calculations, I did 

not attempt to reconstruct that analysis. 
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USPSIMPA-TU. If more time studies were undertaken by you than were identified in 
your testimony and associated work papers, please provide a detailed explanation as 
to why these time studies were not included as par! of your workpapers and 
testimony. 

RESPONSE: 

Please see response to USPsIMPA-T57 and page 42 of MPA-T-5. Since I 

could not use the data collected at Merrifeld without careful cleaning and checking 

and since a team must be available to check the data, I made a detennination roughly 

a week before testimony was due that only a dozen park & loop routes would be 

completed. 
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USPS/MPA-T5-9. Please provide all documentation relating to all time studies 
undertaken by you andlor by your team, including not only those performed at 
Merrifield, Virginia, but also any time studies performed during later reviews of tapes 
at locations other than Merrifield, Virginia. Include any partial studies. 

RESPONSE 

Please see response to USPSIMPA-T5-7 and MPA-LR-7 and 8. 

.. 
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USPSIMPA-15-10. Please identify each member of your team, including yourself, by 
employer, position title, age and occupation. For each team member, list all work 
experiences, educational experiences, credentials or degrees that would enable them 
to perform time studies of Postal Service operations. For each team member, please 
provide a complete description of their prior experiences studying Postal Service 
operations, including your best estimate of the amount of time each spent studying 
Postal Service operations prior to viewing the videotapes studied by the team. 

RESWNSE: 

There were seven members to the MPA videotape team. I am the only one with 

previous experience in studying Postal Service operational costs and my resume is 

included in MPA-T-5. The other six individuals were taught by me to recognize the 

difference between "stop," "other stop," and "inter-stop" time for carriers, as described 

in MPA-LR-7. As described in MPA-LR-7, we reviewed the descriptions of "stop," 

"other stop," and "inter-stop" time and practiced examples. Either Ms. Lindsay Turpin 

or I were part of each two-person team taking data, and, to be available for questions 

and spot-check the process, I was always present while the tapes were being 

observed. 

.. . .. 
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USPSIAIPA-T5-11. Please provide the: make, model. manufacturer, year of 
manufacturer, serial number and any other available identifying information of the 
stopwatches or other time-keeping equipment used to take the time studies 
described in your testimony. 

REspoNsE: 

We used five stopwatches, all of which were purchased at the same time from the 

same store. The purchase was made early in April 2000. The name of the watch is 

the TP Sports No. SW1. The manufacturer is The Dreier Co., Inc.. E. Brunswick, NJ., 

and the watch was made in China. 
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-- 
USPSMPA-T5-12. Did you test the stopwatches or other timekeeping devices used in 
your time studies to determine if they were accurate? If so, please provide a complete 
description and all documentation of the testing process. 

RESPONSE 

No. However, as a double-check on the stopwatch times, I occasionally viewed 

a portion of a tape without a stopwatch, relying on the clock time imprinted on the 

video (showing the hour, minute. and second) to visually estimate the load time at 

each delivery to the nearest full second, rounded up. The total load time from the stop 

watch technique was consistently close to the load time estimated from the video 

clock technique. 

I also note that the videotapes are available for independent analysis by the 

Postal Service and the Commission. 
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,- 

USPSMPA-15-13. Were the stopwatches or other timekeeping devices used in your 
time studies certified for use in the performance of time studies? If yes, please 
provide complete documentation of the certification. 

RESPONSE: 

Not to my knowledge. Also see my response to USPShlPA-T5-12. 
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USPSMPA-TS-14. Please describe all problems encountered during the time study 
process and the solution implemented to overcome each problem. 

RESPONSE 

We encountered two general types of problems: (1) quality issues with the 

videotaping and (2) occasional questions involving identification or interpretation of 

the activity being observed. I discuss these in my testimony at page 42 and in MPA- 

LR-7 at pages 2-3. 

As we conducted our data collection, the decision rules were developed to 

accommodate the videotape conditions. For the routes presented in MPA-LR-7, Ms. 

Turpin and I applied the following decision rules to accommodate what we were 

viewing: 

-if there was no load time in a particular tape sequence, then that 
sequence time was not included 

- If a tape sequence contained only a partial load activity, then that 
sequence time was not included 

- Within a sequence, all loading and walking was included, even if a 
beginning or ending portion of a load or walk was cut off 

- All load activity was timed within a sequence, even if the time had to be 
estimated because the carrier was out of sight of the camera 

- If the carrier walked out of sight of the camera and could not 
subsequently tracked, we stopped timing at the moment he disappeared 
from view 

- Any time when the carrier was stopped was recorded as either "other 
stop" or "stop" (Le., load) time. As described in MPA-LR-7, it was 'stop" 
time if the carrier was conducting "true" load activities. When the carrier 
was waiting for traffic or other clearance while walking, that time was 
generally recorded as "other stop" rather than 'inter-stop" . 

- If, at the delivery point the carrier stopped initially and then moved and 
stopped again (Le., as in moving between two mailboxes at essentially 
the same stop, or stopping on a porch and then moving to the mailbox), 
that entire time was recorded as stop (load) time 



16260 

- 2 -  
.- 

- Even if not considered h e  load", most customer interaction before, 
after, or during a load was included 

- Time at the delivery point incurred while waiting for a customer to 
respond was included 

Conduct with respect to the data analysis is described in MPA-LR-7. The 

analysis was essentially a comparison of the videotape data to ES data for 

comparable time periods - as shown through the ES tallies, Forms 3999X. ES time 

studies, observer comments. etc.). Because the data varied considerably, the 

comparisons also varied. I used whatever I had available to make the comparisons. 

The intent was to match comparable videotape data to ES activity sampling tally data 

to determine consistency between the two with respect to the ratio of load time to the 

sum of load plus FAT (i.e.. walking) times. When making comparisons, duplicate ES 

tallies, ES tallies that appeared to involve unusual or non-park & looplroutine 

dismount activity not recorded on the videotapes, or tallies for portions of the day that 

were clearly different from those included in the videotape were not used to develop 

the comparable ES time proportions. Since this was necessarily a judgmental 

process, a basic decision rule in calculating the ES tally load time was to make 

conservative choices that would err on the side of reducing the ES tally proportion of 

load time vs. the sum of load plus FAT time. 
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USPSIMPA-T5-15. Please provide a complete description of all instructions 

(including verbal instructions) and training provided to each member of your team. To 

the extent that you have not already provided them, please provide all written 

instructions, training materials or other documentation of instructions andlor training 

given to each team member. 

RESPONSE. 

See MPA-LR-7. Verbal and written instructions were the same as those shown 

in the library reference, with the caveat that if anyone had any questions about 

procedures or what activities to record as load time, they should check with me for 

specific guidance. I was available at all times to help with any questions: Training 

occurred before any tapes were observed and, in some cases, training continued 

during our three days at Merrifield, as we were all getting used to viewing the tapes 

and recording information. This is one reason why, although I felt somewhat 

comfortable with the data collected at Merrifield, I believed it would be necessary to 

review the tapes again and completely re-time them to ensure accuracy and 

consistency. 
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USPSIMPA-15-16. Please provide all work papers and spreadsheets used in the 
time study process to the extent you have not already done so. In addition, please 
provide electronic copies of all such work papen and spreadsheets, to the extent 
such electronic versions were used. 

REspoNsE: 

See MPA-LR-7 filed with my testimony and MPA-LR-8 filed in response to 

USPS/MPA-T5-7. 

..- 
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USPSMPA-TS-17. Please identify all ES study videotapes that were viewed by you 
and the dates on which you viewed each. 

RESPONSE 

See MPA-LR-7 for the ES routes and days for which I was involved as a data 

collection team member. These are all for observations made at Menifield. In 

addition, after MPA received copies of the tapes, I did briefly review several routes to 

get a "feel" for them. I do not recall the specific dates or routes. But, I have probably 

viewed in whole or in part all the 11 routes included in MPA-LR-7, many of the original 

29 routes, and a few of the other routes that happened to be on the videotapes given 

to us. 

In addition. as a means of checking on observer progress and consistency, I 

would briefly stop my other activities and view some videotapes from time to time, 

while other individuals were making observations. Also, when time permitted, I 

reviewed certain tape segments while conducting my analysis of the data. 

Since testimony was filed, I have again briefly reviewed certain taped 

segments of route-days. to further check for consistency and accuracy. Together with 

Ms. Turpin. I have reviewed some tapes and data in the past week, to confirm the 

consistency of application of our decision rules and to check certain notations in our 

data. 
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USPSMPA-15-18. Prior to performing your time studies, were you aware of the 
differences between continuous and snapback stopwatch techniques for taking time 
studies? Pleas explain fully. 

RESPONSE: 

No 

.. 
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,- 

USPSIMPA-15-19. Please describe in compiete detail the techniques you and your 
team members used to perform the time studies. 

RESPONSE: 

Please see MPA-LR-7 and responses to MPANSPS-T5-14 and 15. 
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.- 
USPSMPA-T5-20. If a carrier travels to a delivery point and opens and doses a box 
to check for a collectable, do  you define any portion of this activlty as Load time? Is of, 
what portion? Explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE 

If a carrier a&ssed a mail receptacle or approached a customer to take a 

piece of collectible mail, that time was  included in load time. Please see the 

definitions and instructions in MPA-LR-7. 
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.- 

.- 

USPSIMPA-T5-21. If a carrier pauses and/or stops on a route to observe a delivery 
point, do you define any portion of this activity as Load time? If so, what portion? 
Explain your answer fully. 

RESPONSE: 

I am not sure what is meant by a carrier pausing or stopping on a route 90 

observe a delivery point." Ms. Turpin and I do not recall seeing any such behavior. 

Please see MPA-LR-7 and response to MPARISPS-T5-14. 

However, we have viewed a carrier who stopped at a delivery point to apparently 

check as to whether anyone was there. That time was recorded as load ('stop7 time. 

And, in another case, we viewed a carrier who stopped to deliver a parcel. waited for a 

response from the customer, and then, when no response came, apparently took the 

parcel to the backside of the house to drop off (he was out of view while at the 

backside of the house) and then returned to his line of travel. Despite the fact that he 

was walking some of this time, it was all included as load time (Le., a non-routine 

delivery). ~ __  

Those examples are noted in our data sheets. 
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USPS/MPA-T5-22. During your review of videotapes, did you note when a tone was 
heard indicating a work sampling observation should have been made? If so, please 
provide all such notes and any related documents reflecting the Occurrence of such 
tones. If you did not consistently note such tones, please explain the circumstances 
under which you did and did not make such notes, and the rationale for taking or not 
taking such notes. 

REspoNsE: 

We made no systematic effort to note the scanner beeps. First, we never 

planned to systematically identify and check the activity sampling beeps, although we 

were aware of the fact that we may hear some. (I expected that we would be unlikely 

to hear many beeps on the videotapes, especially on park & loop segments, because 

the person doing the videotaping would not necessarily be close enough to the 

person with the scanner to hear the beeps on the tape.) As shown in the data 

collection materials presented in MPA-LR-7, our focus was on accurately measuring 

load and foot access time. Second, we found that turning up the volume on the 

videotapes was distracting (dogs barking, data collectors talking, etc.), especially with 

two teams making observations in the small mom at Merrifield. Third, I was unsure of 

how synchronized the Videx barcode scanner and the video camera were and I knew 

that there were delays between when an activity sampling beep took place and when 

the observation was recorded into the scanner. And, finally, even though it appeared 

that a few scanner beeps could be heard, I simply did not have any additional time to 

investigate that approach further. 

However, there were a few times when we heard a beep and noted it. I 

checked these with the ES tally data. In some cases, the beep appeared to be 

associated with an accurate ES tally and, in some cases, a beep appeared to be 

associated with an inaccurate ES tally. An example is CY60, Route 1913, on July 5. 

1997. There are two apparent beeps on the video tape. The first. at 12:42:37 PM On 

the videotape clock, occurred precisely as the carrier was making a very quick 2- 
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second delivery in between long walks, and was correctly scanned at 12:45 PM as a 

point of delivery tally, assigned to load. The second, eighteen minutes later at 1:00:40 

PM on the videotape, occurred afier the carrier had walked away from a house, but 

was incorrectly scanned at 1:03 PM as point of delivery, assigned to load. In other 

cases, however, the observed and recorded times (and sometimes also the observed 

and recorded descriptions) were so disparate, that it made me uncertain of what the 

tones on the videos signified. Accordingly, I was concerned about the possibilities of 

large time differences between the videotapes and the ES tally data and/or that the 

beeps may be the result of other ES observer Videx activities. 

.I 
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USPS/MPA-T5-23. Consider the following regression model: 

Yi = pxi + &i 
Please recognize that this is the population regression equation in which p is the 
parameter estimate which captures the deterministic portion of the relationship 
between Y and X, not an estimated coefficient. Please also recognize that E is the 
stochastic disturbance in the regression model and is not the residual from a least 
squares regression. This means that if p were known, then for any given value of Xi 
and &i, the corresponding value of Y can be calculated without error.’ 

.- 

In this model, Y is the dependent variable, X is the independent variable and E is a 
zero mean, constant variance stochastic error term. Let the value of the actual (not 
estimated) p be equal to 0.45. 

a. Confirm that there is no intercept in this model. If you cannot confirm, please 
provide the analytical expression for the intercept. 

Confirm that if the value for X were zero, the model would predict a value of zero 
for Y. If you cannot confirm, please provide what you think is the correct 
prediction of Y given a value of X of zero and the mathematical formula 
underlying that prediction. 

Confirm that p is the actual, not estimated, slope of the regression line and that 
the slope is equal to 0.45. If you do not confirm, provide what you think is the 
slope of the regression line and the mathematical formula underlying that 
slope. 

You are given the following values for X and E. Confirm that the actual values of 
Y generated by this model (with p=0.45) for these values of X and E are as 
shown in the following table. If you do not confirm, please provide what you 
think are the true values for Y given these values for X and E and the 
mathematical formula underlying those values. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

E X Y 
3.0224 122 57.9224 

-14.1576 455 190.5924 
0.244257 177 79.89426 
1.276474 289 1 3 1.3265 
-12.257 550 235.243 

1.7331 33 113 52.58313 

1 For a further discussion of the population regression equation. see, 
William H. Greene, Ewnometr ic Analv a, Macmillan. 1993 at 143. -.. 
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-2.18359 399 
-0.23418 255 
1.095023 446 

-1 1.548 337 
6.9887 108 
2.278 111 

-1 .e4691 140 
-0.97763 155 

177.3664 
114.5158 
201.795 
140.102 
55.5887 
52.228 

61.15309 
68.77237 

e. Confirm that an ordinary least squares regression would (including an 
intercept) of Y on X (as shown in d.. above) would yield the following coefficient 
and t-statistics (within two decimal places): 

I intercept I D 
I I 

Estimate I 5.913 I 0.4201 
t-statistic I 2.409 I 51.2396 

If you do not confirm, please provide what you think the estimated coefficients 
and t-statistics are and attach regression output supporting your results. 

RESPONSE 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Confirmed. 

d. Not confirmed. The constructed regression from the fourteen observations 

yields parameter estimates for a different model. The estimates and upper and lower 

limits at the 95 percent confidence level for the parameter estimates are: 

I InterceDt I 1 

The assumed true values of zero for the intercept and 0.45 for p are outside the 

confidence bands indicated for both variables. Therefore, we are dealing with a 

different model. The problem is with the assumed values for E in the regressions. 

The sum of the given E values is -26.567, far distant from the true expected value Of 
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.- 

zero (the average is -1.898), with which you premised your question. Since the 

confidence bands around the estimated parameter values exclude your assumed true 

values, the residuals from the regression must be estimates for true E values 

different than the values you have assumed. 

To see how changes affect the parameter estimates, I assumed zero E values 

for the second and fifth observations instead to produce a revised sum of -.152 (the 

average is -0.01 1). I also changed the corresponding Y values only and then ran a 

regression on the revised data. The coefficient estimates, 95 percent confidence 

bands and t statistics are as follows: 

I Intercept 1 P 

Note that the t statistic for the intercept requires acceptance of the null hypothesis 

(zero value). Also the 0.45 true coefficient estimate you assumed is within the 

confidence band. 

e. Confirmed. Also see my response to (d) above. 

c. 
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USPSIMPA-15-24. Consider a simple route with five SDR stops. Further suppose 
that the "true" load time (as you define it in footnote 1 on page 2 of your testimony) at a 
stop is given by: 

a. 

LT = 3 +.5 ' V -  ,0002 V 2  

Given that each of the 5 stops have the following volume, confirm that the "true" 
load time at each stop is as shown below. If you do not confirm, please provide 
what you think the "true" load time for each stop would be and the mathematical 
formula supporting that calculation. 

7 6.402 seconds 
3 4.482 seconds 
a 6.872 seconds 
0 0.000 seconds 

RESPONSE 

a. Confirmed subject to the following stop load time equation: 

LT=3 'B+ .5'V-.002'V2, 

where B = 0 when V = 0, and B = 1 when V > 0. The modification is required to show 

that the incurrence of stop load time is conditional on positive stop volume (Le., 

conditional on the need to load/collect at the stop). Also please see my response to 

USPS/MPA-T5-1(g). 

b. Confirmed, subject to the sum of the load times given by the modified stop/ 

load time equation in a. above. 

Confirmed. Stop load time for stop 5 rises from zero to 3.992 seconds. c. 
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USPSIMPA-15-25 Please refer to footnote 1 on page 1 of Appendix B to your 
testimony. There you indicate that you will use, in your regression equation, possible 
deliveries as a proxy variable for the two missing workload variables, "route volume 
and number of actual deliveries." 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

e. 

f. 

9. 

Please provide the econometric conditions under which a variable can serve as 
a effective "proxy" for an omitted variable. Include citations to the econometric 
literature to justify your statement of conditions. 

Please provide a list of criteria you use in choosing a particular proxy variable. 

If the proxy variable is not correlated with the omitted variable, can it serve as an 
effective proxy variable? Why or why not? 

Is "possible deliveries" a better proxy for "route volumes" or for the "number of 
actual deliveries." Why? 

Would it be feasible to use possible deliveries as a proxy for actual deliveries? 

Are there any criteria under which a variable could not serve as a proxy variable 
for an omitted variable? 

Are the econometric qualities of a regression with an omitted variable affected 
bythe quality and choice to the proxy variable? If so, please provide the 
qualities that are affected. If not, please explain why one is not free to use any 
variable as a proxy variable with no impact on the estimated regression. 

RESPONSE 

a. 

missing variables then the available variable can be used as a proxy for the missing 

data. The relationship between the dependent variable and the proxy variable need 

not be directly causal. For example, time is often use as a proxy to capture the effects 

of technology changes on an otherwise static analysis of economic variables.* 

However, no one would claim that changes in time cause changes in the dependent 

variables, just as no one should claim that changes in possible deliveries cause 

When the available variable is known or expected to be correlated with the 

changes in cost. If a statistically significant relationship between the dependent 

2 
McGraw Hill, 1991, p. 413 - 416. 

See also Pindyck 8 Rubinfeld, €conomefh Models 8 Economic Forecasts, 
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variable and the proxy variable exists, then the inference should be that there is 

statistically significant relationship between the dependent variable and the causal 

variables for which the proxy is used. 

b. 

variable which is correlated with the missing data can be used. 

c. 

variable and the dependent variable. 

d. 

volume or actual deliveries in a statistical sense, nor was that necessary to assess 

the results from the MPA regression model. The important point is that possible 

deliveries is expected to be correlated with the two causal variables affecting load 

time a priori. This expectation formed the basis for the regression model form. The 

expectation was effectively evidenced with the statistically significant load time 

coefficients for the possible delivery variables. 

e. 

regression equation, then possible deliveries acts as a control variable to allow the 

volume effects on load time to be accurately determined. Also see my response to 

When one or more of the causal variables are not available, then a proxy 

No. The correlation is required in order infer causality between the missing 

I did not determine whether possible deliveries was correlated better with 

Only if the volume variable is omitted. If the volume variable is part of the 

USPS/MPA-T5-2 (b) (3). 

f. 

g. 

variable, then I would expect a lower R2 because of larger unexplaned variations in 

the dependent variable caused by the missing causal (omitted) variable. Also the 

coefficients in the causal variables included in the regression may or may not be 

biased depending on correlation between them and the missing variable. 

Yes, if the variable is not correlated with the omitted variable. 

Yes. If there is no or poor correlation between the proxy and the omitted 
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USPSIMPA-T5-26. Please refer to the regression equation presented on page 4 in 
Appendix B to your testimony. 

a. How long did it take you (in person hours) to estimate the regression? 

b. Confirm that you (or others directed by you) did not run any other regressions 
on the ES data other than the one appearing on page 4 of Appendix B. I f  you do 
not confirm, please provide a listing of all other regression equations that you 
ran on the ES data long with the program listing and logs. 

Did anyone assist you in in estimating the regression on page 4 or any other 
regresssions on the ES data? If so, please provide the names of the people 
who assisted you, the qualifications of those individuals, the type of assistance 
they provided you and the amount of time they assisted you. 

Please provide the date when you started the estimation process that led to 
the regression on page 4 in Appendix B to your testimony and the date when 
that work was completed. 

C. 

d. 

RESPONSE 

a. In total my staff and I spent approximately 80 hours in reviewing various 

aspects of the relationship between the load time proportions, possible 

deliveries, and mode of delivery, discussing and developing the concept, 

preparing the data, running the regression, and evaluating the results fully. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Yes. Ms. Lindsay Turpin prepared the data used for the analysis. Dr. William 

Miller, Mr. Fred Kelsey, and I reviewed various aspects of the data that led us to 

the regression analysis. Dr. Miller developed, ran, and evaluated the 

regression. I estimate that Ms. Turpin spent about 10 hours, Mr. Kelsey spent 

about 30 hours, I spent about 15 hours, and Dr. Miller spent about 28 hours. 

Dr. Miller has an M.B.A. in Finance, an M.A. in Economics and a Ph.D. in 

Economics and has over twenty years’ experience assessing the economic 

and financial performance of government and commercial programs, projects, 
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and activities. He has been associated with TRANSCOMM since 1987 and has 

been a key investigator in TRANSCOMM's postal and other activities. 

Mr. Kelsey has an M.S. in Applied Science and an M.B.A. in Finance and over 

thirty years' experience in the analyzing utility demand, costs, and rates. He 

has been associated with TRANSCOMM since 1989 and has been a key 

investigator in TRANSCOMM's postal and other activities. This experience 

includes considerable statistical analysis of large data sets. 

Ms. Turpin is a research assistant with Project Performance Corporation (PPC) 

and has worked on a variety of projects while at PPC and has experience in 

managing large data sets like the one in USPS LR 1-163. 

d. The process began in late March and ended April 2!jth. 
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USPSIMPA-T5-27. Please provide a list of all published econometric studies that you 
have authored or coauthored. 

RESPONSE 
None. However, over the years, Dr. Miller, Mr. Kelsey, and I have had considerable 

practical experience in developing and reviewing proprietary econometric models 

used to estimate either demand or cost characteristics for commercial and 

governmental clients. Dr. Miller and I have also previously studied econometric 

modeling issues associated with Postal Service city carrier out-of-ofice costs. 

.. 
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USPSIMPA-TS-28. Please refer to the regression presented on page 4 of Appendix B 
of your testimony. For that regression please provide: 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

e. 

t 

9. 

h. 

i. 

i. 

k. 

1. 

m. 

A general description of the program that estimated that regression including 
the objectives of the program and the processing tasks performed. 

Any methods and procedures employed, along with a listing of input and output 
data, in machine readable form. 

A listing of the source code in hardcopy and machine readable form. 

For all input data: 

1. Designation of all sources for such data. 
2. Explanations of any modifications to such data made for use in the program. 

Definitions of all input and output variables or sets of variables. 

A description of input and output data file organization. 

For all source codes, documentation sufficiently comprehensive and detailed to 
satisfy generally accepted software documentation standards appropriate to 
the type of program and to its intended use in the proceedings: 

All pertinent operating . _  system and programming language manuals. 

If the requested program is user interactive, a representative sample program 
run, together with any explanation necessary to illustrate the response 
sequence. 

A presentation of the economic theory underlying the economic study. 

A complete description of: 

a. The econometric model(s) 
b. 

The definition of the variables selected and the justification for their selection. 

For any alternative model whose computed econometric results influenced the 
choice of the preferred model: 

1. 
2. 

The reasons for each major assumption and specification. 

A statement of the reasons for rejecting the alternative. 
An identification of any differences between that alternative and the 
preferred model with respect to variable definitions, equation forms, data 
or estimation methods, and 
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n. 

0. 

3. 

For every econometric technique used in the estimation process and the 
reasons for selecting each: 

I. A reference to a detailed description in a text, manual, or technical 
journal, or 

2. A description and analysis of the technique that is sufficient for a 
technical evaluation. 

The computed econometric results for that alternative. 

A complete report of the econometric results, including, where applicable, 

1. coefficient estimates, 
2. standard errors and t-values, 
3. goodness of tit statistics, 
4. other appropriate test statistics, 
5. 
6. 

the variancekovariance matrix of the estimates, 
computed residuals for results computed from samples composed of 
fewer than 250 observations. 

p. Descriptions of.all statistical tests and hypotheses and the results of such tests. 

RESPONSES: 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

e. 

f. 

The Excel regression program included as part of that software was used for 

the analysis. 

See MPA-LR-6. 

The source code is part of the Microsoft Excel 97 program and is non- 

extractable. 

The load time data used for the analysis were from the ES data set in USPS 

LR 1-163. For each of the 336 routes used by witness Baron to develop out-of- 

office time proportions, daily load tallies were averaged. The possible delivery 

and mode of delivery data were from USPS LR 1-219. Please see Appendix B 

of my testimony. 

Please see pages 2 and 3 of Appendix B. 

The data used for the regression are arranged in tabular format in MPA-LR-6. 
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g. 

h. 

i. 

Please see my response to (c) above. 

Please see my response to (c) above. 

We did not run any sample programs. The only analysis run was the 

regression analysis documented in Appendix B. 

Please see page 1 of Appendix B. j. 

k Please see Appendix 8. 

1. Please see Appendix B. 

m. Given the limitations of the data we had to work with, the model presented was 

always our preferred model. No other model influenced the choice of our 

preferred model. 

The regression equation was developed using ordinary least squares. This 

method provides the best linear unbiased estimators under the classical 

assumptions. Also please see chapters 4 and 5 from Pindyck 8 Rubinfeld, 

Econometric Models 8 Economic Forecasts, McGraw Hill, 1991. 

n. 

0. 1 .-4. Please see Appendix B and MPA-LR-6 

5. 

6. 

The regression resulted in t-statistic values requiring rejection of the null 

hypothesis (zero value) for the intercept, all residential possible delivery types, 

business centralized deliveries, and two delivery mode dummy variables. 

Please see Appendix B (page 4) to my testimony for these t values. 

The variancekovariance matrix was not computed. 

There were no residuals computed as part of the regression analysis. 

p. 
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RESPONSE OF MPA WITNESS CROWDER TO USPS INTERROGATORY 

_- 

USPSIMPA-15-23. Please refer to your Docket No. R2000-1 testimony at page 48. 
footnote 46, where you make the following statement: 

When there is less than 100% coverage, a volume increase causes an 
increase in coverage which reduces average volume per stop on the route. If 
there are stop/delivery-level load time scale economies (Le., elemental load 
time variability is less than loo%), then average per piece load time actually 
increases (coveragerelated load time is positive). On the other hand, if there 
are no such scale economies (i.e., elemental load time variability is less 100% 
and there is no fixed stop/delivery time), then average load time per piece does 
not change and changes in coverage have no effect on per piece load time (.e., 
coverage-related load time is zero). 

Suppose a route has 300 SDR possible stops, and that at current route volumes and 
volume allocations, 280 of these stops are covered and 20 stops are not covered. 
Assume that volume now increases by one piece, and that this new piece goes to one 
of the previously uncovered 20 SDR stops. Assume further t!at "there are 
stopldelivery-level load time scale economies." Given these facts, please answer the 
following: 

(a) Is it your view that "average per piece [SDR] load time" will increase because 
the additional load time generated by loading this new piece at this new SDR stop will 
exceed the average load time per piece over the original 280 actual SDR stops? If 
this is not your view, please explain why the presence of 'stop/delivery-level load time 
scale economies" implies "that average per piece load time" will increase when 
volume growth causes a new mail piece to be delivered to a previously uncovered 
SDR stop. 

(b) Suppose that the additional load time generated by the loading of this new mail 
piece at the previously uncovered SDR actual stop is 6 seconds, and the average load 
time per piece over the original 280 actual stops is 4 seconds. Does the entire 6 
seconds of additional load time caused by this coverage of the new SDR stop equal 
coverage-related load time? Alternatively, do only the 2 seconds by which this 
marginal 6 seconds exceeds the 4 seconds average load time per piece constitute 
coverage-related load time? Please explain fully. 

(c) Suppose the additional load time that would be generated if the new mail piece 
is delivered to one of the preexisting stops 280 SDR stops is 3.5 seconds. Suppose 
further that the reason this additional load time is less than the average pre-volume- 
increase load time per piece of 4 seconds over these 280 stops is the existence of 
load time scale economies. Consider the 2.5 second excess of the 6 seconds of 
load time resulting from loading the piece at a new stop over this marginal increase of 
3.5 seconds from loading the new piece at the preexisting SDR actual stop. Does 
this 2.5 seconds qualify as coverage-related load time? Please explain fully. 
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RESPONSE: 

(a) Confirmed for this example where measurement of average per piece load 

time is made only for this one specific time. However, the example provided is too 

static and does not demonstrate the proper relationship between volume, coverage, 

and load time over an annual planning cycle. This latter is the proper focus for rate 

setting and revenuelcost projections. The difference between the simple static 

example and the correct dynamic analysis may cause some confusion that I would 

like to eliminate here. 

To view the relationship properly, the posited example can be expanded as 

follows. Suppose we ran the same experiment 100 times and observed that the new 

piece fell on a new stop only 10 percent of the time because on average the route is 

90 percent covered. Then we would observe that average unit costs fall 90 percent of 

the time because of stop level scale effects (when the piece falls on an existing stop) 

and increase only 10 percent of the time. Also unit costs will decline over the 100 

days (total costs for 100 days divided by total volume for the same period) compared 

to the existing level because the piece usually falls on existing stop. However the 

decline is not as great as if the piece always fell on an existing stop. The difference 

between the greater decline possible and the actual decline repiesents a scale 

effects loss from new stop creation 10 percent of the time. Also see my response to 

USPS/MPA-T52( b). 

(b) 

increase in load that would result if the piece went to an existing stop and the actual 

increase that occurs. Also please see my response to (a) above and USPSIMPA-T5- 

Neither. The coverage-related effect is the difference between the marginal 

2(b). 
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(c) 

time is made only for this one specific time. The comments and example in (a) apply 

here also. Over the planning cycle, on an expected basis, we would expect to see an 

additional piece falling on a new stop only 10 percent of the time. As a result, I would 

Confirmed for this example where measurement of average per piece load 

expect to see the true marginal (total stop) load cost 'kll somewhere 3.5 seconds and 

4 seconds, SO that average unit costs would still decline from the four second 

average. If the marginal (total stop) load cost were 3.8 seconds, then 0.3 seconds 

would represent the coverage-related portion. 
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USPS/MPA-T5-30. Please refer to your Testimony at page 14 line 19 through page 15 
line. Please present and describe all evidence, other than what you present on page 
6 of MPA-LR-7 (MPAs Videotape Analysis), quantrfying directly or indirectly the 
frequency by which ES data collectors identified carriers engaged in the route/access 
FAT activity as being at the "point of delivery.' 

RESPONSE 

I have attempted to provide all the evidence I have been able to accumulate on 

this subjec in my testimony and interrogatory responses. As stated in response to 

USPSIMPA-T5-22. we never attempted, in the videotape analysis, to quantify directly 

or indirectly "the frequency by which ES data collectors identified carriers engaged in 

the routelaccess FAT activity as being at the 'point of delivery.'" 

Moreover, I believe it is impossible to either (1) "directly" quantify the extent to 

which Mr. Raymond's allocation of ES tallies among the STS categories overstates 

the true load proportion and understates the true routelaccess FAT proportion for the 

ES routedays included in LR 1-163; or (2) pinpoint and quantify all the reasons why 

there is such an overstatement of load and understatement of FAT run time. My 

necessarily limited analysis of ES videotapes of park & loop routedays clearly shows 

that the comparable ES tally proportions of 'Load" and 'Route/Access FAT" do not 

comport with the actual (ratemaking costing) proportions observed on the videotapes. 

Instead, it indicates that, for those routes or route-segments, the ES Load Time 

proportion is too large and the ES RoutelAccess FAT Time proportion is too small. 

A core problem in trying to determine precisely what the ES data collectors 

were observing, of course, is the impenetrability of the ES tallies. LR 1-163 is like a 

'black box" where all you see is the output. We know what the data collector recorded. 

but we can never be sure if the resulting tally accurately reflected the carrier's actual 

activity at that instant or if the data collector's interpretations of that activity match the 

load time definitions used for costing purposes. As explained in testimony (pages 7- 
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.... 
19), there are a number of reasons why the ES tallies cannot be considered a precise 

(costing for ratemaking) description of what carrier activity was actually being 

observed when the Videx Timewand I I  scanner made its "beep." 

However, the regression analyses of the ES data presented in my testimony, 

and by Mr. Baron in LR 1-310 and subsequent documents, indirectly demonstrate that 

the ES estimate of load time is considerably greater than "true load time' in the 

system. The substantially lower volume variability derived from the ES data, 

compared to that from the LTV data, indicates that a portion of the tallies assigned by 

Mr. Raymond to the load category are not consistent with the definition of 3rue load 

time." Given the way in which the tallies were collected, it appears that a large (albeit 

unquantifiable) number of 'Load" tallies were associated with carrier activity that did 

not include "true load time." (See also response to USPS/MPA-T5-4 and MPA-LR-7, 

pages 12-13.) This, of come, is why, if the inaccurate ES time proportions were to be 

used, they must be coupled with the lower ES variabilities from that same database. 
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USPSIMPA-15-31. Please refer to page 3 of MPA-LR-7 (MPAs Videotape Analysis). 
You &tee: 

One person tracked and recorded the clock time (from the tape) for (a) the 
beginning and ending of each tape sequence and (b) either the beginning or 
ending of each load activity. That person also noted descriptive information 
about the delivery types and conditions. The second person used a stop watch 
to time the load activities and assist in identifying the beginning and ending 
times for each tape sequence. 

Please answer the following: 

Please define the term "tape sequence." 

Is the person who "tracked and recorded the clock time. . . for (a) the beginning 
and ending of each tape sequence and (b) either the beginning or ending of 
each load activity," the same person that is later identified (on page 8) as the 
"delivery recorder?" If your answer is no, then is this person the same person 
that is later identified (page 8) as the "stop recorder?" Please explain fully. 

Is the person who 'used a stop watch to time the load activities and assist in 
identifying the beginning and ending times for each tape sequence" the same 
as the person later identified as the "stop recorder?" If your answer is not, then 
is this person the same person that is later identified as the "delivery 
recorder?" Please explain fully. 

Assuming that your answer to part (b) is yes, please explain why on page 3 you 
state the delivery recorder recorded 'either the beginning or ending of each 
load activity," whereas on page 9 you state that the delivery recorder recorded 
only "the end time for each Stop Time." 

Assuming that your answer to part (c) is yes, please note that on page 3, you 
state that the stop recorder "used a stop watch to time the load activities and 
assist in identifying the beginning and ending times for each tape sequence," 
whereas on page 9 you state that the stop recorder may have recorded the 
'start and end times' as an alternative to recording the entire elapsed time. 
Also, on page 9, you do not state that the stop recorder assisted 'in identifying 
the beginning and ending times for each tape sequence." Please explain the 
apparent discrepancies. 

RESPONSE 

(a) 

taped carrier activity time. Although the videotapes may have many minutes of out-of- 

A tape sequence is an uninterrupted (or virtually uninterrupted) sequence of 
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office time recorded, that recorded time was not continuous. Instead, sequences of 

carrier activity were recorded, sometimes throughout only a portion of the day and 

sometimes throughout the entire day. Some of these uninterrupted sequences may 

have lasted only a short time and some may have lasted several minutes. 

On pages 2 and 3 of Appendix B, I explained that many of the tapes recorded out-of- 

office activities for only small segments of time. The terms "segment" and 

"sequence" are used interchangeably there. 

(b) As explained on page 7 of Appendix E, the descriptive material on pages 9 

through 15 was the original data collection package developed for the videotape study 

prior to viewing any ES videotapes. It includes the stop, inter-stop, and other time 

definitions used in the study. And, those definitions are what we used as training 

material. 

However, as explained on both pages 3 and 7 of Appendix B, after viewing 

some of the tapes, we almost immediately changed our data collection procedure to 

accommodate the conditions on the tapes. Only one individual in each team recorded 

data and that was either myself or Ms. Turpin. Thus, we were both "delivery recorder" 

and "stop recorder," while the second individual on the team handled the stopwatch 

and assisted with identifying clock time. We did not use the forms shown on pages 

14 and 15 of Appendix B, we instead used lined paper. After each day of data 

collection, Ms. Turpin and I transcribed our handwritten notes onto Excel 

spreadsheets. 

(c) Please see my response to (b) above. 

(d) Please see my response to (b) above. There were two data recorders. I found 

it easier to record the beginning of each stop while Ms. Turpin found it easier to record 
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the end of each stop. Consequently, my data collection sheets show the beginning 

times for each stop while Ms. Turpin’s show the ending times for each stop. 

(e) 

above. There are no discrepancies. 

Please see pages 3 and 7 of Appendix B and my responses to (b) and (d) 
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USPSMPA-15-32. Please refer to your response to USPS/MPA-TS-I where you state: 

The fixed time I refer to is tixed per stop. Assuming that a stop must be 
accessed or covered, then tixed time is the portion of time at that covered stop 
which does not vary with stop volume. 

Confirm that this definition of fixed time means that the amount of fixed time at a 
particular stop can be no greater than the total time at that stop for loading one 
piece of mail. If you do not confirm, explain how fixed time at the stop can 
exceed the total time at that stop for loading one piece of mail. 

Confirm that your notion of Vxed time” means that this futed time is incurred f 
any volume is delivered to the stop but that the amount of fixed time is 
independent of the amount of volume delivered. If you do not confirm, please 
explain how the volume delivered at the stop affects this fixed time. 

Confirm that access time is incurred if any volume is delivered to the stop but 
that the amount of access time is independent of the amount of volume 
delivered. If you do not confirm. please explain how the amount of volume 
delivered at the stop affects access time. 

a. 

b. 

c. 

,- RESPONSE 

a. Confirmed. 

b. Confirmed. 

c. Confirmed. 
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I 

r 

USPSIMPA-15-33. Please refer to your response to USPSIMPA-T5-1 where you state: 

'Even within groups of stops where combinations of characteristics are constant, fixed 
stop time will vary for other unexplained reasons. As with any random variable, the 
proper measure for fixed stop is its expected value. 

a. Confirm that you are asserting that fixed time at a stop is a random variable. If 
you do not confirm, please explain the use of the terms 'random variable" in the 
quotation. 

Provide all studies, analyses, or record citations that support the assertion that 
fixed time at a stop is a random variable. 

Provide all studies, analyses or record citations that support the claim that fixed 
time at a stop varies fooi 'other unexplained reasons." 

If you answer to a., above, is in the affirmative, please explain what activities are 
taking place during the "random" fixed time at a stop. 

Is the intercept in a population regression equation a random variable? 
Provide citations to the economics or statistics literature to support your 
answer . 
Is the intercept in an estimated regression a random variable? Provide 
citations to the economics or statistics literature to support your answer. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

e. 

f. 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

b. 

c. 

d. 

e. 

function that is being estimated. In that case, no. The intercept for the true function is 

not a random variable. The error term in the population regression equation includes 

any random variations in fixed time per stop. No citations are required. The 

interpretation is self-explanatory and is consistent with standard econometric 

technique. 

From one day to the next, the fixed time at a particular stop may vary. 

None are required, the result is intuitive and occurs in the real world. 

None are required, the result is intuitive and occurs in the real world. 

All load activities that do not vary with volume may vary randomly. 

I assume you mean for 'population regression equation," the true quantitative 
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.c 

f. 

level) function. The confidences bands around the estimate specify the degree of 
random variation and include the population level intercept value at the specified 

confidence level. No citations are required. The interpretation is self-explanatory and 

is consistent with standard econometric technique. 

Yes. It is an unbiased estimate of the value for the true quanMative (population- 

c 
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USPSMPA-T5-34. Please refer to your response to part (b) of USPsmAPA-T5-2 which 
asks you whether or not %xed stop time' is part of m e '  load time as you define it. 
Your response states that med stop time' is a 'mponent of route load time" and 
'might explain part or all of coverage-related load time,' but it does not answer the 
question asked. 

Please answer with a simple yes or no, is Vxed stop time" part of "true' load 
Ume as you define it. 

Yes, fixed stop time is part of "true load time" as defined by the LTV data and 
models. 
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USPsIMPA-T5-35. Please refer to equation 1 in your response to part (a) of 

L = V u + AS(V.PS) ' f 

USPS/MPA-TS-2: 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

e. 

f. 

Confirm that V u  represents elemental load time in that equation. If you do not 
confirm. please explain how you would calculate elemental load time using this 
equation. 

Confirm that AS (V,PS) f represents coverage related load time in that 
equation. If you do not confirm, please explain how you would calculate 
coverage-related load time using this equation. 

Confirm that the two parts, V u  and AS(V, PS)'f, sum to total accrued load time 
on the route. If you do not confirm, please explain your use of the phrase "total 
load time on the route." 

Confirm that if the route in question had one single delivery stop, then V u  
would be the variable load time at that stop. If you do not confirm, provide the 
expression for variable load time at that stop. 

Confirm that if the route in question had one single delivery stop, then 
AS(V,PS)Y would be the fixed load time at that stop. If you do not confirm, 
provide the expression for fixed load time at that stop. 

Confirm that if the route in question had one single delivery stop, then the two 
parts sum to total accrued load time on the stop. If you do not confirm, please 
provide the expression for total accrued load time at the stop. 

RESPONSE 

a. 

not vary with volume. This is a special case only. Otherwise, the decrease in (u) 

because of stop level scale economies must be included in the elemental load time 

definition. If there is a consequential increase in actual stops, then coverage-related 

load time is also affected by the change in (u). Please refer to part (b)(3) of my 

response to USPSIMPA-T5-2, for the general decomposition of total load time 

Partially confirmed. The term V u  is elemental load time only when (u) does 
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marginal costs into the elemental and load time portions. It is repeated here for easy 

reference: 

Route-level volume variability is then defined by: 

L,(v, PSI *VR = [U +vaw + (aA.smy(vau/aAs + 91 VR, 

where (u +WJwdV V/L is ihe non-coverage related or elemental load 
component and [(aAs/av)*(V*ao/aAS + 41 * VA is the coverage-releted 
component. The right hand side of the expression indicates the 
disaggregated form which shows the explicit impacts from the three 
effects I described earlier (from changes in volume, unit costs (u), and 
fixed stop time). The left hand side is the reduced or consolidated form 
of the expression which includes these disaggregated effects. It is 
important to note that the ES regression data used by the USPS only 
included route level volume and possible stop data so that any proper 
specification of a regression model that uses these data must be of the 
functional form L(V. PS). Thus route-level load time variability measured 
from such a model must be of the reduced form Lv(V, PS)'V/L, which 
must include all volume effects detailed on the right hand side, including 
all coverage-related effects initiated by the volume changes. (Emphasis 
supplied) 

Using these variabilities, total load time volume variable cost can be decomposed 

into its elemental and coverage-related portions as: 

L"(V, PS) V = (u + W M v )  v+ (aAslav).(vaUlaAs + 9 v. 

b. 

coverage related load time. Elemental and coveragsrelated bad times are marginal 

costing concepts used for rate-making purposes. They do not define total costs. 

Please refer to (a) above. 

c. Confirmed. 

Not confirmed. The term AS(V,PS) f defines total stop-level fixed costs not 

d. 

would be defined by (u +Lraulav) V. 

Confirmed only when (u) is constant. More generally, volume-variable time 



1 6 2 9 6  

- 3 -  

e. 

However, it is important to note that. on a dynamic basis, ASO/,PD) for a one stop 

route is fractional. Refer to the coverage expression used by the USPS to define 

actual deliveries, AD = [ l  - er'vpo)] PO. When PD is one, then AD =I - erg". Since 

(r) is always negative, the term 1 - er'WlPD) is always fractional. Then 0 < AD 1 

always when PO =l. The key to interpreting this result is to view the volume-coverage 

relationship over an annual planning cycle. This is the proper focus for rate setting 

and revenuekost projections. 

Confirmed only for a one stop route with mail for a single day's observance. 

Suppose over a year's time, we observe annual volume (or average daily 

volume) for a one stop route and the number of actual delivery days. We would not 

expect volume to be delivered everyday to that one stop, just the majority of days. 

Viewed dynamically for workload planning purposes, coverage to the stop for that year 

would be defined by the number of days in which mail is delivered divided by the total 

number of possible delivery days. If the postal system were defined as a collection of 

one stop routes, for rate-setting purposes we would be interested in this annual 

volume-coverage relationship. The relationship could be specified by collecting 

annual volume-coverage data for the same one stop routes over time. Alternately, we 

could select a cross-section of one stop routes with the indicated annual data to 

develop this relationship. 

The resulting relationship would be no different than the volume-coverage 

relationships formed in actuality from multiple stop routes. Estimated coverages from 

the latter are also properly interpreted as annual coverages (total number of actual 

deliveries over a year divided by the product of possible deliveries and delivery days). 

When viewed over an annual period. fixed stop time can then be seen to vary in the 

same way with respect to average daily volume, regardless of the number of possible 

stops on a route. For a single stop route, fmed stop time would vary because of 

changes in the number of accesses required to that stop over a year, as average daily 
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volume varies. For multiple stop routes, tixed stop time varies because of changes in 

the number of accesses required on all route stops over the year. The Service uses 

daily observances of route volumes on multiple stop routes as estimates of the 

average volume for those routes in developing its coverage relationships. 

f. Confirmed only for a one stop mute with mail for a single day observance. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any additional 

designation of written cross examination for this witness? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, that brings us to oral 

cross examination. Three parties have filed a request for 

oral cross examination: Newspaper Association of America, 

Office of the Consumer Advocate, and the United States 

Postal Service. Is there any other party who wishes to 

cross examine the witness? 

0 [No response. 1 

..1 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: If not, then, Mr. Baker, on 

:.2 

L 3  

1.. 4 

;- 5 

:.. 6 

:i. 7 

::E 

:.. 9 

:!O 

- 

:.1 

behalf of the Newspaper Association of America, you may 

proceed. 

MR. BAKER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q Good afternoon, MS. Crowder. 

A Hello. 

Q Let's start, if you will, by turning to page 14 of 

your testimony, and once you're there, I would direct your 

attention to line 10. 

::2 A I 'm there. 

! 3  Q Okay. And just to - -  at the moment, to put this 

-4 in context here, here you are beginning a discussion of 

i ' 5  certain tallies that Mr. Raymond assigned a load time, 

..- 
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correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And particular, here on page 14, you are focusing 

on tallies with a point of delivery activity code, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And now this discussion, so we all know what we're 

talking about, refers to the tallies in - -  can I call it the 

Baron database? 

A Yes, that's fine. Library reference 165. 

Q Right. The tallies used by Mr. Baron to calculate 

_ _  
A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And do you recall approximately how many 

total observations were in that database? 

A There were - -  

Q 39 ,000?  Is that the figure? 

A There were roughly 39,000 tallies. 

Q Okay. 

A 340 routes. 

Q All right. And do you recall, of those 39,000 

approximate observations, about how many of those were 

classified by Mr. Raymond as load time? 

A I don't recall the exact number. 

Q Okay. Is it about 16,000? 

A It's roughly 16,000. 
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Q Okay. I think it's actually 16,600, subject to 

check. But that's the neighborhood - -  

A I've looked at a lot of numbers. I can't remember 

that. 

Q I understand. At line 11 there, you refer to the 

point of delivery as accounting for the, quote, vast 

majority of tallies that Mr. Raymond assigned a load, and 

would you accept subject to check that it accounts for about 

97 percent of them? 

A All right. What is the 97 percent again? 

Q The 97 percent would be how many of the point of 

delivery tallies were assigned to load; is that right? 

A Subject to check. I just don't remember. 

Q The vast majority - -  

A I know it was a lot, yes. 

Q Okay. Now, down at line 19 on the same page, you 

had - -  just before that, there's a passage in your testimony 

when you talked about possible confusion on the part of Mr. 

Raymond's team as to what the term point of delivery meant, 

and at 19 and the following lines, you state that this 

confusion is evident in tallies that Mr. Raymond assigned to 

a load that showed the carriers' activity as walking or 

traveling between deliveries, right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, you might want to leave a marker on that page 
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because we'll be returning to that part, but I would like 

you to turn to your answer to NAA interrogatory number 1. 

A I have it. 

Q And here we ask you a question about that passage 

we just referred to about the confusion over the point of 

deliveries in these tallies that Mr. Raymond assigned to 

load that show the carriers' activities walking or traveling 

between deliveries. And we asked you the total number of 

such misassigned tallies, and at least in your first 

sentence of your response, you said that you had not made 

that analysis as specified and referred us to where we could 

go look, isn't that correct so far? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q But then you went on to provide a series of 

activity codes, activity detail codes which indicate walking 

or traveling, and you set those up at the next - -  right 

underneath in your answer, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Let me first ask sort of one particular, 

sort of clean-up questions. If we look at that list at the 

bottom of the page 1 of your response to NAA-1, in each case 

we have a phrase or word, followed by a parenthetical, is 

that correct? 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q And the phrase or word is an activity code in Mr. 
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Raymond's, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And in the parenthetical is either a work type 

indication or I think Mr. Baron in his refer to them as 

details, is that correct? 

A Yeah. It has been called a couple of things, but 

I call it an activity detail. 

Q Okay. First, I would like you just quickly to 

look at the first line there, it is Finger at Delivery, and 

what does the parenthetical mean there? The one starting 

LLV, do you recall what LLV detail means? 

A LLV is a term for Long Life Vehicle. 

Q Okay. So this was an LLV detail and dismount 

delivery time there? 

A Yeah. 

Q Maybe holding a finger there, could you go to the 

fifth line from the bottom that begins "Finger at Delivery, 

LLV detail for dismount delivery type." And I notice that 

the only difference between those two is in one of them the 

parenthetical had the word "and" and the other "for." And I 

was wondering if that meant - -  

A I think I double counted. 

Q That may have been a double count? 

A Yeah. 

Q Okay. All right. So for this 2 5  or 2 6  
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combinations, do you know how many tallies fell into this 

combination? 

A No, I don't. 

Q You have not determined that number? 

A No. 

Q Okay. And so you would not - -  it follows then 

that you would not know how many of Mr. Raymond's 16,000 odd 

load tallies have this combination, these combinations? 

A No, but the data is available. 

Q Okay. Do you have, in a ballpark sense, whether 

it is 10 percent or 50 percent, or 1 percent? 

A No. 

Q No. 

A It is a small number. 

Q A small number. Okay. Would you - -  

A Could I - -  

Q I was going to ask, maybe this will tell you what 

you want. Do you think it would be important for the 

Commission to know how many tallies there were in these 

combina t ions ? 

A I think the absolute number is - -  I think we get 

tripped on trying to quantify an absolute number. Out of 

the 16,000, there were several routes that had multiple 

days. So, you have to condense this into the effect that 

you have on the 340 or the 336 routes. So you have to 
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condense it into the effect on the costs that are used for 

ratemaking. And I have not done that, and I don't know of 

anybody else who has. I don't have that data. 

Q Okay. 

A Beyond that, I think these are important because 

there may not be very many in number, but one thing that - -  

one of instructions, as I understand it, for data 

collectors, when they got to point of delivery, was to 

identify the mail receptacle. And these are in some cases 

- -  and a mail receptacle would be under activity detail, and 

mail receptacles are not identified with these. 

Q Okay. 

A I think, you know, it just, to me, shows 

inconsistencies and a small opening into what might really 

have occurred. - 

Q Well, if - -  let's suppose that the total number of 

tallies that corresponded to the activity codes that you 

laid out here were, oh, fewer than 100, compared to the 

16,000 load time tallies, do you think that would be 

information relevant to the Commission's decision? 

A I think it would be preferable to determine how 

those tallies have affected the total proportion of load 

that is used for the costing for ratemaking. 

Q Okay. And if 81 tallies or so were approximately 

one-half of 1 percent of the total load time tallies, would 
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you expect that to have a big effect or not? 

A I don't think it would have a huge effect, no. 

Q All right. Could you turn to page 2 of this 

answer? Still on NAA-1. And I would direct your attention 

to the on route location tallies assigned to a time. Again, 

this, you didn't determine how many tallies had these 

combinations as well? 

A No. No, sir. 

Q Okay. Likewise, for the vehicle ones - -  

A I didn't - -  I didn't for any of them. 

Q Okay. Further down in that answer, next to the 

last paragraph on page 2 of NAA-1, you discuss why you think 

there could be some inconsistent application of definitions. 

And your sentence of that, where I would like you to focus, 

you state, in many other instances, you suspect that this 

kind of activity is masked by the over-use of receptacle 

codes, as you discussed in you testimony. 

Are you referring in this sentence to other 

tallies that Mr. Raymond would have assigned to Point of 

Delivery? 

A Yes, sir. Or, in this case, it is Point of 

Delivery, but for any of them. 

Q Okay. Right here, we have a Point of Delivery? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. If we had a Finger at Delivery and the 
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tally further indicates that the carrier was at the 

receptacle, do you think that would be more or less likely 

to be misassigned than ones do not have a receptacle 

indication? 

A I think Finger at Delivery is a little more 

precise. I am not as troubled by Finger at Delivery, 

although there were tallies where the activity was Finger at 

Delivery and then the activity detail was something other 

than what I would consider a delivery or load-related 

activity. But Finger at Delivery is - -  to me, that is a far 

more acceptable term than delivery/collection. 

Q Let me - -  

A I would like to point out that there were a 

relatively small percentage of total load tallies that were 

Finger at Delivery. And, in fact, I was a bit surprised 

that there weren't more of them. 

Q Could you return back to page 1 4  of your 

testimony? And I direct your attention to the footnote, 

footnote 9, that appears on that page. And this was an 

example you cited of Point of Delivery tallies for dismount 

deliveries with a vehicle activity code? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And if you could turn to NAA-2, we ask you an 

interrogatory about that footnote. Would the tallies that 

we discuss in NAA-2 - -  you understood that to mean the ones 
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that you alluded to in footnote 9 ?  

A T h a t  is my recollection. 

Q Well, that is what we meant and I think that is 

what you answered. 

A Yes. 

Q All right. We are talking about the same - -  
A I think so. 

Q Okay. That is what I think, too. 

A Okay. 

Q I just wanted to make sure we are on the same 

page. And, again, here you stated that you have not 

actually determined how many tallies actually may have been 

misassigned in the manner owe it to, correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q Did you determine whether any tallies existed with 

these - -  you know, of this type? 

A Yes, there were. 

Q And how, by eye-balling it? 

A No, no, no. This is - -  I want to get this cleared 

up. One of the first things that we did when we got the 

Library Reference 163 was to do, I don't know what you would 

call it, a summary of the various tally types. Okay. And I 

have worked with that, that is what I have throughout the 

case, I have had that. 

The summary did not have all of the codes, but it 
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had the major codes. The location code, the delivery type 

code, the activity code and the activity detail code. To 

me, those were the major codes. And I have had that 

distribution - -  I wouldn't call it distribution, but it was 

just a listing of all of the tally types. And I have worked 

from that all along. 

And when I was doing these responses, that old 

dogeared piece, you know, set of papers is what I was using. 

Q So you have got a database, if you will, call it, 

or a list of all the combinations that - -  

A I have a hard copy list. 

Q Of all that appeared? 

A Yes. 

Q All the combinations that appear? 

A Yes. . 

Q And you can look at that. Okay 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And that doesn't tell you how many there are, but 

it tells you the combinations that appear? 

A I think this one had some counts, I believe it did 

have counts, but I never summed them up. 

Q Oh. 

A Let me just double check, I have it here 

somewhere. Well, I did have it. Yes, it has counts. 

Q Oh, do those counts allow you to - -  
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A If you have a question about one item, one tally 

type, I can give you counts. 

Q Oh. Well, maybe I do, since you offer. Can you 

- -  well, does that enable you to - -  let's turn back to the 

combinations you list in NAA-1. Does that enable you to 

tell me how many tallies are associated with each of these 

combinations of activity codes on page 1 of that response? 

A Probably. I will have to search them out for you. 

Q Oh. 

A They are not in a specific order. 

Q Oh. 

A Do you want to try one. 

Q Well, let's just take the top one, Finger at 

Delivery, LLV detail and Dismount delivery type. 

A Let's see. 

I have a point of delivery, dismount, Finger at 

delivery, LLV, and there's 2 7  of them. 

Q That's the number we had, too. 

A So you have the numbers already? 

Q Yes, I did. Would you - -  well, we could go down 

through the whole list, but how long would that take? 

A That would probably take awhile. 

Q Okay. Would you then, just looking here at NAA-1, 

could you do me one more favor and look at the fifth entry, 

travel between delivery with short walk flat detail? 
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A Okay, that will take - -  

[Pause. I 

You know, I'm not going to be able to give you a 

count, because I have them separated out by delivery type. 

But I have - -  oh, this is Finger at delivery. 

Oh, here's one right here. Here's a - -  no, that 

en route, I'm sorry. 

Q I asked - -  

A I can probably find one for you. 

Q I'm just asking you the travel between delivery, 

with sort, the fifth entry on your activity codes list on 

page 1 of NAI-1. 

A Yes. It's just that I have them separated out by 

delivery type, so I have to look at all of the delivery 

types. Do you want me to do that? 

MR. BAKER: Well, Mr. Chairman, it appears that 

the witness, contrary to the implication, the answer 

actually does have the numbers she could associate with each 

of these categories here. 

And I think it would be useful to have that number 

in the record. I don't think I want to take everyone's time 

to go through it now. 

I have the numbers I believe that they are, and I 

could ask her to confirm them, subject to check, or we could 

ask her to produce her numbers and we compare them later. 
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CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You're cross examining, sir. 

If you want to ask, you can ask; if you would like just to 

have them submitted for the record, that's fine, too. 

MR. BAKER: I wonder if counsel could have those 

submitted for the record? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: We can do that. Obviously, it 

will take a little bit of time to go through all of that, so 

we - -  

THE WITNESS: Well, what are we asking for? You 

had requested a total number here, which I do not have. 

MR. BAKER: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: Or we can give you the individuals. 

MR. BAKER: Well, I was hoping you could give me 

the indiv5duals for each of the combinations you list in 

NAA-1. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is that doable, MS. Crowder? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. It's just that I did not have 

a total number. That's the reason I answered as I did. 

MR. BAKER: And once you've gone through all of 

that, will you have a total number? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sure, but I did not have it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Let's talk about some timing on 

this, because it is getting fairly late in the game. I 

assume that you want that material for rebuttal testimony 

purposes, Mr . Baker. 
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Can we have a guesstimate on when that material 

might be available? Would a week be okay? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: A week would be fine. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That would satisfy Mr. Baker, I 

take it, and also it's possible in that timeframe. Okay, 

well, then we'll look for the material in a week. 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q With that, I think we can skip some of the next 

questions I would ask. I would like you, instead, to move 

on to page 43 of your testimony. 

[Pause. I 

Do you have that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And on the top of page 43,  you reproduce - -  and 

you may want to turn back to the preceding page - -  a table 

from your Library Reference LR-7; is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And could you briefly just tell u s  what 

this is, this table is? I mean, it looks like - -  maybe 1-11 

do it this way: 

You observed a particular route, which is the left 

column. These are from the videotapes, right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you give us  the number of stops, as you 

defined it, you observed in the tape; the amount of time, 
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total on the tape that you observed; the average stop time 

that you measured in seconds; and then you - -  

And you took your stops by your stop times as a 

percentage of the total time observed, and that gave you 

your last column; is that correct? 

I don't mean to trick you; I'm just trying to - -  
That what you did to - -  say, looking at the CY0 

44233 line - -  

A Yes, sir. 

Q To get your 15.2 percent. Does that represent 68 

times 3.6 seconds divided by 27.1 minutes? 

A No. 

Q No, okay. Can you tell me - -  

A I don't believe so. 

Q Oh. 

A Why don't you let me explain what we did. 

Q Fine, okay. 

[Pause. 1 

A The number of observed stops is the number that we 

counted of those that we saw on the videotape that we 

collected. 

The amount of videotape time observed is the sum 

of the stop. 

Well, let me give you some terminology: We had 

two terms that we were looking at. One was called stop 
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time, and the other was called inter-stop. 

Stop time was defined, the best that we could, as 

load time under the LTV definition. 

And then inter-stop was simply walking time. Any 

time the carrier was walking or on his route, going between 

stops, was called inter-stop time. 

And the amount of videotape that that second 

column - -  that is the sum of stop plus inter-stop time. 

Okay, so, the average stop time is obviously the 

average. Actually, I think, as you're explaining it, you're 

correct. 

It should be roughly the same, the proportion, our 

proportion should be approximately the average stop time 

times the number of stops. 

And that would give you total stop time, and then 

it would be divided by the sum of the total stop plus 

inter-stop. 

Q Okay, I think I had it right then. 

A Yes, I think you did, but I just had to walk 

through it. 

Q All right, and then the next to last column, that 

was the number that Mr. Raymond reported. 

A No. Well, no. The next to the last column was 

adjusted in some cases. 

Q All right, is that the adjustment you refer to in 
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Footnote 42?  

A Footnote 42, yes, sir 

Q And could you explain what adjustment you would 

have made? The last sentence of that footnote, the ES ratio 

has been adjusted to match the same time periods observed in 

videotapes. 

What did you mean by that adjustment? 

A In some cases, there wasn't a lot of videotape for 

some routes. There wasn't a lot of videotape for any of the 

routes. 

In some cases, the tape was fairly nice, in that 

we had little segments of sequences of taped time throughout 

the day. 

In other cases, we only had in the morning or in 

the afterioon or some portion of the day. In the case where 

there was - -  it was for some portion of the day, and I 

really couldn't get a good feel for what the rest of the day 

looked like, then I would adjust the tallies. 

I would just take the tallies, the FAT and load 

tallies for that portion of the day, and compare to what we 

had gotten from the videotape data. 

Q Okay, then, just to make sure I understands how 

this works, I'd ask you to turn back to page 43 and look at 

the second entry, CY05 2822.  

A Yes, sir. 
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Q So, during the 23.4 minutes, then, that you 

observed or you and your team observed, you noticed 49 

stops. And the average stop time was about 3.2 seconds; is 

that correct? 

A Roughly. 

Q Okay. And you would be comparing here, that 23 - -  

what you observed over the course of that 23.4 minutes to 

the entire time that the carrier spent on the route that 

day, whic'? would be reflected in the next to last column, 

right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you - -  is it easily accessible to you, the 

spreadsheet that would tell you how long the carrier was on 

the route that day? 

A How long he was on the route? 

Q This particular carrier? I would hand you - -  I 

have a page from your spreadsheet that I will - -  

A Hold on. Maybe I do. I can't recall whether that 

was a single day or not. 

Q Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Baker, perhaps if you 

identified the spreadsheet and the page number, that would 

help the witness. 

MR. BAKER: I think what I will do - -  

THE WITNESS: This was a single day. I have it 
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right here. 

MR. BAKER: Okay 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q And does that show - -  indicate how many hours the 

carrier was on the route? 

A He was - -  he had 40 tallies. 

Q Forty tallies. 

So, that sounds like it's roughly four hours. 

Q That's correct. I think your math is correct, 

assuming six-minute intervals, all right. 

A There is something interesting about this route. 

When we - -  

This is a pure - -  what I would consider a pure 

park-and-loop route. It's all what the Postal Service calls 

residential-other deliveries. 

And on the tape, I did not listen to the tapes, 

usually, personally. But on the tape, when two other people 

were looking at this particular tape, I heard very loudly 

and clearly, an individual say, and the whole route is just 

like this. 

It was very neat, and I stopped immediately what I 

was doing and said, put that down, guys, please put that 

down, because I was worried about making sure that what was 

on the videotape was similar to what I didn't see on the 

videotape. 
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MR. BAKER: Mr. Chairman, I have prepared just the 

page from the witness's spreadsheet that I think just 

reflects that information. 

I am informed by counsel for the Postal Service 

that it contains information that is subject to the 

confidentiality terms, so what I might suggest I do is show 

it to the witness, make sure it's the same one that she has. 

And if either we put - -  I suppose we could put it 

into the transcript with the confidential section of the 

transcript. Would that be the appropriate procedure. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Is this directly from the Library 

Reference? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, now that you've shown it 

to the witness, I think we need to hear from Mr. Cooper. My 

inclination is, if you want to ask some questions, even if 

it's just a question of the witness that confirms that this 

is out of her spreadsheet, that you hold off on that 

question and ask that question during the closed session. 

Otherwise you're going to have a question and 

answer now in an open volume, and the reference material in 

a closed volume, and I'm not sure that's going to serve the 

purposes of the transcript very well. 

MR. BAKER: Very well, let me ask it. I think we 

have added some legend - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Before we do anything, I think 
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there are two gentlemen sitting to your right who want to 

state their piece here. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: I just have a question of 

clarification. Is the document that I have been handed, is 

that the actual Library Reference, or is this something that 

you have prepared that has stuff other than the Library 

Reference? 

MR. BAKER: Let me consult a moment. 

[Pause. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper, would you like to 

wait until we figure out what we're looking at? 

MR. BAKER: I am informed, Mr. Chairman, that when 

we opened the Library Reference and printed it, this is what 

emerged. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So this is a page from the 

Library Reference which is protected? 

Mr. Cooper? 

MR. COOPER: Which Library Reference are we 

talking about? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is this 3?  

MR. BAKER: MPA-7, I believe, but it contains some 

information that was covered by the Baron/Raymond 

confidentiality agreement. 

MR. COOPER: It's my understanding that MPA 

Library Reference Number 7 is publicly available on the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036  

( 2 0 2 )  842-0034 



16320 

Commissio:i's website, so to the extent that this is a direct 

reflection of that document, then it's already been 

publicized. 

MR. BAKER: Well, in any event - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I just want to make sure I 

understand. This is not a page that is copied out of the 

Postal Service's reference that is protected; it's out of an 

MPA Reference that is not protected? 

MR. BAKER: That is correct. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: In that case, you can't get the 

cat back in the bag, so you may as well continue with this, 

and Mr. Cooper is on notice now and ready to jump in at any 

moment, if he feels the need. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Mr. Chairman, I just might state 

that I'm a little bit surprised that happened. Rick, was 

this one that we had agreed would be public, or this may 

have been a snafu? 

We had some discussions about what needed to be 

confidential. 

MR. COOPER: My preference, of course, was that 

anything touching on the confidential materials would remain 

confidential. 

To the extent there might have been a limited 

disclosure that's unavoidable, we may have to deal with 

that, but I would just urge that all further precautions be 
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taken to limit the exposure of the protected material. 

MR. BAKER: My understanding, Mr. Chairman, is 

that the only particularly sensitive information has to do 

with the identity of the particular city location, and where 

this was done. 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q In any event, MS. Crowder, I was wondering if you 

just had a chance to look at this and see if it looked like 

your spreadsheet? 

A Well, it looks like the legend down at the bottom 

is different, but that's all. 

Q I think we did abbreviate the legend. 

A Yes, the numbers are the same numbers. 

Q All right. Well, I'm not really sure what I want 

to do with the document. 

[Laughter. 1 

THE WITNESS: I think maybe - -  

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q The document, I believe, you have already put into 

evidence from your spreadsheet as part of your testimony? 

A Yes, the numbers - -  you were asking about page 4 3 .  

Q Yes. 

A And I suspect you'll want to know how I got to the 

30 percent for the comparable ES proportion? 

Q Well, you can tell me that, yes. 
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A Okay, I just took the total load tallies that he 

had, and took out two of them. And it says right here on 

the paper that you've given me, two of the load tallies said 

they were hardship. 

And the carrier apparently was having excess words 

or doing some kind of PR. I didn't consider that load, and 

I just pulled those o u t .  

MR. BAKER: Mr. Chairman, I think that since the 

witness has agreed that this page is in her Library 

Reference 7, which has now been admitted into the record, I 

don't believe I need to clutter it any more by putting this 

page back in. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: The only cluttered now is my 

mind, about the process. 

[Laughter. I 

BY MR. BAKER: 

Q All right, I'd like to move on to a different 

subject now, Ms. Crowder. 

A Okay. 

Q Could you please turn to OCA Question 4 to you. 

A I have it. 

Q And this was one of the series of interrogatories 

from the Office of the Consumer Advocate to you about the 

STS study, is that correct? 

A Yes. 
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Q And you were asked by the OCA to confirm that in 

that study the carrier's self-reported the activities after 

being paged at three different times along the route and you 

did confirm that in your response to (a), correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And in (c) you talked about you had investigated 

the STS study and you made a similar comment in a couple of 

the other answers, at least in this case, but - -  so I take 

it you haven't gone back and looked at the STS study. You 

were relying on your recollection of it from a prior 

experience, is that correct? 

A I have not looked at the STS information in this 

rate case. I did testify on it in R97 so I was pretty 

familiar with it from R97. 

Q Okay, so when you confirmed in (a) that basis was 

your memozy from having worked on that in the past case? 

A Yes. 

Q And in subpart (b) of that, you stated your 

recollection that the STS survey, while the carriers were 

not trained as data collectors, after the task they were 

then debriefed by the data technicians, is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So is it your understanding that the STS survey 

did not actually involve the observation that the actual 

activity of the carrier by anybody other than the carrier? 
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A That's right. I put testimony in on that. I 

thought t'ien that the STS was slightly overstated in terms 

of the load. 

Q Do you know who would or what type of person would 

actually have determined and recorded the carrier's 

activities in the STS study? 

A 1 can give you some recollections. 

Q Well, would - -  

A I believe the carrier had some kind of little card 

that he carried with him and he filled out when he got his 

beep. I think - -  I am not positive but I think he was sort 

of prepped before he went out, and then he was debriefed 

when he cxne back in, and he was - -  and in both cases this 

was a traILned professional data collector who did it. 

Q And do you know whether the debriefing by the data 

technician resulted in the assignment of the tally to an STS 

category, would that happen by someone else later on? 

A No, there was quite a bit of data processing that 

went on with the STS and I cannot recall all of that. 

Q Could you turn to page - -  let's see. What's the 

cite I want? - -  page, I guess page - -  what page do I want - -  

MR. BAKER: Mr. Chairman, pardon me a moment while 

I find my page reference here. 

t Pause. 1 

MR. BAKER: I found it. 
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BY MR. BAKER: 

Could you turn to page 28 of your testimony? This 

part of your discussion of your testimony where 

you express some concerns about whether the routes studied 

by Mr. Raymond were representative of the universal postal 

routes. Is that a fair characterization? 

I am looking at the top part of page 28. 

A This paragraph describes the types of route and 

carrier characteristics that I think ought to be considered 

when putting together a sample. 

Q Okay. I will accept that. Now if you look, 

direct your attention to lines 16 through 20 on page 28 of 

your testimony - -  

A Yes, sir. 

Q - -  and you state, expressing doubt that the ES 

sample of 340 routes with the unweighted sampling ratio of 

.2 percent was adequate to fully represent the conditions 

you state9 above, given the nonrandom, clustered nature of 

the sites. 

Then you go on to say that the nonrandomness is 

further illustrated by the fact that 44 percent of the 

routes were observed during the peak season of October, 

November, and December, and I want to ask you about 

particularly that last sentence, and is your point here that 

October, November and December are busier months and might 
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be unrepresentative of the full calendar year? 

A I think October, November and December are peak 

periods. There's clear seasonality in Postal Service 

operations. 

Q And then if - -  so your point, you would not want a 

survey of carrier time to be over-represented by those 

months, is that correct? 

A I'd want a survey that was representative of the 

year. 

Q Okay, so you wouldn't want to exclude October, 

November and December - -  

A No. 

Q - -  but you wouldn't want it to be 

disproporcionately October, November, December, is that 

correct? ~ . 

A That is correct. 

Q Do you happen to know what percentage of the route 

days were observed in the months of October, November and 

December? 

A No, I don't, but I do know that a lot of the route 

days were done in the summertime, running - -  I don't have 
that information with me - -  but there was a distinction 

between tne multiple day routes and all the routes, and for 

the multiple day routes many of them were done in the late 

spring and summertime. 
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Q Would that suggest then that - -  what does that 

lead you to conclude about the October, November and 

December? 

A It doesn't - -  I still say for the routes. 

Q Do you know what percentage of the 39 ,000  

observations in the Baron database were taken in the months 

of October, November and December? 

A I can't give you a specific number but I can tell 

you that there were a lot of days for multiple day routes. 

I may have that information here somewhere or I could give 

it to you, but there was a very large number of days for 

multiple day routes. 

Q And in what months were those days? 

A Again, I can tell you I believe it was Spring and 

Summer. I remember a lot of days in June, July, and August. 

Q And if there were a lot of days i n  June, July, and 

August, does that suggest there were not a lot of days in 

October, Yovember, and December? 

A There were a lot of days in June, July, and August 

for a small number of routes. 

Q Okay, so you do not then - -  you don't know right 

now, while you're sitting there, what percentage of the 

39 ,000  observations were taken in October, November, and 

December? 

A No, I never looked at that. 
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Q Okay. Let's assume, hypothetically, that about 20 

percent of the observations, of the 39,000 observations 

occurred in those three months. 

would that give you - -  would that address some of 

this conc?rn of disproportionate representation of those 

months? 

A No, it wouldn't. 

Q So the 20-percent figure would not make you feel 

better th-in the 44-percent figure on line 14 of page - -  

A No, because, again, you're talking about multiple 

day routes. Each of those 

It may have many 

route. 

Q Do you happen to 

study was conducted? 

A No. 

routes counts as one route. 

days, but it only counts as 

recall over what months the 

Q Do you recall whether the STS study included 

observations for the months of November and December? 

one 

STS 

any 

A I don't recall anything of that nature for the 

STS. I have not looked at that. 

In fact, I probably have never looked at that part 

of it. 
! Q So, are you - -  I take then that you are not aware 

that, at least according to the Commission's decision in 

R87-1, that the entire universe of STS tallies were taken in 
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a three-month period ending in October of that year; is that 

correct? 

A What cite is that? I don't recall. 

Q The cite? The citation would be the Commission's 

Opinion and Recommended Decision in Docket Number R87-1, 

page 221, paragraph 3287, and a better cite would be to the 

testimony of Witness Hume in that proceeding, USPS-7(b), 

page 2 of 17, beginning at line 10, if you could check that. 

A I have read both of those documents, I just didn't 

recall that. 

MU. BAKER: Mr. Chairman, I have no more 

questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Costich? 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COSTICH: 

Q Good afternoon, Ms. Crowder. 

A Hi. 

Q I'd like to ask you a few questions about your 

discussion of randomness and bias. 

A Okay. 

Q The Engineered Standards study is not random, 

right? 

A The sample is not completely random. 

Q Now, is it your contention that this lack of 
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.c :1 randomness causes load time proportion developed from the ES 

,: 2 sample to be too large? 
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A That is - -  it's my contention that that's one of 

the reasow, yes. 

Q So you are convinced that the load time proportion 

from the ES study is too large? 

A Yes, sir, I am. 

Q Could you look at your response to OCA/MPA-T5-3? 

A Which? OCA-T5-3? 

Q Right. 

A Okay. 

Q Particularly Part B of that interrogatory asked 

you if the 1986 STS study was entirely random; is that 

correct? 

A Yes. That was your question? 

Q That was the question. 

A Yes. 

1.8 Q Now, should I understand your response to be that 

:I 9 you don't know? 

." 0 A That's correct; I don't know. 

1.. 1 Q And the same with respect to the LTV study or the 

.~, 2 sample for the LTV study? 

: 3  

:: 4 looked at. I have not looked its sample design. 

25 I can tell you that my recollection is, for LTV, 

A I was not involved - -  LTV is a study that I have 
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there was quite an extensive amount of information in the 

record for R87, but I didn't go back and look at it. 

Q 
A I didn't. Let me explain. I worked on the LTV 

But you did study it back in R87? 

stuff in R87, but not on the sample design portion. 

Q So you don't know whether the LTV or STS samples 

were entirely random? 

A No, sir, I don't. 

Q But you are asking the Commission to rely on them, 

is that correct? 

A What I am recommending is that the Commission 

continue to do what it has been doing with respect to LTV 

and STS f x  several reasons. 

The first reason is that I don't believe that the 

ES time proportions are any better and may in fact be worse 

than the STS proportions. 

The second reason is that we have been using the 

STS and LTV to change now with a study that I consider to be 

pretty unreliable would cause a lot of disruption in rate 

relationships and may be unnecessary disruption if the 

Postal Service is willing to come in with a better study 

later. 

The third reason is because if the Commission 

accepts t 5 s  we might not get anything better next time. We 

need a better study, a more accurate, more reliable analysis 
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of what goes on out on city carrier routes, one that gives 

us correct: costs and allows us to come up with good rates 

and I wou.,d like to see that come in the next few years and 

my concern is if this is accepted we are going to be stuck 

with it for a long time. 

Q If I could take you back to the STS and LTV 

studies aiid in particular the randomness or lack thereof for 

those studies, you cannot tell the Commission one way or the 

other whecher the sample selection procedures for those 

studies are any better or any worse than they were for the 

ES study? 

A For the LTV there was quite a number of 

observations, a large number of observations. These were 

observations of stops, loads at stops. 

I can't recall exactly but it is roughly 20,000 or 

more. That's a lot. 

LTV was conducted by industrial engineers who knew 

what they were looking for. That's all they were looking 

for, so from that perspective I believe that LTV is fairly 

reliable. 

STS was a limited study and I can't say much more 

than that about 

was designed by 

FAT and the CAT 

all intended to 

it, but it is what we have been using and it 

the same people 

analyses. They 

fit together. 

who designed the LTV, the 

all fit together. They are 
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What we have got now is we have got a little bit 

of this and a little bit of that. We have got the ES and 

then we have got the LTV and then we have got the FAT, CAT 

and they don't fit together anymore. At least we have 

something that is consistent and integrated with the STS, 

the LTV, the FAT and the CAT. 

If that changes then we have got what I have said 

before. 'We have a mish-mash and we might get stuck with it 

for a long time. 

Q If I could come back to the randomness question, 

you don't know whether the LTV sample design was entirely 

random, is that correct? 

A I can't recall now. That is correct - -  and the 

same for STS. I can't recall. 

Q Now a moment ago you said that the LTV study was 

large, is that correct? 

A It had a large number of observations. 

Q Now does that make it random? 

t does tend to give you A No, sir, it doesn't, but 

more comfwt in its results. 

Q Could you look at page 28 

A I've got it. 

of your testimony? 

Q And in particular Footnote 28. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now you quote Witness Raymond as saying that in 
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his exper-ence when sampling size gets large, no matter what 

criteria you used for sample selection it is going to be a 

random sample, is that basically what - -  

A That is what I understood him to say, yes. 

Q And your rejoinder was that you disagreed 

completely, is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So what is it about the larger sample that gives 

you more confidence? It is not the randomness, right? 

A In talking about Footnote 28,  in Footnote 28 - -  

let me first say you are correct. Not necessarily having a 

large sample makes it random or more reliable. but the LTV 

was limited to one item, one kind of operation - -  loading at 

points of delivery. 

The ES data are being used to describe various 

aspects of whole routes. There is a whole lot of difference 

there. Yrou have a lot of differences in characteristics 

among routes. You need to recognize that. 

There is a tremendous diversity. I would think 

that there would just be so much more diversity among routes 

than there would be among individuals stops like an SDR stop 

or an MDR stop - -  SDR particularly. MDR - -  there is a 

diversity in MDR stops, I understand that, and business and 

mixed, but the majority are single delivery, residential 

stops and I have looked at a lot of them on the videotapes 
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and they are a lot alike. 

The operations are pretty much the same. 

What I am talking about in Footnote 2 8 ,  I am 

talking about route characteristics and there's a lot of 

differencos in route characteristics - -  distances travelled, 

means of i-ravel, numbers of deliveries, types of deliveries, 

amount of volume. I mean there's just all sorts of things 

and that is the diversity that I am talking about that I 

would like to see captured in some more reliable study. 

Q So you believe the LTV study does capture this 

diversity? 

A I believe it does pretty well. You know, again, I 

have already told you I don't know whether it is random or 

not. I feel like it is probably pretty good for what we 

have got. It is better than what we have now, I mean what 

we have boen offered, but I wouldn't want to use LTV with 

the ES tilie proportions. 

Q When you say the LTV is better, are we here in 

this - -  are we judging on the basis of diversity of routes 

or stops, or - -  

A Okay. I'm sorry, this does get complicated. If 

all we are looking at, if all I want to estimate is stop 

time or l2ad time, or marginal load time, then LTV is 

probably pretty good, it is good for that. I believe it is 

fairly reliable. I know that it is old, but I think it is 
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probably 'airly reliable. What it is not good for is being 

used with the ES time proportions, because LTV measures a 

different amount of load per stop than what the ES time 

proportions measure. And it just doesn't work, that is part 

of this mishmash, this mix-up, the problem with studies not 

matching leach other. 

Q Are you familiar with the expression "sampling 

error"? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Would you agree that when one draws a sample and 

calculate; a sample mean, one doesn't necessarily get the 

population mean? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is it possible that the LTV study did not capture 

the population mean? 

A It is possible, yes. 

Q Could you look at pages 22 and 23 of your 

testimony? Particularly, the part (b) where you discuss 

exclusion of data. 

A Okay. 

Q Is it your contention that the exclusion of some 

data from the Raymond data set caused load time proportions 

estimated from the ES study 

A No, sir. I don't 

Q Could you look at 

to be too large? 

know what it would do. 

your response to OCA/MPA-T5-5? 
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A I have it. 

Q This interrogatory is asking about the 1 9 8 5  LTV 

study, correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Part (c) asked you if any data were removed from 

the LTV database before regressions were run, is that 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And do I interpret your response as a don't know? 

A I don't know. 

Q But you are asking the Commission to rely on the 

1 9 8 5  study? 

A I don't want to get - -  I am not asking the 

Commission just to rely on the LTV. I am asking it to stay 

with the 5TV plus STS as the combination to use. I am not 

saying to use LTV with the ES data. LTV goes with the STS 

data, they more clearly match. And, again, the reason for 

staying with that combination, I have given you. I have 

tried to explain my reasoning for that. 

It is not entirely because LTV and STS are 

perfectly reliable and ES is not reliable. LTV and STS are 

old studiss, I know that. There are other reasons f o r  

recommending that the Commission stay with the LTV-STS 

combination, and I have given those to you. 

Q Since the time that the LTV and STS studies were 
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presented to the Commission, has the Commission had a choice 

as to wha: to use for carrier costing? 

A There haven't been any other studies, if that is 

what you are asking. If there are no other studies, I guess 

they have no choice. They do now have a choice, and the 

choice is if they choose this ES data, then, for the next 

several years at least, there won't be any other choice. 

Q Is it fair to say - -  well, let me start over. I 

want to make sure I understand why you are pushing the 

STS-LTV cumbination. It is because the Commission has been 

using it for a long time? 

A It is because it is what we have been using to 

establish rate relationships for a long time. It is because 

I don't believe the ES proportions are reliable and are very 

likely very much overstated. It is because if they choose 

the ES, t'3 use the ES data now, we have no - -  very little 

hope of getting anything better from the Postal Service for 

some time to come. We really do need something better. I 

recognize that STS and LTV are old. I recognize that STS 

was limited even when we started using it. We need 

something better, I know that, but I don't believe this ES 

data is tiat something better. It doesn't do it. 

Q Could you look at page 2 9  of your testimony? 

A Okay. 

Q Right at the top where it says "in particular." 
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A Page 29? Oh, okay. 

Q Line 2. There's a sentence beginning "in 

particula-." Here, you're pointing out that the ES sample 

has a lot more representation of curb routes than it should; 

is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q The differences in proportions of route types 

between the ES sample and all routes are displayed in the 

table that's right after that sentence, correct? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And curb routes are 42.2 percent in the ES sample? 

A Yes. Yes, sir. 

Q And overall, there are only 31 percent curb 

routes; ic: that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And for park and loop routes, you have the 

opposite relationship? There's 41.7 percent in the ES 

study? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And 49.9 overall? 

A Correct. 

Q Would you agree that curb routes and park and loop 

routes together account for 80.9 percent of all routes? 

A Yes. 

Q And 83.9 percent for the ES sample? 
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A I haven't - -  83.9? Yes, that looks right. 

Q So for motorized residential routes all together, 

the ES sairlple is pretty close; is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Could you look at your response to OCA/MPA-T5-7. 

You were asked whether load time and load time variability 

differ siqnificantly between residential loop and 

residentid ourb route; is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And do I take your response to be, I don't know? 

A I haven't looked at that. I have somewhere else 

- -  I can': even recall now - -  indicated that the function, 

the operation is slightly different between curb and park 

and loop. Whether that would mean that you would want a 

separate model or whatever, I don't know. I would like to 

get into that, but I don't have the informatiori. I haven't 

examined it. 

Q So you can't at this point say that the 

combination of motorized residential routes is 

unrepresentative in the ES sample? 

A If what you're looking for is an estimate of the 

proportion of motorized routes in the system, then this 

roughly doesn't - -  this doesn't. But that's not what we're 

looking for. 

Hold on just a minute. I want to read your 
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question again. 

What you have here is a question that asks: Are 

average total load time and load time variability likely to 

differ? 

Now, I read that to mean that you were talking 

about average per stop. If you're talking about average per 

route - -  it just dawned on me that maybe that's what you 

were talk!-ng about. If you're talking about average per 

route per load time, yes, they do differ. I apologize, it 

just dawned on me that maybe that's what your question 

meant. 

On a per-route basis, yes, you will find that curb 

routes have more load time. 

Q And where will you find that? 

A You can find it in the data. You can find that in 

the data, in the ES data, okay? You can find that in the ES 

data. Curb line routes have proportionately more load time 

than park and loop routes. 

Again, I thought you were talking about average 

per stop. 

Q Could you look at your response to OCA/MPA-TS-8. 

There is a sentence in the question that begins "By 

inference." Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. I see the question. 

Q Okay. The question asked whether you are 
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indicating or contending that the 1986  STS study yields more 

accurate street time percentages than does the ES study. 

N o w ,  your answer is: I was making no inferences 

other than what I described in testimony. 

Should I take that as a no? 

A This is a good one. I answered a UPS 

interrogatory that was very similar, and I said that no, I 

couldn't Jay whether one was more reliable or accurate than 

the other. and after we filed it, I was not terribly happy 

with it. 

This question is a very similar question. I can't 

tell you ?ow accurate either one of them are, but I've done 

a lot of - -  over the past several months and over several 

years, I have looked at the carrier cost issue and I just 

believe the ES data are not accurate. I believe they are 

very far off in terms of estimating the correct proportion 

of load time. The STS is off, but I don't know how much. 

My personal belief is that the STF is probably closer to the 

mark than the ES, but that is my belief based on a l l  the 

work that I have done. And as a result, I think that really 

I - -  I should have changed my response to the UPS 1 question 

as well. I'm just troubled by the word "accuracy". I don't 

believe either one of them are accurate. I just think that 

ES data is just way far off. 

Q Well, - -  

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025  Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014  
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202 )  842-0034 



' 2  

' 4  

5 

6 

7 

, 9  

0 

2.2 

- 5  

.,' 6 

:.. 7 

?8 

., ' 9 

0 

>1 

: 3  

.:: 4 

.' 5 

16343 

A And I guess consequently, I think STS is a little 

more accur-ate. 

Q I don't think anyone here doubts the sincerity of 

your belief concerning the ES study, but in your response 

you say the Postal Service has not provided convincing 

evidence that the so-called changes are not in large part 

due to ES sample bias and the way ES data collectors 

recorded :allies. 

Isn't the simplest explanation for the changes 

that you have two samples looking for the same thing 14 

years apart. They come up with different estimates of the 

populatioi mean. 

A Well, obviously I have thought about that. If 

they were two random samples and they were both - -  if they 

were both done exactly the same way, sure. But they weren't 

done the Same way. 

I can't tell you what the - -  all - -  the reason for 

all of it. I wish I could. It's not just that. I'm 

convinced of it. It's not just that. I have testified in 

the past about STS and that I thought it was overstated a 

little bit in terms of load for somewhat the same reasons 

why I believe the ES data is overstated. It's hard to get 

that estimate of true load. It's difficult. LTV made it 

difficult for anything else to come up with comparable time 

proportions. 
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But I don't believe it's the same - -  I don't 

believe iL's just simply a sampling error. It's a lot more 

than that. It's not sampling error. I can't prove it, but 

I very strongly believe it. 

MR. COSTICH: Thank you, MS. Crowder. 

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Before we have Postal Service 

cross exa%?ine, I think we'll take a ten-minute break at this 

point. 

[Recess. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Cooper. 

MR. COOPER: Mr. Chairman, I have one question 

that I ca-1 safely ask in open session, and then I will leave 

it up to you as to how to proceed from there. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you, I think. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. COOPER: 

Q MS. Crowder, would you please refer to your 

response to Postal Service Interrogatory 33, subpart (a)? 

A 33? 

Q 33, subpart (a). 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q This question asks you to confirm that you were 

asserting that fixed time at a stop is a random variable. I 

just want to make sure I understand your response. You said 
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from one day to the next, the fixed time at particular stop 

may vary. 

A I confirm it. I'm sorry. 

Q That means confirmed? 

A Yes. 1 confirm it. 

MR. COOPER: Okay. Thank you. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, - -  

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That is the extent of your open 

session cross-examination, that's fine. Is there - -  

THE WITNESS: Could I j u s t  - -  I'm sorry. One 

thing. I just want to make sure that random variable is the 

way I define it. May I? I apologize. 

MR. COOPER: Please. 

THE WITNESS: Because I looked at this later and I 

thought, ,,ell, maybe we are having a definitional problem, 

so I have written my definition down. The random variable 

that I mean is a number that varies from time to time, and 

to which you can assign probabilities for each of the 

variations. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are we done with cross in open 

session? Are there any follow-up questions? 

MR. COOPER: I have one follow-up to that. 

BY MR. COOPER: 

Q So if you look at your answer to part (e), where 

you refer to the Population Regression Equation and say that 
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the inter7ept is not a random variable. 

A For - -  okay. 

Q What do you mean there? 

A Okay. I accepted the term "Population Regression 

Equation" that you used in your interrogatories, and it 

later occurred to me that maybe we were also having a 

differenc? of definition. To me, my understanding of a 

Population Regression Equation is the true value for the 

terms, for the true value for the intercept, the true value 

for the coefficient for the population in total, not just 

for the sample. And there is one true value, it is an 

expected value. 

Q Okay. But if you don't have statistics for the 

entire population, you are going to be dealing with 

something less than the true value, isn't that right? 

A Yes, sir. And that is why you have these 

variations. 

Q And if you are estimating an equation, your 

intercept term will be not based on the entire population, 

isn't that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And it will have some degree of randomness in it, 

won't it? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Thank you. 
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A It also has a confidence interval around it. 

THE REPORTER: It also has what? 

THE WITNESS: If this is a regression of sample 

data, it has a confidence interval around it. The intercept 

and the csefficients have confidence intervals around them. 

MR. COOPER: I am done. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any follow-up to 

cross-examination? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Are there questions from the 

bench? 

[No response. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: There doesn't appear to be any 

further q restioning. 

Mr. McLaughlin, would you like some time to 

discuss with your witness the possibility of redirect 

concerning the cross-examination that took place in open 

session? 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: Yes. Give me several minutes. I 

don't anticipate much, but let me just consult with the 

witness f :.rst. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Certainly. 

[Pause. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: While counsel is consulting 

with his vitness, I want to remind all of those of you who 
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are present here that - -  excuse me, could you turn your 

mike, make sure your mike is turned off? Okay. 

I want to remind all of you who are present in the 

room that if and when we go into closed session, and it 

appears that we will shortly, if you have not signed a 

certification with respect to - -  and help me, Mr. Cooper, 

the materials in U.S. Postal Service Library References - -  

or Refere:hce - -  fill me in - -  51 or 61? 

MR. COOPER: It is Library Reference 352 which I 

will be using. I will also be using a spreadsheet from 

Library Rkference 7, which we discussed earlier. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: With respect to the Postal 

Service Library Reference 352, if you have not signed a 

certification, you may want to take the opportunity to do 

so. You can go to the docket room and do that now. If you 

choose not to do that and have done it, then you will not be 

able to stay in the room. That, of course, does not apply 

to Postal Service employees who are involved in the 

materials' i n  question, neither does it apply to the 

Commissioiers. 

MR. COOPER: Y e s ,  and the ruling in question is 

Ruling Nu;xber 27. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

[Recess. I 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. McLaughlin? 
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MR. McLAUGHLIN: We do have some brief redirect. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. McLAUGHLIN: 

Q Mr. Baker was talking with you about page 43 of 

your testimony where you show the results of your videotape 

analysis of the ES data and there was some discussion about 

how you calculated the proportion of load time that shows up 

in the ES data. 

You indicated in some cases that represented less 

than the xhole day. I would like to refer you as an example 

to the information for CY60 Route 1913 on that table, where 

it shows chat the ES proportion of load time was 48.7 

percent. 

Can you tell u s  whether that was for the entire 

day including all tallies or was that a portion of the day? 

A I believe that was a portion of the day. 

Q ,  And can you tell us  in terms of the actual total 

tallies for that route - -  I believe there are actually two 

route days there - -  of the actual total ES tallies what 

percentage of the total ES tallies were load tallies? 

A It was over 6 3  percent. 

Q So the figure you have used is actually 

substantially lower than what the total route day load 

percentage is? 

A Yes. 

: 
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Q Okay, and that compares to the videotape analysis 

which sho-<rs a 1 3  percent load, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q I would like to clarify a discussion that you had 

with Mr. Raker when you were talking, I believe, about the 

October through December tallies and the October through 

December routes and route days and how that compared with 

summertime. 

Mr. Baker seemed to be focusing on the number of 

route days rather than the number of routes that were 

sampled during those periods. When Mr. Baron did his 

analysis \?here he actually did the costing calculations, did 

he in the end focus on route days or on routes? 

A He came up with average proportions by route. 

Q And for example if a particular route had been 

observed 10 days and another route was observed one day, 

isn't it :orrect that for the route that was observed 10 

days Mr. 13aron in essence factored that down by a factor of 

10 to weiqht it so that it would be equivalent to the one 

route day observation, is that correct? 

A Yes, that's roughly correct. I can't remember 

exactly how he did it, but what he ultimately came up with 

was an average proportion for the 1 0  days 

Q He in essence normalized so that the fact that one 

route had many route days would not be overweighted, is that 
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correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Final question. Counsel for OCA was asking 

you about samples and sample biases and he mentioned 

something to the effect that what you have here is two 

different samples, one done a while back and one done 

recently and that these are two samples looking for the same 

thing. 

Do you believe that the STS and LTV samples were 

looking for ratemaking type load time costing analyses data? 

A I don't believe the definition - -  no, they weren't 

looking for the same thing. The definitions were different. 

Q Let me clarify that. The question right now is 

STS and L'Y, not the ES. 

A I'm sorry. STS - -  

Q For STS and LTV, were those studies looking for 

load time cost data for ratemaking purposes? 

A Yes, they were. 

Q Was the ES study looking for load time costing 

data for ,:osting, for ratemaking purposes? 

A No. 

MR. McLAUGHLIN: No further questions. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Is there any recross? 

[No response. I 

If there is no recross, then that ends our open 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014  
Washington, D.C. 2 0 0 3 6  

( 2 0 2 )  842-0034 



16352 

1 

.2 

- 

7 

9 

- 0  

1 

2 

13 

. +. i:4 

5 

-.: 6 
-. 7 

'.8 

.;.9 

:BO 

.:1 

22 

:i 3 

I 

session. Lest people think we don't appreciate your 

testimony let me say before we close the record, MS. 

Crowder, that we appreciate your appearance and your 

contribut-ons to our record. 

We thank you but you are not excused at this 

point. 

Also, for those who will look at the transcript 

and with an eye towards what comes next, that is beyond the 

closed session today, we will reconvene tomorrow morning, 

Friday the 21st, at 9:30 a.m., and we will receive testimony 

from Witnnsses Erickson, who has been rescheduled, and from 

Witness FI-onk, who is being recalled, and with that we are 

going to close this session down. 

We are going to take a short recess, five minutes, 

so that we can make sure we have got all of the proper 

checks and balances in place and so that we can set up 

whatever :Toss examination exhibits there are that the 

Postal Service wishes to use. 

I want to thank all of you and remind you again if 

you are not from the Postal Service and if you are from 

other than the Postal Service, let me say, and have not 

signed a certification, you need to do so or else you may 

not participate, you may not sit in on the closed session. 

Thank you. 

[Whereupon, the hearing was recessed, to resume in 
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